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MANUSCRIPT RELEASES

 My mind has been burdened in behalf of the large cities of
the East. Besides New York City, where you labored last
summer, there is the important city of Boston, near which
is situated the Melrose Sanitarium. And I know of no place
where there is a great need for a rebuilding of the first
works than in Boston, and in Portland, Maine, where the
first messages were given in power, but where now there is
but a little handful of our people. Letter 4, 1910, p. 1.
(To Dr. D. H. Kress, January 13, 1910.) [1MR134.02] p. 1,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Nothing in this world is so dear to God as His church.
With jealous care He guards those who seek Him. Nothing so
offends God as for the servants of Satan to strive to rob 
His people of their rights. The Lord has not forsaken His
people. Satan points to the mistakes that they have made,
and tries to make them believe that thus they have
separated themselves from God. Evil angels seek in every
way to discourage those who are striving for victory over
sin. They hold up before them their past unworthiness, and 



represent their case as hopeless. Letter 136, 1910, pp. 2,
3. (To James Edson White, November 26, 1910.) [1MR155.04]
p. 2, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Last night, in plain sight from my bedroom window, the
forest was ablaze. Men were at work all night fighting the
fire, which was not checked till near morning. Today we are
having a nice rain, the first this season. We are very
thankful for this rain. [1MR307.02] p. 2, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 We are now to seek God most earnestly. I have been
instructed by the Lord that calamities of every description
will come upon the world. The end of all things is at hand,
and the very things that have been presented to me will
take place. Satan is powerful in carrying out his plans.
Some are awaking to a realization of what will be in the
future. Letter 98, 1910, p. 1. (To Elder A. G. Daniells,
October 10, 1910.) [1MR307.03] p. 2, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 I have just read again what you wrote regarding your
experience at the Battle Creek camp meeting. I am very
thankful for this report from you. I am impressed that just
such meetings should be held in prominent places like
Battle Creek. I have often been assured that as a result, a
favorable impression will be made upon the minds of many
not of our faith. . . . [1MR308.01] p. 2, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 In the night season instruction has been given me that
many have become confused by the experience of some who
have departed from the faith and have given the trumpet an
uncertain sound. For the benefit of those who have thus 
become confused, the message is now to go forth with great
power. The evidences of the truth are to be repeated, that
the people may see that we are standing in assurance,
giving the trumpet a certain sound. [1MR308.02] p. 2,
Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The words were spoken to me: "Tell My people that time is
short. Every effort is now to be made to exalt the truth."
Letter 88, 1910, pp. 1, 2. (To Elder A. G. Daniells,
September 30, 1910.) [1MR308.03] p. 2, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 For several months I have been instructed of the Lord that 
a decided change must be made from this time onward in the
carrying forward of our work. [1MR308.04] p. 3, Para. 1, 



[1910MS].

 Message after message has come to me from the Lord
concerning the dangers surrounding you and Elder Prescott.
Letter 70, 1910, p. 1. (To Elder A. G. Daniells, August 11,
1910.) [1MR308.05] p. 3, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 I have a message for you. Those who serve the cause of God
need to be men of prayer, men who will heed the instruction
that the Lord is giving regarding the prosecution of His
work. . . . [1MR308.06] p. 3, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 I am charged with a message to you both that you need to
humble your hearts before God. . . . I am to tell you that
neither of you is prepared to discern with clear eye sight
that which is needed now. Letter 58,1910, pp. 1, 2. (To
Elder A. G. Daniells and Elder W. W. Prescott, June 15,
1910.) [1MR309.01] p. 3, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 I wish to express to you some thoughts that should be kept
before the sanitarium workers. That which will make them a 
power for good is the knowledge that the great Medical
Missionary has chosen them for this work, that He is their
Chief Instructor, and that it is ever their duty to
recognize Him as their Teacher. . . . [1MR309.02] p. 3,
Para. 5, [1910MS].

 During the night of April 26, many things were opened
before me. I was shown that now in a special sense we as a
people are to be guided by divine instruction. Letter 61,
1910, p. 1. (To Elder J. A. Burden, April 27, 1910.)
[1MR309.03] p. 3, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 I have not lost faith in you, Elder Butler. I greatly
desire that the old soldiers, grown gray in the Master's
service, shall continue to bear their testimony right to
the point, that those younger in the faith may understand
that the messages which the Lord gave us in the past are
very important at this state of the earth's history.--
Letter 130, 1910, pp. 1-2. (To G. I. Butler, Nov. 23,
1910.) [2MR56.05] p. 3, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 I have faithfully written out the warnings that God has
given me. They have been printed in books, yet I cannot
forbear. I must write these same things over and over. I
ask not to be relieved. As long as the Lord spares my life,
I must continue to bear these earnest messages.--Ms 21, 



1910, p. 3. ("A Call to Labor in the Great Cities," June
22, 1910.) [2MR156.05] p. 3, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 I have received your letters regarding the council held in
New York, and the efforts that are being made in behalf of
the multitudes in the large cities. I have also read your
letters of August 4 and 5 to W. C. White. I intended to
answer your letters immediately, but I have been carrying
so heavy a burden that I thought I must wait till I could
write you clearly. [2MR199.03] p. 3, Para. 9, [1910MS].

 The position you have taken is in the order of the Lord,
and now I would encourage you with the words, Go forward as
you have begun, using your position of influence as
president of the General Conference for the advancement of
the work we are called upon to do. In this way you can
disappoint the enemy. You will need all the influence that
the Lord gives you as a wise leader to encourage your
associates in responsibility to take hold of the city work,
and to carry it forward in a sensible way. [2MR200.01] p.
4, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 I am glad for this letter you have sent me, telling us of
what you are doing. The light that I have from the Lord is
that this same experience will be needed by others. You
will now be able, not only to take up the work yourself,
but also to exercise your influence as president of the
General Conference to lead out in the very work that the
Lord has appointed to be done.--Letter 68, 1910, p. 1. (To
A. G. Daniells, Aug. 11, 1910.) [2MR200.02] p. 4, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 [Portion of a discourse by Mrs. E. G. White, Lodi,
California, Feb. 5, 1910.] [2MR291.03] p. 4, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 The end of all things is nearer than many of our people
seem to realize. I wish that all might sense its nearness,
for then they would be untiring in their efforts to warn
others who have never heard the truths of the last warning
message. A few are taking up the work here and there, but
there is a vast field untouched, and as a people we need to
receive a large measure of the Holy Spirit, that we may
feel an intense interest in those about us who are 
unwarned. [2MR291.04] p. 4, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 It is a source of astonishment to me that with the Word of 



God before us, so many can rest at their ease. If God sent
His son into the world to suffer a shameful death that He 
might save souls, should not we, as His followers, be
willing to labor and suffer for our fellow men? We need a
deeper conviction in our hearts regarding the precious work
before us. [2MR292.01] p. 4, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 There is a large burden resting upon those who are
connected with the school at this place, and we should all
feel an interest in its success, an interest that will lead
us to offer up our earnest petitions that God will greatly
bless its work. Then, in harmony with our prayers, let us
do all in our power to make the Lodi school a success.
[2MR292.02] p. 4, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Last night, I felt a great burden in behalf of the many
students that are gathered here, and I wrote out some
things that I will read to you: [2MR292.03] p. 4, Para. 7,
[1910MS].

 There is a most urgent and important work to be done in
our world by those who understand the messages that should
be proclaimed to the people. There are many large cities in
which but little has been done to warn the inhabitants of 
God's impending judgments. When will those who have the
light of truth that the end is near at hand, arise to a
sense of the magnitude of their duty? [2MR292.04] p. 4,
Para. 8, [1910MS].

 Let there be no delay in the matter of securing for our
children and youth a true education. As parents, we need
great wisdom to know how to help the lambs of the flock.
They need encouragement in their efforts to be obedient and
to love righteousness. They should be given every possible
advantage for the formation of characters that may be
approved of God. [2MR292.05] p. 5, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 We have encouraged the establishment of schools in various
places, where the children and youth may have an
opportunity to learn in connection with their other
studies, lessons of truth from the Scriptures. In these
schools the religious interests must be carefully guarded;
for that is the purpose of their establishment. An
understanding of the lessons of Christ is to be imparted to
the students with clearness and solemnity. Such lessons
will never be forgotten. [2MR292.06] p. 5, Para. 2,
[1910MS]. 



 Upon the older students in the school rests the
responsibility of helping those who are younger. The older
students can be a great help to their younger associates by
setting a good example in pleasant words and actions, and
by their influence outside of the school hours, that they
may teach lessons of obedience, truthfulness, and respect
to their instructors. The Lord looks with pleasure upon
such helpful endeavor. When the students are out-of-doors,
taking their exercise, or wherever they may be, let the
older ones study how to speak encouraging words to the
younger ones. [2MR293.01] p. 5, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 If in a pleasant manner you correct the wrongs you may see
in other youth, sometimes reading to them lessons from the
life of Christ, and presenting the requirements of the Word
of God, you may assist greatly in correcting the
irregularities that are always liable to occur in a large
school. If you kneel down and pray with them, the angels of
God will be present, and your interest in their behalf will
be a converting power. Impress upon their minds the thought
that the Lord beholds with pleasure their efforts to become
obedient, and that His blessing will rest upon all who will
do their best to overcome their faults. As you seek in
every way possible to help and encourage the younger
students to overcome, you yourself will be helped to
overcome your own defects of character. [2MR293.02] p. 5,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 You may be teachers in more ways than one. Your efforts to
exert a helpful influence in the school will be a great
help to the preceptors and teachers in their daily work.
You may lift from them a heavy burden of anxiety, that they
have to carry for the many youth that are placed in their
care. In such an experience you will find a great blessing,
and those who are willing to cooperate with the members of
the faculty in maintaining a wholesome influence in the
school will gain for themselves a most precious experience.
When the teacher sees that you are trying to help him, his
heart is greatly cheered. By setting a correct example
yourselves, you may be a help to others in forming correct
habits. The Lord will help everyone who shall seek to be an
example of propriety. [2MR293.03] p. 5, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Let everyone feel that this school in Lodi is to be an
example of what all our schools should be. That this may be
so, let the students remember that their conduct must be of 



the right order. The older students especially should feel
that upon them rests this responsibility to maintain for
themselves a high standard of propriety, that they may
exert an influence for good over those who are younger.
What a blessing would result if, when they see another
student doing something wrong, they would say to him, "That
is not right. You cannot be happy if you pursue such a
course as that," and then talk to him kindly. The Spirit of
the Lord would manifest His presence in their hearts, and
old and young would be restrained from doing wrong actions.
[2MR294.01] p. 5, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Some of these younger ones need to be helped spiritually.
Some of them need to be converted. Let this be a school 
where the students shall labor one for another, that the
glory of God may be revealed. [2MR294.02] p. 6, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 There is need in our schools of simple, godly religion. If
this is manifest, there will be with the students, outside
of school hours, a sense of the presence of the angels of
God. Some, after they have been studying for a long time,
are likely to become rough and boisterous in their
recreations. Let the older students set an example of
gentleness, carefully guarding their words and actions. A
good example will be followed, as will a wrong example. You
cannot afford to lead others in a wrong way. [2MR294.03]
p. 6, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Let all the students hold up and strengthen the hands of
the principal. Let him realize that you sympathize with
him, that you are in harmony with his work, and he will be
encouraged. [2MR295.01] p. 6, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Let the children feel that they are children of God,
bought with a price. The Lord wants them to give their
young hearts to Him. The teachers and the older students
may help to bring these children to Christ. If you are ever
ready to speak a word in season, the Spirit of God will
carry your words to the heart. The Lord would be pleased to
see the older students feel a large responsibility for the
younger ones. God will use them as His instruments to
influence other students to form right and correct habits
that will keep them from doing wrong, even though they are
not under the eye of the teacher. [2MR295.02] p. 6, Para.
4, [1910MS]. 



 Our schools should be established in harmony with the
religion of Jesus Christ, and our Sabbathkeeping students
should be so firm to principle, and should have such an
understanding of what is right, that they may be trusted.
[2MR295.03] p. 6, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The teachers and the students should have for their diet 
wholesome, well-cooked food, that will keep them in health.
The diet must be correct if the health of the children is 
to be maintained. There should be also a line of physical
instruction that will impart an understanding of how to
care for the health. [2MR295.04] p. 6, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 We should encourage the unseen powers of heaven to come to
the assistance of the earthly powers, that in this school,
as in every school that shall be established by our people,
there may be a union with the divine. We need the Holy
Spirit to guide us in all things, and if we respond to this
guidance, we shall be able to show much more than we do
now, the spirit of true religion. If true and faithful and
righteous in His service, we shall have a living connection
with Jesus Christ. We shall be united with Him in the work. 
[2MR295.05] p. 6, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 Sometimes teachers are burdened, and do not know what to
do, because students are inclined to act wild, frivolous,
and headstrong. But if you older students will help to
influence these younger ones, there will be seen a
difference in their behavior. If they are wild, try to help
them out of their wildness. Do not scold them, do not
become provoked at them, but try to help them into the
right road, and the blessing of God will rest upon you.
[2MR296.01] p. 6, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 The Lord calls upon us to come into line. He wants us to
work for one another. There is a heaven to win, and we
cannot afford to be doing haphazard work now. We want to
lay hold of every possible advantage that we may be fitted
for instructors and missionaries to carry the message of
salvation to the world.--Ms 5, 1910, pp. 1-6. ("Words of
Counsel to Advanced Students, Feb. 5, 1910.) [2MR296.02]
p. 7, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The Lodi School. There is much earnest work to be done in 
connection with the Lodi school. If those connected with 
this school will seek to understand their mission, and day
by day will sanctify themselves, body, soul, and spirit, to 



the Lord, wisdom will be given them. As a people we have
received most precious light upon Bible truth, and not all
who have received this light know what it means to be
laborers together with God. [2MR296.03] p. 7, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 The Lodi school should have chosen workers, men of
experience. The one who accepts the charge of this school
will need to live in close connection with God. To the 
teachers in this school I would say, Read and explain the
Word of God to your students. Never scold them. Frame your
management according to a "Thus saith the Lord."
[2MR296.04] p. 7, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Under wise teachers, the Lodi school may become an
important missionary school, a daily blessing and benefit
to those in attendance. And the training given at the
school is to be upheld and complemented by the work of the
parents. Thus parents and teachers together can carry
forward a good work. [2MR297.01] p. 7, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Our schools are established in the order of God, and
parents are to cooperate with the teachers, saying to them,
We will act our part in the work by seeing that our
children practice what is taught in the school. The efforts
made in the home for the education of the children are to 
correspond with those made in the school. Every power that
God has given parents is to be used in union with the plans
that the school is carrying out to help the children to
perfect Christian character. [2MR297.02] p. 7, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 Parents, teachers, and children are safe only as they obey
the words "Ye are laborers together with God." Parents are
to remember that though while at school their children are
separated from them, yet this does not release them from
responsibility. They are to unite their prayers with those
of the teachers for the success of the work done in the 
school. All are to act their part in the fear of God.
[2MR297.03] p. 7, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 The work done in our schools is an important work, and
fathers and mothers should refrain from speaking words that
would discourage their children in regard to their school
work. Let the children feel that their parents are willing
to bear the expense of their schooling if only they can see
in them a desire to become better fitted to serve God, and 



a determination to overcome those traits of character that 
would hinder their growth in Christian experience.
[2MR297.04] p. 7, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 Parents, speak to your children the words of encouragement
that they need. Let no coarse, rude, angry words be spoken.
Show them that you are endeavoring to give them every
advantage that they may obtain a knowledge that will lead
them to an understanding of God's requirements. Plead with
them to make the most of the opportunities granted to them
in their school life. [2MR298.01] p. 8, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Parents are to act their part wisely and intelligently.
They brought their children into the world, and did they
realize the responsibility resting upon them, they would
unceasingly carry a burden for these children. [2MR298.02]
p. 8, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "This is the will of God concerning you, even your
sanctification." There must be a decided improvement in
matters of discipline in some of our recently opened
schools. The Lord calls upon the teachers to be laborers
together with Him, that the fruit of righteousness may
appear in the lives of the students. He calls upon parents
to remember that the mind, the voice, the influence--all
the powers--are His gifts, to be used in winning souls to
Christ. Thus each family may become a missionary family.
From the home, the school, and the church a holy influence
is to go forth. The grace of Christ is to be received into
the life and revealed in the character.--Ms 26, 1910, pp.
1-3. ("The Lodi School," Aug. 24, 1910.) [2MR298.03] p. 8,
Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The words of the speaker, bringing the form of sound
doctrine into actual contact with the hearers, will result
in the saving of souls.--Letter 4, 1910, p. 2. (To D. H.
Kress, Jan. 13, 1910.) [2MR303.03] p. 8, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 I am very glad to hear that you have been led to
understand for yourself the condition of the unworked
cities. . . . If this work had been undertaken years ago,
large numbers would have been brought to a knowledge of the
truth. . . . I am intensely in earnest, and Oh, I beg of
you to encourage our people to redeem the time.--Letter 84,
1910, pp. 1, 2. (To Elder A. G. Daniells, July 26, 1910.)
[3MR222.02] p. 8, Para. 5, [1910MS]. 



 I have received your letters regarding the council held in
New York, and the efforts that are being made in behalf of
the multitudes in the large cities. . . . The position you
have taken is in the order of the Lord, and now I would
encourage you with the words, Go forward as you have begun,
using your position of influence as president of the
General Conference for the advancement of the work we are 
called upon to do. . . . [3MR222.03] p. 8, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 I can now take hold with you in full confidence for the
doing of the work that rests upon us. The Lord in His mercy
will pardon the failure of the past. He will be your
helper. He will give you sustaining grace, and we will draw
with you and give you all the help we can to use your
position of influence as president of the Conference, and
to work wisely in the education of others to labor in the
cities. . . . [3MR222.04] p. 8, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 I am so thankful that you have written us how you have
given yourself to this work. Angels of God will be with
you, and you can use all the influence that your office as
president of the Conference has given you, to encourage
others to take up the same work. . . . [3MR223.01] p. 8,
Para. 8, [1910MS].

 In conclusion I will say, Redeem the lost time of the past
nine years by going ahead now with the work in our cities,
and the Lord will bless and sustain you.--Letter 68, 1910,
pp. 1, 2. (To A. G. Daniells, Aug. 11, 1910.) [3MR223.02]
p. 9, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 My birthday comes upon the Sabbath. This gives me a most
excellent opportunity to reflect upon the goodness and
mercies of God to spare my life so many years to engage
heartily in the work which He has given me to do.--Ms 60,
1910, p. 1. (Diary fragment--1910, November 26, 1910.)
[4MR43.06] p. 9, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The words were spoken to me: "Tell My people that time is
short. Every effort is now to be made to exalt the truth.
In the cities, large and small, the message is to be
proclaimed. The third angel's message is to be united with
the second angel's message, and is to be proclaimed with
great power in our large cities. Thus will be given with a
loud voice the message that is to prepare a people for the 



coming of the King." . . . [5MR127.01] p. 9, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 The situation in all the large cities must be studied,
that the truth may be given to all the people. In these
large cities the Lord has many honest souls, who are
becoming confused by the strange developments in the
religious world. There are many who have been waiting to
hear the "certain sound" of the message that would meet the
emergency. All over our land the Lord has honest souls, who
are standing in uncertainty. The words were spoken: "Repeat
the messages in their order. Tell My people to proclaim the
message, the binding-off message, that is to proclaim a
people for the coming of the King. Give the world a
knowledge of the messages of the first, second and third
angels. Bind up the law among My disciples. There are many
who will listen because men will speak under the influence
of the Holy Spirit. You are twenty years behind; but let
the warning voice now be heard speaking with the voice of
assurance." [5MR127.02] p. 9, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The message is to be proclaimed with sanctified ability.
The word of the Lord has been spoken. God calls for
sanctified hearts and lips. The messages of warning are to
be given in the large cities, and also in the towns and
villages. The men of God's appointment are to be zealously
at work, disposing of our books, and disseminating light.
The articles in our papers are not to present the truth in
the style of a romance; for this weakens the impression
that should be made by the most solemn truth ever committed
to mortals. They are to contain a plain, "Thus saith the
Lord." The message must be repeated, and Bible reasons
given, not in the style of a romance, but in the style of
the Bible. There are many who are watching for the evidence
of true religion.--Letter 88, 1910. (To A. G. Daniells,
September 30, 1910.) [5MR127.03] p. 9, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Shun every influence that would tend to cheapen the
message that should be given to high and low in the cities.
Keep open the channel of communication between your soul
and God, that those with whom you associate may recognize
the voice of Him who gave His life for you.--Letter 58,
1910, p. 5. (To Elders Daniells and Prescott, June 15,
1910.) [5MR136.02] p. 9, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 We have heard of the calamity that overtook you during the
Battle Creek camp meeting, in the wrecking of the large 



tent. This news does not surprise us; for the prince of the
power of the air will do strange things in his efforts to
hinder God's people; and much more in the future than he
has in the past. . . . [5MR168.03] p. 10, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 As Lucifer sees that we are making efforts to work the
cities as if we meant to give the last message, his wrath
will be aroused, and he will employ every device in his
power to hinder the work. . . . [5MR168.04] p. 10, Para.
2, [1910MS].

 Again and again I am instructed to present to our churches
in every place the work that should be done, not only where
we have churches already established, but in new fields,
where the truth has never been fully established. In our
cities, as verily as in far-off lands, there are people of
all nationalities, whose souls are precious, and who must
hear the message. The way must be opened to reach these
unworked fields. Decided work must be done. Openings must
be made.--Letter 74, 1910, pp. 1, 3. (To Brother George
Amadon, September 12, 1910.) [5MR168.05] p. 10, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 Evangelism--I have a message for you. Those who serve the
cause of God, need to be men of prayer, men who will heed
the instruction that the Lord is giving regarding the
prosecution of His work. [6MR72.03] p. 10, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 I am deeply impressed as I realize that time is rapidly
passing. Every worker should now be daily converted, and
every power be employed in doing a work in our large cities
that has been strangely neglected. [6MR72.04] p. 10, Para.
5, [1910MS].

 I entreat of you to delay not to open the fields that so
greatly need attention, and that have scarcely been
touched. This is your work. There is need of a reformation
in the work that God has pointed out for you to do in
opening new fields. There is much to be done in bringing
before the world the light of Bible truth in its sacred
simplicity, and you both need to be revived by the
influence of the Holy Spirit of God. Let the refining grace
of truth lead you into the deepest experience of
consecration and sanctification. [6MR72.05] p. 10, Para.
6, [1910MS]. 



 You need to realize the necessity of home religion, and
earnest activity for the glory of God. Let the
sanctification of the truth come into your home life. Let
there be nothing common in your words and actions. May the
softening, subduing, and sanctifying influence of the Holy
Spirit impart to you meekness and gentleness, and may the
presence of the Spirit close the door of the heart to the
great apostate who is determined, if possible, to gain
control. If you could but see as the Lord sees, you would
discern how persistently the enemy of souls is seeking to
attain the ascendancy. . . . [6MR73.01] p. 10, Para. 7,
[1910MS].

 Some things were clearly opened before me during the last
meeting I attended in Washington, D. C. But those who ought
to have been the first to recognize the movings of the Holy
Spirit were not sufficiently impressed to receive the light
and to act in harmony with it. The work in the cities has
not yet been carried forward as it should be. . . .
[6MR73.02] p. 10, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 The Lord calls for ministers to go into the cities, men
who realize that Satanic agencies are taking counsel
together to work with their deceiving influence upon every
mind, to the end that the gospel message shall not be
proclaimed. [6MR73.03] p. 11, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Time is rapidly passing, and there is much to be done. We
have come far short of doing the very work that has been
specified by the Holy Spirit to be done, the work of giving
the Bible truth to those who know it not. [6MR73.04] p.
11, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Seven men should have been chosen to be united with the 
President, to set in operation a work in the great cities
for those who are perishing without the truth, while no
determined efforts are being put forth to save them. These
seven men should be men who are wide awake, men that are
humble and meek and lowly in heart. Never should the cities
have been neglected as they are; for there has come most
decidedly message after message calling for earnest labor.
[6MR74.01] p. 11, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 No less than seven men should be chosen to carry the large
responsibilities of the work of God in the great cities.
And these men should humble themselves daily, and seek the 



Lord most earnestly for sanctified wisdom. They should
relate themselves to God as men desirous to be taught. They
must be men of prayer, who realize the peril of their own
souls. What should be the work of these seven men?--They
should investigate the needs of the cities, and put forth
earnest, decided efforts to advance the work. [6MR74.02]
p. 11, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Will you not now gather up many of my past messages, study
them, and present them to the people? It is high time that
our churches should know what has been the word of the 
Lord. These cities must not remain unwarned. [6MR74.03] p.
11, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The Lord will test and prove every one who professes to be
righteous. Many of our people, and among them some who are
laborers, are not ready for the Lord's appearing. For your
souls' sake, my brethren, heed the messages that the Lord
sends to you. Let every one take heed to his own soul's
salvation, and then work earnestly for the salvation of
others. [6MR74.04] p. 11, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 If those who are consecrated unite to work untiringly for
souls, they can do great good in our conferences and in our
camp-meetings. Our camp-meetings must not be treated
indifferently. Let the time of these gatherings be regarded
as precious, and let it be devoted to seeking the Lord
sincerely for a fitness to serve the Lord in humility. In
many cases there should be less of lengthy sermonizing, and
more hunting and fishing for souls. [6MR75.01] p. 11,
Para. 7, [1910MS].

 Let Christ be the Teacher. If we obey His word, and do His
works, we shall never be found on the background.
Presidents of conferences, to whom the Lord has given great
light, will you not decide to deal truly with your own
souls' best interests? Walk in the light while you have the
light, lest darkness come upon you. . . . [6MR75.02] p.
11, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 I feel an intense interest that in this period of time, no
haphazard work shall be done. Satan and his agencies are
playing the game of life for our souls. His plan is to
steal away the true conviction of the Holy Spirit. For
months I have been troubled because I see that many are not
discerning the signs of the times. [6MR75.03] p. 12, Para.
1, [1910MS]. 



 You were present at the General Conference last spring
when the power of God rested upon me as I delivered His
messages. If those messages had been received and acted
upon, I should not now be suffering under the burden that I
am carrying. [6MR75.04] p. 12, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 I dare not be silent longer. Angels of great power were
expelled from heaven because of the spirit of self-
exaltation. They felt that they should be above Christ.
These fallen angels are now at work to deceive those that
will give heed to their deceptions, and to delay and hinder
the work of God. . . . [6MR75.05] p. 12, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 Read the whole of the twenty-eighth chapter of Ezekiel
carefully, and pray that you may understand the working of
God. We are dealing with fallen angels and with fallen men.
[6MR76.01] p. 12, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 I would that our conference presidents, our physicians,
and all our ministers might understand the message that the
Lord gave me in Washington. I did not speak in my own
strength. But some of the very ones who needed most the
warnings given have chosen to follow on in their own ideas,
and I am sorry that their hearts are not awake to the work
of the hour. [6MR76.02] p. 12, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Our brethren should study carefully the instruction given
in "Gospel Workers." Valuable instruction is given in the
chapter "Personal Effort." [6MR76.03] p. 12, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 Let our brethren east and west fast and pray earnestly,
and humble their souls before God, O, that all would be
reconverted, and not give up till they know that they are
following on to know the Lord. Those who humbly follow on
to know the Lord will know that His going forth is prepared
as the morning. [6MR76.04] p. 12, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 There is encouragement for all in the third chapter of
Zechariah: [Entire chapter quoted].--Letter 58, 1910, pp.
1-4, 6, 7. (To Elders Daniells and Prescott, June 15,
1910.) [6MR76.05] p. 12, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 Here at Mountain View many publications are being printed,
to warn the world; but this printed matter cannot take the 



place of the voice of the living preacher. Both are
necessary. . . . [6MR194.02] p. 12, Para. 9, [1910MS].

 The responsibility for doing this work rests not upon the
ministry alone. Hundreds of church members who have a
knowledge of saving truth, might set themselves to work in
their immediate neighborhoods and surrounding settlements.
Wherever practicable, it is well for such workers to go out
two and two, as did the early disciples. Take up this work
brethren and sisters. Carry along some books and papers,
and make God your trust. Let no one, by arbitrary
forbiddings, seek to hinder this line of house to house
work. There is a world to be warned, and every agency for
the accomplishment of the Lord's work in the earth must be
set in operation and wisely directed and encouraged. Wake
up the watchmen; for the end is near . . . . [6MR194.03]
p. 12, Para. 10, [1910MS].

 Those who are connected with our offices of publication
need especially to carry a burden for souls and to study
ways and means of doing personal work in the highways and
hedges. . . . [6MR194.04] p. 13, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Doubtless there are some in our larger churches, and in
our printing establishments, who will feel inclined to
express objections against a message that would stir up
those who are now doing but little personal work for souls.
But I cannot hold my peace. I have been instructed to say,
The Lord calls upon those who understand the truth, to
spend time in opening the Scriptures to others. . . .
[6MR194.05] p. 13, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Let those who are living in Takoma Park awake to an
understanding of the times and of their privileges. Many
who are living in our large centers need to be reconverted;
and until they are reconverted, they can never feel the
necessity of giving to the scattered sheep the message for
this time. Let our people in every church arouse, and begin
to work in earnest.--Ms 53, 1910, pp. 1, 3-5, 9, 11. ("Wake
Up the Watchmen," January 28, 1910.) [6MR195.01] p. 13,
Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Read the Word, and follow the Lord's plan. The man who
insists that he will not labor with another is setting an
example that Christ does not sanction. We are to follow the
Lord's plans.--Ms 19, 1910, p. 2. ("Theatrical Methods of
Work to be Discouraged," undated.) [6MR246.01] p. 13, 



Para. 4, [1910MS].

 We are standing in a time that is of the greatest
consequence to the whole world. We see the necessity of
understanding the instruction given in the Scriptures. The
religious life is not to be represented from the pulpit or
in our papers as a romance. It pains my soul to see in the
papers coming from our press, the most important truth
placed before the people in the form of a romance. Let the
articles in our papers at this time, when the eternal
interests of souls are at stake, be of a character to
arouse souls to a sense of their peril. At this time Bible
truth is to make a solemn impression upon hearts. The
genuine facts of truth are to be presented as they came
from the lips of the greatest the world has ever known.
[6MR286.02] p. 13, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Novelty and romance do no honor to our publications. I am
growing heartsick and weary over productions from the press
that lower the truth as it should not be lowered. The fewer 
of these productions that are brought in, the more
influence will the genuine, sacred truth connected with the
scenes that are to take place, have upon minds.--Ms 17,
1910, pp. 1, 2. ("Regarding Representations in Our Papers,"
undated.) [6MR286.03] p. 13, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 In this period of the world's history, God's servants are
to have confidence in His ability to qualify men to do His
work in various ways, to the glory of His name. Those
appointed to lead out in the management of His cause in the
earth, are to have faith that He is able to perfect a work
in righteousness even through the instrumentality of
imperfect workmen. Those in charge of the work are now to
seek to build up, to encourage, to strengthen, but not to
discourage, or to pull to pieces that which has been begun.
. . . [7MR45.02] p. 13, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 You must never forget that Satan, disguised as an angel of
light, is always ready to encourage anything that would
lead to a loss of confidence in our denominational 
literature. He would be pleased to keep many minds employed
in picking flaws in publications that God has blessed.--
Letter 70, 1910, pp. 1, 2. (To Elder A. G. Daniells, August
11, 1910.) [7MR45.03] p. 14, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 When I visited Melrose last year. I was greatly pained at
the conditions existing there. The head physician and the 



business manager were not laboring together harmoniously,
and the spiritual needs of the helpers and the patients
were sadly neglected, I am greatly desirous that this
institution shall be placed on vantage ground, and it is in
harmony with the light I have received that there should be
brought into the Melrose Sanitarium the influence of
families who can be a spiritual help to the workers, and
who can also do a special work in the neighboring cities.
[7MR312.03] p. 14, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The Melrose Sanitarium has come into our possession in the
providence of God. It has excellent water privileges, and
is located in a beautiful park, which is kept up by the
city without expense to us. The advantages of this
institution have been kept before me. I desire that the
mind of the Lord in regard to it may be met, and that its
influence may extend as a light to the city of Boston. Time
is rapidly passing, and the enemy is pleased to see the
work for these large cities delayed.--Letter 106, 1910, p.
2. (To Dr. D. H. Kress, October 23, 1910.) [7MR313.01] p.
14, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 I have received and read your letters. I thank you for
your painstaking efforts to write to me. You write the very
news that I wish to hear. I am pleased to hear from you,
and to know of your successful meetings. The good report is
like cold water to a thirsty soul.--Letter 104, 1910, p. 1.
(To S. N. Haskell and wife, October 18, 1910.) [7MR407.02]
p. 14, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 A week ago yesterday I spoke in the church in Los Angeles,
and the house was crowded to its utmost capacity. I wish a
picture could have been drawn of the crowd. That crowded
congregation was the most agreeable sight I have ever
looked upon, and everything was in order. Every receptacle
for flowers was removed. Every seat that could be crowded
in was occupied. There was not one crying voice of a child,
and the pleasant, happy faces were a sight that brought joy
to my heart and did my soul good. The sisters, as far as I
could see, removed their hats, and what a pleasure it was
to view their countenances. I had good freedom in speaking.
[8MR19.04] p. 14, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 At the close of the service, a brother brought us back to
the Glendale Sanitarium in his automobile. Out of the 
kindness of his heart, this brother had thus accommodated
us. I could but think that a blessing would rest upon him 



for the kindness he showed to us. We had the utmost 
confidence in his skill in managing his machine. [8MR20.01]
p. 14, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 When we were seated in the automobile, ready to return to
Glendale, not a few colored sisters pressed about the
conveyance to see and speak with me. They expressed their
appreciation of the discourse. Cheerfulness and happiness
was expressed in their countenances, and it was a scene of
cheerful parting. I shall long remember that interesting
meeting, and the stillness and peacefulness expressed in
the countenances of both white and colored people.--Letter
36, 1910, p. 2. (To Edson and Emma White, April 3, 1910.)
[8MR20.02] p. 14, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 I wish to write words that shall remove from the minds of 
any of my brethren the impression that I did not, before
their publication, read the pages in Testimony for the 
Church, volume nine. . . . My discourses are reported, and
what I write by hand is copied out by faithful helpers.
Before any of this matter is printed, it is read over and
closely examined by me.--Letter 94, 1910, pp. 1, 2. (To
William Duce, July 12, 1910.) [8MR21.05] p. 15, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 Leaders Should Have a Living Connection With God-- The 
converting power of truth needs to take hold upon human
minds. Men who have been placed in positions of
responsibility need to be worked by the Holy Spirit. But
while self swells to large proportions, the Holy Spirit can
make no impression upon human minds and hearts. . . .
[9MR144.02] p. 15, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The leaders in our work should be men in such a living
connection with God that they can understand His will, and
preserve their integrity. The eternal principles of truth
are to govern the households of those who have a part to
act in the working out of the Lord's plans. In their
families the study of the Bible should be given prominence,
and its teachings should exert a decided influence.
[9MR144.03] p. 15, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 There is no position in life, no phase of human
experience, that should not be influenced by the principles
of the Word of God. It is to be studied and obeyed, in
order to give to men in positions of trust a preparation to
mold the work in right lines.-- Letter 48, 1910, pp. 1-2. 



[9MR144.04] p. 15, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 There are men to whom the Lord Jesus has entrusted 
responsibilities as leaders. Let them hide self in Christ,
that they may know what it means to bear responsibilities
in the work of soul-saving. A sense of their own
unworthiness will lead them to humble fervent prayer, and
earnest seeking of the Lord in humility.-- Letter 44, 1910, 
p. 5. [9MR147.05] p. 15, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 To Feel Responsibility for the Large Cities-- I spoke of
the duty resting upon conference presidents to understand
the necessities of our large, congested cities, and of the
necessity that special attention shall be given to these
neglected, unworked cities, and I referred to the fact that
the president of our General Conference has neglected his
duty regarding this work. It is time that there shall be a
general waking up to our responsibilities in this matter.
There is a great work neglected that should be faithfully
undertaken.-- Letter 58 1/2, 1910, p. 1. [9MR152.01] p.
15, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 I am encouraged as I see by your letters that the Lord is
giving you a precious experience. Many things have been
opened to me regarding the sacred work resting upon the
ministers of the gospel. Everyone who ministers in word and
doctrine is to prepare for his sacred calling by diligently
searching the Scriptures. The Word of God contains rules of
life for men of all classes and all vocations. Examples are
found in the Word of inspiration to meet the cases of all.
By earnest prayer and diligent research, God's workers may
become giants in an understanding of Bible doctrine, and
[gain] an appreciation of the practical lessons of Christ.
The hearts of all should hunger and thirst after
righteousness. The minds of the servants of God are to be
cleansed from all cheapness, that they may be prepared to
understand the lessons of Christ, and bring from the
storehouse of God's Word things new and old. The word of
life is to come from human lips. [9MR309.03] p. 15, Para.
7, [1910MS].

 The work for the Jews, as outlined in the eleventh chapter
of Romans, is a work that is to be treated with special
wisdom. It is a work that must not be ignored. The wisdom
of God must come to our people. In all wisdom and
righteousness we must clear the King's highway. The Jews
are to be given every opportunity of coming to the light. 



[9MR310.01] p. 16, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The world is filled with errors and fables, but the time
has come when fables must not enter into our experience.
Every truly converted soul is given divine knowledge.
[9MR310.02] p. 16, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The Lord would have you gird on the armor, and have full
confidence that while the world is teeming with error of
all kinds, those who have the light of truth will be given
wisdom from on high. Keep close to the side of Jesus. The
time has come when the Lord says, "Go forward and cultivate
the abilities I have entrusted to you." The world is filled
with false sentiments. Lift up the banner of Bible truth.
The cause of God needs men who are making spiritual
advancement. In the future more than in the past,
sensational and absurd theories will be put forth. We are
to keep close to the Word, that we may have clearness of
mind to discern these fallacies. [9MR310.03] p. 16, Para.
3, [1910MS].

 The cause of God needs men of intellect, men and women of
thought, who are well versed in the Scriptures, and who
will not become discouraged. Those who know the power that
the sanctifying influence of truth has upon the heart must
tell of this power over and over again. Thus they will
exert a persuasive influence over others. He who has given
us the most solemn truth ever given to mortals designs that
we should rise higher and higher, to a state of perfection.
Every step that we take is to be a step heavenward. The
Lord expects us to do true, faithful work. Those standing
in responsible positions are to guard carefully the spirit
and words and actions.-- Letter 96, 1910, pp. 1,2. (To A.
G. Daniells, October 5, 1910.) [9MR310.04] p. 16, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 Representations have passed before me which indicate that
you Daniells] and Elder [W. W.] Prescott and others united
with you have been inclined to search out things to be
criticized or condemned in our printed publications. Were
encouragement given you, changes and revisions would be
made in accordance with the ideas that you have in mind.
But you must never forget that Satan, disguised as an angel
of light, is always ready to encourage anything that would
lead to a loss of confidence in our denominational 
literature. He would be pleased to keep many minds employed
in picking flaws in publications that God has blessed. 



[10MR49.01] p. 16, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The enemy of all truth well knows that if minds can be
kept occupied in searching for and giving wide publicity to
imperfections in books that have been printed and widely
circulated, great weakness will be brought to our work.
Time would pass rapidly, and the great work needed in our
cities would remain undone. Besides, there would be created
in the minds of many an uncertainty as to the value of our
publications that have done a good work and many minds
would become absorbed in a further search for possible
errors in our literature. [10MR49.02] p. 16, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 The result would be the creation of a feeling of
uncertainty in the minds of many as to the value of our
denominational literature in general. . . . [10MR49.03] p.
17, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Satan and all his hosts are on the battlefield. The enemy
of our souls has acted the part of a busy agent in
presenting the thought that many of our books now in print
are in need of general revision. He would be glad to have
our brethren receive the impression that many changes must
be made. He would delight to insinuate questioning and
doubt into the minds of many of our people. [10MR49.04] p.
17, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 I have been instructed that the Lord is not the author of 
the proposal to make many changes in books already
published. If information regarding this sort of work, even
as regards the few instances where revisions are needed,
should become widespread, seeds of doubt would spring up in
many minds. Satan would be busy at work implanting seeds of
distrust and unbelief, and it would require much labor to
remedy the evil that would be wrought.--Letter 70, 1910,
pp. 2,4. (To A. G. Daniells, August 11, 1910.) [10MR50.01]
p. 17, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Carry the Truth to the Inhabitants of Our Land--There is a 
world to be saved, and this is why I am so anxious that we,
as believers in the Lord Jesus, shall live on the plan of
addition, adding grace to grace, and becoming established
in the most holy faith. Those who are diligent to make
their own calling and election sure, are also seeking in
every way possible to win many souls to the truth for this
time. We need more earnestness, more consecrated zeal. We 



have a knowledge of the most sacred truths ever committed
to mortals, and these truths we must present to the world.
We do not half believe these truths. If we did, there would
be seen more praying, and more diligence in trying to carry
these truths to the inhabitants of the cities of our land. 
God is now calling upon us to open up a strong work in the
cities.--Ms. 23, 1910, p. 5. ("A Promise of Life Eternal,"
Jan. 29, 1910.) [10MR264.01] p. 17, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 It is a great and grand thing to have an eye single to the
glory of God. Self must not come into our serving. We need
now to present the truth in its important bearings. We are
to walk every step understandingly. Blessed light from the
Word of God is to come to the people. No new and strange
thing is to be introduced now, unless it is proved by much
diligent investigation and most earnest prayer. Blessed
light from the Word of God is ours to receive and in
assurance give to people.--Letter 127, 1910. (Written to W.
C. White from Sanitarium, California, November 22, 1910.)
[10MR313.01] p. 17, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 A Desire to Correct Denominational Books Then in August,
1910, another communication in which Prescott was named was
addressed to the president of the General Conference which
in part read: [10MR336.05] p. 17, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 For several months I have been instructed of the Lord that 
a decided change must be made from this time onward in the
carrying forward of our work. [10MR336.06] p. 17, Para. 7,
[1910MS].

 Message after message has come to me from the Lord
concerning the dangers surrounding you and Elder Prescott.
I have seen that Satan would have been greatly pleased to
see Elders Prescott and Daniells undertake the work of a 
general overhauling of our books that have done a good work
in the field for years. But neither of you is called of God
to that work. . . . [10MR336.07] p. 18, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Elder Prescott and others united with you have been
inclined to search out things to be criticized or condemned
in our printed publications. Were encouragement given you,
changes and revisions would be made in accordance with the
ideas that you have in mind. But you must never forget that
Satan, disguised as an angel of light, is always ready to
encourage anything that would lead to a loss of confidence
in our denominational literature. . . . [10MR336.08] p. 



18, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 It is not safe to set some minds running in such channels
of thought, as this would lead to a harvest of doubt and
unbelief. I know whereof I speak; for the Lord has opened
this matter before me. (Letter 70, 1910.) [10MR336.09] p.
18, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 In this same letter, Ellen White advised that the two men
not work together. She wrote: [10MR337.01] p. 18, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 In some respects, you and Brother Prescott have done a
strange work. It is not for the best interests that either
one of you be associated together so closely as heretofore.
. . . You both need the sanctification on the Holy Spirit
of God. (Ibid.) [10MR337.02] p. 18, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Before bringing the letter to a close the messenger of the
Lord was to write: [10MR337.03] p. 18, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 The enemy of truth, through the ministry of fallen angels,
would be pleased to introduce uncertainty in the minds of
many in regard to the doctrines that have been established
by the sanction of the Holy Spirit. Disguised as one who
has a deep understanding of truth, Satan will seek to point
out supposed errors in that which needs no revision, and it
will take much time and patient labor to restore confidence
in those whose minds are unsettled by unnecessary changes.
God forbids His servants to alter that which needs no 
change. (Ibid.) [10MR337.04] p. 18, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 Prescott Seen Obeying Divine Counsel to Engage in Public
Evangelism (To W. W. Prescott and A. G. Daniells)--I thank
God that public meetings have been held in the Battle Creek
Tabernacle, and that the trumpet has been given a certain
sound. This is the very line of work that in the visions of
the night I saw Elder Prescott engaged in--and in the
manner described by Elder Daniells in his recent letter. I
saw that as our brother would use his voice in proclaiming
the message of present truth he would be exercising his
talents to the glory of God and a deep impression would be
made upon the minds of the people. The mind and the voice
of the speaker, combined, will make right impressions on
large assemblies. This is in harmony with the Lord's plan.
The presentation of important subjects before large
gatherings will result in the development of the talent of 



personal influence.--Letter 28, 1910, p. 2 (Feb. 22, 1910).
[10MR362.02] p. 18, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 Daniells and Prescott in Danger of Voicing Misleading 
Sentiments (To A. G. Daniells and W. W. Prescott)--I am
charged with a message to you both that you need to humble
your hearts before God. Neither Elder Prescott nor Elder
Daniells is prepared to direct the work of the General
Conference, for in some things they have dishonored the
Lord God of Israel. High, pure devotion to God is required
of men placed in your position. Such a man was Daniel, who
in his statesmanship maintained a clean and holy purpose.
Such characters are needed now. [10MR362.03] p. 19, Para.
1, [1910MS].

 I am to tell you that neither of you is prepared to
discern with clear spiritual eyesight that which is needed
now. You are in danger of voicing sentiments that will be
misleading. We are living in the last days of this earth's
history, and we need to have a burning desire to copy the
life of Christ. The great work remaining now to be done
awaits the efforts of consecrated, loyal, sanctified,
refined men. . . . [10MR363.01] p. 19, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Let your light so shine before all men with whom you
associate that they may take knowledge of you that you have
learned of Jesus. Christ says to you, "Go out into the
highways and hedges, and compel them to come in, that My
house may be filled" (Luke 14:23). Those who engage
wholeheartedly in this service will be able to bear a
testimony that will help to win other souls to Christ.
Unless you learn of Him daily, you will be in danger of
losing your bearings. [10MR363.02] p. 19, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 I must say to you, "Humble your own souls before God. Shun
every influence that would tend to cheapen the message that
should be given to high and low in the cities. Keep open
the channel of communication between your soul and God,
that those with whom you associate may recognize the voice
of Him who gave His life for you. [10MR364.01] p. 19,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 I dare not flatter you. Let the divine precepts be brought
into your life daily, and when you stand up to address a
congregation the communication between your soul and God
will be recognized, for your heart and mind will be open to 



the impressions of God's Spirit. Pray to God most earnestly
that you may not miss the mark. Study how you can best
honor your Redeemer. [10MR364.02] p. 19, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 I am to say to you that it is your privilege to walk
humbly with Christ Jesus. Unless you do this you will be in
grave danger of receiving spurious ideas from other minds.
The truth of God, like gold, does not lie on the surface,
but it is obtained only by earnest effort. As you study the
life of Christ, you may, if receptive, receive a knowledge
that will expand the mental powers and will be a savor of
eternal truths that you may bring before the people.--
Letter 58, 1910, pp. 2, 5 (June 15, 1910.) [10MR364.03] p.
19, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Caution Regarding the General Revision of SDA Books (To A.
G. Daniells)--I have seen that Satan would have been
greatly pleased to see Elders Prescott and Daniells
undertake the work of a general overhauling of our books
that have done a good work in the field for years. But
neither of you is called of God to that work. If you were
to enter upon such a work, much time would be employed that
should be given to the proclamation of the last warning
message to an impenitent world. [10MR364.04] p. 19, Para.
7, [1910MS].

 The Lord would have been pleased had you and Elder
Prescott and your associates taken upon yourselves soon
after the last General Conference the burden of giving to
the inhabitants of the great cities the last warning
message. This is a work that He has been calling us to do
these many years. [10MR365.01] p. 20, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 In some respects you and Brother Prescott have done a
strange work. It is not for the best interests of either
one of you that you be associated together so closely as
heretofore. . . . [10MR365.02] p. 20, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 If we should now sow broadcast seeds of doubt as to the 
correctness of our printed books and tracts, and encourage
the thought that there must needs be a general revision of
our published books, a work will have begun that the Lord
has not appointed us to do. [10MR365.03] p. 20, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 Even a suggestion as to inaccuracies would, if made 



public, lead some to vindicate their course of action in
spending much time in an effort to search for flaws and to
find fault. It is not safe to set some minds running in
such channels of thought, as this would lead to a harvest
of doubt and unbelief. I know whereof I speak, for the Lord
has opened this matter before me. [10MR365.04] p. 20,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 I am bidden to counsel you to leave the work of book
revision and devote the entire energies of your minds to
the presentation of Bible truth to souls who have never
heard the third angel's message. If you and Brother
Prescott were to sow broadcast seeds of uncertainty and
distrust in the minds of others, God would call you to a
stern account for this evil. [10MR365.05] p. 20, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 In the night season I have seen men looking over our
printed books in search of something to criticize, and the
adversary was standing by their side, making suggestions to
their minds. The natural result of unwise criticism would 
be to bring infidelity into our ranks.--Letter 70, 1910,
pp. 1, 3 (Aug. 11, 1910.) [10MR366.01] p. 20, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 (Written July 13, 1910, from Sanitarium, California, to
Elder C. Mcreynolds.) [15MR43.01] p. 20, Para. 7,
[1910MS].

 My attention has been called to a letter from you to W. C.
White, in which you speak of some school problems which are
perplexing you. It seems that some teachers think that none
of the children and young people whose parents live in the
vicinity of a school should have school privileges unless
they live with their teachers in the school home. This is
to me a new and strange idea. [15MR43.02] p. 20, Para. 8,
[1910MS].

 There are young people whose home influences have been
such that it would be greatly to their advantage to live
for a time in a well regulated school home. And for those
who live where they must of necessity leave their own homes
in order to enjoy school privileges, the school homes are a
great blessing. But the parental home where God is feared
and obeyed, is, and ever should be, the best place for
young children where, under the proper training of their
parents, they may enjoy the care and discipline of a 



religious family, administered by their own parents.
[15MR43.03] p. 20, Para. 9, [1910MS].

 The Lord has given children to their parents as a most
solemn charge. The parents should watch over the souls of
their children as those that must give account. Fathers and
mothers have a sacred responsibility so to train their
children that they may meet them in the kingdom of God, and
rejoice in their salvation. [15MR43.04] p. 21, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 The voice of prayer is to be heard in the home, and the
children are to be instructed line upon line, precept upon
precept, here a little and there a little. The time is
short. Parents must learn to practice patience in the
intelligent training of their children. [15MR44.01] p. 21,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Every father and mother is to be a laborer together with
God. The parents and children form a family firm, and
whenever possible they should be kept together. Let not
parents allow words of scolding to spoil their influence.
To belong to the family firm should be regarded as a sacred
privilege. Let the children be patiently and kindly
restrained from evil. This restraint, ministered with mercy
and tenderness, exercised intelligently, will be a constant
school for the children. There are different temperaments
in the family, and it is often necessary to let patience
have her perfect work. Children from such homes will be a
blessing to the school. [15MR44.02] p. 21, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 Regarding the youth that are of suitable age to attend a
boarding school, let us avoid making unnecessary and
arbitrary rules that would separate from their parents
those who live in the vicinity of our schools. [15MR44.03]
p. 21, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 In many families the parents need the help that the
children can render outside of school hours, and all who
will do their work faithfully and attend the school during
the allotted period should be allowed to have the benefits
of the school without question. The father and mother
should not be urged to relinquish their loving watchcare
over their children. [15MR44.04] p. 21, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Unless the parents are convinced that it would be for the 



best interests of their children to place them under the
school home discipline, they should be permitted to keep
them under their own control as far as possible. In some
places parents living near the school may see that their
children would be benefited by living at the school home,
where they can receive certain lines of instruction that
they could not receive so well at their own homes. But let
it not be urged that children must in all cases be
separated from their parents in order to get the advantages
of any one of our schools. [15MR45.01] p. 21, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 To insist that in every case students shall leave their
homes and be under the discipline of others is unnatural,
and would create a condition of things that would not be
healthful. May the Lord give wisdom to these teachers of
whom you write that they may reason wisely from cause to
effect. Parents are the natural guardians of their
children, and they have a solemn responsibility to oversee
their education and training. [15MR45.02] p. 21, Para. 7,
[1910MS].

 Can we not understand that the parents, who have watched
for years the development of their children, should know
best the kind of training and management they should have
in order to bring out and cultivate the best traits of
character in them? I should advise that children from homes 
within two or three miles of a school should be allowed to 
attend the school while living at home and having the
benefits of parental influences. [15MR45.03] p. 22, Para.
1, [1910MS].

 Wherever possible, let the family be held together. The
elder members should relieve the mother as much as 
possible. Both boys and girls can lighten the burdens of
the home. And the blessing that the children bring to the
homelife is of the highest value. Each member is to come
close to Christ in practicing self-denial and self-
sacrifice. Each may be a help and blessing to every other,
if all will act out the principles of the heavenly family.
[15MR45.04] p. 22, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Let all seek in the home, in the schoolroom, on the
playground, to be laborers together with God. The highest
education possible is to excel in right doing. All should
strive together to make the school a success. Let old and
young be diligent. Let all, teachers, and students, do 



their best to make the home and the school a sanctified 
whole. Let us strive so to conduct our schools that they
may meet the requirements of Jesus Christ, who gave His
precious life as a gift to the world. Let teachers and
students guard themselves in word and action and in spirit.
Let it be seen that all who compose the school are seeking
to the utmost of their ability to improve, as mortals who
appreciate what Jesus Christ has done in their behalf. He
has cleared the way that through His grace there may be
victory. [15MR46.01] p. 22, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 May the members of the school of which you write gain for
themselves the crown of glory when the reward is given to
those who overcome by the blood of the Lamb and the word of
their testimony.--Letter 60, 1910. [15MR46.02] p. 22,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 (Written July 31, 1910, from Sanitarium, California, to
"Brother and Sister Kress". [15MR76.01] p. 22, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 I am glad to hear from you again. Do not become
discouraged. You are not young converts. In the night
seasons I am saying to you, Do not fail nor be discouraged.
If our cities are to be worked, every one of us who knows
the truth must put on the gospel armor, and through
sanctification of the truth we shall receive from the Lord 
the help that we must have. [15MR76.02] p. 22, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 Talk faith, and make your faith perfect by your works.
Even though you feel that some of your brethren do not
manifest that faith that works by love and purifies the
soul, you have opportunities to obtain a rich experience.
Move steadily forward, putting forth all the powers of
sanctified intellect. Keep ever in view the great Pattern,
Christ Jesus. Work out your own salvation, revealing in
your life the work of the grace of God. No man can do your
work for you. Pray in faith. You and your wife have had a
valuable experience. The history of the Redeemer is full of
meaning to us. "He is despised and rejected of men; a man
of sorrows, and acquainted with grief: and we hid as it
were our faces from Him; He was despised, and we esteemed
Him not. Surely He hath borne our griefs, and carried our
sorrows; yet we did esteem Him stricken, smitten of God,
and afflicted. But he was wounded for our transgressions,
He was bruised for our iniquities: the chastisement of our 



peace was upon Him; and with His stripes we are healed"
[Isa. 53:3-5]. [15MR76.03] p. 22, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 My brother and sister, let us seek for an increase of
faith. There should be more glorifying of God. The Lord
would have your faith shine forth with the light that
Christ imparts. Do not, I entreat of you, be unbelieving.
Talk faith; talk hope and courage. As you talk faith, your
faith and confidence in the Lord will be increased. His 
Word is full of encouragement. [15MR77.01] p. 23, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 Your daughter also needs to gain an experience with you in
service for the Master. You three should be a precious
band, through Jesus Christ gaining glorious victories.
[15MR77.02] p. 23, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 I am thankful that yesterday I have the courage to walk
out in faith and speak to our people assembled at the
sanitarium on the hillside. This is the first time for a 
number of weeks that I have felt able to attempt to speak.
The sanitarium chapel is being enlarged, and the meeting
was held outside under the trees. I spoke from the third
chapter of Revelation. Here is a picture of the spiritual
life of many, and precious promises held out to the
overcomer. I was able to make all hear, and felt a rich
blessing myself in putting forth the effort. [15MR77.03]
p. 23, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 I am instructed to say to all our people, It is best to
bear the yoke of Christ. Let each be so glad for an
opportunity to work with Christ in bearing His message to
the cities, that there will be no inclination to murmur.
Christ calls for the heart to be surrendered to Him, that
He may mold and fashion it after the divine similitude.
When the spirit is worked by the Holy Spirit, the efforts
to reach souls will be effectual. [15MR77.04] p. 23, Para.
4, [1910MS].

 Christ alone can accomplish the work, but you are to act
your part with Him. When the truth of God convicts the
conscience and the words spoken bear the stamp of the
Divine, hearts will be touched and souls will be converted
to the truth. [15MR77.05] p. 23, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 There is too much of unconverted self mingled in the work.
In working the cities, angels of God are to cooperate with 



the minister of the Word. The mind, the will, the words,
the spirit of the teacher must be under the control of the
great Teacher. [15MR78.01] p. 23, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 The truths of the Word are sacred. Teach the seeker after 
truth the words of the Infinite One: "A new heart will I 
give you, and a new spirit will I put within you." As the
mind is awakened to yield to the teachings of Christ, Satan
will seek in every possible way to bring him under the
influence of men who have departed from the faith. Let
every soul be wide-awake. The watchmen are not only to give
warning to others, but they are to keep ever before them
the truths of the Word. Not a word of discouragement is
ever to fall from their lips. [15MR78.02] p. 23, Para. 7,
[1910MS].

 Let the members of the families in their homes unite to 
put away all unprofitable talking, and to be instant in
prayer. Let them go to their neighbors and talk to them of
the truth. This is the instruction to be given in all our
churches, in all our health institutions. [15MR78.03] p.
23, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 Fathers and mothers, in full assurance of faith plead with
your sons and daughters. Let them not hear one impatient
word from your lips. If necessary, make to your children a
heartfelt confession for having allowed them to follow in
the path of vanity and to displease the Lord, who withheld
not His Son from a lost world, that all might receive
pardon and forgiveness of sin. [15MR78.04] p. 24, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 Every obstacle to the redemption of God's people is to be
removed by the opening of His Word, and the presentation of
the plain, "Thus saith the Lord." "Every valley shall be
exalted and every mountain and hill [of difficulty] shall
be made low: and the crooked shall be made straight, and
the rough places plain." [15MR79.01] p. 24, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 The true light is now to shine forth, for "darkness covers
the earth, and gross darkness the people." [See Isa. 60:2].
The truth of the living God is to appear in contrast with
error. Proclaim the glad tidings: We have a Saviour who has
given His life, that all who will repent and believe in Him
should not perish, but have everlasting life. [15MR79.02]
p. 24, Para. 3, [1910MS]. 



 When those who have been doing imperfect service for the
Master understand and repent of their unconverted
influence, then the Lord will pardon, and will unite with
them in their efforts. Fathers and mothers who have in 
various ways indulged your children to their hurt, God
desires you to redeem the time. Take heed while it is
called today. Parents, is God enthroned in your conscience?
Is truth occupying the citadel of your soul? [15MR79.03]
p. 24, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Special work needs to be done in Melrose and Boston.
Brother and Sister Starr connected with you can do an
important work in that great city. You will need to guard
carefully the point of undue expense, lest the work be
retarded. The Lord will open ways before you if you will
move forward in faith and hope. Let not one word of
discouragement come from your lips.--Letter 66, 1910.
[15MR79.04] p. 24, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 [Written Aug. 11, 1910, from Sanitarium, California, to A.
G. Daniells.] I have received your letters regarding the
council held in New York, and the efforts that are being
made in behalf of the multitudes in the large cities. I
have also read your letters of August 4 and 5 to W. C.
White. I intended to answer your letters immediately, but I
have been carrying so heavy a burden that I thought I must
wait till I could write you clearly. [19MR123.01] p. 24,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 The position you have taken is in the order of the Lord,
and I would encourage you with the words, Go forward as you
have begun, using your position of influence as president
of the General Conference for the advancement of the work 
we are called upon to do. In this way you can disappoint
the enemy. You will need all the influence that the Lord
gives you as a wise leader to encourage your associates in
responsibility to take hold of the city work, and to carry
it forward in a sensible way. [19MR123.02] p. 24, Para. 7,
[1910MS].

 I am glad for this letter you have sent me, telling us of
what you are doing. The light that I have from the Lord is
that this same experience will be needed by others. You
will now be able not only to take up the work yourself, but
also to exercise your influence as president of the General
Conference to lead out in the very work that the Lord has 



appointed to be done. [19MR123.03] p. 25, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 You cannot be spared now from the work that has been so
long left undone. The Lord has given you an opportunity to
redeem the time and cover the neglect of the past. I can
now take hold with you in full confidence for the doing of
the work that rests upon us. The Lord in His mercy will
pardon the failure of the past. He will be your Helper. He
will give you sustaining grace, and we will draw with you
and give you all the help we can to use your position of
influence as president of the conference, and to work
wisely in the education of others to labor in the cities.
[19MR123.04] p. 25, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Your influence will be under the Lord's wise care, and
although you may meet with hard and trying experiences in
this great effort, if you exercise the wisdom and the
sanctification of Christ, you will have power and grace
from above, and the Lord's approval. He will impart unto
you wisdom and power, and also will bring to you the joy of
success. [19MR124.01] p. 25, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 I am so thankful that you have written us how you have
given yourself to this work. Angels of God will be with
you, and you can use all the influence that your office as
president of the conference has given you, to encourage
others to take up the same work. I will not write a word to
discourage you or to weaken your hands but will say, Go
forward in the name of the Lord. His name is a power
against the enemy. [19MR124.02] p. 25, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 I have had several days of illness. It seems as though
Satan would take my life. I am weak, but not discouraged.
Several nights it has seemed that I could not live till
morning, but I am now venturing to write this, lest the
enemy shall discourage you. [19MR124.03] p. 25, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 In conclusion I will say, Redeem the lost time of the past
nine years by going ahead now with the work in our cities,
and the Lord will bless and sustain you.--Letter 68, 1910.
[19MR124.04] p. 25, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 I have a message for those in charge of our work. Do not
encourage the men who are to engage in this work to think
that they must proclaim the solemn, sacred message in a 



theatrical style. Not one jot or tittle of anything
theatrical is to be brought into our work. God's cause is
to have a sacred, heavenly mold. Let everything connected
with the giving of the message for this time bear the
divine impress. Let nothing of a theatrical nature be
permitted, for this would spoil the sacredness of the work.
[19MR125.01] p. 25, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 I am instructed that we shall meet with all kinds of 
experiences and that men will try to bring strange
performances into the work of God. We have met such things
in many places. In my very first labors, the message was
given that all theatrical performances in connection with
the preaching of present truth were to be discouraged and
forbidden. Men who thought they had a wonderful work to do
sought to adopt a strange deportment and manifested
oddities in bodily exercise. The light given me was, "Give
this no sanction." These performances, which savored of the
theatrical, were to have no place in the proclamation of
the solemn messages entrusted to us. [19MR125.02] p. 25,
Para. 8, [1910MS].

 The enemy will watch closely, and will take every
advantage of circumstances to degrade the truth by the
introduction of undignified demonstrations. None of these
demonstrations are to be encouraged. The precious truths
given us are to be spoken in all solemnity and with sacred
awe. [19MR125.03] p. 26, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Health To Be Preserved. Every worker is to heed the
instruction that the health is not to be imperiled. The
preservation of health is to be regarded as a sacred duty.
We are to bear testimony to the benefits derived from an
intelligent knowledge of health reform. [19MR126.01] p.
26, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 When the vitality is needlessly expended in long sermons,
weariness is the result. We are to be laborers together
with God. We dishonor Him when we do that which unfits and 
disqualifies us for His service. The Lord desires us to
work as intelligent human agencies. We are not our own. We
have been bought with a price, and we are to glorify God by
a life of intelligent effort, returning to Him His own in
sensible, faithful service. [19MR126.02] p. 26, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 "What? Know ye not that your body is the temple of the 



Holy Ghost which is in you, which ye have of God, and ye
are not your own? For ye are bought with a price: therefore
glorify God in your body, and in your spirit, which are
God's." [19MR126.03] p. 26, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The minister of God is not to speak words which will
create levity. We have been bought with the price of a
great sacrifice, even the sacrifice of God's only begotten
Son. [19MR126.04] p. 26, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Two and Two. No one man is to be permitted to have sole
charge of an effort in any place. Christ sent out His
disciples two and two, to go to places to which He would
afterward follow. Read the Word, and follow the Lord's
plan. The man who insists that he will not labor with
another is setting an example that Christ does not
sanction. We are to follow the Lord's plans. [19MR126.05]
p. 26, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Experienced laborers should be given the work of entering
new places. A course is to be pursued that will maintain
the sacred dignity of the work. We are ever to remember
that evil angels are watching for opportunities to defeat
our efforts. [19MR126.06] p. 26, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 The cities are to be worked. A season of great trial is
before us. Then let none lift up the soul unto vanity. It
becomes those who are striving for the crown of life to
strive lawfully. All our capabilities and gifts are to be
used in the work of saving perishing souls, thus winning
others to become co-laborers with Christ. The knowledge and
powers that the Lord has given men and women will be
largely increased as they work to build up His kingdom.--Ms
19, 1910. [19MR127.01] p. 26, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 (Written Oct. 27, 1910, from Sanitarium, California, to
Elder A. G. Daniells.) When I took up my pen this morning
to begin to write, my left eye failed me. I cannot use it,
but I can use my right eye. This is a strange experience
for me in recent years. But in the early years of my work,
I did much of the writing for my books with my left eye
bandaged. And it may be that I shall again be afflicted in
the same way. But I thank the Lord that for many years now
I have been able to use both eyes. [19MR393.01] p. 27,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 I am now writing on Old Testament history. I have just 



completed an article on Esther. [19MR393.02] p. 27, Para.
2, [1910MS].

 Maggie is with us again, and takes hold of the work as if
she had not been away. Although her name is changed, she is
still the same earnest worker. [19MR393.03] p. 27, Para.
3, [1910MS].

 The experience that you had in the wrecking of the large
tent during the Battle Creek camp meeting is a sure and
crowning evidence that Satan is at work. As the Lord's
people show their determination to follow the light that
the Lord has given, the enemy will bring all his powers to
bear to discourage them. But they are not to give up
because of the difficulties that arise when they try to
follow the counsel of the Lord. God has given us His work
to do, and if we comply with His requirements, we shall be
blessed. The Lord has shown me that we shall have to meet 
experiences just such as have taken place. [19MR393.04] p.
27, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The enemy is actively at work, as you will see as you
travel on his territory opening the Word of God to the
people. As the last message of mercy is proclaimed by human
lips, Satan will try to storm his way to the front, but he
cannot prevail against Christ. As we present the truth that
shows the people the evil of his delusions, his anger will
be aroused, and he will do all in his power to hinder our
efforts. But continue to present a "Thus saith the Lord,"
remembering that God is your helper. Do not give the enemy
the right of way. [19MR393.05] p. 27, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Satan would fill the world with commercialism, and he has
succeeded in inducing some of our leading men to turn away
from the light given by God. Several who were once our
ministers are working out the devising of the fallen angel.
[19MR394.01] p. 27, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Elder Daniells, you have been given the most certain
evidence that you will be sustained by the Lord. Be of good
courage. The Lord must be our trust. I am not in the least
discouraged. When I heard that during the Battle Creek camp
meeting the large tent was twice blown down and torn, I
felt that if those engaged in that meeting would show a
decided front, the enemy would be defeated. [19MR394.02]
p. 27, Para. 7, [1910MS]. 



 Satan was once the most glorious angel in the heavenly
courts. But he allowed a desire for supremacy to take
possession of him, and he was expelled from heaven. He came
to this earth, and entered with great zeal into
commercialism. And unless we stand loyal and true by the
side of Prince Emmanuel, we shall be ensnared. Some of our
ministers have been led astray because they would not
follow the light that the Lord gave them. Those who have
thus departed from the faith may not realize it, but they
are following the fallen angel. [19MR394.03] p. 27, Para.
8, [1910MS].

 In the future, strange things will happen. I tell you this
so that you may not be surprised at what takes place. We
shall all need to maintain a close connection with the 
Lord. The end is much nearer than when we first believed. 
[19MR394.04] p. 28, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 What strange occurrences are being brought to our notice
in the daily papers. Men are hazarding their lives in an
attempt to do strange things. The Lord has not laid upon
anyone the doing of these things, for souls are not saved
through such exhibitions of foolhardiness. [19MR395.01] p.
28, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 On certain occasions large companies of people are drawn
together to witness the feats of men in flying through the
air. The lives of many of those attempting these feats are
sacrificed. It is not the God of heaven who leads men to 
attempt these hazardous feats. It is the god of this world
whom they are serving. It is Satan who inspires men to
enter into these foolhardy projects, just to see what men
can do. [19MR395.02] p. 28, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Before he fell, Satan wanted Christ's position. Because he
could not have it, he became desperate, rebelled, and was
cast out of heaven. Because he was restrained from carrying
out his plans, he decided that he would be his own god. He
came to this world, and here he determined to do a great
work through commercialism. He laid his plans to turn the
world into a place where he could carry out his strange
devisings. But the Lord forbade his plans. He has been made
to understand that there is a Ruler in the heavens over the 
inhabitants of the world. [19MR395.03] p. 28, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 The great controversy between good and evil is being 



waged. Under the leadership of Satan there are men who
today are doing all in their power to plunge the world into
commercial strife. Thus Satan is trying to bring about a
condition of things that will make the world uncivilized.
He desires to see strange things acted out, which God, who
is too wise to err, has not ordained. But the Lord--yes,
our God--will be Ruler of the heavens and the earth. If men 
and women will carry out His requirements, it will be seen
that He is Ruler, carrying out His divine will.--Letter
114, 1910. [19MR395.04] p. 28, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 (A.G. Daniells was elected president of the General
Conference in 1901. This suggests that this document was
written in 1910, a time when Mrs. White was very concerned
about Daniells' neglect of the cities and his involvement
in the controversy over the "Daily.") At this stage of our
experience we are not to have our minds drawn away from the
special light given [us] to consider at the important
gathering of our conference. And there was Brother
Daniells, whose mind the enemy was working; and your mind
and Elder Prescott's mind were being worked by the angels
that were expelled from heaven. Satan's work was to divert
your minds that jots and tittles should be brought in which
the Lord did not inspire you to bring in. They were not
essential. But this meant much to the cause of truth. And 
the ideas of your minds, if you could be drawn away to jots
or tittles, is a work of Satan's devising. To correct
little things in the books written, you suppose would be
doing a great work. But I am charged, Silence is eloquence.
[20MR17.01] p. 28, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 I am to say, Stop your picking flaws. If this purpose of
the devil could only be carried out, then [it] appears to
you [that] your work would be considered as most wonderful
in conception. It was the enemy's plan to get all the
supposed objectionable features where all classes of minds
did not agree. And what then? The very work that pleases
the devil would come to pass. There would be a
representation given to the outsiders not of our faith just
what would suit them, that would develop traits of
character which would cause great confusion and occupy the
golden moments which should be used zealously to bring the
great message before the people. The presentations upon any
subject we have worked upon could not all harmonize, and
the results would be to confuse the minds of believers and 
unbelievers. This is the very thing that Satan had planned
that should take place--anything that could be magnified as 



a disagreement. [20MR17.02] p. 29, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Read Ezekiel, chapter 28. Now, here is a grand work, where
strange spirits can figure. But the Lord has a work to [be]
done to save perishing souls; and the places which Satan,
disguised, could fill in, bringing confusion into our
ranks, he will do to perfection, and all those little
differences will become enlarged, prominent. [20MR17.03]
p. 29, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 And I was shown from the first that the Lord had given
neither Elders Daniells nor Prescott the burden of this 
work. Should Satan's wiles be brought in, should this
"Daily" be such a great matter as to be brought in to
confuse minds and hinder the advancement of the work at 
this important period of time? It should not, whatever may
be. This subject should not be introduced, for the spirit
that would be brought in would be forbidding, and Lucifer
is watching every movement. Satanic agencies would commence
his work and there would be confusion brought into our
ranks. You have no call to hunt up the difference of
opinion that is not a testing question; but your silence is
eloquence. I have the matter all plainly before me. If the
devil could involve any one of our own people on these
subjects, as he has proposed to do, Satan's cause would
triumph. Now the work without delay is to be taken up and
not a [difference] of opinion expressed. [20MR18.01] p.
29, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Satan would inspire those men who have gone out from us to
unite with evil angels and retard our work on unimportant
questions, and what rejoicing [there] would be in the camp
of the enemy. Press together, press together. Let every
difference be buried. Our work now is to devote all our 
physical and brain-nerve power to put these differences out
of the way, and all harmonize. If Satan could with his
great unsanctified wisdom be permitted to get the least
hold, [he would rejoice]. [20MR18.02] p. 29, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 Now, when I saw how you were working, my mind took in the
whole situation and the results if you should go forward
and give the parties that have left us the least chance to
bring confusion into our ranks. Your lack of wisdom would
be just what Satan would have it. Your loud proclamation
was not under the inspiration of the Holy Spirit. I was
instructed to say to you that your picking flaws in the 



writings of men that have been led of God is not inspired
of God. And if this is the wisdom that Elder Daniells would 
give to the people, by no means give him an official
position, for he cannot reason from cause to effect. Your
silence on this subject is your wisdom. Now, everything
like picking flaws in the publications of men who are not
alive is not the work God has given any of you to do. For
if these men--Elders Daniells and Prescott--had followed 
the directions given in working the cities, there would
have been many, very many, convinced of the truth and
converted, able men that [now] are in positions where they
never will be reached. [20MR18.03] p. 29, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 All the world is to be regarded as one great family. And
when you have such a fountain of knowledge to draw from,
why have you left the world to perish for years with the
testimonies given by our Lord Jesus Christ? True religion
teaches us to regard every man and woman as a person to
whom we can do good. [20MR18.04] p. 30, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 This has been in print many years: "A Balanced Mind,"
testimony to Elder Andrews. The mind may be cultivated to
become a power to know when to speak and what burdens to
take up and to bear, for Christ is your teacher. And I
feared greatly for you [when I saw you] exalting your
wisdom and pursuing a course to bring in differences of
opinion. The Lord calls for wise men who can hold their
peace when it [is] wisdom for them to do so. If you would
be a whole man, you need sanctification through Jesus
Christ. Now there is a work just started, and let wisdom be
seen in every minister, in every president of [a]
conference. But here was a work for you to take hold of
years ago where you were needed to lift your voice for this
very work. Christ gave all His people special directions
what they shall do and the things they shall not do. And
there is a little time left us to work out the 
righteousness of the Lord. [20MR19.01] p. 30, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 You can understand the way of the Lord. I saw your purpose
of carrying things after your own devising after you were
placed as president. You had thought you would do wonderful
things, which would be a work God had not placed in your
hands to do. Now, your work is not to oppress but to
release every necessity possible if the Lord has accepted
you to serve. But you have very early given evidence that 



wisdom and sanctified judgment have not been manifested by
you. You blazed out matters that would not be received
unless the Lord should give light. [20MR19.02] p. 30,
Para. 3, [1910MS].

 I have been instructed that such hasty movements should
not have [been] made [such] as selecting you as president
of the conference even another year. But the Lord forbids
any more such hasty transactions until the matter is
brought before the Lord in prayer; and as you have had the
message come to you that the work of the Lord resting upon
the president is a most solemn responsibility, you had no
moral right to blaze out as you did upon the subject of the
"Daily" and suppose your influence would decide the
question. There was Elder Haskell, who has carried the
heavy responsibilities, and there is Elder Irwin and
several men I might mention who have the heavy
responsibilities. [20MR19.03] p. 30, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Where was your respect for the men of age? What authority
could you exercise without taking all the responsible men
to weigh the matter? But let us now investigate the matter.
We must now reconsider whether it is the Lord's judgment,
in the face of the work that has been neglected, of showing
your zeal to carry the work even another year. If you
should carry the work another year with the help that shall
unite with you, there should be a change take place in you
and Elder Prescott. And humble your own hearts before God.
The Lord will have to see in you a showing of a different
experience, for if ever men needed to be reconverted at
this present [time], it [is] Elder Daniells and Elder
Prescott. [20MR19.04] p. 30, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Seven men should be chosen that are men of wisdom and 
through the working of the grace of God [give] evidence
[of] a reconversion. For any men who are so blinded that
they cannot reason from cause to effect, that they would
ignore the men who have borne the responsibilities of the
work and these presidents of conferences, [that] men [who]
carry the work for over two years should be disregarded and
such an impulsive consequence take place that men would
neglect the very work kept before them for years--work the
cities--and no, or but very little, attention [be] given to
the old men for counsel, but proclaim the things they
choose to give the people, bears its own testimony of the
unsafety of the men to be entrusted with such a grand and
wonderful work. [20MR20.01] p. 31, Para. 1, [1910MS]. 



 Christ is not dead. He will never suffer His work to be 
carried on in this strange way. Let the books alone. If any
change is essential, God will have the harmony in that
change consistent, but when a message has been entrusted to
men with the large responsibilities involved, [God] demands
faithfulness that will work by love and purify the soul.
Elders Daniells and Prescott both need reconversion. A 
strange work has come in, and it is not in harmony with the
work Christ came to our world to do; and all who are truly
converted will work the works of Christ. [20MR20.02] p.
31, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 We are every one [to] work out the work which shall
glorify the Father. We have come to the crisis--either to
conform to the character of Jesus Christ right in this
preparatory time or not attempt [it]. Elder Daniells, [you
are not] to feel at liberty to let your voice be heard on
high as you have done under similar circumstances. And
understand, the president of a conference is not a ruler.
He works in connection with the wise men who occupy the
position as presidents whom God has accepted. He has not
liberty to meddle with the writings in printed books from
the pens that God has accepted. They are no longer to bear
sway unless they show less of the ruling, dominating power.
The crisis has come, for God will be dishonored.
[20MR20.03] p. 31, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 How does the Lord look upon the unworked cities? Christ is
in heaven. Now its acknowledgment is to be, "There is no
kingly rule. And now is the crisis of this world. Now I am
the Power to save or to destroy. Now is the time when the
destiny of all is in My hands. I have given My life to save
the world. And 'I, if I be lifted up,' the saving grace I
shall impart will prove that all who will be fashioned
after the divine similitude and will be one with Me shall 
work as I work with My power of redeeming grace." Whoever
will, [let him] take hold with his brethren to do the work
given them to do when in responsible places under the
counsel the Lord gives, and seek most earnestly to work in
complete harmony with Him who so loved the world He gave
His life a full sacrifice for the saving of the world.
[20MR20.04] p. 31, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 I speak to our ministers, that as they enter upon the work
in our cities let there be a calm sacredness attending the
ministry of the Word. We cannot make the proper impression 



upon the minds of the people if we ... [Lower third of this
page left blank.] [20MR21.01] p. 31, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 I copy from my Diary. The truth as it is in Jesus--talk
it, pray it, believe every word in its simplicity. What
would you gain if mistakes are brought before the men who
have departed from the faith and given heed to seducing
spirits, men who were not long ago with us in the faith?
Will you stand on the devil's side? Give your attention to
the unworked fields. A world-wide work is before us. I was 
given representations of John Kellogg. A very attractive
personage was representing the ideas of the specious
arguments that he was presenting, sentiments different from
the genuine Bible truth. And those who are hungering and
thirsting after something new were advancing ideas [so
specious] that Elder Prescott was in great danger. Elder
Daniells was in great danger [of] becoming wrapped in a
delusion that if these sentiments could be spoken
everywhere it would be as a new world. [20MR21.02] p. 31,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Yes, it would, but while their minds were thus absorbed I
was shown that Brother Daniells and Brother Prescott were 
weaving into their experience sentiments of a
spiritual[istic] appearance and drawing our people to
beautiful sentiments that would deceive, if possible, the
very elect. I have to trace with my pen [the fact] that
these brethren would see defects in their delusive ideas 
that would place the truth in an uncertainty; and [yet]
they [would] stand out as [if they had] great spiritual
discernment. Now I am to tell them [that] when I was shown
this matter, when Elder Daniells was lifting up his voice
like a trumpet in advocating his ideas of the "Daily," the
after results were presented. Our people were becoming
confused. I saw the result, and then there were given me
cautions that if Elder Daniells without respect to the
outcome should thus be impressed and let himself believe he
was under the inspiration of God, skepticism would be sown
among our ranks everywhere, and we should be where Satan
would carry his messages. Set unbelief and skepticism would
be sown in human minds, and strange crops of evil would
take the place of truth.--Ms 67, 1910, pp. 1-8. [20MR21.03]
p. 32, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 (Written to Mrs. M. C. B., Feb. 24, 1910, from Sanitarium,
California.) I have just received a letter from Charles B,
a student in the school at Lodi, California, pleading with 



me to inquire of the Lord concerning his mother, who, he
says, is thinking of marrying a young man many years
younger than herself. [20MR59.01] p. 32, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 I am surprised to hear that a mother forty-six years of
age will imperil her happiness, her welfare, and her
influence by marrying a young man of twenty. This is a
strange matter and reveals a lack of sound judgment. The
Lord would have this sister consider carefully the sure
result of such a course of action. In this matter our 
sister must be under a strange influence--an influence
contrary to the guidance of the Holy Spirit. As the mother
of three children, she should feel her accountability to
God to move discreetly in all respects, that she may hold
her influence over her children, and not pursue any course
that they and many others would regard as so questionable.
She should realize that her duty to her God and to her
children demands the most serious consideration. 
[20MR59.02] p. 32, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 My sister, the Lord is not in this matter. Such a marriage
would bring strange results--results that would destroy the
influence that a mother should earnestly seek to maintain
over her own children. This influence I entreat of you to
guard sacredly. God has solemnly charged you, as the mother
of your children, to bring them up in the nurture and
admonition of the Lord. For you at this time to take a
youth of twenty as your husband would be strangely
inconsistent with your responsibilities as a mother of
three sons now grown to manhood. [20MR59.03] p. 32, Para.
4, [1910MS].

 In the night season I was talking with you concerning
these matters, and setting before you the inconsistency of
the course under contemplation. I advise you to exercise
your ingenuity of mind in an effort to help your children
to understand the advantages of loving the Word of God.
Show your children that you are cooperating with the Lord
in an effort to save their souls. [20MR59.04] p. 32, Para.
5, [1910MS].

 In the night season it was presented before me that if you
should take this strange step, the enemy of all
righteousness would use this as a means of ruining the
respect that your children would otherwise have for you,
and would create in their hearts a feeling of contempt for 



you because of your lack of good judgment. Satan is seeking
to destroy your influence in the home and in the church,
and among unbelievers as well. [20MR59.05] p. 33, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 In past years we have had opportunity to observe several
marriages of this sort, and the results have always been of
a character to create great misery in the family life.
[20MR60.01] p. 33, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Now, my sister, I appeal to you to act like a woman of
superior judgment. Do, I beseech of you, preserve every jot
of your influence, in order that you may use it to the
glory of God in giving wise counsel to your own children.
You are held accountable before God for the good influence
you may now have the power of exerting. For your own sake
and for the sake of your children, cut this matter short.
[20MR60.02] p. 33, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 In the night season I was saying, Give to your children as
a true mother an example of living faith in God, and thus
retain the respect and confidence that otherwise you might
forever lose.--Letter 26, 1910. [20MR60.03] p. 33, Para.
4, [1910MS].

 (Written May 24, 1910, from Sanitarium, California, to
Elder and Mrs. S. N. Haskell.) I have been waiting for the
time when there should be an investigation of the doctrines
that Brother Daniells and others have been advocating. When
is this to be? [20MR223.01] p. 33, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 If Elder Daniells thinks that some of the interpretations
of Scripture that have been held in the past are not
correct, our brethren should listen to his reasons, and
give candid consideration to his views. All should examine
closely their own standing, and by a thorough knowledge of
the principles of our faith, be prepared to vindicate the
truth. [20MR223.02] p. 33, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 We must not be inconsistent in this matter. God requires
clean hearts, pure minds, and an intelligent belief in the
truth. "Faith is the substance of things hoped for, the
evidence of things not seen." At present there is not that
unity that should exist among our brethren, and the Lord
says, "Come together." This should be done as soon as
possible, for we have no time to lose. [20MR223.03] p. 33,
Para. 7, [1910MS]. 



 Is not the present a favorable time for you and others of
our ministering brethren in this conference to meet with
Elder Daniells for a thorough examination of the points of
faith regarding which there are different views? [Isaiah
11:1-16; 12:1-6, quoted.] [20MR223.04] p. 33, Para. 8,
[1910MS].

 I am directed to write these Scriptures for the
consideration of those who shall assemble for the purpose
of blending together under the guidance of the Holy Spirit.
"Bind up the testimony, seal the law among My disciples." A
special work now rests upon us of solemnly investigating
these matters, and in the name of the Lord to unify.--
Letter 50, 1910. [20MR223.05] p. 34, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 (Written circa 1910 or 1911 to H. W. Cottrell.) I have
words to write to you, Elder Cottrell. As my eyes pain me I
can scarcely tell your dangers as fully as I would be glad
to do. Your idea that the positions you assert are
infallible is very dangerous. Your fallibility is shown in
claiming that position. The word of God is Yea and Amen.
[20MR224.01] p. 34, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 My brother, you did stand commended of God in a position
when you were chosen, so willing to encourage and help
Elder Haskell, and the Lord sustained you in doing your
duty at a time when your help was especially a great
encouragement to him. There were some who were jealous of
Elder Haskell and his wife. I will not write the names. The 
Lord had presented the persons to me. The decided
experience of Elder Haskell in connection with Elder James
White and myself made the two safe generals in the work.
But neither of these men claimed infallibility.
[20MR224.02] p. 34, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 This infallibility is a new experience to come into our
work. Their trust was in God, and Elder Haskell, from his
earliest labors in connection with Elder James White, in
the place of losing confidence in Elder White had his
confidence increased in him as a man led and taught of God.
Elder James White was received and trusted. He never 
claimed infallibility. The light given him was always
received and always believed because the Holy Spirit
accompanied the message of the testimonies entrusted to
give to God's people. They had been proved. But there was a
class that refused the testimonies and went into 



fanaticism. [20MR224.03] p. 34, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Elder Haskell was rooted and grounded in the light given,
coming from the Lord's messenger. I had an experience that
I must cherish because it came from God, and the evidence
was so very strong that the light was given of God. But
fanatical ideas came up and were brought in by men claiming
to have light from the Lord. The Lord presented to me the
position taken by some as unreliable and unsafe, and this
brought about truth in contrast with dangerous error. There
were those who refused to see the light and chose their own
ways and ideas. The light God had given was refused. It
revealed that their own characters were unsafe to be 
trusted. The truth was pointed out in clear, distinct lines
in the light given of God. There were men of great self-
confidence who refused the light God had given, and
declared their position to be infallible. Notwithstanding
[the fact that] the evidence was sufficient, they refused
to receive the light given in the testimonies. [20MR224.04]
p. 34, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Elder Maxson was a man determined to have his own way.
When this light was given, some would accept and some would
close their minds and hearts to all the evidence given of
the Lord. They followed their own way, and two parties were
created, not agreeing among themselves. Those who had taken
their stand upon the light given held firmly to the
position that the Lord was leading His people through
genuine experience; but some who wanted to have their own
way in the sanitarium acted out their own disposition,
refused all correction of their errors that the Lord had 
graciously given, and talked their unbelief. Thus two
parties have been formed. [20MR225.01] p. 34, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 Elder Maxson set up a warfare against the light,
determined to oppose; and they have continued to do this.
Evidence was sufficient, but the ones who opposed the light
gave evidence they were not led of the Lord. This has been
a great evil and has hindered the advancement of the work
of the Lord in reflecting His light to the world. There
were the two parties, and when we returned from doing the
work in foreign countries, a state of things existed that
had to be righted up; and notwithstanding all the evidence
given of the correct work to be done, some men determined
to carry things their own way, which made the work
exceedingly hard. [20MR225.02] p. 35, Para. 1, [1910MS]. 



 Elder Cottrell was one who stood in many respects on right
ground. But a very strange thing came into our ranks in
some of our leading men, that a position that some had,
when once taken, was to be held under all events as never
to be changed--infallibility. This has proved itself to be
a great error. There is reformation to be made in churches.
When the light of truth shall come to them, this would
create harmonious sentiments, else the ones who now persist
in their assumed infallibility would go out from us, as
some have done. But some are found to take a position in
opposition, which creates disunion, not particularly with
the faith received, but in the expression of the faith; and
that all that they may do is infallible, when no such
things are to be accepted. [20MR225.03] p. 35, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 If one differs from his brethren and insists he is 
infallible, he is a dangerous element; if he never yields
that he has anything to correct, he is in a dangerous
position. [20MR225.04] p. 35, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 It is a great fallacy in a man [to claim] that because he
has accepted certain theories, his ideas are infallible. If
others cannot see these things in the same way another sees
them, what then? Because he has expressed his faith in that
sentiment, has he immortalized that idea in his mind as
unchangeable? There are some who express ideas as the
truth, but is that man's mind immortalized? Is his view of
matters unchangeable? We need good, sound, common sense. If
we have certain ideas of things and another views these
things in a different light, and expresses them thus, what
shall be done? Withdraw fellowship from him? No, but these
objectionable things, if expressed, cause dissension and
strife. [20MR225.05] p. 35, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 I will now refer to some things. The Lord gave me special
testimony that such a state of things existed at
Healdsburg, that our efforts should not be made to continue
it as an important educating center. But a certain brother
expresses in his mind sentiments counter to this. Then
shall that man's human judgment be expressed as the command
of God? This one instance I mention. Shall that brother 
build up a counterworking? No. Let him keep his impressions
to himself; his ideas upon subjects may be incorrect and
fallible. [20MR226.01] p. 35, Para. 5, [1910MS]. 



 Should he express his individual judgment and exalt that
human judgment and immortalize the same as unchangeable? I
had been instructed that all such infallibility claimed for
any man--that he must not change but hold to as
infallibility--is the great mistake of his life. The Lord
presented to me that for the college to be at Healdsburg
would be a mistake. The moral and religious influence would
not be refined, purified, sanctified. [20MR226.02] p. 35,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Now I have not been able to sleep after twelve o'clock for
two nights because the case of Elder Cottrell has been
presented to me. The Lord will use Elder Cottrell if he
will give up the idea that plans he may suggest are
infallible, never to be revoked. This understanding is an
erroneous idea. God does not endorse it. This is the 
position that Lucifer took. He was next to Christ in the
heavenly courts, but decided that he was entitled to a
higher position. Read and understand Ezekiel 28:11-18. This
matter has been opened to me. When the Lord sought to
correct him, he would not be corrected; and when any man in
all our ranks shall not be willing to yield up his own way,
but will persistently choose to follow his own judgment,
carrying the idea that his judgment is unchangeable, he
claims infallibility. The Lord has no more any use for him
unless he changes his ideas. [20MR226.03] p. 36, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 There is help for such if they will be helped. They need
reconversion. There are men and women in our churches who 
need reconversion. If they accept an opinion, they first
need to search the Word to know from the pure, clean
statements of the Word of God if that position is
infallible. They are not to take a certain position on
important subjects hastily. [20MR226.04] p. 36, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 I have a very pitiful feeling for those who suppose their
position upon some ideas, if once expressed, is not to be
changed. If they have, in their human judgment, decided the
course that should be taken, circumstances may arise that
make necessary a change in their decision. [20MR227.01] p.
36, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 This is the case at Mountain View, where the work and
cause of God demand a change in the position of some, else
the Lord cannot use them. Obedience to the way of the Lord 



will improve their manner of laboring. That an opinion once
expressed is infallible is a most dangerous idea as it
relates to the working out of the Lord's plans. While in
counsel, all present may have laid out certain plans to
follow, but as others are informed, intelligent reasons are
presented why these plans should be changed. [Remainder
missing.]--Letter 156,c. 1910. [20MR227.02] p. 36, Para.
4, [1910MS]. 

SIGNS OF THE TIMES

 January 25, 1910 Our Message.--The fourteenth chapter of
Revelation outlines the work that is to be done by the
people of God just before the second advent of our Saviour.
Three messages are there represented, which must go to all
the inhabitants of the world. [ST 01-25-10 para. 01] p.
36, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 John writes of an angel which he saw flying "in the midst
of heaven, having the everlasting Gospel to preach unto
them that dwell on the earth, and to every nation, and
kindred, and tongue, and people, saying with a loud voice,
Fear God, and give glory to Him; for the hour of His
judgment is come: and worship Him that made heaven, and
earth, and the sea, and the fountains of waters. [ST 01-25-
10 para. 02] p. 36, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 "And there followed another angel, saying, Babylon is
fallen, is fallen, that great city, because she made all
nations drink of the wine of the wrath of her fornication. 
[ST 01-25-10 para. 03] p. 36, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 "And the third angel followed them, saying with a loud
voice, If any man worship the beast and his image, and
receive his mark in his forehead, or in his hand, the same
shall drink of the wine of the wrath of God, which is
poured out without mixture into the cup of His indignation;
and he shall be tormented with fire and brimstone in the 
presence of the holy angels, and in the presence of the
Lamb." [ST 01-25-10 para. 04] p. 37, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 These three angels represent the people who accept the
light of God's messages, and go forth as His agents to
sound the warning throughout the length and breadth of the
earth. Christ declared to His followers, "Ye are the light
of the world." To every soul that accepts Jesus, the cross
of Calvary speaks: "Behold the worth of the soul. 'Go ye 



into all the world, and preach the Gospel to every
creature.'" Nothing is to be permitted to hinder this work.
It is the all-important work for this time, and it is to be
far-reaching as eternity. [ST 01-25-10 para. 05] p. 37,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 From the beginning of this world's history, there has been
opposition between the forces of good and of evil. God
declared, "I will put enmity between thee and the woman,
and between thy seed and her Seed; it shall bruise thy
head, and thou shalt bruise His heel." Man vainly attempted
to exalt himself by following his own way, in harmony with
Satan's temptation and in opposition to the will of God. He
thus gained a knowledge of evil, but he gained it at the
cost of his loyalty; and his disobedience opened the
floodgates of woe upon our world. [ST 01-25-10 para. 06]
p. 37, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Ever since the fall of Adam, men have been trying to exalt
themselves by the same means. When will they learn that the
only way to true exaltation is the path of obedience? Men's
plans may seem to them to be exceedingly wise, but there is
no safety in following them unless they are in accordance
with a "Thus saith the Lord." [ST 01-25-10 para. 07] p.
37, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Separate from the World. The Lord called out His people
Israel, and separated them from the world, that He might
commit to them a sacred trust. He made them the 
depositaries of His law; and He designed through them to
preserve among men the knowledge of Himself. Through them
the light of heaven was to shine out to the dark places of
the earth, and a voice was to be heard appealing to all
peoples to turn from their idolatry to serve the living and
true God. [ST 01-25-10 para. 08] p. 37, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Had the Hebrews been true to their trust, they would have
been a power in the world. God would have been their
defense, and He would have exalted them above all other
nations. His might and truth would have been revealed
through them, and they would have stood forth under His
wise and holy rule as an example of the superiority of His
government over every form of idolatry. But they did not
keep their covenant with God. They followed after the
idolatrous practises of other nations; and instead of
making their Creator's name a praise in the earth, they
brought it into contempt. [ST 01-25-10 para. 09] p. 37, 



Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Yet the purpose of God must be accomplished. The knowledge
of His will must be given to the world. God brought the
hand of oppression upon His people, and scattered them as
captives among the nations. In affliction many of them
repented of their transgressions, and sought the Lord. Thus
scattered throughout the countries of the heathen, they
spread abroad the knowledge of the true God. [ST 01-25-10
para. 10] p. 37, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 In this day, God has called His church, as He called
ancient Israel, to stand as a light in the earth. By the
mighty cleaver of truth,--the messages of the first,
second, and third angels,--He has separated a people from
the churches and from the world, to bring them into a
sacred nearness to Himself. He has made them the 
depositories of His law, and has committed to them the
great truths of prophecy for this time. Like the holy
oracles committed to ancient Israel, these are a sacred
trust to be communicated to the world. [ST 01-25-10 para.
11] p. 38, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Prophecy declares that the first angel would make his
announcement to "every nation, and kindred, and tongue, and
people." The warning of the third angel, which forms a part
of the same threefold message, and is the message for this
time, will be no less widespread. The banner on which is
inscribed, "The commandments of God and the faith of
Jesus," is to be raised aloft. The power of the first and
second messages is to be intensified in the third. It is
represented in the prophecy as being proclaimed with a loud
voice by an angel flying in the midst of heaven, and it
will command the attention of the world. [ST 01-25-10 para.
12] p. 38, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The most fearful threatening ever addressed to mortals is
contained in the third angel's message. That must be a
terrible sin which calls down the wrath of God unmingled
with mercy. But men are not left in darkness concerning
this important matter; the warning against the worship of
the beast and his image is to be given to the world before
the visitation of God's judgments, that all may know why
the judgments are inflicted, and may have opportunity to
escape. [ST 01-25-10 para. 13] p. 38, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 A Dividing Message. In the issue of the contest, all 



Christendom will be divided into two great classes,--those
who keep the commandments of God and the faith of Jesus,
and those who worship the beast and his image, and receive
his mark. Altho church and state will unite their power to
compel "all, both small and great, rich and poor, free and
bond," to receive "the mark of the beast," yet the true
people of God will not receive it. The prophet of Patmos
beholds "them that had gotten the victory over the beast,
and over his image, and over his mark, and over the number
of his name, stand on the sea of glass, having the harps of
God," and singing the "song of Moses the servant of God,
and the song of the Lamb." [ST 01-25-10 para. 14] p. 38,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The third angel's message increases in importance as we
near the close of this earth's history. It is the last
offer of mercy to the world, the most solemn message ever
given to mortals. In heaven there is a record kept of the
impieties of nations, of families, of individuals. God may
bear long while the account goes on; calls to repentance
and offers of pardon may be given; yet a time will come
when the account will be full, when the soul's decision
will have been made, when by his own choice man's destiny
will have been fixed. Then the signal will be given for
judgment to be executed. [ST 01-25-10 para. 15] p. 38,
Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The forbearance that God has exercised toward the wicked 
has emboldened men in transgression; but their punishment
will be none the less certain and terrible for being long
delayed. "The Lord shall rise up as in Mount Perazim, He
shall be wroth as in the valley of Gibeon, that He may do
His work, His strange work; and bring to pass His act, His
strange act." To our merciful God the act of punishment is
a strange act. Yet He will "by no means clear the guilty."
By terrible things in righteousness He will vindicate the
authority of His downtrodden law. The very fact of His
reluctance to execute justice, testifies to the enormity of
the sins that call forth His judgments, and to the severity
of the retribution awaiting the transgressor. [ST 01-25-10
para. 16] p. 38, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 All the inhabitants of earth are soon to meet the great
Lawgiver over His broken law. There are many, many in the
popular churches who know little of the real meaning of the
message for this time. I appeal to them not to disregard
the fulfilling of the signs of the times, which say so 



plainly that the end is near. O how many who have not
sought their soul's salvation, will soon make the bitter
lamentation, "The harvest is past, the summer is ended, and
my soul is not saved!" [ST 01-25-10 para. 17] p. 39, Para.
1, [1910MS].

 When will men learn that God is God, not man, and that He
does not change? Every calamity, every death, is a witness
to the power of evil and to the truth of the living God.
The Word of God is life, and it will abide forever. Through
all eternity it will stand fast. How can man, knowing what
God is and what He has done, choose Satan's way instead of
God's way? There is only one path to Paradise restored,--
the path of obedience. By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 01-25-10
para. 18] p. 39, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 February 1, 1910 God's Eternal Law.--Adam and Eve, at
their creation, had a knowledge of the law of God. They
were acquainted with its claims upon them; its precepts
were written upon their hearts. When man fell by
transgression, the law was not changed, but a remedial
system was established to bring him back to obedience. The
promise of a Saviour was given; and sacrificial offerings
pointing forward to the death of Christ as the great sin-
offering, were established. [ST 02-01-10 para. 01] p. 39,
Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Adam taught his descendants the law of God, and it was
handed down from father to son through successive
generations. But notwithstanding the gracious provision for
man's redemption, there were few who accepted it and
rendered obedience. By transgression the world became so
vile that it was necessary to cleanse it by the Flood from
its corruption. The law was preserved by Noah and his
family, and Noah taught his descendants the Ten
Commandments. [ST 02-01-10 para. 02] p. 39, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 As men again departed from God, the Lord chose Abraham, of
whom He declared, "Abraham obeyed My voice, and kept My
charge, My commandments, My statutes, and My laws." To him
was given the rite of circumcision, which was a sign that
those who received it were devoted to the service of God,--
a pledge that they would remain separate from idolatry, and
would obey the law of God. The failure of Abraham's
descendants to keep this pledge, as shown in their
disposition to form alliances with the heathen and adopt 



their practises, was the cause of their sojourn and bondage
in Egypt. [ST 02-01-10 para. 03] p. 39, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The Written Law. In their intercourse with idolaters, and
their forced submission to the Egyptians, the divine
precepts became still further corrupted with the vile and
cruel teachings of heathenism. Therefore when the Lord
brought them forth from Egypt, He made known to them once
more the requirements of His law. The law was not spoken at
this time exclusively for the benefit of the Hebrews. God
honored them by making them the guardians and keepers of
His law, but it was to be held as a sacred trust for the
whole world. [ST 02-01-10 para. 04] p. 39, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 The precepts of the Decalogue are adapted to all mankind,
and they were given for the instruction and government of
all. Ten precepts, brief, comprehensive, and authoritative,
cover the duty of man to God and to his fellow man; and all
based upon the great fundamental principle of love. They
stand forth alone, bearing the distinct, awful significance
of their supreme importance. They mean life to the
obedient, and death to the disobedient. [ST 02-01-10 para.
05] p. 40, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The law of God is as sacred as Himself. It is a revelation 
of His will, a transcript of His character, the expression
of divine love and wisdom. Through the ages that law has
been preserved as the highest standard of morality. Not all
the inventions of science or the imaginations of fruitful
minds have been able to discover one essential duty not
covered by this code. [ST 02-01-10 para. 06] p. 40, Para.
2, [1910MS].

 God's law is the security of life and property, of peace
and happiness. It was given to secure our present and
eternal good. A thoughtful kindness runs through every
enactment. Each commandment is an enactment of mercy, love,
and saving power. [ST 02-01-10 para. 07] p. 40, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 The Sabbath Not New. The Sabbath institution originated in
Eden, and is therefore as old as the world itself. In six
days the great work of creation had been accomplished; and
God "rested on the seventh day from all His work which He
had made. And God blessed the seventh day, and sanctified
it: because that in it He had rested." The Sabbath was 



observed by all the patriarchs, from creation down. During
the bondage in Egypt, the Israelites were forced by their
taskmasters to violate the Sabbath, and to a great extent
they lost the knowledge of its sacredness. When the law was
proclaimed from Sinai, the very first words of the fourth
commandment were, "Remember the Sabbath day, to keep it
holy," showing that the Sabbath was not then instituted; we
are pointed back for its origin to creation. [ST 02-01-10
para. 08] p. 40, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Before the law was given from Sinai, God wrought a miracle
each week to impress the people with the sanctity of the
Sabbath. He rained manna from heaven for their food, and
each day they gathered this manna; but on the sixth day
they gathered twice as much, according to the directions of
Moses: "The Lord hath given you the Sabbath, therefore He
giveth you on the sixth day the bread of two days; abide ye
every man in his place, let no man go out of his place on
the seventh day. So the people rested on the seventh day."
[ST 02-01-10 para. 09] p. 40, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "The children of Israel did eat manna forty years, until
they came to a land inhabited; . . . unto the borders of
the land of Canaan." Thus for forty years God worked each
week a miracle before His people, to show them that His
Sabbath was a sacred day. [ST 02-01-10 para. 10] p. 40,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 A Sign of God's Law. God gave the Sabbath to His people to
be a continual sign of His love and mercy, and of their
obedience. As He had rested upon this day and been
refreshed, so He desired His people to rest and be
refreshed. It was a continual reminder to them that they
were included in His covenant of grace. Throughout your
generations, He said, the Sabbath is to be My sign, My
pledge, to you that I am the Lord that doth sanctify you;
that I have chosen you, and set you apart as My peculiar
people. [ST 02-01-10 para. 11] p. 40, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 When the Sabbath was changed, the seal was taken from the
law. Now the disciples of Jesus are called upon to restore
it, by exalting the Sabbath of the fourth commandment to
its rightful position as the Creator's memorial and the
sign of His authority. The prophet Isaiah thus points out
the ordinance which has been forsaken: "Thou shalt raise up
the foundations of many generations; and thou shalt be
called, The repairer of the breach, The restorer of paths 



to dwell in. If thou turn away thy foot from the Sabbath,
from doing thy pleasure on My holy day; and call the
Sabbath a delight, the holy of the Lord, honorable; and
shalt honor Him, not doing thine own ways, nor finding
thine own pleasure, nor speaking thine own words; then
shalt thou delight thyself in the Lord." [ST 02-01-10 para.
12] p. 41, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 This prophecy also applies in our own time. A breach was
made in the law of God when the Sabbath was changed; but
the time has come for that institution to be restored. The 
breach is to be repaired, and the foundation of many
generations to be raised up. The Lord has His messengers,
whom He bids to proclaim His law to be changeless in its
character, as enduring as eternity. [ST 02-01-10 para. 13]
p. 41, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Thus the Sabbath is a token between God and His people. It
is God's holy day, given to man as a day on which to rest
and reflect upon sacred things. God designed it to be
observed through every age, as a perpetual covenant. His
people are to regard the Sabbath as a peculiar treasure, a
trust to be carefully cherished. [ST 02-01-10 para. 14] p.
41, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 As we observe the Sabbath, let us remember that it is the
sign Heaven has given to man that he is accepted in the
Beloved; that if he is obedient, he may enter the city of
God, and partake of the fruit of the Tree of Life. As we
refrain from labor on the seventh day, we testify to the
world that we are on God's side, and are striving to live
in perfect conformity to His commandments. Thus we
recognize as our Sovereign the God who made the world in
six days, and rested on the seventh. [ST 02-01-10 para. 15]
p. 41, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 From beginning to end, God's law is a law of love. John
says: "I rejoiced greatly that I found of thy children
walking in truth, as we have received a commandment from
the Father. And now I beseech thee, lady, not as though I
wrote a new commandment unto thee, but that which we had
from the beginning, that we love one another. And this is
love, that we walk after His commandments." "Hereby we do
know that we know Him, if we keep His commandments. He that
saith, I know Him, and keepeth not His commandments, is a
liar, and the truth is not in him. But whoso keepeth His
Word, in him verily is the love of God perfected." By Mrs. 



E. G. White. [ST 02-01-10 para. 16] p. 41, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 February 8, 1910 The Dragon Voice.--To the apostle John on
the Isle of Patmos, were opened scenes of deep and
thrilling interest in the experience of the church.
Subjects of vast importance were presented to him in
figures and symbols, that those who should turn from error
to truth might become intelligent concerning the perils and
conflicts before them. The history of the Christian world
to the very close of time, was revealed to him. With great
clearness he saw the position, dangers, conflicts, and
final deliverance of the people of God. He records the
closing message which is to ripen the harvest of the earth,
either as sheaves for the heavenly garner, or as fagots for
the fires of the last day. [ST 02-08-10 para. 01] p. 41,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 John beheld in vision the redeemed people of God. He saw
the triumph of those who had gained the victory over the
beast and over his image. He marked the trials which they
had endured for the truth's sake. He saw their unyielding
firmness in adhering to the commandments of God against the
oppressive powers that sought to force them to
disobedience. [ST 02-08-10 para. 02] p. 42, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 Important Symbols. Under the symbols of the great red
dragon, a leopard-like beast, and a beast with lamblike
horns, the earthly governments which would be especially
engaged in trampling upon God's law and persecuting His
people, were presented to John. Their war is to be carried
on till the close of time. The people of God, symbolized by
a holy woman and her children, are represented as greatly
in the minority. In the last days, only a remnant still
exists. John speaks of them as those that "keep the
commandments of God, and have the testimony of Jesus
Christ." [ST 02-08-10 para. 03] p. 42, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 For many centuries, first through paganism and then
through the Papacy, Satan exerted his powers to blot from
the earth God's faithful witnesses. Both heathen and 
papists were actuated by the same dragon spirit. They
differed only in that the Romish apostate, making a
pretense of serving God, was the more dangerous and cruel
foe. Through the agency of Romanism., Satan took the world
captive. The professed church of God was swept into the 



ranks of this delusion, and for more than a thousand years
the true people of God suffered under the dragon's ire. [ST
02-08-10 para. 04] p. 42, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 A New Persecutor. At the time when the Papacy, robbed of
its strength, was forced to desist from persecution, John
beheld a new power coming up to echo the dragon's voice,
and carry forward the same cruel and blasphemous work. This
power, the last that is to wage war against the church and
the law of God, is represented by a beast with lamblike
horns. The beasts preceding it had risen from the sea; but
this came up out of the earth, representing the peaceful
rise of the nation which it symbolized--the United States.
[ST 02-08-10 para. 05] p. 42, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The "two horns like a lamb" well represent the character
of our own Government, as expressed in its two fundamental
principles,--Republicanism and Protestantism. These
principles are the secret of our power and prosperity as a
nation. Those who first found an asylum on the shores of
America, rejoiced that they had reached a country free from
the arrogant claims of popery and the tyranny of kingly
rule. They determined to establish a government upon the
broad foundation of civil and religious liberty. [ST 02-08-
10 para. 06] p. 42, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 But the stern tracings of the prophetic pencil reveal a
change in this peaceful scene. The beast with lamblike
horns speaks with the voice of a dragon, and "exerciseth
all the power of the first beast before him." Prophecy
declares that he will say to them that dwell on the earth,
"that they should make an image to the beast," and that it
will cause "all, both small and great, rich and poor, free
and bond, to receive a mark in their right hand, or in
their foreheads: and that no man might buy or sell, save he
that had the mark, or the name of the beast, or the number
of his name." Thus Protestantism is to follow in the steps
of the Papacy. [ST 02-08-10 para. 07] p. 42, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 God's Warning. It is at this time that the third angel is
seen flying in the midst of heaven, proclaiming, "If any
man worship the beast and his image, and receive his mark
in his forehead, or in his hand, the same shall drink of
the wine of the wrath of God, which is poured out without
mixture into the cup of His indignation. [ST 02-08-10 para.
08] p. 43, Para. 1, [1910MS]. 



 In marked contrast with this multitude stands a little 
company who will not swerve from their allegiance to God.
"Here are they that keep the commandments of God, and the
faith of Jesus." These are they of whom Isaiah speaks:
"They that shall be of thee shall build the old waste
places: thou shalt raise up the foundations of many
generations; and thou shalt be called, The repairer of the
breach. The restorer of paths to dwell in." The breach was
made in the law of God when the Sabbath was changed by the
Romish power. But the time has come for that divine
institution to be restored. The breach is to be repaired,
and the foundation of many generations to be raised up. And
this message is the last to be given before the coming of
the Lord. Immediately following its proclamation, the Son
of Man is seen by the prophet coming in glory to reap the
harvest of the earth. By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 02-08-10
para. 09] p. 43, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 February 22, 1910 The Final Test of God's People.--In the
eighteenth chapter of the Revelation, the apostle-prophet
John speaks of "another angel" whom he saw coming down from
heaven, having great power, so that the whole earth "was
lightened with his glory." With a strong voice the angel
cried, mightily, "Babylon the great is fallen, is fallen,
and is become the habitation of devils, and the hold of
every foul spirit, and a cage of every unclean and hateful
bird. For all nations have drunk of the wine of the wrath 
of her fornication." [ST 02-22-10 para. 01] p. 43, Para.
3, [1910MS].

 It is the church of Rome which, thinking to prove itself
not only equal to God, but above God, has changed the rest-
day of Jehovah, placing the first day of the week where the
seventh should be. And the Protestant world has taken this 
child of the Papacy to be regarded as sacred. This is
called in the Word of God "her fornication." Thus the 
people of the world, in giving their sanction to a false
sabbath and trampling under their feet the Sabbath of the
Lord, "have drunk of the wine of the wrath of her
fornication." Wherever the papal sabbath is honored in
preference to the Sabbath of the Lord, there is the man of
sin exalted above the Creator of the heavens and the earth. 
[ST 02-22-10 para. 02] p. 43, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The angels and the holy inhabitants of other worlds watch
with intense interest the events taking place on this 



earth. Now as the close of the great controversy between
Christ and Satan draws near, the heavenly host behold men
trampling upon the law of Jehovah, making void the memorial
of God,--the sign between Him and His commandment-keeping
people,--setting it aside as a thing of naught, something
to be despised, while the rival sabbath is exalted. They
see men claiming to be Christians, calling upon the world
to observe this spurious sabbath that they have made. [ST
02-22-10 para. 03] p. 43, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The Special Point of Controversy. When the Sabbath shall 
become the special point of controversy throughout
Christendom, the persistent refusal of a small minority to
yield to the popular demand will make them objects of
universal execration. Satan will excite indignation against
the humble remnant who conscientiously refuse to accept the
customs and traditions of error. Blinded by the prince of
darkness, popular religionists will see only as he sees,
and feel as he feels. They will determine as he determines,
and oppress as he has oppressed. Liberty of conscience,
which has cost this nation so great a sacrifice, will no
longer be respected. The church and the world will unite,
and the world will lend to the church her power to crush
out the right of the people to worship God according to His
Word. [ST 02-22-10 para. 04] p. 43, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 It will be urged that the few who stand in opposition to
an institution of the church and a law of the state, ought
not to be tolerated; that it is better for them to suffer
than for whole nations to be thrown into confusion and 
lawlessness. This argument will appear conclusive; and
against those who hallow the Sabbath of the fourth
commandment will finally be issued a decree denouncing them
as deserving of the severest punishment, and giving the
people liberty, after a certain time, to put them to death.
[ST 02-22-10 para. 05] p. 44, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Romanism in the Old World, and apostate Protestantism in
the New, will pursue a similar course toward those who
honor all the divine precepts. This is the mystery of
iniquity, the devising of satanic agencies, carried into
effect by the man of sin. [ST 02-22-10 para. 06] p. 44,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 An Ancient Example. The decree which is to go forth
against the people of God in the near future, will be in
some respects similar to that issued by Ahasuerus against 



the Jews in the time of Esther. The Persian edict sprang
from the malice of Haman toward Mordecai. Not that Mordecai 
had done Haman harm, but he had refused to flatter his
vanity by showing him the reverence which belongs only to
God. [ST 02-22-10 para. 07] p. 44, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The king's decision against the Jews was secured under
false pretenses,--a misrepresentation of that peculiar
people. Satan instigated the scheme in order to rid the
earth of those who preserved the knowledge of the true God.
But his plots were defeated by a counter-power that reigns
among the children of men. Angels that excel in strength
were commissioned to protect the people of God, and the
plots of their adversaries returned upon their own heads.
[ST 02-22-10 para. 08] p. 44, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 History will repeat itself. In this age the test will be
on the point of Sabbath observance. The same masterful mind
that plotted against the faithful in ages past, is now at
work to gain control of the falling churches, that through
them he may condemn and put to death all who will not
worship the idol sabbath. [ST 02-22-10 para. 09] p. 44,
Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Our battle will not be with men, altho it may appear so;
we war "not against flesh and blood, but against
principalities, against powers, against the rulers of the
darkness of this world, against wicked spirits in high
places." But if the people of God will put their trust in
Him, and by faith rely upon His power, the devices of Satan
will be defeated in our time, as signally as in the days of
Mordecai. [ST 02-22-10 para. 10] p. 44, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 The people of God will enter into no controversy with the
world over this matter. They will simply take God's Word
for their guide, and maintain their allegiance to Him whose
commandments they keep. They will obey the words of
Jehovah, "Verily My Sabbaths ye shall keep: for it is a
sign between Me and you throughout your generations; that
ye may know that I am the Lord that doth sanctify you. Ye
shall keep the Sabbath therefore . . . for a perpetual
covenant." [ST 02-22-10 para. 11] p. 44, Para. 7,
[1910MS].

 To every soul will come the searching test, Shall I obey
God rather than man? The decisive hour is even at hand. 
Satan is putting forth his utmost efforts in a last 



despairing struggle against Christ and His followers. In
this closing scene, false teachers are employing every
possible device to stimulate the hardened sinner in his
rebellious daring, to confirm the questioning, the
doubting, the unbelieving, and by misrepresentation and
falsehood to deceive, if it were possible, the very elect.
[ST 02-22-10 para. 12] p. 45, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Who are prepared to stand firmly under the banner on which
is inscribed, "The commandments of God and the faith of
Jesus"? By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 02-22-10 para. 13] p. 45,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 March 8, 1910 The Work of the Holy Spirit in Conversion.--
At infinite cost provision has been made for men to reach
perfection of Christian character. Those who have been
impressed by the Holy Scriptures as the voice of God, and
desire to follow its teachings, are to be daily learning,
daily receiving spiritual fervor and power, which have been
provided for every true believer in the gift of the Holy
Spirit. [ST 03-08-10 para. 01] p. 45, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The Holy Spirit is a free, working, independent agency.
The God of heaven uses His Spirit as it pleases Him; and
human minds, human judgment, and human methods can no more
set boundaries to its working, or prescribe the channel
through which it shall operate, than they can say to the
wind, "I bid you to blow in a certain direction, and to
conduct yourself in such and such a manner." As the wind
moves in its force, bending and breaking the lofty trees in
its path, so the Holy Spirit influences human hearts, and
no finite man can circumscribe its work. [ST 03-08-10 para.
02] p. 45, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Born from Above. When Nicodemus, a great teacher in
Israel, sought the Master in that night interview on the
Mount of Olives, Jesus laid before him the conditions of
conversion, saying, "Verily, verily, I say unto thee,
Except a man be born again, he can not see the kingdom of
God." [ST 03-08-10 para. 03] p. 45, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 In astonishment Nicodemus said, "How can a man be born
when he is old?" Here the Jewish ruler showed his unbelief;
but Jesus answered, "Except a man be born of water and of
the Spirit, he can not enter into the kingdom of God."
"Marvel not that I said unto thee, Ye must be born again.
The wind bloweth where it listeth, and thou hearest the 



sound thereof, but canst not tell whence it cometh, and
whither it goeth: so is every one that is born of the
Spirit." [ST 03-08-10 para. 04] p. 45, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Perplexed and wondering, Nicodemus said, "How can these
things be?" Jesus said, "Art thou a master in Israel, and
knowest not these things?" A teacher, a man among wise men,
a man who supposed that he was able to comprehend the
science of religion, and yet stumbling at the doctrine of
conversion! [ST 03-08-10 para. 05] p. 45, Para. 7,
[1910MS].

 Nicodemus was not willing to admit the truth, because he
could not understand all that was connected with the 
operation of the power of God; and yet he accepted the
facts of nature, altho he could not explain or even
comprehend them. Like other men of all ages, he was looking
to forms and precise ceremonies as more essential to
religion than the deep movings of the Spirit of God. [ST
03-08-10 para. 06] p. 45, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 Jesus continued, "That which is born of the flesh is
flesh; and that which is born of the Spirit is spirit." By
nature the heart is evil, and "who can bring a clean thing
out of an unclean? Not one." No human invention can find a 
remedy for the sinning soul. "The carnal mind . . is not
subject to the law of God, neither indeed can be." "Out of
the heart proceed evil thoughts, murders, adulteries,
fornications, thefts, false witness, blasphemies." The
fountain of the heart must be purified before the streams
can become pure. There is no safety for one who has merely
a legal religion, a form of godliness. The Christian's life
is not a modification or improvement of the old life, but a
transformation of the nature. There is a death to sin and 
self, and a new life altogether. This change can be brought
about only by the effectual working of the Holy Spirit. [ST
03-08-10 para. 07] p. 46, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 An Invisible Worker. Jesus pointed out to Nicodemus that,
altho he could not see the wind, yet he could discern its
action. The operating agency was not revealed to view; men
could not tell whence it came or whither it went. They
could not define by what law it was governed; but they
could see the effects produced by its action. So this
teacher in Israel might never be able to explain the
process of conversion, but he would be able to discern its
effects. No human reasoning, no skill of the most learned 



men, can define the operations of the Holy Spirit upon
human minds and characters; yet they can see the effects
upon the life and actions. [ST 03-08-10 para. 08] p. 46,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The Spirit of God is manifested in different ways upon
different individuals. One, under the movings of this
power, will tremble before the Word of God. His convictions
are so deep that a tumult of feeling seems to rage in his
heart, and his whole being is prostrated under the
convicting power of the truth. [ST 03-08-10 para. 09] p.
46, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 When the Lord speaks forgiveness to such a repenting soul,
he is full of ardor, full of love to God, full of
earnestness and energy, and the lifegiving Spirit which he
has received can not be repressed. Christ is in him, a well
of water springing up unto everlasting life. His feelings
of love are as deep and ardent as were his distress and
agony. His soul is like the fountain of the great deep
broken up, and he pours forth his thanksgiving and praise,
his gratitude and joy, until the heavenly harps are tuned
to notes of rejoicing with him. He has a story to tell, but
not in any precise, common, methodical way. He is a soul
ransomed through the merits of Jesus Christ, and his whole
being is thrilled with the realization of the salvation of
God. [ST 03-08-10 para. 10] p. 46, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Others are brought to Christ in a more gentle way. Men who
have been dead in trespasses and sins, become convicted and
converted under the operations of the Spirit. The
thoughtless and wayward become serious. The hardened repent
of their sins, and the faithless believe. The gambler, the
drunkard, the licentious, become steady, sober, and pure.
The rebellious and obstinate become meek and Christlike. 
[ST 03-08-10 para. 11] p. 46, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 When we see these changes in the character, we may be
assured that the converting power of God has transformed
the entire man. We saw not the Holy Spirit, but we saw the
evidence of its working in the changed character of those
who were hardened and obdurate sinners. [ST 03-08-10 para.
12] p. 46, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 The Holy Spirit moves upon the inner self until it becomes
conscious of the divine power of God, and every spiritual
faculty is quickened to decided action. A deep and thoro 



work is wrought in the soul, which the world can not see.
Those who know not what it is to have an experience in the
things of God, who know not what it is to be justified by
faith, who have not the witness of the Spirit that they are
accepted of Jesus Christ, are in need of being born again.
[ST 03-08-10 para. 13] p. 47, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Only by Experience. What can the world know of Christian 
experience? Verily, nothing! "Except ye eat the flesh of
the Son of Man, and drink His blood, ye have no life in
you." The great Teacher explained this instruction by
saying, "It is the Spirit that quickeneth; the flesh
profiteth nothing: the words that I speak unto you, they
are spirit, and they are life." Those who not only hear but
do the words of Christ, make manifest in their character
the internal operations of the Holy Spirit. The result is
demonstrated in the outward conduct. [ST 03-08-10 para. 14]
p. 47, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 If one who daily communes with God errs from the path, if
he turns for a moment from looking steadfastly to Jesus, it
is not because he sins wilfully; for when he sees his
mistake, he fastens his eyes again upon Jesus; and the fact
that he has erred does not make him less dear to the heart 
of God. When reproved for his mistake, he learns a lesson
from the words of his Saviour, turns the mistake into a
victory, and takes heed that he be not again deceived. [ST
03-08-10 para. 15] p. 47, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The Christian can not serve the world, or yield to the
claims of any power, relation, or society that will make
him deny Christ, dishonor God, or prove disloyal to His
holy law. The Christian is to surrender himself
unreservedly to God as His purchased possession. [ST 03-08-
10 para. 16] p. 47, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The life of the Christian is hid with Christ in God; and
God acknowledges those who are His, declaring, "Ye are My
witnesses." They testify that divine power is influencing
their hearts and shaping their conduct. Their works give
evidence that the Spirit is moving upon the inward man, so
that those who are associated with them are convinced that 
they are making Christ their pattern. Those who truly love
God have the internal evidence that they are beloved of
God. They have communion with Christ, and their hearts are
warmed with fervent love toward Him. God claims them for 
Himself, and will impart to them special favors, enabling 



them to be complete in Christ, more than conquerors through
Him who has loved them. Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 03-08-10
para. 17] p. 47, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 March 15, 1910 The Gifts of the Spirit.--Before He left
His disciples, Christ breathed on them, and said, "Receive
ye the Holy Ghost." Again He said, "Behold, I send the
promise of My Father upon you." But not until after the
ascension was this gift received in its fulness. Not until
through faith and prayer the disciples had surrendered
themselves fully for His working, was the outpouring of the
Spirit bestowed. Then in a special sense the goods of
heaven were committed to the followers of Christ. [ST 03-
08-10 para. 01] p. 47, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 "When He ascended up on high, He led captivity captive,
and gave gifts unto men." "Unto every one of us is given
grace according to the measure of the gift of Christ," the
Spirit "dividing to every man severally as He will." The
gifts are already ours in Christ, but their actual
possession depends upon our reception of the Spirit of God.
[ST 03-08-10 para. 02] p. 48, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Talents and Gifts. The talents that Christ entrusts to His 
church represent especially the gifts and blessings
imparted by the Holy Spirit. "To one is given by the Spirit
the word of wisdom; to another the word of knowledge by the
same Spirit; to another faith by the same Spirit; to
another the gifts of healing by the same Spirit; to another
the working of miracles; to another prophecy; to another
discerning of spirits; to another divers kinds of tongues;
to another the interpretation of tongues; but all these
worketh that one and the selfsame Spirit, dividing to every
man severally as He will." Not all the gifts are imparted
to each believer, but to every servant of the Master some
gift of the Spirit is promised, according to his need for
the Lord's work. [ST 03-08-10 para. 03] p. 48, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 In all the Lord's arrangements, there is nothing more
beautiful than His plan of giving to men and women a
diversity of gifts. The church is His garden, adorned with
a variety of trees, plants, and flowers. He does not expect
the hyssop to assume the proportions of the cedar, nor the
olive to reach the height of the stately palm. Many have
received but a limited religious and intellectual training,
but God has a work for this class to do, if they will labor 



in humility, trusting in Him. [ST 03-08-10 para. 04] p.
48, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 God has different ways of working, and He has different
workmen to whom He entrusts varied gifts. One worker may be
a ready speaker; another a ready writer; another may have
the gift of sincere, earnest, fervent prayer; another the
gift of singing; another may have special skill in
explaining the Word of God with clearness. And each gift is
to become a power for good, because God works with the
laborer. To one God gives the word of wisdom, to another
knowledge; but all are to work under the same Head. The
diversity of gifts leads to a diversity of operations; but
"it is the same God which worketh all in all." [ST 03-08-10
para. 05] p. 48, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Mutual Interdependence. Different gifts are imparted to
different ones, that the workers may feel their need of one
another. God bestows these gifts, and they are employed in
His service, not to glorify the possessor, not to uplift
man, but to uplift the world's Redeemer. They are to be
used for the good of all mankind, by representing the
truth, not testifying to a falsehood. [ST 03-08-10 para.
06] p. 48, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 It may seem to some that the contrast between their gifts
and the gifts of a fellow laborer is too great to allow
them to unite in harmonious effort; but when they remember
that there are varied minds to be reached, and that some
will reject the truth as it is presented by one laborer,
only to open their hearts to the same truth as presented in
a different manner by another, they will hopefully endeavor
to labor together in unity. Their talents, however diverse,
may all be under the control of the same Spirit. In every
word and act, kindness and love will be revealed; and as
each worker fills his appointed place faithfully, the
prayer of Christ for the unity of His followers will be
answered, and the world will know that these are His
disciples. [ST 03-08-10 para. 07] p. 48, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 Former and Latter Rain. The outpouring of the Spirit in
the days of the apostles was the "former rain;" and
glorious was the result. But the "latter rain" will be
still more abundant. What is the promise to those living in
these last days?--"Turn you to the stronghold, ye prisoners
of hope; even to-day do I declare that I will render double 



unto thee." "Ask ye of the Lord rain in the time of the
latter rain; so the Lord shall make bright clouds, and give
them showers of rain, to every one grass in the field." [ST
03-08-10 para. 08] p. 49, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Christ declares that the divine influence of the Spirit
was to be with His followers unto the end. But by some this
promise is not appreciated as it should be; its fulfillment
is not realized as it might be. Learning, talents,
eloquence, every natural or acquired endowment, may be
possessed; but without the presence of the Spirit of God,
no heart will be touched, no sinner won to Christ. When His
disciples are connected with Christ, when the gifts of the
Spirit are theirs, even the poorest and most ignorant of
them will have a power that will tell upon hearts. God
makes them the channel for the outworking of the highest
influence in the universe. [ST 03-08-10 para. 09] p. 49,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 As the divine endowment--the power of the Holy Spirit--was
given to the disciples, so it will to-day be given to all
who seek aright. This power alone is able to make us wise
unto salvation, and to fit us for the courts above. Christ
wants to give us a blessing that will make us holy. "These
things have I spoken unto you," He says, "that My joy might
remain in you, and that your joy might be full." Joy in the
Holy Spirit is health-giving, lifegiving. In giving us His
Spirit, God gives us Himself,--a fountain of divine
influences, to give health and life to the world. [ST 03-
08-10 para. 10] p. 49, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The promise of the gifts is just as strong and trustworthy
now as in the days of the apostles. "These signs shall
follow them that believe." The gifts of Him who has all
power in heaven and in earth, are in store for His
children,--gifts so precious that they come to us through
the costly sacrifice of the Redeemer's blood; gifts that
will satisfy the deepest craving of the heart; gifts
lasting as eternity. [ST 03-08-10 para. 11] p. 49, Para.
4, [1910MS].

 Will you not come to God as little children, appropriate
His promises, plead them before Him as His own words? If
you do, you will receive fulness of joy. Mrs. E. G. White. 
[ST 03-08-10 para. 12] p. 49, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 March 22, 1910 The Sign of Loyalty.--In the issue of the 



great contest between the forces of good and of evil, two
parties are to be developed,--those who "worship the beast
and his image, and receive his mark," and those who receive
"the seal of the living God," and have "the Father's name
written in their foreheads." [ST 03-22-10 para. 01] p. 49,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 In the fourth commandment is found the seal of God's law. 
This only, of all the ten, brings to view the name and the
title of the Lawgiver. It declares Him to be the Creator of
the heavens and the earth, and thus shows His claim to
reverence and worship above all others. Aside from this
precept, there is nothing in the Decalogue to show by whose
authority the law was given. [ST 03-22-10 para. 02] p. 49,
Para. 7, [1910MS].

 The Sabbath enjoined by the fourth commandment was
instituted to commemorate the work of creation. Had the 
seventh day always been kept, there would never have been
an idolater, and atheist, or an infidel. The sacred
observance of God's holy day would have directed the minds
of men to their Creator, the true and living God.
Everything in nature also would have brought Him to their
remembrance; and would have borne witness to His power and
love. [ST 03-22-10 para. 03] p. 50, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The Seal of God. The Sabbath of the fourth commandment is 
the seal of the living God. It points to God as the
Creator, and is the sign of His rightful authority over the
beings He has made. Those who obey this law will bear the
seal of God, for He has set apart this day as a sign of
loyalty between Himself and His people. To Moses on Mount
Sinai He said, "Speak thou also unto the children of
Israel, saying, Verily My Sabbaths ye shall keep; for it is
a sign between Me and you throughout your generations; that
ye may know that I am the Lord that doth sanctify you." [ST
03-22-10 para. 04] p. 50, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The mark of the beast is the opposite of this,--the
observance of the first day of the week as the sabbath
enforced by human law. This mark distinguishes those who
acknowledge the supremacy of the papal authority from those
who acknowledge the authority of God. [ST 03-22-10 para.
05] p. 50, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Claimed as Her Mark. As the sign of the authority of the
Catholic Church, papist writers cite "the very act of 



changing the Sabbath into Sunday, which Protestants allow
of, . . . because by keeping Sunday strictly they
acknowledge the church's power to ordain feasts, and to
command them under sin." [ST 03-22-10 para. 06] p. 50,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The Roman church thus declares that by observing the first
day of the week as the sabbath, Protestants are recognizing
her power to legislate in divine things. And it is true
that those who, understanding the claims of the fourth
commandment, choose to observe a false sabbath in the place
of the true, are thereby paying homage to that power by
which alone it is commanded. [ST 03-22-10 para. 07] p. 50,
Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The Roman church has not relinquished her claim to
supremacy; and when the world and the Protestant churches
accept a sabbath of her creating, while they reject the
Bible Sabbath, they virtually admit this assumption. They
may claim the authority of tradition and of the Fathers for
the change; but in so doing they ignore the very principle
which separates them from Rome,--that "the Bible, and the
Bible only, is the religion of Protestants." The papist can
see that they are deceiving themselves, willingly closing
their eyes to the facts in the case. As the movement for
Sunday enforcement gains favor, he rejoices, feeling
assured that it will eventually bring the whole Protestant
world under the banner of Rome. [ST 03-22-10 para. 08] p.
50, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 With rapid steps we are approaching this period. When the
Protestant churches shall unite with the secular power to
sustain a false religion, for opposing which their
ancestors endured the fiercest persecution: when the state
shall use its power to enforce the decrees and sustain the
institutions of the church,--then will Protestant America
have formed an image to the Papacy, and there will be a
national apostasy which will end only in national ruin. [ST
03-22-10 para. 09] p. 50, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 God Rather than Man. The laws of nations should be 
respected as long as they do not conflict with the laws of
God; but when there is collision between them, every true
disciple of Christ will say, as did Peter when commanded to
speak no more in the name of Jesus, "We ought to obey God
rather than men." [ST 03-22-10 para. 10] p. 51, Para. 1,
[1910MS]. 



 Paul wrote to the Romans, "If it be possible, as much as
lieth in you, live peaceably with all men." But there is a
point beyond which it is impossible to maintain union and
harmony without the sacrifice of principle. Separation then
becomes an absolute duty. [ST 03-22-10 para. 11] p. 51,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Christ never purchased peace and friendship by compromise
with evil. The life of Jesus, the suffering which He
endured from a perverse nation, demonstrate to His
followers that there must be no sacrifice of principle.
Peace is too dearly obtained if purchased by the smallest
concession to Satan's agencies. The least surrender of
principle entangles us in the snares of Satan. [ST 03-22-10
para. 12] p. 51, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The Sabbath question is to be the issue in the great final
conflict, in which all the world will act a part. Men have
honored Satan's principles above the principles that rule
in the heavens. They have accepted the spurious sabbath,
which Satan has exalted as the sign of his authority. But
God has set His seal upon His royal requirement. Each
Sabbath institution, both true and false, bears the name of
its author, an ineffaceable mark that shows the authority
of each. [ST 03-22-10 para. 13] p. 51, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The great decision now to be made by every one is, whether
he will receive the mark of the beast and his image, or the
seal of the living and true God And now, when we are on the
very borders of the eternal world, what can be of so much
value to us as to be found loyal and true to the God of
heaven? What is there that we should prize above His truth
and His law? What is so necessary as a knowledge of "what
saith the Scripture?" Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 03-22-10 para.
14] p. 51, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 March 29, 1910 Christ and the Law.--At a very early age
Jesus began to act for Himself in the formation of His
character, and not even respect and love for His parents
could turn Him from obedience to God's Word. "It is 
written" was His reason for every act that varied from the
family customs. [ST 03-29-10 para. 01] p. 51, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 But the influence of the rabbis made His life a bitter 
one. Even in His youth He had to learn the hard lesson of 



silence and patient endurance. His brothers, as the sons of
Joseph were called, sided with the rabbis. They insisted
that the traditions of the Jewish priests must be heeded,
as if they were the requirements of God; and they were
greatly annoyed at the clear penetration of Jesus in
distinguishing between the false and the true. His strict
obedience to the law of God they condemned as stubbornness.
[ST 03-29-10 para. 02] p. 51, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 They were surprised at the knowledge and wisdom He showed
in answering the rabbis. They knew that He had not received
instruction from the wise men, yet they could not but see
that He was an instructor to them. They recognized that His
education was of a higher type than their own. But they did
not discern that He had access to the tree of life, a
source of knowledge of which they were ignorant. [ST 03-29-
10 para. 03] p. 51, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 All through His ministry to this earth, Christ was a
living representative of the law. No violation of its holy
precepts was found in His life. Looking upon a nation of
witnesses who were seeking occasion to condemn Him, He
could say unchallenged, "Which of you convicteth Me of
sin?" [ST 03-29-10 para. 04] p. 52, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 In His sermon on the mount, Jesus did not dwell on the
specifications of the law, but He did not leave His hearers
to conclude that He had come to set aside its requirements.
He knew that spies stood ready to seize upon every word
that might be wrested to serve their purpose. He knew the
prejudice that existed in the minds of many of His hearers,
and He said nothing to unsettle their faith in the religion
and institutions that had been committed to them through
Moses. Christ Himself had given both the moral and the
ceremonial law. He did not come to destroy confidence in
His own instruction. It was because of His great reverence
for the law and the prophets, that He sought to break
through the wall of traditional requirements which hemmed
in the Jews. While He set aside their false interpretations
of the law, He carefully guarded His disciples against
yielding up the vital truths committed to the Hebrews. [ST
03-29-10 para. 05] p. 52, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The Pharisees prided themselves on their obedience to the
law; yet they knew so little of its principles through
every-day practise, that to them the Saviour's words
sounded like heresy. As He swept away the rubbish under 



which the truth had been buried, they thought He was
sweeping away the truth itself. They whispered to one
another that He was making light of the law. He read their
thoughts, and answered them, "Think not that I am come to
destroy the law, or the prophets: I am not come to destroy,
but to fulfill." Here Jesus refutes the charge of the
Pharisees. His mission to the world is to vindicate the 
sacred claims of that law which they charge Him with
breaking. If the law of God could have been changed or
abrogated, then Christ need not have suffered the
consequences of our transgression. He came to explain the
relation of the law to man, and to illustrate its precepts
by His own life of obedience. [ST 03-29-10 para. 06] p.
52, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 God has given us His holy precepts, because He loves
mankind. To shield us from the results of transgression, He
reveals the principles of righteousness. The law is an
expression of the thought of God; when received in Christ,
it becomes our thought. It lifts us above the power of
natural desires and tendencies, above temptations that lead
to sin. God desires us to be happy, and He gave us the
precepts of the law that in obeying them we might have joy.
When at Jesus' birth the angels sang, "Glory to God in the
highest, And on earth peace, goodwill toward men" they were
declaring the principles of the law which He had come to
magnify and make honorable. [ST 03-29-10 para. 07] p. 52,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 When the law was proclaimed from Sinai, God made known to
men the holiness of His character, that by contrast they
might see the sinfulness of their own. The law was given to
convict them of sin, and reveal their need of a Saviour. It
would do this as its principles were applied to the heart
by the Holy Spirit. This work it is still to do. In the
life of Christ the principles of the law are made plain;
and as the Holy Spirit of God touches the heart, as the
light of Christ reveals to men their need of His cleansing
blood and His justifying righteousness, the law is still an
agent in bringing us to Christ, that we may be justified by
faith. [ST 03-29-10 para. 08] p. 52, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "Till heaven and earth pass," said Jesus, "one jot or one
tittle shall in no wise pass from the law, till all be
fulfilled." The sun shining in the heavens, the solid earth
upon which you dwell, are God's witnesses that His law is
changeless and eternal. Tho they may pass away, the divine 



precepts shall endure. "It is easier for heaven and earth
to pass, than one tittle of the law to fail." The system of
types that pointed to Jesus as the Lamb of God, was to be
abolished at His death; but the precepts of the Decalogue
are as immutable as the throne of God. [ST 03-29-10 para.
09] p. 53, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Since "the law of the Lord is perfect," every variation
from it must be evil. Those who disobey the commandments of
God, and teach others to do so, are condemned by Christ.
The Saviour's life of obedience maintained the claims of 
the law, and showed the excellence of character that
obedience would develop. All who obey as He did, are
likewise declaring that the law is "holy, and just, and
good." [ST 03-29-10 para. 10] p. 53, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Jesus takes up the commandments separately, and explains
the depth and breadth of their requirement. Instead of
removing one jot of their force, He shows how far-reaching
their principles are, and exposes the fatal mistake of the
Jews in their outward show of obedience. He declares that 
by the evil thought or the lustful look the law of God is
transgressed. One who becomes a party to the least
injustice, is breaking the law, and degrading his own moral
nature. Murder first exists in the mind. He who gives
hatred a place in his heart, is setting his feet in the
path of the murderer; and his offerings are abhorrent to
God. [ST 03-29-10 para. 11] p. 53, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The plan of redemption contemplates our complete recovery
from the power of Satan. The command, "Be ye therefore
perfect, even as your Father which is in heaven is
perfect," is a promise. God's ideal for His children is
higher than the highest human thought can reach. By Mrs. E.
G. White. [ST 03-29-10 para. 12] p. 53, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 April 12, 1910 Acquainted with God.--Our Saviour said,
"This is life eternal, that they might know Thee the only
true God, and Jesus Christ, whom Thou hast sent." And God
declared by the prophet, "Let not the wise man glory in his
wisdom, neither let the mighty man glory in his might, let
not the rich man glory in his riches; but let him that
glorieth glory in this, that he understandeth and knoweth 
Me, that I am Jehovah, which exercise lovingkindness,
judgment, and righteousness, in the earth; for in these
things I delight, saith the Lord." [ST 04-12-10 para. 01]
p. 53, Para. 5, [1910MS]. 



 No man, without divine aid, can attain to this knowledge
of God. The apostle says that "the world by wisdom knew not
God." Christ "was in the world, and the world was made by
Him, and the world knew Him not." Jesus declared to His
disciples, "No man knoweth the Son, but the Father; neither
knoweth any man the Father, save the Son, and he to
whomsoever the Son will reveal Him." [ST 04-12-10 para. 02]
p. 53, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 In the last prayer for His followers, before entering the
shadows of Gethsemane, the Saviour lifted His eyes to
heaven, and in pity for the ignorance of fallen men He
said, "O righteous Father, the world hath not known Thee:
but I have known Thee." "I have manifested Thy name unto
the men which Thou gavest Me out of the world." [ST 04-12-
10 para. 03] p. 53, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 Christ came to reveal God to the world as a God of love,
full of mercy, tenderness, and compassion. The thick
darkness with which Satan had endeavored to enshroud the 
throne of Deity was swept away by the world's Redeemer, and
the Father was again manifest to men as the light of life.
[ST 04-12-10 para. 04] p. 54, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 When Philip came to Jesus with the request, "Show us the
Father, and it sufficeth us," the Saviour answered, "Have I
been so long time with you, and yet hast thou not known Me,
Philip? He that hath seen Me hath seen the Father; and how
sayest thou then, Show us the Father?" Christ declares
Himself to be sent into the world as a representative of
the Father. In His nobility of character, in His mercy and
tender pity, in His love and goodness, He stands before us
as the embodiment of divine perfection, the image of the
invisible God. [ST 04-12-10 para. 05] p. 54, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 "God was in Christ, reconciling the world unto Himself."
Only as we contemplate the great plan of redemption can we
have a just appreciation of the character of God. The work
of creation was a manifestation of His love; but the gift
of God to save the guilty race, alone reveals the infinite
depths of divine tenderness and compassion. "God so loved 
the world, that He gave His only-begotten Son, that
whosoever believeth in Him should not perish, but have
everlasting life." [ST 04-12-10 para. 06] p. 54, Para. 3,
[1910MS]. 



 While the law of God is maintained, and its justice
vindicated, the sinner can be pardoned. The dearest gift
that Heaven itself had to bestow has been poured out, that
God "might be just, and the justifier of him which
believeth in Jesus." By that gift, men are uplifted from
the ruin and degradation of sin, to become children of God.
Paul says, "Ye have received the spirit of adoption,
whereby we cry, Abba, Father." [ST 04-12-10 para. 07] p.
54, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 "Behold, what manner of love the Father hath bestowed upon
us, that we should be called the sons of God." What love,
what matchless love, that, sinners and aliens as we are, we
may be brought back to God, and adopted into His family! We
may address Him by the endearing name, "Our Father," which
is a sign of our affection for Him, a pledge of His tender
regard and relationship to us. And the Son of God,
beholding the heirs of grace, "is not ashamed to call them
brethren." They have even a more sacred relationship to God
than have the angels who have never fallen. [ST 04-12-10
para. 08] p. 54, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 All the paternal love which has come down from generation
to generation through the channel of human hearts, all the
springs of tenderness which have opened in the souls of
men, are but as a tiny rill to the boundless ocean, when
compared with the infinite, exhaustless love of God. Tongue
can not utter it; pen can not portray it. You may meditate
upon it every day of your life; you may search the
Scriptures diligently in order to understand it; you may
summon every power and capability that God has given you,
in the endeavor to comprehend the love and compassion of
the heavenly Father; and yet there is an infinity beyond.
You may study that love for ages; yet you can never fully
comprehend the length and breadth, the depth and height, of
the love of God in giving His Son to die for the world.
Eternity itself can never fully reveal it. [ST 04-12-10
para. 09] p. 54, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Yet as we study the Bible, and meditate upon the life of
Christ and the plan of redemption, these great themes will
open to our understanding more and more. And it will be
ours to realize the blessing which Paul desired for the
Ephesian church, when he prayed "that the God of our Lord
Jesus Christ, the Father of glory, may give unto you the 
Spirit of wisdom and revelation in the knowledge of Him: 



the eyes of your understanding being enlightened; that ye
may know what is the hope of His calling, and what the 
riches of the glory of His inheritance in the saints, and
what is the exceeding greatness of His power to usward who 
believe." By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 04-12-10 para. 10] p.
55, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 May 10, 1910 Principles of Service.--Success in the work
of God is not the result of chance, of accident, or of
destiny, but the outworking of God's providence, the award
of faith and discretion, of virtue and persevering labor.
It is the practise of truth that brings success and
strength of moral power. The bright rays of the Sun of
Righteousness are to be welcomed as the light of the mind;
the principles of the character of Christ are to be made
the principles of the human character. All of man's
attainments, all his capabilities, are to be laid at the
foot of the cross of Calvary. His own righteousness is to
be surrendered. Counting all things but loss for the
excellency of the knowledge of Christ Jesus the Lord, and
with the meekness and humility of a little child, he is to
receive the engrafted Word, which is able to save the soul.
[ST 05-10-10 para. 01] p. 55, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The life of the soul depends upon spiritual conformity to
the life of Christ. The inviting paths that self may
choose, will lead away from Christ. Self must be humbled
before God; every obstacle to service be removed. When the
human life is in communion with the life of Christ, then it
is sanctified through the truth, and the prayer of Christ
is answered: "Sanctify them through Thy truth: Thy Word is
truth. As Thou hast sent Me into the world, even so have I
also sent them into the world. And for their sakes I 
sanctify Myself, that they also might be sanctified through
the truth. Neither pray I for these alone, but for them
also which shall believe on Me through their word." [ST 05-
10-10 para. 02] p. 55, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 "God so loved the world, that He gave His only-begotten
Son, that whosoever believeth in Him should not perish, but
have everlasting life." This is the love that is the
fulfilling of the law. Only he whose heart is filled with
compassion for fallen man, who loves to a purpose,
revealing that love by the performance of Christlike deeds,
will be able to endure the seeing of Him who is invisible.
He who loves not those for whom the Father has done so 
much, knows not God. [ST 05-10-10 para. 03] p. 55, Para. 



4, [1910MS].

 True Christianity All-Embracing. Theology is valueless
unless it is saturated with the love of Christ. True 
Christianity diffuses love through the whole being. It
touches every vital part,--the brain, the heart, the
helping hands, the feet,--enabling men to stand firmly
where God requires them to stand, lest the lame be turned
out of the way. The burning, consuming love of Christ for
perishing souls is the life of the whole system of
Christianity. [ST 05-10-10 para. 04] p. 55, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 The worker for God needs spiritual life. This life will
give vigor to soul and body. Spiritual life yields to its
possessor that which all the world is seeking, but which
can never be obtained without an entire surrender to God. 
The contemplation of Him who loved us and gave Himself for
us, will make our lives sweet and fragrant, and give us
power to perfect a Christian experience. [ST 05-10-10 para.
05] p. 56, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Laborer for God, the work given you is to represent
Christ. He came to this world to shed upon you His own
brightness and peace. Close the windows of your heart
against the atmosphere of unbelief, and open them
heavenward. It is your privilege to face the light, to talk
faith and life. Let your countenance reflect the joy of the
Lord. Speak of His goodness, tell of His power. Then your
light will shine more and more distinctly. Above your
trials and disappointments will be revealed the reflection
of a pure, healthy, religious life. In the outworking of
the inner life, there will be a wonderful peace and joy.
You may reflect the beauty of the character of your risen
Lord, who, tho He was rich, yet for our sakes became poor,
that we through His poverty might be rich in the grace of
heaven. [ST 05-10-10 para. 06] p. 56, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The Greatest Science. We can, we can reveal the likeness 
of our divine Lord. We can know the science of spiritual
life. We can glorify God in our body and in our spirit,
which are His. O, what an illustrious example we have in
the life that Christ lived on this earth! He has shown us 
what we can accomplish through cooperation with Him. We are
to seek for union with Him. "Abide in Me," He says, "and I
in you." This union is deeper, stronger, truer than any
other union. The heart must be filled with the grace of 



Christ. His will must control us, moving us by His love to
suffer with those who suffer, to rejoice with those who
rejoice, to feel a deep tenderness for every soul in
weakness, sorrow, or distress. [ST 05-10-10 para. 07] p.
56, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Being partakers of the divine nature, we shall reach forth
a helping hand to those in need of relief. Christ's heart
was ever touched with pity at the sight of woe. He died on
the cross of Calvary to lift from man the penalty of
transgression. He came to our world to make it possible for
sinful human beings to obtain salvation. He wept over the
sorrow and suffering He saw on every hand. But He would not
fail nor be discouraged. He must believe and press forward
in order to make it possible for the fallen race to gain
life eternal. Christ's life on earth is a perfect
reflection of the divine law. In Him is life and hope and
light. Behold Him, and you will be changed into the same
likeness, from character to character. [ST 05-10-10 para.
08] p. 56, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Christ has laid out in figures the plans we are to study
and upon which we are to act. The fifth chapter of Matthew
is full of precious instruction. Read this chapter, and
write it upon the tablets of the soul. The Saviour
declares, "Ye are the light of the world. . . . Let your
light so shine before men, that they may see your good
works, and glorify your Father which is in heaven." "Ye are
the salt of the earth: but if the salt have lost his savor,
wherewith shall it be salted? it is thenceforth good for
nothing, but to be cast out, and to be trodden under foot
of men." If the character is not under the molding
influence of the Spirit of God, if we have not the faith
that works by love and purifies the soul from all
objectionable tendencies, hereditary and cultivated, what
does our profession avail? Where there should be seen the
sweetness of humility, combined with firmness and solidity
of character, there is seen a hard spirit, which is not a
savor of life unto life, but of death unto death. [ST 05-
10-10 para. 09] p. 56, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 God's Will the Channel of Life. The life of the soul can 
not be sustained unless it is brought into subjection to
the will of God. Every energy is to be exercised in doing
the divine will. Our thoughts, if stayed upon God, will be
guided by divine love and power. [ST 05-10-10 para. 10] p.
57, Para. 1, [1910MS]. 



 Those who proclaim the third angel's message, must put on
the whole armor of God, that they may stand boldly at their
post in the face of detraction and falsehood, fighting the
good fight of faith. They are to resist the enemy with the
word, "It is written." They are to keep themselves where
the three great powers of heaven--the Father, the Son, and
the Holy Spirit--can be their efficiency. These powers work
with the one who gives himself unreservedly to God. The
strength of heaven is at the command of God's believing
ones. The man who makes God his trust is barricaded by an
impregnable wall. [ST 05-10-10 para. 11] p. 57, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 We lose many precious blessings by failing to bring our
needs and cares and sorrows to our Saviour. He is the 
wonderful Counselor. He looks upon His church with intense
interest and with tender sympathy. He enters into the
depths of our necessities. But our ways are not always His
ways. He sees the result of every action, and He asks us to
trust patiently in His wisdom, not in the supposedly wise
plans of our own making. [ST 05-10-10 para. 12] p. 57,
Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Cease not to pray. If the answer tarry, wait for it. Lay
all your plans at the feet of your Redeemer. Let your
importunate prayers ascend to God. If it be for His name's
glory, the soothing words will be spoken, "Be it unto thee
according to thy word." [ST 05-10-10 para. 13] p. 57,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 "All things, whatsoever ye shall ask in prayer, believing,
ye shall receive." These words are a pledge that all that
an omnipotent Saviour can bestow will be given to those who
trust in Him. As stewards of the grace of heaven, we are to
ask in faith, and then wait trustingly for the salvation of
God. We are not to step in before Him, trying in our own
strength to bring about that which we desire. In His name
we are to ask, and then act as tho we believed in His
efficiency to send the answer. By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 05-
10-10 para. 14] p. 57, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 May 24, 1910 Light-Bearers.--The only light that can
illuminate the darkness of a world lying in sin, must come
from Christ; and this light is granted to all who will
receive it. For, said the great Teacher, "He that followeth
Me shall not walk in darkness, but shall have the light of 



life." [ST 05-24-10 para. 01] p. 57, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Those who receive the divine radiance are in turn to 
become lightbearers to the world. Thus our Saviour taught
His disciples: "Ye are the light of the world. A city that
is set on a hill can not be hid. . . . Let your light so
shine before men, that they may see your good works, and
glorify your Father which is in heaven." [ST 05-24-10 para.
02] p. 57, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 Religion is not to be held as a precious treasure,
jealously hoarded, and enjoyed only by the possessor. True
religion can not be thus held; for such a spirit is
contrary to the very principle of the Gospel. "Freely ye
have received, freely give," are the words of our Master;
and again He bids us, "Love one another as I have loved
you." If Christ is dwelling in the heart, it is impossible
to conceal the light of His presence; it is impossible for
that light to grow dim. It will grow brighter and brighter,
as day by day the mists of selfishness and sin that envelop
the soul are dispelled by its bright beams. [ST 05-24-10
para. 03] p. 57, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 The Need of Shining Lights. The world lies in darkness. 
All around us there are souls going down to ruin and death.
As Christ sheds the light of His love upon His followers,
they are to reflect this light upon others. God's Word
declares that the children of this world are wiser in their 
generation than the children of light. The zeal and
steadfastness of the lighthouse keeper, in his efforts to
save men from destruction, put to shame the faith and
devotion of many a professed Christian. [ST 05-24-10 para.
04] p. 58, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 A story is told of the watchman at Calais lighthouse. He
"was boasting of the brilliancy of his lantern, which can
be seen ten leagues out at sea, when a visitor said to him:
[ST 05-24-10 para. 05] p. 58, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "'You speak with enthusiasm, sir, and that is well. I like
to hear men tell what they are sure they have and know; but
what if one of the lights should chance to go out?' [ST 05-
24-10 para. 06] p. 58, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 "'Never, never! Absurd, impossible!' replied the sensitive
watchman, in consternation at the mere supposition of such
a thing. 'Why, sir,' he continued, and pointed to the 



ocean, 'yonder where nothing can be seen, there are ships
going by to every port in the world. If, tonight, one of my
burners were out, within six months would come a letter,
perhaps from India, perhaps from Australia, perhaps from
some port I never heard of before,--a letter, saying that
on such a night, at such an hour, at such a minute, the
light at Calais burned low and dim; that the watchman
neglected his post; that vessels were consequently put in
jeopardy on the high seas. Ah, sir,' and his face shone
with the intensity of his thought, 'sometimes, in the dark
nights, and in the stormy weather, I look out upon the sea,
and feel as if the eye of the whole world were looking at
my light. Go out? Burn dim? That flame flicker low or fail?
No, sir, never!" [ST 05-24-10 para. 07] p. 58, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 Shine for Christ. "Shall Christians, shining for tempted
sinners, allow their light to fail? Forever out upon life's
billowy sea, are souls we see not, strange sailors in the
dark, passing by, struggling, it may be, amid the surges of
temptation. Christ is the light, and the Christian is
appointed to reflect the light. The ocean is vast, its
dangers are many, and the eyes of far-away voyagers are
turned toward the lighthouse--the church of Jesus Christ.
The church is set to be the light of the world. Are its
revolving lamps all trimmed and brightly burning?" [ST 05-
24-10 para. 08] p. 58, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Think of this, professed Christians. A failure to let your
light shine, a neglect to obtain heavenly wisdom that you
may have light from God, may cause the loss of a soul. What
is the life lost at sea, in comparison with the eternal
life which may be lost through your unfaithfulness? Can you
endure the thought? Can you go on from day to day
indifferent and careless, as tho there were no God, no
hereafter; as tho you were not Christ's servant; as tho you
had no blood-bought privileges? It is of the highest
consequence that you stand at your post, like the faithful
watchman, that your light may shine out before others. You
should be so impressed with the importance of your work,
that to the question, "What if your light should go out?"
your whole soul would respond, "Never, never! for then
souls would be lost!" By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 05-24-10
para. 09] p. 58, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 August 30, 1910 Condemned by Righteousness.--The whole
world stands condemned before the great moral standard of 



righteousness. In the great day of judgment every soul that
has lived on the earth will receive sentence in accordance 
as to whether his deeds have been good or evil in the light
of the law of God. Every mouth will be stopped as the cross
with its dying Victim shall be presented, and its real
bearing shall be seen by every mind that has been sin-
blinded and corrupted. Sinners will stand condemned before
the cross, with its mysterious Victim bowing beneath the
infinite burden of human transgression. How quickly will be
swept away every subterfuge, every lying excuse! Human
apostasy will appear in its heinous character. Men will see
what their choice has been. They will then understand that
they have chosen Barabbas instead of Christ, the Prince of
Peace. [ST 08-30-10 para. 01] p. 59, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The mystery of the incarnation and the crucifixion will be
plainly discerned; for it will be presented before the
mind's eye and every condemned soul will read what has been
the character of his rejection of truth. All will
understand that they have erred from the truth by receiving
the misinterpretations and bewitching lies of Satan instead
of "every word that proceedeth out of the mouth of God."
They read the announcement, "Thou, O man, hast chosen to
stand under the banner of the great rebel, Satan, and in so
doing thou hast destroyed thyself." Whatever may have been
the endowment of talent, whatever may have been the
supposed wisdom, the rejecter of truth has then no ability
to turn unto God. The door is shut, as was the door of the
ark in Noah's day. [ST 08-30-10 para. 02] p. 59, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 The great men of earth will then understand that they have
surrendered mind and heart to ensnaring philosophy which
pleased the carnal heart. Hope and grace and every
inducement had been held out by One who loved them, and
gave His life for them, that whosoever believeth in Him
should not perish, but have everlasting life; but they
refused the love of God. Their lofty opinions, their human
reasonings, were extolled; they declared themselves
sufficient in themselves to understand divine mysteries,
and they thought their own powers of discrimination were
strong enough to discern truth for themselves. They fell an
easy prey to Satan's subtlety, for he presented before them
specious errors in human philosophy, which has an
infatuation for human minds. They turned from the Source of
all wisdom, and worshipped intellect. The message and the
messengers of God were criticized and discarded as beneath 



their human, lofty ideas. The invitations of mercy were
made a jest, and they denied the divinity of Jesus Christ,
and derided the idea of His preexistence before He assumed
human nature. But the tattered shreds of human reasoning
will be found to be only as ropes of sand in the great day
of God. By Mrs. E. G. White. [ST 08-30-10 para. 03] p. 59,
Para. 3, [1910MS]. 

REVIEW AND HERALD

 January 6, 1910 At the Iowa and Kansas Camp-Meetings.--[W.
C. White.--At Nevada, Iowa, from Aug. 19-24, 1909, Mrs.
White and her helpers were entertained at the home of
Brother and Sister J. M. Whitney. The camp-meeting here was
located in a beautiful grove near was located in a
beautiful grove near the new sanitarium, and was one of the
largest ever held by the Iowa Conference. Over fifteen
hundred were encamped on the ground.] [Review and Herald
01-06-10 para. 1] p. 59, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 [On Sabbath morning, August 21, 1910, Mrs. White spoke to
a large congregation, reading part of the sixth chapter of
Matthew, She said:--] [Review and Herald 01-06-10 para. 2]
p. 59, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "The riches of this world will never advance us in the 
knowledge of God or in a Christian experience. The Saviour
bids us seek for the true riches that are laid up in store
for the righteous. To one who came to him saying, 'I will
follow thee whithersoever thou goest,' Christ replied,
'Foxes have holes, and the birds of the air have nests; but
the Son of man hath not where to lay his head.' Christ
owned nothing in this world, and yet the world was his. Let
us study his holy, self-denying example. [Review and Herald
01-06-10 para. 3] p. 60, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "We have no time to spend on the vanities and follies of
this world. There is a world to be saved, and we should
carefully consider the example we give to those around us,
conforming our lives to the life of him who became a child
of humanity that he might give a perfect example to every
human being. From a study of his life and labors and his
struggles with temptation, we are to learn how to become
partakers of the divine nature, and overcome the corruption
that is in the world through lust. Nowhere shall we find
anything that will help our spiritual life as will a study
of the life of Christ. And as we seek to walk in his 



footsteps, there will come to us a supply of divine grace
such as sustained him under every circumstance. [Review and
Herald 01-06-10 para. 4] p. 60, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "There are many who profess to be followers of Christ who
do not have an eye single to his glory. They have their own
ideas and standards, and they keep these before them
instead of the standard of the Word of God. What we need is 
pure and undefiled religion. We need to plead for the
righteousness that comes to the truly converted soul who
accepts the life of the Redeemer as his example. Let us not
think that we can pass through this world doing just as we
please, and yet be accepted by God as followers of his Son.
The gates of the city of God will never be thrown open to
those who have not lifted the cross and followed after 
Christ in self-denial and self-sacrifice. [Review and
Herald 01-06-10 para. 5] p. 60, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 "We are to present to the world a life of overcoming,--
overcoming by the blood of the Lamb and the word of our
testimony. But in order to do this, we must seek the Lord
daily that our natural temperaments and desires may be
brought under the converting power of the Holy Spirit, and
into harmony with the life of Christ. When you submit to
these conditions, you will realize Christ's power and
sufficiency. Denying self, and walking humbly with God, you
will experience the truth of the words of the Saviour, 'I
am the way, the truth, and the life.' 'He that followeth me
shall not walk in darkness, but shall have the light of
life.' [Review and Herald 01-06-10 para. 6] p. 60, Para.
4, [1910MS].

 "My brethren and sisters, there is a world to be saved.
What are you doing to cooperate with Christ, to represent
his spirit? Are you seeking to become acquainted with those
who need your help? Are you using your opportunities and
advantages and means in winning souls to Christ? You may
say, I am not a minister, and therefore can not preach the
truth. You may not be a minister in the generally accepted
sense of the word. You may never be called to stand in the
desk. Nevertheless you can be a minister for Christ. If you
will watch for the opportunities that present themselves
for speaking a word to this soul and to that, God will
speak through you to win hearts to him. Christ took human
nature that you might approach him and learn how to labor
for your fellow men. Make use of your knowledge in bringing
souls to Christ. Drop a word here and a word there that 



will lift up the Saviour before men, and lead them to
higher and holier purposes. [Review and Herald 01-06-10
para. 7] p. 60, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "Christ worked for us when we were unbelievers. Should we 
not labor for our friends and neighbors who do not believe?
Christ expects you to become acquainted with the spiritual
needs of these souls, and to work for them in meekness and
lowliness of heart. Time is passing. Satan is boasting to
his evil agencies that he will take possession of the
world; and he encourages them to work through every
possible means for the accomplishment of this purpose. At
this time the followers of Christ should bring a strong
counter-influence to meet the influence of evil. [Review
and Herald 01-06-10 para. 8] p. 61, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "May God help us to understand that we must be laborers
together with him. Let us begin right here to be co-workers
with Heaven. Let us put away the foolish reading matter,
and study the Word of God. Let us commit its precious
promises to memory, so that, when we are deprived of our
Bibles, we may still be in possession of the Word of God.
Let us cultivate the attributes of earnestness, bringing
into all our labors for others the simplicity of true
godliness. When this experience of overcoming is ours, our
labors for others will not be without fruit. Our position
in life may be ever so humble, but through the cooperation
of heavenly agencies, we may take with us through the gates
of the city of God many who have accepted the truth through
our efforts." [Review and Herald 01-06-10 para. 9] p. 61,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 [Leaving Nevada, Iowa, Tuesday, Aug. 24, Mrs. White
reached Council Grove, Kan., the following day, where
another camp-meeting was in session. Here she spent four
days, and spoke four times, three times to the English and
once to the German believers.] [Review and Herald 01-06-10
para. 10] p. 61, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 [Again Mrs. White impressed upon her hearers the need for
consecrated labor:--] [Review and Herald 01-06-10 para. 11]
p. 61, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 "It is coming to be seen and felt by religionists in every
community, that in the hearts of the majority of men there
is little respect for truth and righteousness. Unbelief in
God and his Word is everywhere manifest. Those who are not 



for him are against him. Satan is working with all
deceivableness of unrighteousness in them that perish,
seeking to gain control of human minds. And he leads his
followers to believe that he will be conqueror, because of
the large numbers who are uniting with him. While such
conditions prevail in the world, we are not to shut
ourselves in our homes, and think that assent to truth is
all that is required of us. Christ gave himself a sacrifice
for the sins of the world. The gift of God in Jesus Christ
should awaken in the heart of every believer the spirit of
self-sacrifice, leading us to deny ourselves of anything
that will further the cause of God in the earth. [Review
and Herald 01-06-10 para. 12] p. 61, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "If you have the riches of the grace of Christ in your
heart, you will not keep them to yourselves while the
salvation of souls depends upon a knowledge of the way of
salvation that you can give. These may not come to you and
tell you their heart-longings; but many are hungry,
unsatisfied; and Christ died that they might have the
riches of his grace. What are you going to do that these
souls may share the blessings that you enjoy? You are
called to be laborers together with God. You may never be
called to the desk to preach, but you have a work to do,--
the most blessed work that mortals can do. You may
cooperate with the Holy Spirit of God in convincing men of
sin and revealing to them the righteousness of Christ.
[Review and Herald 01-06-10 para. 13] p. 61, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 "I see before me many who occupy humble positions in life,
who, perhaps, do not understand all that God requires of
them. You are to devote yourselves to the service of God.
'Seek ye first the kingdom of God, and his righteousness.'
You are to let your light so shine before men that they may
see your good works, and glorify your Father which is in
heaven. Simplicity is of the highest value in the sight of
heaven. Learn to labor according to Christ's methods.
[Review and Herald 01-06-10 para. 14] p. 62, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 "My brethren and sisters, present the truths of the third
angel's message to your neighbors and friends who do not
understand them, and who see nothing to interest them in
the Word of God. You can tell them of the hope of
immortality. You can pray with them and for them. Some of
you can gather your neighbors' children together and tell 



them the stories of the Bible, explaining their meaning in
simple language. Let the Word speak for itself, and let
your works be of such a character that they will not exert
an influence contrary to the faith you profess. If you will
come into this position of consecration to the work of God,
he will multiply your influence for good." [Review and
Herald 01-06-10 para. 15] p. 62, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 [Mrs. White's words to the German believers were full of
hope and courage. Elder F. W. Spies read from the book of
Acts the record of the outpouring of the Holy Spirit on the
day of Pentecost, and Mrs. White said:--] [Review and
Herald 01-06-10 para. 16] p. 62, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 "I have a deep interest that all our people in all
languages shall receive a large measure of the grace of our
Lord Jesus Christ. We are living in the last days, and
there is a large work to be done among the people of all
languages. Therefore every soul who believes the truth for
this time, whatever his country or speech, should have an
intelligent knowledge of the truths of the third angel's
message, that he may be able to do an intelligent work for
God. The Lord will open the understanding of all who will
come into right relation to him. [Review and Herald 01-06-
10 para. 17] p. 62, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 "The scripture that our brother has read to you shows that
a mighty power is at work in our world, and that Heaven
will cooperate with those who will do the work of the Lord.
It is the one Lord, the one faith, the one baptism. Let us
draw in even cords. Let us keep our hearts humble, and draw
close to the Great Teacher. If we have the truth in the 
heart, we shall feel that it is a positive necessity that
we seek to enlighten others. If we will do as the disciples
did before the day of Pentecost,--pray and believe, and
come into harmony with one another and with the Word,--the
Lord will work with us, opening the understanding and the
hearts of those whom we seek to reach, and bringing them to
a knowledge of the truth for this time. This work will be
acknowledged in the courts of heaven. [Review and Herald
01-06-10 para. 18] p. 62, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "My brethren and sisters, have courage in God; have faith
in Christ. Put on the robe of Christ's righteousness, and
let the light of heaven come into heart and mind. The Lord
says, Go forward. Do not shut up yourselves to yourselves,
but labor and sacrifice that others may know the 



preciousness of a living Saviour. You are God's children.
Learn of him as little children, that he may work in you
and through you. Through your instrumentality the grace of
God may come into many hearts." Sanitarium, Cal. Mrs. E. G.
White. [Review and Herald 01-06-10 para. 19] p. 62, Para.
6, [1910MS].

 January 13, 1910 Mrs. White's Visit to Boulder, Colorado.-
-[W. C. White.--The Eastern Colorado Conference held its
annual camp-meeting at Boulder, August 26, to September 5.
The meeting was held on the Chautauqua grounds, about two
miles southwest of the city. Nearly a thousand of our
people were in attendance.] [Review and Herald 01-13-10
para. 1] p. 63, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 [Mrs. White and her party reached Boulder Monday evening,
August 30, and were entertained during the meeting at the
Colorado Sanitarium. Although the camp-meeting was nearly
three miles from the sanitarium, the street-cars made it
convenient for physicians and teachers, and some of the
nurses and helpers, to attend the meeting a part of each
day.] [Review and Herald 01-13-10 para. 2] p. 63, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 [Many changes had come to the sanitarium and to the
conference in the four years since Mrs. White's last visit.
From the sanitarium Dr. H. F. Rand had gone to California,
and Elder F. M. Wilcox to Washington, D. C., and the
conference had been divided, nearly a half of the territory
and a fifth of the membership forming the Western Colorado
Conference. But the work had grown, as was shown by
statistics and by the large camp-meeting.] [Review and
Herald 01-13-10 para. 3] p. 63, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 [The Colorado Sanitarium has had many difficulties to face
in recent years, but its work has advanced, and at the time
of our visit Dr. J. D. Shively, the medical superintendent,
and Elder Meade MacGuire, the business manager, with a
large corps of nurses and helpers, were exceedingly busy,
for the institution was full of patients.] [Review and
Herald 01-13-10 para. 4] p. 63, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 In her address to the workers at the Colorado Sanitarium,
Mrs. White said:-- [Review and Herald 01-13-10 para. 5] p.
63, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "It should be a great satisfaction to you to be in a 



sanitarium like this, where each one is taught to take part
in the work of ministering to others. Let each one seek to
do the work as he will wish it had been done when the end 
of all things shall come. Thus you may have a little heaven
here below, and angels of God will work through you to make
right impressions upon the minds of those who come as
patients and guests to the institution. Christ wants to use
you as his servants. Seek to help wherever you can.
Cultivate the best dispositions, that the grace of God may
rest richly upon you. [Review and Herald 01-13-10 para. 6]
p. 63, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 "Young and old may learn to look to God as one who will
heal, as one who sympathizes, who understands all their
necessities, and who will never make a mistake. Your
humanity may lay hold of the divinity of Christ by living
faith, and you may learn to carry out in this institution
the principles of heaven. This will make you a blessing to
all around you. [Review and Herald 01-13-10 para. 7] p.
63, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 "Put away all that would hinder you from reaching the high
standard set for you in the Word of God. Do not foster a
spirit of jealousy or evil surmising or anything that would
grieve the Spirit of God. There are those who have this
evil in their natures, but if they retain it, Satan will
work through them to spoil the influence of this
sanitarium. We can not afford to have any such work carried
on here. Every worker must stand on the platform of eternal
truth. In manifesting a spirit of jealousy, we reveal a
characteristic of Satan. We can not afford to harbor one 
desire that has its origin in him. [Review and Herald 01-
13-10 para. 8] p. 63, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 "We are seeking for the life that measures with the life
of God; therefore our natures must be brought into
conformity with the will of God. We must so conduct our
lifework that we can go to God in confidence and open our
hearts to him, telling him our necessities, and believing
that he hears, and will give us grace and strength to carry
out the principles of the Word of God. What we want is
heaven, the victor's crown, an entrance through the gates
to the city of God, the right to eat of the tree of life
that is in the midst of the paradise of God. We want to see
the King in his beauty. Then let us daily keep our eyes
fixed upon Christ, the perfection of human character, and
laying hold of his divine nature, we shall have the 



strength of divinity to overcome every evil tendency and
desire. [Review and Herald 01-13-10 para. 9] p. 64, Para.
1, [1910MS].

 "Christ came to earth to suffer and to die that we might
lay hold on eternal life. He gave himself that we might be
partakers of the divine nature, and overcome the corruption
that is in the world through lust. The Lord bids us work
out our salvation with fear and trembling. If we perfect a
Christian character, we must put away from our lives every
evil thing. When we are truly converted to God, we shall
hate the things that separate us from him. [Review and
Herald 01-13-10 para. 10] p. 64, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "Christ desires to give to all at his coming the crown of
life. I pray that we who are gathered here today may be
among those who at that time will greet him with joy,
saying, 'Lo, this is our God; we have waited for him, and
he will save us: this is the Lord; we have waited for him,
we will be glad and rejoice in his salvation." [Review and
Herald 01-13-10 para. 11] p. 64, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 [Sabbath, September 4, had been looked forward to as the
great day of the meeting; but early in the morning it began
to rain, and during the day there was a great downpour. It
was estimated that two inches of rain fell in twenty-four
hours. Several tents were blown down, and a few were
flooded. But most of the tents were on high ground, and
many of the campers were in the Chautauqua Assembly
cottages.] [Review and Herald 01-13-10 para. 12] p. 64,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 [The large congregation, assembled in the great Chautauqua
Auditorium, were sheltered from the storm, but the roar of
the heavy rain on the roof made it difficult to hear the
speaker.] [Review and Herald 01-13-10 para. 13] p. 64,
Para. 5, [1910MS].

 [When meeting time came, the street-cars were unable to
run. But a carriage brought Mrs. White to the ground, and
she spoke to the people, many of whom left the back seats
and stood crowded close to the platform. After reading the
seventeenth chapter of John and portions of the first and
second chapters of Acts, she said:--] [Review and Herald
01-13-10 para. 14] p. 64, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 "My brethren and sisters, we are not half awake. We do not 



half appreciate the precious time that is passing into
eternity. We do not realize the value of the souls for whom
Christ gave his precious life. We need to put on the robe
of Christ's righteousness and work in harmony with him, in
harmony with his ministers, in harmony with all who truly
believe the truth for this time. [Review and Herald 01-13-
10 para. 15] p. 64, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 "Many are clinging to their old habits and practises, and
some are even denying Christ as Peter did. These lose the
blessing that they would have at every step if they would
follow on to know the Lord. Let us press together. It is no
time now for us to quarrel among ourselves, no time to draw
apart. Let us not thus counterwork the work that God is
seeking to do for us and through us. We need the cementing
power of the Holy Spirit to come upon this people. [Review
and Herald 01-13-10 para. 16] p. 65, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "God has a work for his people to do for the world, and if
they will work in harmony with one another and with heaven,
he will demonstrate his power in their behalf as he did for
his first disciples on the day of Pentecost. Those days in
which the disciples prepared themselves by prayer and
putting away of all disunion, brought them into such close
relation to God that he could work for them and through
them in a marvelous manner. Today God desires to accomplish
great things through the faith and works of his believing
people. But we need to stand in right relation to God, that
we may understand his voice when he speaks to us. [Review
and Herald 01-13-10 para. 17] p. 65, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "As a people we have had great light and many privileges,
yet we are lacking in advanced spirituality. Every
sanitarium, every institution in our ranks, should stand
forth as a representative of the living principles of
truth. In every department of their work, God's glory and
the advancement of his kingdom should be the first
consideration. Our medical institutions should stand where 
the glory of God can be clearly revealed through them. It
used to be so in the beginning of our work, when the
sanitarium was first established at Battle Creek. Now we 
have sanitariums in many places. An important question to
be considered is, What kind of men and women shall those be
who occupy positions of more or less responsibility in
these institutions? They should be those whose daily lives
emit the light of truth, who with sanctified tongues speak
only those words that will prove a blessing to others. If 



the work is done that God desires to see accomplished as
the result of the establishment of our sanitarium work, we
shall see in these institutions workers who give evidence
that they are converted. We must have workers wholly
surrendered to God. [Review and Herald 01-13-10 para. 18]
p. 65, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 "Time is passing, and souls are perishing for lack of the
truth. Let the light shine forth from our sanitariums in
clear, distinct rays. May the God of Israel impress upon
the hearts and minds of our people the sacredness and the
importance of the work to be done. If men and women will
cooperate with God with all the powers of their being
consecrated to him, they will stand as ministers of
righteousness to their fellow men. [Review and Herald 01-
13-10 para. 19] p. 65, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 "I know the burdens that many of our sanitariums carry,
and I am instructed to say to those in positions of
responsibility in these institutions, Let every influence
be of such a character as will draw with Christ. Then the 
sick will understand that Christ is there. Let the meek and 
lowly Jesus be represented, in the dress of the workers, in
the words they speak, in the spirit they manifest. [Review
and Herald 01-13-10 para. 20] p. 65, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "The blessing of God is waiting to come in large measure
upon the workers in the Colorado Sanitarium. I have seen
angels of God hovering, hovering, hovering over the workers
there. Let none who are there refuse to be converted. Let 
none feel too important to come under discipline to God.
Let the workers understand that they are responsible to God
to see that the best influence is exerted in this 
institution, that the salvation of God may be revealed. The
Lord desires to see each one acting his part intelligently
as a laborer together with him, that the light of heaven
may come into our institutions, and a wonderful work be
done. [Review and Herald 01-13-10 para. 21] p. 66, Para.
1, [1910MS].

 "Instruction was given me in the night season that I must
bear a decided message to this people. You greatly need to
experience a deeper heart work. It is your privilege to
receive more of the Spirit of God, as you engage in fasting
and earnest prayer. You need to accept the promises and
assurances of God and walk out on them in faith. You need 
to learn how to present the truths of the Word to those 



around you in all their binding force and in all their
encouragement, that the unconverted may feel the influence
of the Spirit of God upon heart and mind and character.
[Review and Herald 01-13-10 para. 22] p. 66, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 "May God bless you, my brethren and sisters. My heart is
drawn out in tenderness and love for you. You are a large
company here. Will you not consecrate yourselves to God? We
invite you to come to Jesus, to believe in him, and receive
from him the outpouring of his Holy Spirit. He will give
you this, if you ask in faith believing. Then work in
harmony with him to disseminate truth. If you will seek
individually to answer in your lives Christ's prayer for
his disciples, you will follow on to know the Lord. This is
not like the fading strength and glory of the setting sun,
but like the morning, the rising sun, which is ever
increasing in warmth and light and power." Sanitarium, Cal.
Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 01-13-10 para. 23] p.
66, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 January 20, 1910 From Colorado to California.--[W. C.
White.--At the close of the Colorado camp-meeting, Mrs. E.
G. White was urged to make an appointment to speak in Salt
Lake City, when she passed through Utah on her way to
California.] [Review and Herald 01-20-10 para. 1] p. 66,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 [The train leaving Denver Monday morning was due to arrive
in Salt Lake Tuesday at 2:45 P. M. A meeting, appointed for
four o'clock, would bring together the members of the Salt
Lake church and representatives from near-by churches. A
sleeper on the Oregon Short Line would be boarded at nine
o'clock, which would run to Ogden, and stand there till
morning, making easy connection with the through train to
San Francisco. The plan was excellent, but there were
disappointments.] [Review and Herald 01-20-10 para. 2] p.
66, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 [There had been washouts on the road, and the train ran
slowly over many miles of reconstructed track; and so we
reached Salt Lake City at 7:45 P. M. At the depot Elder S.
G. Huntington met our party, and reported that a large
congregation was at the church waiting our arrival. They
had met at the time appointed, and held a meeting; and
hearing that the delayed train would arrive at seven
o'clock, they had gathered again, hoping to hear Mrs. 



White. Hastening to the church, she found an eager
audience, to whom she spoke for nearly an hour upon daily
Christian experience and the training and education of the
children.] [Review and Herald 01-20-10 para. 3] p. 66,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 After reading portions of Isaiah 54 and 55, Mrs. White
said:-- [Review and Herald 01-20-10 para. 4] p. 67, Para.
1, [1910MS].

 "'All thy children shall be taught of the Lord; and great
shall be the peace of thy children.' Do we give heed to
this promise, and are we seeing to it that our children are
taught of the Lord? Are we making them understand the
requirements of God in the earliest years of their lives?
Christ gave his precious life that they might be partakers
of the divine nature, and escape the corruption that is in
the world through lust. The Lord wants the hearts of these
children from their very babyhood to be given to his
service. [Review and Herald 01-20-10 para. 5] p. 67, Para.
2, [1910MS].

 "Parents, you know something of the inducements by which
Satan tries to lead your children into folly. He is working
with all his powers to lead them astray. With a
determination that many do not dream of, he is seeking to
gain control of their minds, and to make the commandments
of God of no effect in their lives. [Review and Herald 01-
20-10 para. 6] p. 67, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 "He leads them to grieve the hearts of their parents.
Never let the parents at such times manifest anger, never
strike a blow in passion. While they are too young to
reason with, divert their minds as best you can; and as
they become older, teach them by precept and example that
you can not indulge their wrong desires. Instruct them
patiently. Sometimes they will have to be punished, but
never do it in such a way that they will feel that you have
punished them in anger. By such a course you only work a
greater evil. Many unhappy differences in the family circle
might be avoided if parents would obey the counsel of the
Lord in the training of their children. 'In righteousness
shalt thou be established,' God declares; that is, in doing
the works of righteousness. [Review and Herald 01-20-10
para. 7] p. 67, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 "We need to present to the youth an inducement for 



rightdoing. Silver and gold is not sufficient for this. Let
us reveal to them the love and mercy and grace of Christ,
the preciousness of his Word, and the joys of the
overcomer. In efforts of this kind we shall do a work that 
will last throughout eternity. [Review and Herald 01-20-10
para. 8] p. 67, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "When the work of the judgment is finished, and decisions
have been made for eternity, it will be seen that those who
have given themselves wholeheartedly to the service of God
are the ones who stand right with heaven. Some of these may
not have been able to leave their families to go to distant
mission fields, but they have been missionaries in their
own neighborhood. Their hearts have been so filled with the
love of God that their great anxiety has been to win souls
for him. This has been more to them than silver and gold
and the precious things of this world. And as they have
labored in simplicity to minister the word of truth, the
Spirit of God has sent home the word to the hearts of the
people. [Review and Herald 01-20-10 para. 9] p. 67, Para.
6, [1910MS].

 "My brethren and sisters, let us study the simplicity
there is in the Word of God. Let us see what we can do to 
advance the cause of Christ in the earth. Christ was in 
this world as a man of sorrows and acquainted with grief.
There were many who set themselves against his work. There
will be those who will oppose you. But your work is to
preach Christ and him crucified; and when you do this, the
salvation of God will be revealed in the conversion of 
souls. [Review and Herald 01-20-10 para. 10] p. 67, Para.
7, [1910MS].

 "Since I left my home in California in April, I have
visited many places, and have spoken to thousands of
people. This is the last stop I expect to make before
reaching my home again. I would leave these words with you:
Carry forward the work in faith and humble dependence upon
God. Let each believer have light in himself; then the
blessing of God will rest upon you, and you will see the
salvation of God in the advancement of his work in this 
field." [Review and Herald 01-20-10 para. 11] p. 68, Para.
1, [1910MS].

 [After the meeting it was found that no place could be
secured in the sleeping car on the Oregon Short Line, as it
was full; and to make the morning connection at Ogden, we 



must take the Rio Grande train due at 10:45 P. M., but
expected at 3 A. M. The party went home with Elder and Mrs.
Huntington to spend a portion of the night while waiting
for the train. Just before midnight we were aroused by a
false report that the train was making up lost time, and
would leave at 1 A. M. Just as Mrs. White was ready to step
into the hack, a message came that the train would not
arrive until 4 A. M. She returned to the house, but not to
sleep. About 4:45 A. M. the belated train left Salt Lake
City, and made the connection with the train to
California.] [Review and Herald 01-20-10 para. 12] p. 68,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 [The day following this almost sleepless night was
uneventful. The train glided swiftly along through western
Utah and Nevada. Shortly before daylight Thursday morning,
September 9, when the train had passed the highest
altitude, and was just finishing its run through forty
miles of tunnels and snow-sheds, Miss Mcenterfer, whose
berth was nearly opposite, and some others near by, heard
agonized groans from Mrs. White. When asked what was the
matter, she said she must have air, she could not breathe.
But her window was open, and the berth was filled with the
smoky air from the snow-shed. [Review and Herald 01-20-10
para. 13] p. 68, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 [Knowing that we were then seven thousand feet above sea-
level, and that we had been several hours in this high
altitude, we recognized the difficulty as heart failure,
and trembled for the outcome. Miss Mcenterfer attempted to
count her pulse, but found that impossible, as there was
only a little quiver instead of a regular beat. This grew
more and more faint. She asked her several questions, but
there was no answer. Her hearing and her speech had gone.
Her limbs were cold, and she seemed powerless.] [Review and
Herald 01-20-10 para. 14] p. 68, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 [The porter brought some hot water. Into this Miss
Mcenterfer put a little peppermint, and with much
difficulty got Mrs. White to swallow a few spoonfuls. Then
she vigorously rubbed her hands and arms and feet. After
much delay bottles of hot water were secured and placed
over her heart and feet. In the course of an hour her pulse
began to grow stronger, and as we dropped into the lower
altitude, her heart action increased. An hour later as we
neared Colfax, she had so far recovered as to be able to
speak and to hear what we said to her. During the day she 



was able to take a little liquid food, and at Oakland Pier
and Vallejo Junction made the transfers with the aid of the
wheel-chairs furnished by the railway company. Arriving at
St. Helena at 7 P. M., she walked from the train to her
carriage, and was soon in her own home, from which she had
been absent five months.] [Review and Herald 01-20-10 para.
15] p. 68, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 [The New College Site. At home it was reported that Elder
G. A. Irwin was still at Angwin, the place just purchased
for the new home of the Pacific College (formerly
Healdsburg College), and that he was going the following
afternoon to the Fruitvale camp-meeting. On this, Mrs.
White, though still very feeble, decided to visit the place
at once. So early on Friday morning, September 10, the big
farm team was hitched to the easiest carriage, and Brother
James drove slowly up the six miles of steep rocky road
from Sanitarium to Angwin. Then, with Elder Irwin as guide,
inspection was made of orchards and vineyards, hay-fields
and gardens; the horse barn and carriage house, with their
eight vehicles and nineteen horses and colts; the big cow
barn, with its twenty cows and hundred tons of hay; then
the big swimming pool, and the springs, and the recreation
building which later was converted into schoolrooms; and
last of all, the six cottages, with thirty-two rooms and
the main building with twenty-nine rooms for students,
besides kitchen, dining-room, and parlors.] [Review and
Herald 01-20-10 para. 16] p. 69, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The following Monday, at the Fruitvale campmeeting, Mrs.
White spoke of the new school site as follows:-- [Review
and Herald 01-20-10 para. 17] p. 69, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "I was very happily surprised to find here a place where
we need not wait to make great preparations before our
school can be opened. Here we may call the students to
come, and we can begin school work just as soon as they are
on the ground. The advantages to be found here are many. A
great deal of labor has been put forth to improve this
property, which up to the present time has been used as a
health resort. [Review and Herald 01-20-10 para. 18] p.
69, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 "The Angwin place is more appropriate for our school work
than was the property we were previously considering at
Buena Vista, near Sonoma. There was on that place, it is
true, one very large, expensive building, but this building 



was not so well adapted to our school work as the buildings
at Angwin. At Sonoma other buildings would have had to be
erected very soon; but at Angwin there are sufficient
buildings for present needs, and our school work can begin
at once. [Review and Herald 01-20-10 para. 19] p. 69,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 "The buildings are substantial, and in good repair. The
whole bears the appearance of good care and neatness. The
large supply of good bedding and mattresses reminded me of
what we found at Loma Linda when that property was
purchased. The buildings are well adapted to our present
necessities. Later on, more may need to be erected.
Facilities will be added from time to time as they are
needed. [Review and Herald 01-20-10 para. 20] p. 69, Para.
5, [1910MS].

 "I am very glad that we need be delayed no longer in
locating our school, and I am more thankful than I can
express that our school and our sanitarium are near enough
together so that their educational work can blend. The
school can help the sanitarium by supplying it with fruit
and vegetables, and the sanitarium can help the school by
purchasing these things. And the students may receive
advantages from both these institutions." Sanitarium, Cal.
Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 01-20-10 para. 21] p.
69, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 February 10, 1910 A Lesson in Health Reform [ADDRESS AT
THE GENERAL CONFERENCE, MAY 26, 1909.]--"In the third year
of the reign of Jehoiakim king of Judah came Nebuchadnezzar
king of Babylon unto Jerusalem, and besieged it. And the
Lord gave Jehoiakim king of Judah into his hand, with part
of the vessels of the house of God: which he carried into 
the land of Shinar to the house of his god; and he brought
the vessels into the treasure house of his god. [Review and
Herald 02-10-10 para. 1] p. 70, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "And the king spake unto Ashpenaz the master of his
eunuchs, that he should bring certain of the children of
Israel, and of the king's seed, and of the princes;
children in whom was no blemish, but well favored, and
skilful in all wisdom, and cunning in knowledge, and
understanding science, and such as had ability in them to
stand in the king's palace, and whom they might teach the
learning and the tongue of the Chaldeans. And the king
appointed them a daily provision of the king's meat, and of 



the wine which he drank: so nourishing them three years,
that at the end thereof they might stand before the king.
[Review and Herald 02-10-10 para. 2] p. 70, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 "Now among these were of the children of Judah, Daniel,
Hananiah, Mishael, and Azariah: unto whom the prince of the
eunuchs gave names: for he gave unto Daniel the name of
Belteshazzar; and to Hananiah, of Shadrach; and to Mishael,
of Meshach; and to Azariah, of Abed-nego. [Review and
Herald 02-10-10 para. 3] p. 70, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 "But Daniel purposed in his heart that he would not defile
himself with the portion of the king's meat, nor with the
wine which he drank: therefore he requested of the prince
of the eunuchs that he might not defile himself. Now God
had brought Daniel into favor and tender love with the
prince of the eunuchs. And the prince of the eunuchs said
unto Daniel, I fear my lord the king, who hath appointed
your meat and your drink: for why should he see your faces
worse liking than the children which are of your sort? then
shall ye make me endanger my head to the king. [Review and
Herald 02-10-10 para. 4] p. 70, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 "Then said Daniel to Melzar, whom the prince of the
eunuchs had set over Daniel, Hananiah, Mishael, and
Azariah, Prove thy servants, I beseech thee, ten days; and
let them give us pulse to eat, and water to drink. Then let
our countenances be looked upon before thee and the
countenance of the children that eat of the portion of the
king's meat; and as thou seest, deal with thy servants. So
he consented to them in this matter, and proved them ten
days. And at the end of ten days their countenances
appeared fairer and fatter in flesh than all the children
which did eat the portion of the king's meat. Thus Melzar
took away the portion of their meat, and the wine that they
should drink; and gave them pulse. [Review and Herald 02-
10-10 para. 5] p. 70, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "As for these four children, God gave them knowledge and
skill in all learning and wisdom: and Daniel had
understanding in all visions and dreams. Now at the end of
the days that the king had said he should bring them in,
then the prince of the eunuchs brought them in before
Nebuchadnezzar. And the king communed with them; and among
them all was found none like Daniel, Hananiah, Mishael, and
Azariah: therefore stood they before the king. And in all 



matters of wisdom and understanding, that the king inquired
of them, he found them ten times better than all the
magicians and astrologers that were in all his realm."
[Review and Herald 02-10-10 para. 6] p. 70, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 This record contains much of importance on the subject of
health reform. In the experience of the four Hebrew
children a lesson is given regarding the need of abstaining
from all spirituous liquors, and from indulgence of
perverted appetite. The position taken by these Hebrew
youth was vindicated, and at the end of ten days they were
found fairer in flesh and better in knowledge than all the
rest whom the king was proving. [Review and Herald 02-10-10
para. 7] p. 71, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 In this our day, the Lord would be pleased to have those
who are preparing for the future, immortal life follow the
example of Daniel and his companions in seeking to maintain
strength of body and clearness of mind. The more careful we
learn to be in treating our bodies, the more readily shall
we be able to escape the evils that are in the world
through lust. [Review and Herald 02-10-10 para. 8] p. 71,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 There are many who believe that in order to be fitted for
acceptable service, they must go through a long course of
study under learned teachers in some school of the world.
This they must do, it is true, if they desire to secure
what the world calls essential knowledge. But we do not say
to our youth, You must study, study, keeping your mind all
the time on books. Nor do we say to them, You must spend
all the time in acquiring the so-called higher education.
Let us ask, What is the object of true higher education? Is
it not that we may stand in right relation to God? The test
of all education should be, Is it fitting us to keep our
minds fixed upon the mark of the prize of the high calling
of God in Christ Jesus? [Review and Herald 02-10-10 para.
9] p. 71, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 What is needed by our youth is an education like that
which Daniel and his three companions gained. These
faithful Hebrews were in important positions. They were
placed where they must be careful to observe every
principle of righteousness in order to bring others to an
understanding of the principles of righteousness. It would
not do for them to be lax. They could not afford to indulge 



appetite. They were to stand where they could, by their
example, give proof of the importance of strict adherence
to the principles of right living. To do this they were
willing to place themselves under test and trial. Ten days
was sufficient to prove that the diet they chose was a
wholesome one, and that in adopting it they had made no
mistake. The evidence which this experience gave to the
authorities led them to have a higher opinion of these
youth than of all the other students under their care.
[Review and Herald 02-10-10 para. 10] p. 71, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 We are to learn how to equalize the labor done by brain,
bone, and muscle. If you put to task the faculties of the
mind, loading them with heavy burdens, while you leave the
muscles unexercised, this course will tell its story just
as surely as the wise course of the Hebrew youth told its
story. Parents should follow a consistent course in the
education of their children. Our youth should be taught
from their very childhood how to exercise the body and the
mind proportionately. It is not wise to send the children
to schools where they are subject to long hours of
confinement and where they will gain no knowledge of what
healthful living means. Place them under the tuition of
those who respect the body and treat it with consideration.
Do not place your children in an unfavorable position,
where they can not receive the training that will enable
them to bear test and trial. [Review and Herald 02-10-10
para. 11] p. 71, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 With all the precious light that has continually been
given us in the health publications, we can not afford to
live careless, heedless lives, eating and drinking as we
please, and indulging in the use of stimulants, narcotics,
and condiments. Let us take into consideration the fact 
that we have souls to save or to lose, and that it is of
vital consequence how we relate ourselves to the question
of temperance. It is of great importance that individually
we act well our part, and have an intelligent understanding
of what we should eat and drink, and how we should live to
preserve health. All are being proved to see whether they
will accept the principles of health reform or follow a
course of self-indulgence. [Review and Herald 02-10-10
para. 12] p. 72, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Let no one think that he can do as he pleases in the
matter of diet. But before all who sit at the table with 



you, let it appear that you follow principle in the matter
of eating, as in all other matters, that the glory of God
may be revealed. You can not afford to do otherwise; for
you have a character to form for the future, immortal life.
Great responsibilities rest upon every human soul. Let us
comprehend these responsibilities, and bear them nobly in
the name of the Lord. [Review and Herald 02-10-10 para. 13]
p. 72, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 To every one who is tempted to indulge appetite I would
say, Yield not to temptation, but confine yourself to the
use of wholesome foods. You can train yourself to enjoy a
healthful diet. The Lord helps those who seek to help
themselves; but when men will not take special pains to
follow out the mind and will of God, how can he work with
them? Let us act our part, working out our salvation with
fear and trembling,--with fear and trembling lest we make
mistakes in the treatment of our bodies, which, before God,
we are under obligation to keep in the most healthy
condition possible. (To be concluded.) Mrs. E. G. White.
[Review and Herald 02-10-10 para. 14] p. 72, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 February 17, 1910 A Lesson in Health Reform. [ADDRESS AT
THE GENERAL CONFERENCE, WASHINGTON, D. C., MAY 26, 1909.]
(Concluded)--We desire that the meetings which are held
during the General Conference shall have a telling
influence on every soul. Let us prove ourselves worthy of
being trusted by God,--worthy of his confidence in our
determination that we will not betray our sacred trust. Let
us open the way for the light of God to shine into the
chambers of the mind. Thus we shall be prepared to help
others. To those who appreciate the truth as it is in
Jesus, and who desire to reveal the truth in its beauty,
its power, and its sanctifying grace, God will give
strength to stand against temptation. [Review and Herald
02-17-10 para. 1] p. 72, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Intelligence is a gift of God,--one that he desires us to
use to his glory. Students need not talk of their
attainments in the so-called higher education if they have
not learned to eat and drink to the glory of God, and to
exercise brain, bone, and muscle in such a way as to
prepare for the highest possible service. The whole being
must be brought into exercise if we would secure a healthy
condition of mind; the mental and the physical powers
should be used proportionately. [Review and Herald 02-17-10 



para. 2] p. 72, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 To those who are desirous of being efficient laborers in
God's cause, I would say, If you are putting an undue
weight of labor on the brain, thinking you will lose ground
unless you study all the time, you had better change your
views and your course of action. Unless greater care is
exercised in this respect, there are many who will go down
to the grave prematurely. This you can not afford to do;
for there is a world to be saved. [Review and Herald 02-17-
10 para. 3] p. 73, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 A great work is to be done,--a work that we have scarcely
begun as yet. Everywhere, everywhere the truth is to stand
forth in its glorious power and in its simplicity. Do not
boast of what you know, but take your case to God. Say to
him, I comply with the conditions. Now, Lord, as I educate
my appetites and tastes, so that a healthy current of blood
may flow through my veins, wilt thou sustain me? Teach me
how to use my powers in presenting the most precious truths
that have ever come to mortals for the fitting up of
character for the future, immortal life. [Review and Herald
02-17-10 para. 4] p. 73, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Fathers and mothers, you have a solemn work to do. The
eternal salvation of your children depends upon your course
of action. How will you successfully educate your children?
Not by scolding; for it will do no good. Talk to your
children as if you had confidence in their intelligence.
Deal with them kindly, tenderly, lovingly. Tell them what
God would have them do. Tell them that God would have them 
educated and trained to be laborers together with him. When
you act your part, you can trust the Lord to act his part.
Be strong in faith, and teach your children that we are all
dependent upon God. Read to them the story of the four
Hebrew children, and impress their minds with a realization
of the influence for good that was exerted in Daniel's time
because of strict adherence to principle. [Review and
Herald 02-17-10 para. 5] p. 73, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 In connection with your home, have a garden if possible,
where your children can work and where you can work with
them. So instruct them and so arrange their work that their
spare time will not be spent in idleness. Give them
something definite to do, and let them feel that they are
doing something to help father and mother to sustain the
family. Let the older ones feel the responsibility of 



giving a right example to the younger children. Let all act
a part according to their years. When the children thus
trained attend school, they will have clear minds. They
will be able to reason for themselves, and will not accept
that which this one says or what that one says without some
proof. [Review and Herald 02-17-10 para. 6] p. 73, Para.
4, [1910MS].

 I wish to say to every father and mother, If you have a
hasty temper, seek God for help to overcome it. When you
are provoked to impatience, go to your chamber, and kneel
down and ask God to help you that you may have a right
influence over your children. Your children are God's
children; they are to have a life that measures with the
life of God. Can you comprehend it?--a life that measures
with the life of God. It was to give them this that God
sent his Son into the world. For this Christ laid off his 
royal robe and kingly crown and came to this sinful world
as a helpless babe. He was educated under the supervision
of heavenly angels. He worked at the carpenter's trade,--he
who was the Prince of life, the Saviour of all that would
believe in him. [Review and Herald 02-17-10 para. 7] p.
73, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 When Christ came to our world, in him were combined
divinity and humanity. In his humanity he could lay hold of
humanity; by virtue of his divinity he could bring power
and health and grace to mankind. Thus he would make men and
women partakers of the divine nature and able to escape the
corruption that is in the world through lust. [Review and
Herald 02-17-10 para. 8] p. 74, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 To us is given the work of overcoming. This is no
haphazard work. Only as we become partakers of the divine
nature can we overcome our hereditary and cultivated
tendencies to evil. We must be trained to understand and 
follow Bible principles; we must learn of Christ the
science of eating and drinking to the glory of God. [Review
and Herald 02-17-10 para. 9] p. 74, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The Lord desires that his people shall be a wise people,
and carry a sensible influence wherever they go. He has
given us capabilities, and a part to act in his work. Let
us act our part as faithfully as the four Hebrew worthies
acted theirs. Then angels of God will preside in our homes.
[Review and Herald 02-17-10 para. 10] p. 74, Para. 3,
[1910MS]. 



 You remember the story of the woman who was healed by
touching Christ's garment when in the midst of a dense
throng. Her disease was such that no earthly physician's
power could help her. She saw Jesus healing the sick, and
hope sprang up in her heart. She thought she would wait her
opportunity, and, when she got within reach of the Saviour,
she put forth her finger and touched the hem of his
garment; and immediately she was made whole. In this
experience there was a lesson that Christ desired to
impress on the throng about him. Humanity had connected
with divinity, and the blessing had been received. [Review
and Herald 02-17-10 para. 11] p. 74, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Christ came to the earth to bring divinity to humanity. We
need that divinity; young and old need it. If you do not
know anything about this power, I beseech you for Christ's
sake to seek for it. Endeavor to live a consistent life. 
Take hold of Christ by living, active faith. Come to him
just as you are, helpless and dependent, and say, "Lord, I
believe; help thou mine unbelief." Help me to study thy
life, thy self-denial and self-sacrifice; help me to become
a Christian in every sense of the word. Mrs. E. G. White.
[Review and Herald 02-17-10 para. 12] p. 74, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 February 24, 1910 Faithfulness in Health Reform. [SERMON
AT THE GENERAL CONFERENCE, WASHINGTON, D. C., MAY 31,
1909.]--I am instructed to bear a message to all our people
on the subject of health reform; for many have backslidden
from their former loyalty to health reform principles.
[Review and Herald 02-24-10 para. 1] p. 74, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 God's purpose for his children is that they shall grow up
to the full stature of men and women in Christ. In order to 
do this they must use aright every power of mind, soul, and
body. They can not afford to waste any mental or physical
strength. [Review and Herald 02-24-10 para. 2] p. 74,
Para. 7, [1910MS].

 The question of how to preserve the health is one of
primary importance. When we study this question in the fear
of God, we shall learn that it is best, for both our
physical health and our spiritual advancement, to observe
simplicity in diet. Let us patiently study this question.
We need knowledge and judgment in order to move wisely in 



this matter. Nature's laws are not to be resisted, but
obeyed. [Review and Herald 02-24-10 para. 3] p. 74, Para.
8, [1910MS].

 Those who have received instruction regarding the evils of
the use of flesh meats, tea, and coffee, and rich and
unhealthful food preparations, and who are determined to
make a covenant with God by sacrifice, will not continue to
indulge their appetite for food that they know to be
unhealthful. God demands that the appetite be cleansed, and
that self-denial be practised in regard to those things
which are not good. This is a work that will have to be
done before his people can stand before him a perfected
people. [Review and Herald 02-24-10 para. 4] p. 75, Para.
1, [1910MS].

 The remnant people of God must be a converted people. The
presentation of this message is to result in the conversion
and sanctification of souls. We are to feel the power of
the Spirit of God in this movement. This is a wonderful,
definite message; it means everything to the receiver, and
it is to be proclaimed with a loud cry. We must have a
true, abiding faith that this message will go forth with
increasing importance till the close of time. [Review and
Herald 02-24-10 para. 5] p. 75, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 There are some professed believers who accept certain
portions of the Testimonies as the message of God, while
they reject those portions that condemn their favorite
indulgences. Such persons are working contrary to their own
welfare, and the welfare of the church. It is essential
that we walk in the light while we have the light. Those
who claim to believe in health reform, and yet work counter
to its principles in the daily life practise, are hurting
their own souls, and leave wrong impressions upon the minds
of believers and unbelievers. [Review and Herald 02-24-10
para. 6] p. 75, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 A solemn responsibility rests upon those who know the
truth, that all their works shall correspond with their
faith, and that their lives shall be refined and
sanctified, and they be prepared for the work that must
rapidly be done in these closing days of the message. They
have no time or strength to spend in the indulgence of
appetite. The words should come to us now with impelling
earnestness, "Repent, . . . and be converted, that your
sins may be blotted out, when the times of refreshing shall 



come from the presence of the Lord." There are many among
us who are deficient in spirituality, and who, unless they
are wholly converted, will certainly be lost. Can you
afford to run the risk? [Review and Herald 02-24-10 para.
7] p. 75, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Pride and weakness of faith are depriving many of the rich
blessings of God. There are many who, unless they humble
their hearts before the Lord, will be surprised and
disappointed when the cry is heard, "Behold, the Bridegroom
cometh!" They have the theory of the truth, but they have
no oil in their vessel with their lamp. Our faith at this
time must not stop with assent to belief in the theory of
the third angel's message. We must have the oil of the
grace of Christ that will feed the lamp, and cause the
light of life to shine forth, showing the way to those who
are in darkness. [Review and Herald 02-24-10 para. 8] p.
75, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 If we would escape having a sickly experience, we must
begin in earnest without delay to work out our own
salvation with fear and trembling. There are many who give
no decided evidence that they are true to their baptismal
vows. Their zeal is chilled by formality, worldly ambition,
pride, and love of self. Occasionally their feelings are
stirred. but they do not fall upon the Rock, Christ Jesus.
They do not come to God with hearts that are broken in
repentance and confession. Those who experience the work of
true conversion in their hearts will reveal the fruits of 
the Spirit in their lives. O that those who have so little
spiritual life would realize that eternal life can be
granted only to those who become partakers of the divine
nature, and escape the corruption that is in the world
through lust! [Review and Herald 02-24-10 para. 9] p. 75,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 The power of Christ alone can work the transformation in
heart and mind that all must experience who would partake
with him of the new life in the kingdom of God. "Except a
man be born again," the Saviour has said, "he can not see
the kingdom of God." The religion that comes from God is
the only religion that can lead to God. In order to serve
him aright, we must be born of the divine Spirit. This will
lead to watchfulness. It will purify the heart and renew
the mind, and give us a new capacity for knowing and loving
God. It will give us willing obedience to all his
requirements. This is true worship. [Review and Herald 02-



24-10 para. 10] p. 76, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 God requires continual advancement from his people. They
need to learn that indulged appetite is the greatest
hindrance to mental improvement and soul sanctification.
With all our profession of health reform, many of us eat
improperly. Indulgence of appetite is the greatest cause of
physical and mental debility, and lies largely at the
foundation of feebleness and premature death. Let the
individual who is seeking to possess purity of spirit bear
in mind that in Christ there is power to control the
appetite. [Review and Herald 02-24-10 para. 11] p. 76,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 If we could be benefited by indulging the desire for flesh
meats, I would not make this appeal to you; but I know we
can not. Flesh foods are injurious to the physical well-
being, and we should learn to do without them. Those who
are in a position where it is possible to secure a
vegetarian diet, but who choose to follow their own
preferences in this matter, eating and drinking as they
please, will gradually grow careless of the instruction the
Lord has given regarding other phases of the present truth,
and will lose their perception of what is truth; they will
surely reap as they have sown. [Review and Herald 02-24-10
para. 12] p. 76, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 I have been instructed that the students in our schools 
are not to be served with flesh foods or with food 
preparations that are known to be unhealthful. Nothing that
will serve to encourage a desire for stimulants should be
placed on the tables. I appeal to old and young and to
middle-aged: Deny your appetite of those things that are
doing you injury. Serve the Lord by sacrifice. Let the
children have an intelligent part in this work. We are all
members of the Lord's family, and the Lord would have his
children, young and old, determine to deny appetite, and to
save the means needed for the building of meetinghouses and
the support of missionaries. [Review and Herald 02-24-10
para. 13] p. 76, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 I am instructed to say to parents, Place yourselves, soul
and spirit, on the Lord's side of this question. We need
ever to bear in mind that in these days of probation we are
on trial before the Lord of the universe. Will you not give
up indulgences that are doing you injury? Words of
profession are cheap; let your acts of self-denial testify 



that you will be obedient to the demands that God makes on
his peculiar people. Then put into the treasury a portion
of the means you save by your acts of self-denial, and
there will be that with which to carry on the work of God.
[Review and Herald 02-24-10 para. 14] p. 76, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 There are many who feel that they can not get along
without flesh meats; but if these would place themselves on
the Lord's side, resolutely resolved to walk in the way of
his guidance, they would receive strength and wisdom as did
Daniel and his fellows. They would find that the Lord would
give them sound judgment. Many would be surprised to see
how much could be saved for the cause of God by acts of
self-denial. The small sums saved by deeds of sacrifice
will do more for the upbuilding of the cause of God than
larger gifts will accomplish that have not called for
denial of self. [Review and Herald 02-24-10 para. 15] p.
77, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Seventh-day Adventists are handling momentous truths. More
than forty years ago the Lord gave us special light on
health reform, but how are we walking in that light? How
many have refused to live in harmony with the counsels of
God? We as a people should make advancement proportionate
to the light received. It is our duty to understand and
respect the principles of health reform. On the subject of
temperance we should be in advance of all other people; and
yet there are among us well-instructed members of the
church, and even ministers of the gospel, who have little
respect for the light that God has given upon this subject.
They eat as they please, and work as they please. [Review
and Herald 02-24-10 para. 16] p. 77, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Let those who are teachers and leaders in our cause take 
their stand firmly on Bible ground in regard to health
reform, and give a straight testimony to those who believe
we are living in the last days of this earth's history. A
line of distinction must be drawn between those who serve 
God, and those who serve themselves. [Review and Herald 02-
24-10 para. 17] p. 77, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 I have been shown that the principles that were given us
in the early days of the message are as important and
should be regarded just as conscientiously today as they
were then. There are some who have never followed the light
given on the question of diet. It is now time to take the 



light from under the bushel, and let it shine forth in
clear rays. (To be concluded.) Mrs. E. G. White. [Review
and Herald 02-24-10 para. 18] p. 77, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 March 3, 1910 Faithfulness in Health Reform [SERMON AT THE
GENERAL CONFERENCE, WASHINGTON, D. C., MAY 31, 1909.]
(Concluded)--The principles of healthful living mean a
great deal to us individually and as a people. When the
message of health reform first came to me, I was weak and
feeble, subject to frequent fainting spells. I was pleading
with God for help, and he opened before me the great
subject of health reform. He instructed me that those who
are keeping his commandments must be brought into sacred
relation to himself, and that by temperance in eating and
drinking they must keep mind and body in the most favorable
condition for service. This light has been a great blessing
to me. I took my stand as a health reformer, knowing that
the Lord would strengthen me. I have better health today,
notwithstanding my age, than I had in my younger days.
[Review and Herald 03-03-10 para. 1] p. 77, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 It is reported by some that I have not followed the
principles of health reform as I have advocated them with
my pen; but I can say that I have been a faithful health
reformer. Those who have been members of my family know
that this is true. [Review and Herald 03-03-10 para. 2] p.
77, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 We do not mark out any precise line to be followed in
diet; but we do say that in countries where there are
fruits, grains, and nuts in abundance, flesh meat is not
the right food for God's people. I have been instructed
that flesh meat has a tendency to animalize the nature, to
rob men and women of that love and sympathy which they
should feel for every one, and to give the lower passions
control over the higher powers of the being. If meat eating
was ever healthful, it is not safe now. Cancers, tumors,
and pulmonary diseases are largely caused by meat eating.
[Review and Herald 03-03-10 para. 3] p. 78, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 We are not to make the use of flesh meat a test of 
fellowship, but we should consider the influence that
professed believers who use flesh meats have over others.
As God's messengers, shall we not say to the people,
"Whether therefore ye eat, or drink, or whatsoever ye do, 



do all to the glory of God"? Shall we not bear a decided
testimony against the indulgence of perverted appetite?
Will any who are ministers of the gospel, proclaiming the
most solemn truth ever given to mortals, set an example in
returning to the flesh pots of Egypt? Will those who are
supported by the tithe from God's storehouse permit
themselves by self-indulgence to poison the lifegiving
current flowing through their veins? Will they disregard
the light and warnings that God has given them? The health
of the body is to be regarded as essential to growth in
grace and the acquirement of an even temper. If the stomach
is not properly cared for, the formation of an upright
moral character will be hindered. The brain and nerves are 
in sympathy with the stomach. Erroneous eating and drinking
result in erroneous thinking and acting. [Review and Herald
03-03-10 para. 4] p. 78, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 All are now being tested and proved. We have been baptized
into Christ, and if we will act our part by separating from
everything that would drag us down, and make us what we
ought not to be, strength to grow into Christ, who is our
living head, will be given us, and we shall see the
salvation of God. [Review and Herald 03-03-10 para. 5] p.
78, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Only when we are intelligent in regard to the principles
of healthful living, can we be fully aroused to see the
evils resulting from improper diet. Those who, after seeing
their mistakes, have courage to change their habits, will
find that the reformatory process requires a struggle and
much perseverance; but when correct tastes are once formed,
they will realize that the use of the food which they
formerly regarded as harmless was slowly but surely laying
the foundation for dyspepsia and other diseases. [Review
and Herald 03-03-10 para. 6] p. 78, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Fathers and mothers, watch unto prayer. Guard strictly
against intemperance in every form. Teach your children the
principles of true health reform. Teach them what things to
avoid in order to preserve health. Already the wrath of God
has begun to be visited on the children of disobedience.
What crimes, what sins, what iniquitous practises, are now
being revealed on every hand! As a people, we are to
exercise great care in guarding our children against
depraved associates. [Review and Herald 03-03-10 para. 7]
p. 78, Para. 5, [1910MS]. 



 Health Reform to Be Taught.--Greater efforts should be put
forth to educate the people in the principles of health
reform. Cooking schools should be established, and house-
to-house instruction should be given in the art of cooking
wholesome food. Old and young should learn how to cook more
simply. Wherever the truth is presented, the people are to
be taught how to prepare food in a simple, yet appetizing
way. They are to be shown that a nourishing diet can be
provided without the use of flesh meats. [Review and Herald
03-03-10 para. 8] p. 79, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Teach the people that it is better to know how to keep
well than how to cure disease. Our physicians should be
wise educators, warning all against self-indulgence, and
showing that abstinence from the things that God has
prohibited is the only way to prevent ruin of body and
mind. [Review and Herald 03-03-10 para. 9] p. 79, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 Much tact and discretion should be employed in preparing
nourishing food to take the place of that which has
formerly constituted the diet of those who are learning to
be health reformers. Faith in God, earnestness of purpose,
and a willingness to help one another, will be required. A
diet lacking in the proper elements of nutrition, brings
reproach upon the cause of health reform. We are mortal,
and must supply ourselves with food that will give proper
nourishment to the body. [Review and Herald 03-03-10 para.
10] p. 79, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Extreme Views.--Some of our people, while conscientiously
abstaining from eating improper foods, neglect to supply
themselves with the elements necessary for the sustenance
of the body. Those who take an extreme view of health
reform are in danger of preparing tasteless dishes, making
them so insipid that they are not satisfying. Food should
be prepared in such a way that it will be appetizing as
well as nourishing. It should not be robbed of that which
the system needs. I use some salt, and always have, because
salt, instead of being deleterious, is actually essential
for the blood. Vegetables should be made palatable with a
little milk or cream, or something equivalent. [Review and
Herald 03-03-10 para. 11] p. 79, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 While warnings have been given regarding the dangers of
disease through butter, and the evil of the free use of
eggs by small children, yet we should not consider it a 



violation of principle to use eggs from hens which are well
cared for and suitably fed. Eggs contain properties which
are remedial agencies in counteracting certain poisons.
[Review and Herald 03-03-10 para. 12] p. 79, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 Some, in abstaining from milk, eggs, and butter, have
failed to supply the system with proper nourishment, and as
a consequence have become weak and unable to work. Thus
health reform is brought into disrepute. The work that we
have tried to build up solidly is confused with strange
things that God has not required, and the energies of the
church are crippled. But God will interfere to prevent the
results of these too strenuous ideas. The gospel is to
harmonize the sinful race. It is to bring the rich and poor
together at the feet of Jesus. [Review and Herald 03-03-10
para. 13] p. 79, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 The time will come when we may have to discard some of the
articles of diet we now use, such as milk and cream and
eggs; but it is not necessary to bring upon ourselves
perplexity by premature and extreme restrictions. Wait
until the circumstances demand it, and the Lord prepares
the way for it. [Review and Herald 03-03-10 para. 14] p.
80, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Those who would be successful in proclaiming the
principles of health reform must make the Word of God their
guide and counselor. Only as the teachers of health
principles do this, can they stand on vantage ground. Let
us never bear a testimony against health reform by failing
to use wholesome, palatable food in place of the harmful
articles of diet that we have discarded. Do not in any way
encourage an appetite for stimulants. Eat only plain,
simple, wholesome food, and thank God constantly for the
principles of health reform. In all things be true and
upright, and you will gain precious victories. [Review and
Herald 03-03-10 para. 15] p. 80, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Diet in Different Countries.-- While working against
gluttony and intemperance, we must recognize the condition
to which the human family is subjected. God has made
provision for those who live in the different countries of
the world. Those who desire to be coworkers with God must 
consider carefully before they specify just what foods
should and should not be eaten. We are to be brought into
connection with the masses. Should health reform in its 



most extreme form be taught to those whose circumstances
forbid its adoption, more harm than good would be done. As
I preach the gospel to the poor, I am instructed to tell
them to eat that food which is most nourishing. I can not
say to them, "You must not eat eggs, or milk, or cream. You
must use no butter in the preparation of food." The gospel
must be preached to the poor, but the time has not yet come
to prescribe the strictest diet. [Review and Herald 03-03-
10 para. 16] p. 80, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Loss in Neglect of Health Reform.--Those ministers who
feel at liberty to indulge the appetite are falling far
short of the mark. God wants them to be health reformers. 
He wants them to live up to the light that has been given
on this subject. I feel sad when I see those who ought to
be zealous for our health principles not yet converted to
the right way of living. I pray that the Lord may impress
their minds that they are meeting with great loss. If
things were as they should be in the households that make
up our churches, we might do double work for the Lord.
[Review and Herald 03-03-10 para. 17] p. 80, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 Conditions of Answered Prayer.--In order to be purified
and to remain pure, Seventh-day Adventists must have the
Holy Spirit in their hearts and in their homes. The Lord
has given me light that when the Israel of today humble
themselves before him, and cleanse the soul temple from all
defilement, he will hear their prayers in behalf of the
sick, and will bless in the use of his remedies for
disease. When in faith the human agent does all he can to
combat disease, using the simple methods of treatment that
God has provided, his efforts will be blessed of God.
[Review and Herald 03-03-10 para. 18] p. 80, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 If, after so much light has been given, God's people will
cherish wrong habits, indulging self and refusing to
reform, they will suffer the sure consequences of
transgression. If they are determined to gratify perverted
appetite at any cost, God will not miraculously save them
from the consequences of their indulgence. They "shall lie
down in sorrow." [Review and Herald 03-03-10 para. 19] p.
81, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Those who choose to be presumptuous, saying, "The Lord has
healed me, and I need not restrict my diet; I can eat and 



drink as I please," will erelong need, in body and soul,
the restoring power of God. Because the Lord has graciously
healed you, you must not think you can link yourselves up
with the self-indulgent practises of the world. Do as
Christ commanded after his work of healing, "Go, and sin no
more." Appetite must not be your god. [Review and Herald
03-03-10 para. 20] p. 81, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The Lord gave his word to ancient Israel, that if they
would cleave strictly to him, and do all his requirements,
he would keep them from all such diseases as he had brought
on the Egyptians; but this promise was given on the
condition of obedience. Had the Israelites obeyed the
instruction they received, and profited by their
advantages, they would have been the world's object lesson
of health and prosperity. The Israelites failed of
fulfilling God's purpose, and thus failed of receiving the
blessings that might have been theirs. But in Joseph and
Daniel, in Moses and Elijah, and many others, we have noble
examples of the results of the true plan of living. Like
faithfulness today will produce like results. To us it is
written, "Ye are a chosen generation, a royal priesthood,
an holy nation, a peculiar people; that ye should show
forth the praises of him who hath called you out of
darkness into his marvelous light." [Review and Herald 03-
03-10 para. 21] p. 81, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Self-Surrender Brings Rest.--O how many lose the richest
blessings that God has in store for them in health and
spiritual endowments! There are many souls who wrestle for
special victories and special blessings that they may do
some great thing. To this end they are always feeling that
they must make an agonizing struggle in prayer and tears.
When these persons search the Scriptures with prayer to
know the expressed will of God, and then do his will from
the heart without one reservation or self-indulgence, they
will find rest. All the agonizing, all the tears and
struggles, will not bring them the blessing they long for.
Self must be entirely surrendered. They must do the work
that presents itself, appropriating the abundance of the
grace of God which is promised to all who ask in faith.
[Review and Herald 03-03-10 para. 22] p. 81, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 "If any man will come after me," said Jesus, "let him deny
himself, and take up his cross daily, and follow me." Let
us follow the Saviour in his simplicity and self-denial. 



Let us lift up the Man of Calvary by word and by holy
living. The Saviour comes very near to those who consecrate
themselves to God. If ever there was a time when we needed 
the working of the Spirit of God upon our hearts and lives,
it is now. Let us lay hold of this divine power for
strength to live a life of holiness and self-surrender.
Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 03-03-10 para. 23] p.
81, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 March 10, 1910 Mingling Error With Truth.--In the days of
King Josiah a strange appearance could be seen opposite the
temple of God. Crowning the eminence of the Mount of
Olives, peering above the groves of myrtle and olive trees,
were unseemly, gigantic idols. Josiah gave commandment that
these idols should be destroyed. This was done, and the
broken fragments were rolled down the channel of the
Kedron. The shrines were left a mass of ruins. [Review and
Herald 03-10-10 para. 1] p. 82, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 But the question was asked by many a devout worshiper, How
came that architecture on the opposite side of the
Jehoshaphat ravine, thus impiously confronting the temple
of God? The truthful answer must be made: The builder was 
Solomon, known as the wisest king that ever wielded a
scepter. These idols bore testimony that he who had been
honored and applauded for his wisdom, became a humiliating
wreck. He was thrice called the beloved of God. Pure and 
elevated in character, his piety and wisdom were
unexampled. But Solomon did not go on from strength to
strength in the pure and true life. It was his ambition to
excel other nations in grandeur. To do this, he allied
himself by marriage with heathen nations, and in the place
of keeping loyal to the true and living God, he allowed his
wives to draw him away from God. To please them, he built
altars where they might worship their idols. Thus the
leaven of idolatry became mingled with Solomon's religious
principles. Tares were sown among the wheat. [Review and
Herald 03-10-10 para. 2] p. 82, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Solomon knew that God had chosen Israel, and had made them
the depositaries of the true and sacred faith. God had
erected a wise barrier between them and the rest of the 
world, and only by jealousy guarding the ancient landmarks
could they preserve their high and distinct character. Why,
then, did Solomon become such a moral wreck? He did not act
on correct principles. He cultivated alliances with heathen
kingdoms. He procured the gold of Ophir and the silver of 



Tarshish; but at what a cost! [Review and Herald 03-10-10
para. 3] p. 82, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Solomon mingled error with truth, and betrayed sacred
trusts. The insidious evils of paganism corrupted his
religion. One wrong step taken, led to step after step of
political alliance. The polygamy so common at that time was
directly opposed to the law of Jehovah. But this evil was
tolerated in Palestine, and the Israel of God mingled in
marriage with Phoenicia, Egypt, Edom, Moab, and Ammon,
nations that bowed at idolatrous shrines, practising
licentious and cruel rites, greatly dishonoring to God.
These Solomon countenanced and sustained. His once noble 
character, bold and true for God and righteousness, became
deteriorated. His profligate expenditure for selfish
indulgence made him the instrument of Satan's devices. His
conscience became hardened. His conduct as a judge changed
from equity and righteousness to tyranny and oppression. He
who had offered the dedicatory prayer when the temple was
consecrated to God, he who prayed for the people, that
their hearts might be undividedly given to the Lord, was in
his later years following a course entirely contrary to
right. The life once wholly dedicated to God, had been
given to the enemy. [Review and Herald 03-10-10 para. 4]
p. 82, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Solomon tried to incorporate light with darkness, Christ
with Belial, purity with impurity. But instead of
converting the heathen to the truth, he allowed pagan
sentiments to be incorporated with his religion. He became
an apostate. God was no longer to him the only true and
living God, a ruling Providence. Solomon was a religious
wreck. [Review and Herald 03-10-10 para. 5] p. 83, Para.
1, [1910MS].

 In the days of Christ, the ruins of the groves erected by
Solomon for his wives might still be seen. By the
truehearted in Israel this place was named the Mount of
Offense. Solomon little thought that those idol shrines
would outlast his reign, continuing even till Shiloh came
and looked upon the melancholy sight. [Review and Herald
03-10-10 para. 6] p. 83, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 This case is placed on record as a warning to all who
profess to serve God. Let those who know the word of the
living God beware of cherishing the errors of the world.
These Satan presents in an attractive guise; for he seeks 



to deceive us, and destroy the simplicity of our faith. If
these errors are introduced, they will obscure the precious
landmarks of truth. [Review and Herald 03-10-10 para. 7]
p. 83, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 God has given men and women talents. None of these gifts
are to be perverted to Satan's service. We need to guard
jealously the simplicity of our faith. Let none who know
the truth employ their mental faculties in any work that
leads away from right principles. Thus they prostitute
their powers, which are gifts from the Heavenly Father, and
bring upon themselves spiritual weakness and inefficiency.
We can not with safety tamper with the leaven of false,
dishonoring doctrines. Think of Solomon's history, and do
not mingle error with the truth. [Review and Herald 03-10-
10 para. 8] p. 83, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The safeguards of our peace are to be preserved by
watchfulness and much prayer. Great care is to be shown in
the choice of associates, lest instead of leading them, we
are led into evil, and imperil our souls. We must do
nothing to lower the standard of our religious principles.
Let there be a decided reformation. Let nothing be done to
weaken the faith or mar the soul. Let our reward be the 
clean hands, the pure heart, the noble purpose. [Review and
Herald 03-10-10 para. 9] p. 83, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 March 17, 1910 The Need of Living Faith.--It is one thing
to read and teach the Bible, and another thing to have, by
practise, its lifegiving, sanctifying principles engrafted
on the soul. God is in Christ, reconciling the world to
himself. If those who claim to be his followers draw apart,
showing no affectionate or compassionate interest in one
another, they are not sanctified to God. They have not his
love in their hearts. [Review and Herald 03-17-10 para. 1]
p. 83, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Christ has shown his great love for us by giving his life
that we should not perish in our sins, that he might clothe
us with his salvation. If this divine love is cherished in 
our hearts, it cements and strengthens our union with those
of like faith. "He that dwelleth in love dwelleth in God,
and God in him." The strengthening of our love for our
brethren and sisters strengthens our love for Christ. This
principle of love for God and for those for whom Christ
died, needs to be quickened by the Holy Spirit, and
cemented with brotherly kindness, tenderness; it needs to 



be strengthened by acts which testify that God is love.
This union, which joins heart with heart, is not the result
of sentimentalism, but the working of a healthful
principle. [Review and Herald 03-17-10 para. 2] p. 83,
Para. 7, [1910MS].

 Faith works by love, and purifies the soul from all
selfishness. Thus the soul is perfected in love. And having
found grace and mercy through Christ's precious blood, how
can we fail to be tender and merciful? "By grace are ye
saved through faith." The mind should be educated to
exercise faith rather than to cherish doubt, suspicion, and
jealousy. We are too prone to regard obstacles as
impossibilities. To have faith in the promises of God, to
go forward by faith, pressing on without being governed by
circumstances, is a lesson hard to learn. Yet it is a
positive necessity that every child of God should learn
this lesson. The grace of God through Christ is ever to be
cherished, for it is given us as the only way of
approaching God. [Review and Herald 03-17-10 para. 3] p.
84, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Faith in the words of God spoken by Christ enshrouded in
the pillar of cloud, would have enabled the children of
Israel to make a record wholly different from that which
they did make. Their lack of faith in God gave them a very
checkered history. [Review and Herald 03-17-10 para. 4] p.
84, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The faith mentioned in God's Word calls for a life in 
which faith in Christ is an active, living principle. It is
God's will that faith in Christ shall be made perfect by
works; he connects the salvation and eternal life of those
who believe, with these works, and through them provides
for the light of truth to go to all countries and peoples.
This is the fruit of the workings of God's Spirit. [Review
and Herald 03-17-10 para. 5] p. 84, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 We show our faith in God by obeying his commands. Faith is
always expressed in words and actions. It produces
practical results; for it is a vital element in the life.
The life that is molded by faith develops a determination
to advance, to go forward, following in the footsteps of
Christ. [Review and Herald 03-17-10 para. 6] p. 84, Para.
4, [1910MS].

 Faith in Jesus Christ as our personal Saviour, the One who 



pardons our sins and transgressions, the One who is able to
keep us from sin and lead us in his footsteps, is set forth
in the fifty-eighth chapter of Isaiah. Here are presented
the fruits of a faith that works by love and purifies the
soul from selfishness. Faith and works are here combined. 
[Review and Herald 03-17-10 para. 7] p. 84, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 "Is not this the fast that I have chosen? to loose the 
bands of wickedness, to undo the heavy burdens, and to let
the oppressed go free, and that ye break every yoke? Is it
not to deal thy bread to the hungry, and that thou bring
the poor that are cast out to thy house? when thou seest
the naked, that thou cover him; and that thou hide not
thyself from thine own flesh? Then shall thy light break
forth as the morning, and thine health shall spring forth
speedily: and thy righteousness shall go before thee; the
glory of the Lord shall be thy rereward. . . . And the Lord
shall guide thee continually, and satisfy thy soul in
drought, and make fat thy bones: and thou shalt be like a
watered garden, and like a spring of water, whose waters
fail not." [Review and Herald 03-17-10 para. 8] p. 84,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 "Thy righteousness shall go before thee." What does this
mean? Christ is our righteousness. He goes before us, and
we follow him, working in love and compassion for the needy
and destitute, bringing into the light of present truth
many who are now in the darkness of error. Mrs. E. G.
White. [Review and Herald 03-17-10 para. 9] p. 85, Para.
1, [1910MS].

 March 24, 1910 The Great Commission; a Call to Service.--A
short time before his ascension to his heavenly throne,
Christ commissioned his disciples to go into all the world
as teachers of righteousness. "All power is given unto me
in heaven and in earth," he said. "Go ye therefore, and
teach all nations, baptizing them in the name of the
Father, and of the Son, and of the Holy Ghost: teaching
them to observe all things whatsoever I have commanded you:
and, lo, I am with you alway, even unto the end of the
world." [Review and Herald 03-24-10 para. 1] p. 85, Para.
2, [1910MS].

 The company of believers to whom these words were
addressed, had assembled by appointment on a mountain in
Galilee, there to meet their risen Lord. When the Saviour 



appeared, he charged his followers to labor untiringly for
the advancement of his kingdom. Again and again the solemn
words of the gospel commission were repeated, that the
disciples might grasp their significance. [Review and
Herald 03-24-10 para. 2] p. 85, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Among the believers to whom the commission was given, were
many from the humbler walks of life,--men and women who had
learned to love their Lord, and who had determined to
follow his example of self-denying service. To these lowly
ones of but limited talent, as well as to the disciples who
had been with the Saviour during the years of his earthly
ministry, was the commission given to go "into all the
world, and preach the gospel to every creature." These
humble followers of Jesus shared with the apostles their
Lord's comforting assurance, "Lo, I am with you alway, even
unto the end of the world." [Review and Herald 03-24-10
para. 3] p. 85, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 To the members of the early Christian church was given a
precious trust. They were to be executors of the will in
which Christ had bequeathed to the world the treasure of
life eternal. Repentance and remission of sins was to be
preached in his name among all nations, beginning at
Jerusalem. And they proved true to their trust. Endued,
soon afterward with power from on high, they boldly
confessed their faith in a risen Saviour. Many of such as
should be saved were added to their number. [Review and
Herald 03-24-10 para. 4] p. 85, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Later, when the believers were scattered by persecution,
they went forth filled with missionary zeal. The last words
of the Saviour, bidding them teach all nations, were
constantly sounding in their ears. They realized the
responsibility of their work. They knew that they held in
their hands the bread of life for a famishing world; and
they were constrained by the love of Christ to go
everywhere, breaking the bread of life to all who were in
need. The Lord wrought through them. Wherever they went,
the sick were healed, and the poor had the gospel preached
unto them. [Review and Herald 03-24-10 para. 5] p. 85,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 In the trust given to the first disciples, believers in
every age have shared. God desires that every believer
shall be an executor of the Saviour's will. Every one has
been given sacred truth to impart to the world. In every 



age God's faithful people have been aggressive
missionaries, consecrating their resources to the honor of
his name, and wisely using their talents in his service.
[Review and Herald 03-24-10 para. 6] p. 86, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 The unselfish labor of God's people in ages past is to his
servants today an object lesson and an inspiration. Today,
God's chosen people are to be zealous of good works,
separating from all worldly ambition, and walking humbly in
the footsteps of the lowly Nazarene, who went about doing
good. Freed from selfishness and pride, they are to strive
to honor God and to advance his work in the world. With 
sympathy and compassion they are to minister to those in
need of help, seeking to lighten the woe of suffering
humanity. As they engage in this work, they will be richly
blessed, and will see souls won to the Redeemer; for the
influence that attends the practical carrying out of the
Saviour's commission, is irresistible. Such work calls for
laborious effort, but it brings a rich reward, for by it
perishing souls are saved. [Review and Herald 03-24-10
para. 7] p. 86, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The members of God's remnant church in this our day depend
too largely on the ministers to fulfill the commission of
Christ to go into all the world with the gospel message.
Many have seemed to lose sight of the fact that this
commission was given not only to those who had been
ordained to preach, but to laymen as well. It is a fatal
mistake to suppose that the work of saving souls depends
alone on the ordained ministry. All who receive the life of
Christ are called to work for the salvation of their fellow 
men. [Review and Herald 03-24-10 para. 8] p. 86, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 "The Spirit and the bride say, Come. And let him that
heareth say, Come." This commission to bid others come,
embraces the entire church, and applies to every one who
has accepted Christ as his personal Saviour. Of those who
receive Christ it is written, "As many as received him, to
them gave he power to become the sons of God, even to them
that believe on his name: . . . and of his fulness have all 
we received, and grace for grace." That which we receive,
we are to impart. Every soul who has heard the divine
invitation, is to echo the message from hill and valley,
saying to those with whom he comes in contact, "Come." From
the moment of conversion, those who receive Christ are to 



become the light of the world. They are to reflect the
glory of the bright and morning Star. Jesus would impress
upon his church the fact that they are his brethren; that
they are to unite with him as laborers together with God.
They are to be a brotherhood for the saving of humanity.
[Review and Herald 03-24-10 para. 9] p. 86, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 The Holy Spirit, Christ's representative, arms the weakest
with might to press forward to victory. God has organized
his instrumentalities to draw all men unto himself. He 
sends forth to his work many who have not been dedicated by
the laying on of hands. He answers objections that some may
feel inclined to raise against this class of laborers, even
before these objections arise. God sees the end from the
beginning. He knows and anticipates every want, and
provides for every emergency. If finite men to whom he
commits sacred responsibilities in connection with the
management of his work, do not bar the way, he will send
forth many laborers into the vineyard. [Review and Herald
03-24-10 para. 10] p. 86, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 To every converted soul the Lord of the vineyard is now
saying, "Go ye into all the world, and preach the gospel to
every creature." In the field where the follower of Christ
is already situated, or in a field close by, or, perhaps,
in some field farther away, he is to begin a work for God.
The work that some are able to do, may appear to be
restricted by circumstances; but wherever it is, if
performed with faith and diligence, it will be felt to the
uttermost parts of the earth. [Review and Herald 03-24-10
para. 11] p. 87, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Those to whom has been entrusted the responsibility of
planning for the advancement of the cause of God at home
and abroad, are to give wise counsel and proper
encouragement to every humble, consecrated believer upon
whose heart the Master of the vineyard places a burden for
souls. They are to unite with those whom God himself
chooses to labor in some neglected part of the field. Men
in responsibility are to realize, as never before, that the
Saviour's commission to his disciples included as
missionaries all who should believe in his name; and they
are to seek in every way possible to encourage the
development of all the working forces of the church.
[Review and Herald 03-24-10 para. 12] p. 87, Para. 2,
[1910MS]. 



 Let every minister to whom has been committed sacred
trusts, take into consideration the vastness of the closing
work of God in the earth, and study ways and means of
placing the obligation of accomplishing this work on the
large number upon whom it rests. Hundreds and thousands who
have received the light of truth for this time, but who are
still idlers in the marketplace, might be engaged in some
line of useful service for God. Of these, Christ is now
inquiring, "Why stand ye here all the day idle?" and he
adds, "Go ye also into the vineyard." Why is it that many
more do not respond to the call? Is it because they think
themselves excused, in that they do not stand in the
pulpit? Let them understand that there is a large work to
be done outside the pulpit, by thousands who may never be
set apart to the ministry by the laying on of hands. God
calls upon all who have been drinking of the water of life,
to lead others to the fountain. [Review and Herald 03-24-10
para. 13] p. 87, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Satan has worked in such a way as to blind the
understanding of many who profess to be followers of
Christ. He has sought to cause them to neglect their
weighty responsibilities, and to lose their first love. As
a result of his devices, a selfish, ease-loving spirit has
taken possession of many, many believers who might have
worked in a variety of ways as God's instrumentalities.
They might have visited from house to house, and opened the
Scriptures to those whose understanding is darkened. Angels
of God would have been close beside them to impress the
hearts of those who are thirsting for the waters of life.
God would have imbued these workers with his Holy Spirit as
they sought to diffuse the light shining upon their
pathway. As they labored with an eye single to the glory of
God, they would have had increased light. They would have
realized the value of a human soul. Contact with the 
unconverted would have led them to kindle their tapers at
the divine altar and bear its light to their fellow men.
[Review and Herald 03-24-10 para. 14] p. 87, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 In the closing work of the third angel's message, many who
have long stood in the marketplace as indifferent idlers,
will heed the divine commission, and engage in active
service for the Master. God has places of usefulness in the
home field, and in the regions beyond, that may be filled
acceptably by the most humble men, of varied talent, even 



if human hands may never be laid on them in ordination.
Long has he waited for the missionary spirit to pervade the
entire church, so that every one shall work, in some part
of the world, as in the sight of the hosts of heaven.
[Review and Herald 03-24-10 para. 15] p. 88, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 "Ye shall receive power, after that the Holy Ghost is come
upon you: and ye shall be witnesses unto me both in
Jerusalem, and in all Judea, and in Samaria, and unto the
uttermost part of the earth." When those who claim to have
a living experience in the things of God, do their
appointed work in the needy fields at home and abroad, in
fulfilment of the gospel commission, the whole world will
soon be warned, and the Lord Jesus will return to this
earth with power and great glory. "This gospel of the
kingdom shall be preached in all the world for a witness
unto all nations; and then shall the end come." Mrs. E. G.
White. [Review and Herald 03-24-10 para. 16] p. 88, Para.
2, [1910MS].

 March 31, 1910 The World's Need.--In this age of boasted
enlightenment, the Christian church is confronted with a
world lying in midnight darkness, almost wholly given over
to idolatry. A well-nigh universal disregard of the law of
Jehovah is rapidly making the world like the cities of
Sodom and Gomorrah. As in the days before the flood,
violence is filling the land. Gambling and robbery are
coming to be common evils. The use of intoxicating liquors
is on the increase. Many who have followed their own
unsanctified will, seek to end their unprofitable lives by
suicide. Iniquity and crime of every order are found in the
high places of the earth, and those who assent to these
wrongs are seeking to shield the guilty ones from
punishment. Not one hundredth part of the corruptions that
exist is being made plain to the world. Little of the
cruelty that is carried on is known. The wickedness of men
has almost reached its limit. [Review and Herald 03-31-10
para. 1] p. 88, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 In many ways Satan is revealing that he rules the world.
He is influencing the hearts of men, and corrupting their
minds. Men in high places are giving evidence that their
thoughts are evil continually. Many are seeking after
riches, and scruple not to add to their wealth through
fraudulent transactions. The Lord is permitting these men
to expose one another in their evil deeds. Some of their 



iniquitous practises are being laid open before the world,
that thinking men who still have a desire in their hearts
to be honest and just with their fellow men, may understand
why God is beginning to send his judgments on the earth.
The Lord will surely punish the world for its iniquity;
"the earth also shall disclose her blood, and shall no more
cover her slain." [Review and Herald 03-31-10 para. 2] p.
88, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 This age presents a sad picture to those whose eyes have
been opened to discern the evils that prevail on every
hand. The fear and love of God have almost left the world. 
This is the time prophesied of by Isaiah, when "darkness
shall cover the earth, and gross darkness the people."
Multitudes are led away by the delusions of a faithless
generation, and are living in the darkness of error. The
prevailing spirit of our time is that of infidelity and
apostasy,--a spirit of pretended illumination because of a
supposed knowledge of truth, but in reality of the blindest
presumption. There is a spirit of opposition to the plain
word of God, and to the testimony of his Spirit. There is a
spirit of idolatrous exaltation of mere human reason above
the revealed wisdom of God. [Review and Herald 03-31-10
para. 3] p. 88, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The baleful spirit of unbelief is found in every land, and
is permeating all ranks of society. It is taught freely in
many of the universities, colleges, and high schools, and
it comes even into the lessons taught in the common schools
and the nurseries. Thousands who profess to be Christians
give heed to lying spirits. Everywhere the spirit of
darkness in the garb of religion confronts the seeker after
truth. [Review and Herald 03-31-10 para. 4] p. 89, Para.
1, [1910MS].

 The Lord in compassion is seeking to enlighten the
understanding of those who are now groping in the darkness
of error. He is delaying his judgments upon an impenitent
world, in order that his lightbearers may seek and save
that which is lost. He is now calling upon his church on
the earth to awake from the lethargy that Satan has sought
to bring upon them, and fulfil their heaven appointed work
of enlightening the world. His message to his church at
this time is, "Arise, shine; for thy light is come, and the
glory of the Lord is risen upon thee." To meet the
conditions existing at the time when darkness covers the
earth, and gross darkness the people, the church of God has 



been commissioned to cooperate with God in shedding abroad
the light of Bible truth. To those who seek to do their
part faithfully as bearers of precious light, is given the
assurance: "The Lord shall arise upon thee, and his glory
shall be seen upon thee. And the Gentiles shall come to thy
light, and kings to the brightness of thy rising." [Review
and Herald 03-31-10 para. 5] p. 89, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The world today is in crying need of a revelation of
Christ Jesus in the person of his saints. God desires that
his people shall stand before the world a holy people.
Why?--Because there is a world to be saved by the light of
gospel truth; and as the message of truth that is to call
men out of darkness into God's marvelous light, is given by
the church, the lives of its members, sanctified by the
Spirit of truth, are to bear witness to the verity of the
messages proclaimed. [Review and Herald 03-31-10 para. 6]
p. 89, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 God desires his people to place themselves in right
relation to him, that they may understand what he requires
of them above all things else. They are to reveal to every
struggling soul in the world what it means "to do justly,
and to love mercy, and to walk humbly" with their God.
Wherever they are, at home or abroad, they are to be his
commandment-keeping people. They are to have the assurance
that their sins are forgiven, and that they are accepted as
children of the Most High. [Review and Herald 03-31-10
para. 7] p. 89, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The world is in need of a demonstration of practical
Christianity. In view of the fact that those who claim to
be followers of Christ are a spectacle to an unbelieving
world, it behooves them to make sure that they are in right
relation with God. They can not afford to let one day pass
in which they do not lay hold by living faith on the God of
Israel. In order to stand as lights in the world, they need
to have the clear light of the Sun of Righteousness
constantly shining upon them. Ever are they to remember
that all about them is a world lying in darkness, and
perishing for lack of knowledge. [Review and Herald 03-31-
10 para. 8] p. 89, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 When God's people so fully separate themselves from evil
that he can let the light of heaven rest upon them in rich
measure, and shine forth from them to the world, then there
will be fulfilled, more fully than it has ever been 



fulfilled in the past, the prophecy of Isaiah, in which the
servant of God declared of the remnant church in the last 
days: "The Gentiles shall come to thy light, and kings to
the brightness of thy rising. Lift up thine eyes round
about, and see: all they gather themselves together, they
come to thee: thy sons shall come from far, and thy
daughters shall be nursed at thy side. Then thou shalt see,
and flow together, and thine heart shall fear, and be
enlarged; because the abundance of the sea shall be
converted unto thee, the forces of the Gentiles shall come
unto thee." [Review and Herald 03-31-10 para. 9] p. 90,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The world is in need of the saving truth that God has
entrusted to his people. The world will perish unless it be
given a knowledge of God through his chosen agencies. In
the power of the Holy Spirit, those who are laborers
together with God are to labor with unflagging zeal, and
shed abroad in the world the light of precious truth. As
they enter the highways and the byways, as they labor in
the waste places of the earth, at home and in the regions
beyond, they will see the salvation of God revealed in a
remarkable manner. [Review and Herald 03-31-10 para. 10]
p. 90, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 God's faithful messengers are to seek to carry forward the
Lord's work in his appointed way. They are to place
themselves in close connection with the Great Teacher, that
they may be daily taught of God. They are to wrestle with
God in earnest prayer for a baptism of the Holy Spirit,
that they may meet the needs of a world perishing in sin.
All power is promised those who go forth in faith to
proclaim the everlasting gospel. As the servants of God
bear to the world a living message fresh from the throne of
glory, the light of truth will shine forth as a lamp that
burneth, reaching to all parts of the world. Thus the
darkness of error and unbelief will be dispelled from the
minds of the honest in heart in all lands, who are now
seeking after God, if haply they may "feel after him, and
find him." Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 03-31-10
para. 11] p. 90, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 April 7, 1910 Warning the Cities.--The spiritual darkness
that covers the whole earth today, is intensified in the
crowded centers of population. It is in the cities of the
nations that the gospel worker finds the greatest
impenitence and the greatest need. In these same wicked 



cities there are presented to soul-winners some of the
greatest opportunities. Mingled with the multitudes who
have no thought of God and heaven, are many who long for
light and for purity of heart. Even among the careless and
indifferent, there are not a few whose attention may be
arrested by a revelation of God's love for the human soul.
[Review and Herald 04-07-10 para. 1] p. 90, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 The record of crime and iniquity in the large cities of
the land is appalling. The wickedness of the wicked is
almost beyond comprehension. Many cities are becoming a
very Sodom in the sight of heaven. The increasing
wickedness is such that multitudes are rapidly approaching
a point in their personal experience beyond which it will
be exceedingly difficult to reach them with a saving
knowledge of the third angel's message. The enemy of souls
is working in a masterful manner to gain full control of
the human mind; and what God's servants do to warn and
prepare men for the day of judgment, must be done quickly.
[Review and Herald 04-07-10 para. 2] p. 90, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 The conditions that face Christian workers in the great
cities, constitute a solemn appeal for untiring effort in
behalf of the millions living within the shadow impending
doom. Men will soon be forced to great decisions, and they
must have opportunity to hear and to understand Bible
truth, in order that they may take their stand
intelligently on the right side. God is now calling upon
his messengers, in no uncertain terms, to warn the cities
while mercy still lingers, and while multitudes are yet
susceptible to the converting influence of Bible truth.
Often the needs of the cities have appealed to those who
understand by the prophecies what is coming upon the earth,
and yet comparatively little has been done to enter these
cities with the warning message of present truth. The
Spirit of the Lord is still urging men to undertake this
work with new courage and zeal, and never cease the effort
until a thorough work is done. [Review and Herald 04-07-10
para. 3] p. 91, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The Lord is in earnest with his people. Long have they
delayed entering the cities; and now they must seek to
redeem the time. With heart and soul and voice they must
respond to the summons of the Master of the vineyard to
enter the cities, and work as laborers together with God 



for the winning of precious souls. [Review and Herald 04-
07-10 para. 4] p. 91, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 A little has been done in years past, it is true, in a few
cities; but in order to meet the mind of the Lord, those in
responsibility must plan for the carrying forward of a
broad, well-organized work. They must enter into this
campaign with a determination to make God their trust, and
to labor with unflagging zeal. Thus they will be enabled to
do a strong, solid work, and will gain confidence to
continue the effort in other places. [Review and Herald 04-
07-10 para. 5] p. 91, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 For the accomplishment of all that God calls for in
warning the cities, his servants must plan for a wise
distribution of the working forces. Often the laborers who
might be a power for good in public meetings, are engaged
in other work that allows them no time for active ministry
among the people. For the conduct of affairs at the various
centers of our work, those in responsibility must endeavor,
as far as possible, to find consecrated men who have been
trained in business lines. There is constant necessity of
guarding against the tendency to tie up at these centers of
influence men who could do a larger and more important work
on the public platform, in presenting before unbelievers
the truths of God's Word. [Review and Herald 04-07-10 para.
6] p. 91, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 As those who have talent to labor in the cities, enter
upon this work, even at considerable personal sacrifice,
the blessing of heaven will rest upon them. The cities
everywhere are calling for earnest, wholehearted labor from
the servants of God. Had this work been done years ago,
what changes would have been wrought in the experiences of
many souls! O that every believer would appreciate the fact
that the Lord has a definite and decided work for each of 
his servants to perform! [Review and Herald 04-07-10 para.
7] p. 91, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 When Christ was upon the earth, he faithfully warned the
cities, as well as the regions round about. Of him it is
recorded in Holy Writ that, following his return to
Nazareth after the temptation in the wilderness, he "dwelt
in Capernaum, which is upon the seacoast, in the borders of
Zabulon and Nephthalim, . . . by the way of the sea, beyond
Jordan, Galilee of the Gentiles; the people which sat in
darkness saw great light; and to them which sat in the 



region and shadow of death light is sprung up." Jesus went
from city to city, and from village to village, teaching
the truth and healing the sick. [Review and Herald 04-07-10
para. 8] p. 92, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The message of the third angel of Revelation 14 is now to
be proclaimed not only in lands far off, but in neglected
places close by, where multitudes dwell unwarned and
unsaved. God is calling his people at this time to a long-
delayed work. Decided efforts are to be made to enlighten
those who have never yet been warned. The work in the
cities is now to be regarded as of special importance. Let
workers be carefully selected, to labor two and two in the
cities, in harmony with the counsel of experienced leaders,
and under the direction and commission of Jesus Christ. 
[Review and Herald 04-07-10 para. 9] p. 92, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 God desires his people to labor in perfect harmony in an
effort to carry the truth into the cities. I am bidden to
keep this matter before the attention of the believers,
until they shall be aroused to a realization of its
importance. Let not ill-advised lips utter words of
discouragement, but let every one in responsibility unite
in planning for the accomplishment of this work, knowing
that he who has led his servants hitherto will not fail 
them in this time of special need. Angels of God will go
before the workers, and will be their sufficiency. Angels
will be in the assemblies to make an impression upon the
hearts of the hearers. [Review and Herald 04-07-10 para.
10] p. 92, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The believers in every church should be aroused to take
hold of this work. Let ministers, physicians, and all who
know the truth, go about the Lord's work in a sensible way,
with Bible in hand, and with heart open to receive divine
instruction. Let them look unto Jesus, the author and
finisher of their faith. If they have a proper sense of the
sacredness of the work that Christ desires them to do,
their ministry will be marked by a sacred influence that
will give evidence of its heavenly inspiration. [Review and
Herald 04-07-10 para. 11] p. 92, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 In order that the work in the cities may be carried on as
rapidly as possible, careful attention should be given to
the distribution of laborers who are qualified to engage in
this line of work. While it is in the order of God that 



strong institutional centers be maintained in connection
with the publishing, educational, and medical work, yet it
is not his design that institutional work shall be carried
forward in a way that will tie up too many men of special
talent, and thus rob the field of the help that these men
could render in the proclamation of the message. [Review
and Herald 04-07-10 para. 12] p. 92, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Much thought and labor are given to the circulation of the
printed page. This is well, and efforts along this line are
never to be permitted to slacken; but if more of an effort
than is now put forth were given to the sending out of the
living missionary to preach the truth, many, many souls
would be aroused and won to Christ. While Jesus ministers 
in the true sanctuary above, he is by his Holy Spirit
working through his earthly messengers. The word of the
living preacher will often accomplish even more than the
printed page. As the Lord's servants go forth trusting in
divine power, the Master of the vineyard will work through
his chosen ministers, bestowing upon them his Spirit, and
fulfilling to them the assurance, "Lo, I am with you alway,
even unto the end of the world." [Review and Herald 04-07-
10 para. 13] p. 93, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Those who are Christian physicians may do a precious work
for God as medical missionaries. Too often so many things
engage the minds of physicians that they are kept from the
work that God would have them do as evangelists. Let the
medical workers present the important truths of the third
angel's message from the physician's viewpoint. Physicians
of consecration and talent can secure a hearing in large
cities at times when other men would fail. As physicians
unite with ministers in proclaiming the gospel in the great
cities of the land, their combined labors will result in
influencing many minds in favor of the truth for this time.
[Review and Herald 04-07-10 para. 14] p. 93, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 From the light that God has given me, I know that this
cause today is in great need of the living representative
of Bible truth. The ordained ministers, alone, are not
equal to the task. God is calling not only upon the
ministers, but also upon physicians, nurses, canvassers,
Bible workers, and other consecrated laymen of varied
talent who have a knowledge of present truth, to consider
the needs of the unwarned cities. There should be one 
hundred believers actively engaged in personal missionary 



work, where now there is but one. Time is rapidly passing.
There is much work to be done before satanic opposition
shall close up the way. Every agency must be set in
operation, that present opportunities may be wisely
improved. [Review and Herald 04-07-10 para. 15] p. 93,
Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The Lord is calling upon men and women who have the light
of the truth for this time, to engage in genuine personal
missionary work. Especially are the church members living
in the cities to exercise, in all humility, their God-given
talents in laboring with those who are willing to hear the
message that should come to the world at this time. There
are great blessings in store for those who fully surrender
to the call of God. As such workers undertake to win souls 
to Jesus, they will find that many who never could be
reached in any other way, will respond to intelligent
personal effort. [Review and Herald 04-07-10 para. 16] p.
93, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Some have been fearful of undertaking work in the cities,
because this would mean hard and continuous labor and the 
investment of considerable means. In some conferences it 
has been regarded as commendable to keep the laboring
forces reduced to a minimum, and thus save up means, and
show a large surplus in the treasury,--a surplus that might
have been wisely expended in diligent, efficient labor.
Those who have been influenced by such considerations, need
to gain an understanding of the magnitude of the gift that
the Lord has made for the salvation of a lost world. The 
Lord can not accept as workers those who, knowing the
truth, can go on day by day, carrying no real burden for
those who know it not. Many are in need of a new
conversion. [Review and Herald 04-07-10 para. 17] p. 93,
Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The truth should be everything to believers. When it
becomes not only a matter of intelligence, but a quickening
power in the life, believers will reveal a piety and grace
that will distinguish them from worldlings. When truth
really finds entrance to the heart, it works with
convincing power. Truth is a divine sentiment, a living
element that can not help revealing itself in the life of
the receiver; it will work with convincing power in the
soul of every one who gives himself unreservedly to God to
be used as a messenger for the saving of the lost. [Review
and Herald 04-07-10 para. 18] p. 94, Para. 1, [1910MS]. 



 The labors of the apostles in the early Christian church
were characterized by wonderful manifestations of the power
of God in the lives of the believers. Through the
inspiration of the Holy Spirit, multitudes were brought to
a knowledge of the truth as it is in Christ Jesus. The
needs of the world today are no less than they were in the
days of the apostles. Those who labor for souls in these
times of impenitence and unbelief, must yield themselves
wholly to God, and work in unison with heavenly
intelligences. The power of the Holy Spirit will accompany
the labors of those who dedicate their energies and their
all unreservedly to the completion of the work that must be
done in the last days. Angels from heaven will cooperate
with them, and many will be brought to a knowledge of the
truth, and will gladly cast in their lot with God's
commandment-keeping people. Means will flow into the
treasury; strong laborers will be raised up; the unwarned
fields of the great regions beyond will be entered; and the
work will soon close in triumph. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review
and Herald 04-07-10 para. 19] p. 94, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 April 14, 1910 The Regions Beyond.--As we read reports of
missionary labors in distant lands, and study the progress
of the cause of present truth in all parts of the world,
our hearts are filled with gratitude to God. The Lord is
working by his Holy Spirit, and the third angel's message
is being received gladly by many, among whom are some who
have never before had the privilege of hearing the truths
of God's Word. The number of believers is multiplying;
churches are being raised up; faithful missionaries are
gaining a foothold in many difficult fields. For this
advancement we thank God, and take courage. [Review and
Herald 04-14-10 para. 1] p. 94, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 But, as yet, there are many important fields across the
seas that have had comparatively little labor. In many
lands the proclamation of the advent message has reached
but few ears. Earnest, persevering efforts should be made
to extend a knowledge of the truth to the millions in the
mission fields. Calls are coming in from many lands for
meetings to be held in the large cities, where a small
number of people have already accepted the truth. Why are
there so few missionaries to send to these cities? 
Sometimes those who have received the truth in the 
different places are left almost wholly without help when
they should be visited often, and faithfully educated to 



become workers. [Review and Herald 04-14-10 para. 2] p.
94, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 In some of the fields where, through the blessing of God,
our missionaries have met with a measure of success, and
have raised up a few churches, serious problems confront
those who desire to see the work advance rapidly. Most of
the brethren are poor, and as they look at appearances, it
seems impossible for them to do much to sustain and extend
the work. But let them remember that in the early days of
the cause in the United States, similar difficulties had to
be met. At first, there were very few who accepted the
truth, and nearly all of these were poor. They were obliged
to practise the strictest economy; they brought their needs
into as close a compass as possible, in order that they
might have even a limited amount of their hard-earned means
to use in the advancement of the gospel message. Sometimes
it seemed that the work must come to a standstill, and that
the publication of the message must stop. But after
sacrificing to the utmost of their ability, they cried to
the Lord, and he heard them. Some one would be raised up to
supply the necessity then pressing upon them, and as they
moved forward, new strength was given them to advance.
[Review and Herald 04-14-10 para. 3] p. 94, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 It is only by faith, self-denial, and persevering effort
that the Lord's work in the earth can be carried forward. 
The great majority of those who have embraced the truth in
foreign fields are poor people, and it seems ordered, in
the providence of God, that these should be educated and
disciplined to do that which, if they were to look at
appearances, would seem impossible. In order to do the work
before them, they must strain every nerve and arouse every
power. All the mental and financial strength of those who
believe the truth must be called into action. If they walk
out by faith, as the pioneers in this work were obliged to
do in the home field, God will cooperate with their
efforts. When they have done all that they can do, and have
gained the experience that God desires them to gain in
burden bearing, then he will raise up others to help teach
the truth, and also men of means to help carry forward the
work. [Review and Herald 04-14-10 para. 4] p. 95, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 In most fields the work goes hard and slow in the
beginning. The time of greatest difficulty is the time for 



the believers to bend their shoulders to the load, and do
all in their power to carry forward the work. Advance they
must, although the Red Sea be before them, and impassable
mountains on either side. God has been with his people in
the past, and has blessed their efforts. They must go
forward by faith. "The kingdom of heaven suffereth
violence, and the violent take it by force." The missionary
must pray, believe that his prayers are answered, and then
work and trust. He should remember that there must be a 
beginning before there can be great advancement. "First the
blade, then the ear, after that the full corn in the ear."
The work may start in weakness, and its progress may for a
time be slow; yet if it is begun in a healthy manner, there
will be a steady and substantial gain. [Review and Herald
04-14-10 para. 5] p. 95, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Let our missionaries in new and difficult fields remember 
that a high standard should be placed before those who have
recently accepted the truth. The new converts should be
educated to be careful in speech and circumspect in
conduct, thus giving evidence of what the truth has
accomplished for them, and by their example shedding light
upon those in darkness. All who accept the truth are to be
lights in the world. When a church is raised up, thorough
and faithful instruction should be given to those who have
accepted the religion of Christ Jesus. No part of Christian
experience and duty should be neglected; and when the
laborer goes on into new fields, the believers where he has
formerly worked should not be left uncared for, but should
still receive proper instruction. Let nothing be done in an
incomplete, slipshod manner, but let all the work be done
with wisdom and thoroughness. A few thus brought into the
truth will in time accomplish more than would a larger
number of uneducated, untrained believers, who do not
realize their responsibility, and whose unchristlike
peculiarities are woven into the religious experience.
[Review and Herald 04-14-10 para. 6] p. 95, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 Those who receive the truth may be poor, but they should
not remain ignorant and defective in character, giving a
wrong mold to others. When the church fully receives the
light, darkness will be dispelled; and if in holiness of
character the believers keep pace with the pure and holy
doctrines that they have been taught, their light will grow
brighter and still brighter, the truth will do its refining
work, and the darkness and confusion and the strife of 



tongues--the curse of so many churches--will not be seen.
The power that God will give to his people, if they walk in
the light as it shines with increasing clearness upon their
pathway, will be constantly received in good works. [Review
and Herald 04-14-10 para. 7] p. 95, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Our church members in new fields are to be educated to 
realize that upon them rests an accountability which
extends to the minutest acts of life,--to thought, word,
and deed. Before the throne of God each one must meet the 
record of his whole life. Each one will then be called to 
account, not only for all he has done, whether good or
evil, but also for the good he might have done, yet failed
to accomplish because of a lack of consecration to God.
[Review and Herald 04-14-10 para. 8] p. 96, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 In various foreign fields, it will be necessary to
establish small printing offices, from which many
publications may be sent out for distribution. These
offices will give many young men and young women of promise
an opportunity to gain a practical experience that will fit
them for usefulness in the Master's service. [Review and
Herald 04-14-10 para. 9] p. 96, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 As the cause of present truth develops in foreign lands,
it becomes necessary to establish and maintain training
schools, where the new believers, and especially youth of
talent, may be thoroughly prepared to go forth as
missionaries. In some fields these schools will also afford 
to the children of our missionaries the educational 
privileges of which some are now deprived. We are thankful
that already in several places schools have been
established, in which young people are being trained to go
forth as soldiers of the cross of Christ, warring manfully
against the enemies of the truth. We regret that because of
limited means these efforts to educate the youth are so
circumscribed. [Review and Herald 04-14-10 para. 10] p.
96, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Our work in foreign fields must constantly broaden. Our
efforts in fields already entered must enlarge. As new
fields open for gospel effort, the church must act quickly
in sending missionaries to enter these fields. Special
efforts must be made, while the angels are holding the four
winds. All can now do something. Those who can not be
spared from the home field, or who are not fitted to go 



abroad, can give of their means; and all can pray that the
Lord of the harvest shall raise up laborers. Pray,
brethren, pray earnestly, that the hearts of some who are
doing very little, and of others who have as yet done
nothing, may be opened, and that the means which God has
entrusted to them may be used wisely in sustaining his
cause at home and abroad, to the glory of his name. [Review
and Herald 04-14-10 para. 11] p. 96, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The Lord is soon to come, and before his advent the
message of warning is to be proclaimed to all nations,
tongues, and peoples. While God's cause is calling for
laborers and means to carry the gospel to lands lying in
darkness, what are those doing who are living under the
full light of gospel truth? There are some who feel no
burden for souls. They profess to believe that the end of
all things is at hand, but covetousness has blinded their
eyes to the needs of the cause of God. The means that he
has placed in their hands to be used to his glory, they are
tying up in houses and lands, while the proclamation of the
truth that God has entrusted to them to be given to the
world, is delayed by a lack of means. Every believer is to
do his utmost to advance the cause, and is then in faith to
ask God to do what man can not do. [Review and Herald 04-
14-10 para. 12] p. 96, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 My brother, my sister, you can not be a Christian and
cherish at the same time a spirit of covetousness. You can
not be a Christian and yet not be putting forth effort to
win souls to Jesus. When you hear that there are thousands
upon thousands who are in the darkness of error and
superstition, knowing not the things that are coming upon
the earth, how can you enjoy the truth and remain at ease?
Do you feel that the little you can do will be so
inadequate to the demand that you might as well do nothing?
If each one will do what he can, God will bless the effort,
and the treasury will be supplied with funds. If you were
perishing from cold and hunger, would you call one your
friend who refused even to attempt to relieve you? Think of
the multitudes in foreign lands who are perishing for want
of the bread of life; and remember that Christ identifies
his interests with the interests of these needy ones.
"Inasmuch," he says, "as ye did it not to one of the least
of these, ye did it not to me." [Review and Herald 04-14-10
para. 13] p. 97, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Many of our American brethren have given nobly and 



willingly for the advancement of the truth in the regions
beyond. But in view of the great work yet to be done, those
who have given liberally should study how to continue their
liberality, and others should now come forward and bear
their share of the burden. There is victory before those
who are faithful. Our brethren in foreign fields are to
labor untiringly. As they become better acquainted with the
language of the country in which they are working, their
efficiency increases. In many lands, we now have laborers
who have learned the language, and who are in a position,
with the blessing of heaven, to do a mighty work for God.
Let us sustain them heartily with our sympathy, our
prayers, and our means. [Review and Herald 04-14-10 para.
14] p. 97, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 We have no reason for discouragement regarding the work in
the regions beyond. Some of the fields to which we were
sending means a few years ago, are now entirely self-
supporting. The work begun in weakness will be carried on
to a glorious termination. The truth will go to all
nations, tongues, and peoples, and that speedily. In many
dark places of the earth there are faithful believers who
have accepted present truth in the face of opposition and
ridicule, and often at the expense of worldly prosperity.
To the best of their ability, they are trying to help and
encourage one another, as members of Christ's body, and to
communicate to their friends and neighbors a knowledge of
the precious truth that is transforming their own lives.
The Daystar has risen in their hearts; the light of the Sun
of Righteousness has shone into their minds. Happy people
indeed who are thus highly favored! Truly, "it doth not yet
appear what we shall be: but we know that, when he shall
appear, we shall be like him; for we shall see him as he
is." Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 04-14-10 para.
15] p. 97, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 April 21, 1910 To Every Man His Work.--When Christ
ascended on high, he bade his disciples take up the gospel
work where he had left it, and carry it forward to
completion. Though almost nineteen centuries have passed
since that command was uttered, it has lost none of its
force. Today the last warning message of mercy, the closing
invitation of the gospel, is going to the world. A great
work is yet to be accomplished, a work which will require
most earnest, determined effort. Every one who has received
the light of truth is required, in turn, to aid in giving
that light to the world. If we would at last share the 



reward of the righteous, we must wisely improve the time of
our probation. Moments are more precious than gold. [Review
and Herald 04-21-10 para. 1] p. 97, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 We have been redeemed by the blood of Christ; our time,
our talents, belong to him, and we should improve every
opportunity to advance his cause. We should seek to
preserve the full vigor of all our powers for the
accomplishment of this work. Whatever detracts from
physical vigor weakens mental effort. Hence every practise
unfavorable to the health of the body, should be resolutely
shunned. We can not maintain consecration to God, and yet
injure our health by the wilful indulgence of a wrong
habit. "I keep under my body," the great apostle says, "and
bring it into subjection, lest that by any means, when I
have preached to others I myself should be a castaway."
[Review and Herald 04-21-10 para. 2] p. 98, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 Self-denial is one of the conditions not only of admission
into the service of Christ, but of continuance therein.
Christ himself declared, in unmistakable language, the
conditions of discipleship: "If any man will come after me,
let him deny himself, and take up his cross, and follow
me." Yet how often, even in the case of those who call
themselves Christians, the love for some pernicious
indulgence is stronger than the desire for a sound mind in
a sound body. Precious hours of probation are spent, God-
given means squandered, to please the eye or to gratify the
appetite. Custom holds thousands in bondage to the earthly
and the sensual. Many are willing captives; they desire no
better portion. [Review and Herald 04-21-10 para. 3] p.
98, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "Be not deceived; God is not mocked." He knows whether our
hearts are wholly devoted to his service, or are given to
the things of the world. If we would not be misled by error
and falsehood, the heart must be preoccupied by the truth.
The Word of God will furnish the mind with weapons of
divine power, to vanquish the enemy. Happy is the man, who,
when tempted, finds his soul rich in the knowledge of the
Scriptures, who finds shelter in the promises of God. "Thy
word," the psalmist said, "have I hid in mine heart, that I
might not sin against thee." We need now, as never before,
that calm, steady faith, that undaunted moral courage,
which can only be gained from communion with Christ and his
Word, to brace us for trial and strengthen us for duty. 



[Review and Herald 04-21-10 para. 4] p. 98, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 Genuine love for Jesus will be manifested in a desire to 
work for him. Love for Jesus will lead to love, tenderness,
and sympathy for his followers, and so to conscientious,
enthusiastic efforts for their salvation. We must work with 
the same earnestness with which Christ worked. Our efforts 
should be marked by intensity and perseverance
proportionate to the importance of the object we seek--
eternal life. [Review and Herald 04-21-10 para. 5] p. 98,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Conscientious, enthusiastic workers are needed. The Lord
is soon coming. The time for labor is short. Let the
precious time remaining be devoted to earnest labor for our
Master. Even when we consecrate to him the full strength of
our powers, we can do but little in comparison with all
that he has done for us. [Review and Herald 04-21-10 para.
6] p. 98, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 In the service of Christ there is no middle ground. Christ
said, "He that is not with me is against me." Let none
expect to make a compromise with the world, and yet enjoy
the blessing of the Lord. Let God's people come out from
this world, and be separate. Let unbelievers see that the
faith we hold is a living reality, sanctifying the
character and transforming the life. Let us surround
ourselves with an atmosphere of Christian cheerfulness. Let
us show that our religion can stand the test of trial. Let
us by kindness, forbearance, and love, prove to the world
the power of our faith. [Review and Herald 04-21-10 para.
7] p. 99, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Life, with its marvelous privileges and opportunities,
will soon be ended. The time for improvement in character
will be past. Unless our sins are now repented of, and
blotted out by the blood of the Lamb, they will stand in
the ledger of heaven to confront us in the coming day. Then
let us earnestly examine ourselves in the light of God's
Word, seeking to discover every defect of character, that
we may wash our robes and make them white in the blood of
the Lamb. [Review and Herald 04-21-10 para. 8] p. 99,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Life is short. The things of the world must perish with
the using. Let us be wise, and build for eternity. We can 



not afford to idle away our precious moments, or engage in
busy activities that will bring forth no fruit for
eternity. Let the time hitherto devoted to idleness,
frivolity, and worldliness be spent in gaining a knowledge
of the Scriptures, in beautifying our life, and blessing
and ennobling the lives and characters of others. This work
will be approved of God, and win for us the heavenly
benediction, "Well done." Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and
Herald 04-21-10 para. 9] p. 99, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 April 28, 1910 Co-operation.--"Grace and peace be
multiplied unto you through the knowledge of God, and of
Jesus our Lord, according as his divine power hath given
unto us all things that pertain unto life and godliness,
through the knowledge of him that hath called us to glory
and virtue; whereby are given unto us exceeding great and
precious promises: that by these ye might be partakers of
the divine nature, having escaped the corruption that is in
the world through lust." [Review and Herald 04-28-10 para.
1] p. 99, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 "Partakers of the divine nature." Is this possible? Of
ourselves we can do no good thing. How, then, can we be
partakers of the divine nature?--By coming to Christ just
as we are, needy, helpless, dependent. He died to make it
possible for us to be partakers of the divine nature. He
took upon himself humanity, that he might uplift humanity.
With the golden chain of his matchless love he has bound us
to the throne of God. We are to have power to overcome as
he overcame. To all he gives the invitation: "Come unto me,
. . . and I will give you rest. Take my yoke upon you, and
learn of me; for I am meek and lowly in heart: and ye shall
find rest unto your souls. For my yoke is easy, and my
burden is light." [Review and Herald 04-28-10 para. 2] p.
99, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 In order to be partakers of the divine nature, we must
cooperate with God. Man is no passive being, to be saved in
indolence. Let no one think that men and women are going to
be taken to heaven without engaging in the struggle here
below. We have a battle to fight, a victory to gain. God
says to us, "Work out your own salvation with fear and
trembling." How?--"For it is God which worketh in you both
to will and to do of his good pleasure." Man works, and God
works. Man is called upon to strain every muscle, and to
exercise every faculty, in the struggle for immortality;
but it is God who supplies the efficiency. [Review and 



Herald 04-28-10 para. 3] p. 99, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 God has made amazing sacrifices for human beings. He has
expended mighty energy to reclaim man from transgression
and sin to loyalty and obedience; but he does nothing
without the cooperation of humanity. Paul says: "This one
thing I do, forgetting those things which are behind, . . .
I press toward the mark for the prize of the high calling
of God in Christ Jesus." The Christian life is a battle and 
a march. In this warfare there is no release; the effort
must be continuous and persevering. It is by unceasing
endeavor that we maintain the victory over the temptations
of Satan. Christian integrity must be sought with
resistless energy, and maintained with a resolute fixedness
of purpose. [Review and Herald 04-28-10 para. 4] p. 100,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "Ye are God's husbandry, ye are God's building." This
figure represents human character, which is to be wrought
upon point by point. Each day God works on his building,
stroke upon stroke, to perfect the structure, that it may
become a holy temple for him. Man is to cooperate with God,
striving in his strength to make himself what God designs
him to be, building his life with pure, noble deeds.
[Review and Herald 04-28-10 para. 5] p. 100, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 No one is borne upward without stern, persevering effort
in his own behalf. All must engage in the warfare for
themselves. Individually we are responsible for the issue
of the struggle; though Noah, Daniel, and Job were in the
land, they could deliver neither son nor daughter by their
righteousness. [Review and Herald 04-28-10 para. 6] p.
100, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 There is a science of Christianity to be mastered,--a
science as much deeper, broader, higher, than any human
science as the heavens are higher than the earth. The mind
is to be disciplined, educated, trained; for we are to do
service for God in ways that are not in harmony with inborn
inclination. Often the training and education of a lifetime
must be discarded, that one may become a learner in the
school of Christ. Our hearts must be educated to become 
steadfast in God. We are to form habits of thought that
will enable us to resist temptation. We must learn to look
upward. The principles of the Word of God,--principles that
are as high as heaven, and that compass eternity,--we are 



to understand in their bearing on our daily life. Every
act, every word, every thought, is to be in accord with
these principles. [Review and Herald 04-28-10 para. 7] p.
100, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The precious graces of the Holy Spirit are not developed
in a moment. Courage, fortitude, meekness, faith,
unwavering trust in God's power to save, are acquired by
the experience of years. By a life of holy endeavor and
firm adherence to the right, the children of God are to
seal their destiny. [Review and Herald 04-28-10 para. 8]
p. 100, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Wrongs can not be righted, nor can reformation of
character be made, by a few feeble, intermittent efforts.
Sanctification is the work, not of a day, or of a year, but
of a lifetime. The struggle for conquest over self, for
holiness and heaven, is a lifelong struggle. Without
continual effort and constant activity, there can be no
advancement in the divine life, no attainment of the
victor's crown. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 04-28-
10 para. 9] p. 100, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 May 5, 1910 Courage in the Lord.--Well may our hearts turn
to our Redeemer with the most perfect trust, when we think
of what he has done for us, even when we were sinners.
Through faith we may rest in his love. "Him that cometh to
me," he says, "I will in no wise cast out." It would be a
terrible thing to stand before God clothed in sinful
garments, with his eye reading every secret of our lives.
But through the efficacy of Christ's sacrifice we may stand
before God pure and spotless, our sins atoned for and
pardoned. "If we confess our sins, he is faithful and just
to forgive us our sins, and to cleanse us from all
unrighteousness." The redeemed sinner, clothed in the robes
of Christ's righteousness, may stand in the presence of a
sin-hating God, made perfect by the merits of the Saviour.
"As many as received him," the promise is, "to them gave he
power to become the sons of God." [Review and Herald 05-05-
10 para. 1] p. 101, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Christ has given us no assurance that to attain to
perfection of character is an easy matter. It is a
conflict, a battle and a march, day by day. It is through
much tribulation that we enter the kingdom of heaven. In
order to share with Christ in his glory we must share in
his suffering. "It became him, for whom are all things, and 



by whom are all things, in bringing many sons unto glory,
to make the Captain of their salvation perfect through
sufferings." "Though he were a son, yet learned he
obedience by the things which he suffered." He has overcome
for us. Shall we, then, be timid and cowardly because of
the trials that we meet as we advance? Shall we not meet 
them without repining and complaining? [Review and Herald
05-05-10 para. 2] p. 101, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 When we have a deeper appreciation of the mercy and
lovingkindness of God, we shall praise him, instead of
complaining. We shall talk of the loving watchcare of the
Lord, of the tender compassion of the Good Shepherd. The
language of the heart will not be selfish murmuring and
repining. Praise, like a clear, flowing stream, will come
from God's truly believing ones. They will say, "Goodness
and mercy shall follow me all the days of my life: and I
will dwell in the house of the Lord forever." "Thou shalt 
guide me with thy counsel, and afterward receive me to
glory. Whom have I in heaven but thee? and there is none
upon earth that I desire beside thee." [Review and Herald
05-05-10 para. 3] p. 101, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Why not awake the voice of spiritual song in the days of
our pilgrimage? Why not return to our life of fervor? We
need to study God's Word, to meditate and pray. Then we
shall have spiritual eyesight to discern the inner courts
of the celestial temple. We shall catch the notes of
thanksgiving sung by the heavenly choir around the throne.
When Zion shall arise and shine, her light will be most
penetrating, and songs of praise and thanksgiving will be
heard in the assembly of the saints. Little disappointments
and difficulties will be lost sight of. [Review and Herald
05-05-10 para. 4] p. 101, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The Lord is our helper. He will guide us in all matters,
if we will trust him. One thing is certain, we must have
faith in God,--faith that he will arrange matters in a way
that will enable us to work successfully. No one ever
trusted God in vain. He never disappoints those who put
their dependence on him. If we would only do the work that
the Lord would have us do, walking in the footsteps of
Jesus, our hearts would become sacred harps, every chord of
which would send forth praise and thanksgiving to the One
sent by God to take away the sin of the world. [Review and
Herald 05-05-10 para. 5] p. 101, Para. 5, [1910MS]. 



 "Jehoshaphat stood and said, Hear me, O Judah, and ye
inhabitants of Jerusalem: Believe in the Lord your God, so
shall ye be established; believe his prophets, so shall ye
prosper. And when he had consulted with the people, he
appointed singers unto the Lord, and that should praise the
beauty of holiness, as they went out before the army, and
to say, Praise the Lord; for his mercy endureth forever."
They praised God for the victory, and four days thereafter
the army returned to Jerusalem, laden with the spoils of
their enemies, singing praise for the victory won. [Review
and Herald 05-05-10 para. 6] p. 102, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Do you not think that if more of this were done now, our
hope and courage and faith would be revived? Would not the
hands of the soldiers who are standing in defense of the
truth be strengthened? If there were much more praising the
Lord, and far less doleful recitation of discouragement,
many more victories would be gained. [Review and Herald 05-
05-10 para. 7] p. 102, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 God is the eternal, uncreated Fountain of all good. All
who trust in him will find him to be this. To those who 
serve him, looking to him as their Heavenly Father, he
gives the assurance that he will fulfil his promises. His
joy will be in their hearts, and their joy will be full.
[Review and Herald 05-05-10 para. 8] p. 102, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 It is our privilege to open our hearts, and let the
sunshine of Christ's presence in. My brother, my sister,
face the light. Come into actual, personal contact with
Christ, that you may exert an influence that is uplifting
and reviving. Let your faith be strong and pure and
steadfast. Let gratitude to God fill your hearts. When you
rise in the morning, kneel at your bedside, and ask God to
give you strength to fulfil the duties of the day, and to
meet its temptations. Ask him to help you to bring into
your work Christ's sweetness of character. Ask him to help
you to speak words that will inspire those around you with
hope and courage, and draw you nearer to the Saviour. Mrs.
E. G. White. [Review and Herald 05-05-10 para. 9] p. 102,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 May 12, 1910 The Gift of Speech.--Speech is one of the
great gifts of God. It is the means by which the thoughts
of the heart are communicated. It is with the tongue that
we offer prayer and praise to God. With the tongue we 



convince and persuade. With the tongue we comfort and
bless, soothing the bruised, wounded soul. With the tongue
we may make known the wonders of the grace of God. With the
tongue also we may utter perverse things, speaking words
that sting like an adder. [Review and Herald 05-12-10 para.
1] p. 102, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The tongue is a little member, but the word it frames have
great power. The Lord declares, "The tongue can no man
tame." It has set nation against nation, and has caused war
and bloodshed. Words have kindled fires that have been hard 
to quench. They have also brought joy and gladness to many
hearts. And when words are spoken because God says, "Speak
unto them my words," they often cause sorrow unto
repentance. [Review and Herald 05-12-10 para. 2] p. 102,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Of the unsanctified tongue the apostle James writes: "The
tongue is a fire, a world of iniquity; so is the tongue
among our members, that it defileth the whole body, and
setteth on fire the course of nature; and it is set on fire
of hell." Satan puts into the mind thoughts which the
Christian should never utter. The scornful retort, the
bitter passionate utterance, the cruel, suspicious charge,
are from him. How many words are spoken that do only harm
to those who utter them and to those who hear! Hard words 
beat upon the heart, awaking to life its worst passions.
Those who do evil with their tongues, who sow discord by
selfish, jealous words, grieve the Holy Spirit; for they
are working at cross-purposes with God. [Review and Herald
05-12-10 para. 3] p. 103, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The apostle, seeing the inclination to abuse the gift of
speech, gives direction concerning its use. "Let no corrupt
communication proceed out of your mouth," he says, "but
that which is good to the use of edifying." The word
"corrupt" means here any word that would make an impression
detrimental to holy principles and undefiled religion, any
communication that would eclipse the view of Christ, and
blot from the mind true sympathy and love. It includes
impure hints, which, unless instantly resisted, lead to
great sin. Upon every one is laid the duty of barring the
way against corrupt communications. [Review and Herald 05-
12-10 para. 4] p. 103, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 It is God's purpose that the glory of Christ shall appear
in his children. In all his teaching, Christ presented 



pure, unadulterated principles. He did no sin, neither was
guile found in his mouth. Constantly there flowed from his
lips holy, ennobling truths. He spoke as never man spoke,
with a pathos that touched the heart. He was filled with
holy wrath as he saw the Jewish leaders teaching for
doctrines the commandments of men, and he spoke to them
with the authority of true greatness. With terrible power
he denounced all artful intrigue, all dishonest practises.
He cleansed the temple from its pollution, as he desires to
cleanse our hearts from everything bearing any resemblance
to fraud. The truth never languished on his lips. With
fearlessness he exposed the hypocrisy of priest and ruler,
Pharisee and Sadducee. [Review and Herald 05-12-10 para. 5]
p. 103, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Guard well the talent of speech; for it is a mighty power
for evil as well as for good. You can not be too careful of
what you say; for the words you utter show what power is
controlling the heart. If Christ rules there, your words
will reveal the beauty, purity, and fragrance of a
character molded and fashioned by his will. But if you are
under the guidance of the enemy of all good, your words
will echo his sentiments. [Review and Herald 05-12-10 para.
6] p. 103, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The great responsibility bound up in the use of the gift
of speech is plainly made known by the Word of God. "By thy
words thou shalt be justified, and by thy words thou shalt
be condemned," Christ declared. And the psalmist asks,
"Lord, who shall abide in thy tabernacle? who shall dwell
in thy holy hill? He that walketh uprightly, and worketh
righteousness, and speaketh the truth in his heart. He that
backbiteth not with his tongue, nor doeth evil to his
neighbor, nor taketh up a reproach against his neighbor. In
whose eyes a vile person is contemned; but he honoreth them
that fear the Lord. He that sweareth to his own hurt, and
changeth not. He that putteth not out his money to usury,
not taketh reward against the innocent. He that doeth these
things shall never be moved." [Review and Herald 05-12-10
para. 7] p. 103, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "Keep thy tongue from evil, and thy lips from speaking
guile." The wild beast of the forest may be tamed, "but the
tongue can no man tame." Only through Christ can we gain
the victory over the desire to speak hasty, unchristlike
words. When in his strength we refuse to give utterance to
Satan's suggestions, the plant of bitterness in our hearts 



withers and dies. The Holy Spirit can make the tongue a
savor of life unto life. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and
Herald 05-12-10 para. 8] p. 104, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 May 19, 1910 The Duty of Forgiveness.--"Forgive us our
debts, as we forgive our debtors," Christ taught us to
pray. But it is most difficult even for those who claim to
be followers of Jesus, to forgive as he forgave us. The
true spirit of forgiveness is so little practised, and so
many interpretations are placed upon Christ's requirement,
that its force and beauty are lost sight of. We have very
uncertain views of the great mercy and lovingkindness of
God. He is full of compassion and forgiveness, and freely
pardons when we truly repent and confess our sins. But when
the message of God's pardoning love comes from a heart that
has an experimental knowledge of it, to those who have not
experienced it for themselves, it is like speaking in
parables. We must bring into our characters the love and
sympathy expressed in Christ's life. [Review and Herald 05-
19-10 para. 1] p. 104, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Peter, when brought to the test, sinned greatly. In
denying the Master he had loved and served, he became a
cowardly apostate. But his Lord did not cast him off; he
freely forgave him. After the resurrection, an angel told
the women who came to the tomb with spices, to carry the
glad news of a risen Lord to the "disciples and Peter." And
when afterward Christ thrice repeated the question, "Simon,
son of Jonas, lovest thou me?" Peter cast himself on the
tender mercy of the Master he had so wronged, and said,
"Lord, thou knowest all things; thou knowest that I love
thee." And when our Lord entrusted to him the care of his 
sheep and lambs, Peter knew that he was taken back into
divine confidence and affection. To fulfil this charge, he
would need to have the mind that was in Jesus Christ; he
must copy the Pattern. Henceforth, remembering his own
weakness and failures, he would be patient with his
brethren in their mistakes and errors. Remembering the
patient love of Christ, who had afforded him another
opportunity, he would be more conciliatory toward erring
ones. [Review and Herald 05-19-10 para. 2] p. 104, Para.
3, [1910MS].

 If we have received the gift of God, and have a knowledge
of Jesus Christ, we have a work to do for others. We must
imitate the longsuffering of God toward us. The Lord
requires of us the same treatment toward his followers that 



we receive of him. We are to exercise patience and to be
kind, even though they do not meet our expectations. The
Lord expects us to be pitiful and loving, to have
sympathetic hearts. He desires us to show the fruits of the
grace of God in our deportment one to another. Christ did
not say, You may tolerate your neighbor, but, "Thou shalt
love thy neighbor as thyself." This means a great deal more
than professing Christians carry out in their daily life.
[Review and Herald 05-19-10 para. 3] p. 104, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 When Christ was on earth, instead of removing from the
commandments one jot or tittle of their force, he showed by
precept and example how far-reaching their principles are,
how much broader they are than the scribes and Pharisees
thought. They thought that Christ was lowering the Old
Testament standard, yet he was teaching the people
practical godliness. Christ understood their feelings, and
reproved these self-righteous rulers in these words to his
disciples; "I say unto you, That except your righteousness
shall exceed the righteousness of the scribes and
Pharisees, ye shall in no case enter into the kingdom of
heaven." "Think not that I am come to destroy the law, or
the prophets: I am not come to destroy, but to fulfil. For
verily I say unto you, Till heaven and earth pass, one jot
or one tittle shall in no wise pass from the law, till all
be fulfilled. Whosoever therefore shall break one of these 
least commandments, and shall teach men so, he shall be
called the least in the kingdom of heaven: but whosoever
shall do and teach them, the same shall be called great in
the kingdom of heaven." [Review and Herald 05-19-10 para.
4] p. 105, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Christ proceeds to teach that the principles of God's law
reach even to the intents and purposes of the mind. And he
plainly states that if we faithfully keep the ten precepts,
we shall love our neighbor as ourselves. "Ye have heard,"
he says, "that it hath been said, Thou shalt love thy
neighbor, and hate thine enemy. But I say unto you, Love
your enemies, bless them that curse you, do good to them
that hate you, and pray for them which despitefully use
you, and persecute you; that ye may be the children of your
Father which is in heaven: for he maketh his sun to rise on 
the evil and on the good, and sendeth rain on the just and
on the unjust. For if ye love them which love you, what
reward have ye? do not even the publicans the same? And if
ye salute your brethren only, what do ye more than others? 



do not even the publicans so? Be ye therefore perfect, even
as your Father which is in heaven is perfect." [Review and
Herald 05-19-10 para. 5] p. 105, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 A consistent religious life, holy conversation, a godly
example, truehearted benevolence, mark the representative
of Christ. He will labor to pluck sinners as brands from
the burning; he will perform every duty faithfully. Thus he
will become a beacon light. [Review and Herald 05-19-10
para. 6] p. 105, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Reader, we are nearing the Judgment. Talents have been
lent us on trust. Let none of us be at last condemned as 
slothful servants. Send forth the words of life to those in 
darkness. Let the church be true to her trust. Her earnest,
humble prayers will make the presentation of truth
effectual, and Christ will be glorified. Mrs. E. G. White.
[Review and Herald 05-19-10 para. 7] p. 105, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 May 26, 1910 Parent and Child.--Parents should live more
for their children, and less for society. Study health
subjects, and put your knowledge to a practical use. Teach
your children to reason from cause to effect. Teach them
that if they desire health and happiness, they must obey
the laws of nature. Though you may not see as rapid
improvement as you desire, be not discouraged, but
patiently and perseveringly continue your work. [Review and
Herald 05-26-10 para. 1] p. 105, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Teach your children from the cradle to practise self-
denial and self-control. Teach them to enjoy the beauties
of nature, and in useful employments to exercise
systematically all the powers of body and mind. Bring them
up to have sound constitutions and good morals, to have
sunny dispositions and sweet tempers. Impress upon their
tender minds the truth that God does not design that we
should live for present gratification merely, but for our
ultimate good. Teach them that to yield to temptation is
weak and wicked; to resist, noble and manly. [Review and
Herald 05-26-10 para. 2] p. 106, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 These lessons will be as seeds sown in good soil, and they
will bear fruit that will make your hearts glad. [Review
and Herald 05-26-10 para. 3] p. 106, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Above all things else, let parents surround their children 



with an atmosphere of cheerfulness, courtesy, and love. A
home where love dwells, and where it is expressed in looks,
in words, and in acts, is a place where angels delight to
manifest their presence. [Review and Herald 05-26-10 para.
4] p. 106, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Parents, let the sunshine of love, cheerfulness, and happy
contentment enter your own hearts, and let its sweet,
cheering influence pervade your home. Manifest a kindly,
forbearing spirit; and encourage the same in your children,
cultivating all the graces that will brighten the home-
life. The atmosphere thus created will be to the children
what air and sunshine are to the vegetable world, promoting
health and vigor of mind and body. [Review and Herald 05-
26-10 para. 5] p. 106, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The home should be to the children the most attractive 
place in the world, and the mother's presence should be its
greatest attraction. Children have sensitive, loving
natures. They are easily pleased, and easily made unhappy.
By gentle discipline, in loving words and acts, mothers may
bind their children to their hearts. [Review and Herald 05-
26-10 para. 6] p. 106, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Young children love companionship, and can seldom enjoy
themselves alone. They yearn for sympathy and tenderness.
That which they enjoy, they think will please mother also;
and it is natural for them to go to her with their little
joys and sorrows. The mother should not wound their
sensitive hearts by treating with indifference matters
that, though trifling to her, are of great importance to
them. Her sympathy and approval are precious. An approving
glance, a word of encouragement or commendation, will be
like sunshine in their hearts, often making the whole day
happy. [Review and Herald 05-26-10 para. 7] p. 106, Para.
6, [1910MS].

 Instead of sending her children from her, that she may not
be annoyed by their noise or troubled by their little
wants, let the mother plan amusement or light work to
employ the active hands and minds. [Review and Herald 05-
26-10 para. 8] p. 106, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 By entering into their feelings, and directing their
amusements and employments, the mother will gain the
confidence of her children, and she can the more
effectually correct wrong habits, or check the 



manifestations of selfishness or passion. A word of caution
or reproof spoken at the right time will be of great value.
By patient, watchful love, she can turn the minds of the
children in the right direction, cultivating in them
beautiful and attractive traits of character. [Review and
Herald 05-26-10 para. 9] p. 106, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 Mothers should guard against training their children to be
dependent and self-absorbed. Never lead them to think that
they are the center, and that everything must revolve
around them. Some parents give much time and attention to
amusing their children, but children should be trained to
amuse themselves, to exercise their own ingenuity and
skill. Thus they will learn to be content with very simple
pleasures. They should be taught to bear bravely their
little disappointments and trials. Instead of calling
attention to every trifling pain or hurt, divert their
minds, teach them to pass lightly over the little
annoyances or discomforts. Study to suggest ways by which
the children may learn to be thoughtful for others. [Review
and Herald 05-26-10 para. 10] p. 107, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 But let not the children be neglected. Burdened with many
cares, mothers sometimes feel that they can not take time
patiently to instruct their little ones, and give them love
and sympathy. But they should remember that if the children
do not find in their parents and in their home that which
will satisfy their desire for sympathy and companionship,
they will look to other sources, where both mind and
character may be endangered. Give some of your leisure
hours to your children; become acquainted with them;
associate with them in their work and in their sports, and
win their confidence. Cultivate friendship with them. In
this way you will be a strong influence for good. Mrs. E.
G. White. [Review and Herald 05-26-10 para. 11] p. 107,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 June 2, 1910 The Importance of Expressing Gratitude and
Praise.--Nothing tends more to promote health of body and
of soul than does a spirit of gratitude and praise. It is a
positive duty to resist melancholy, discontented thoughts
and feelings,--as much a duty as it is to pray. If we are
heaven-bound how can we go as a band of mourners, groaning
and complaining all along the way to our Father's house?
[Review and Herald 06-02-10 para. 1] p. 107, Para. 3,
[1910MS]. 



 Those professed Christians who are constantly complaining,
and who seem to think cheerfulness and happiness a sin,
have no genuine religion. Those who take a mournful
pleasure in all that is melancholy in the natural world;
who choose to look upon dead leaves rather than to gather
the beautiful living flowers; who see no beauty in grand
mountain heights and in valleys clothed with living green;
who close their senses to the joyful voice which speaks to
them in nature, and which is sweet and musical to the
listening ear,--these are not in Christ. They are gathering
to themselves gloom and darkness, when they might have
brightness, even the Sun of Righteousness arising in their
hearts with healing in his beams. [Review and Herald 06-02-
10 para. 2] p. 107, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Often your mind may be clouded because of pain. Then do
not try to think. You know that Jesus loves you. He
understands your weakness. You may do his will by simply
resting in his arms. [Review and Herald 06-02-10 para. 3]
p. 107, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 It is a law of nature that our thoughts and feelings are
encouraged and strengthened as we give them utterance.
While words express thoughts, it is also true that thoughts
follow words. If we would give more expression to our
faith, rejoice more in the blessings that we know we have,-
-the great mercy and love of God,--we should have more
faith and greater joy. No tongue can express, no finite
mind can conceive, the blessing that results from
appreciating the goodness and love of God. Even on earth we
may have joy as a wellspring, never failing, because fed by
the streams that flow from the throne of God. [Review and
Herald 06-02-10 para. 4] p. 107, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Then let us educate our hearts and lips to speak the
praise of God for his matchless love. Let us educate our
souls to be hopeful, and to abide in the light shining from
the cross of Calvary. Never should we forget that we are
children of the heavenly King, sons and daughters of the
Lord of hosts. It is our privilege to maintain a calm
repose in God. [Review and Herald 06-02-10 para. 5] p.
108, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "Let the peace of God rule in your hearts; . . . and be ye
thankful." Col. 3:15. Forgetting our own difficulties and
troubles, let us praise God for an opportunity to live for
the glory of his name. Let the fresh blessings of each new 



day awaken praise in our hearts for these tokens of his
loving care. When you open your eyes in the morning, thank
God that he has kept you through the night. Thank him for
his peace in your heart. Morning, noon, and night, let
gratitude as a sweet perfume ascend to heaven. [Review and
Herald 06-02-10 para. 6] p. 108, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 When some one asks how you are feeling, do not try to
think of something mournful to tell, in order to gain
sympathy. Do not talk of your lack of faith, or of your
sorrows and sufferings. The tempter delights to hear such
words. When talking on gloomy subjects, you are glorifying
him. We are not to dwell on the great power of Satan to
overcome us. Often we give ourselves into his hands by
talking of his power. Let us talk instead of the great
power of God to bind up all our interests with his own.
Tell of the matchless power of Christ, and speak of his
glory. All heaven is interested in our salvation. The
angels of God, thousands upon thousands, and ten thousand
times ten thousand, are commissioned to minister to those
who shall be heirs of salvation. They guard us against
evil, and press back the powers of darkness that are
seeking our destruction. Have we not reason to be thankful
every moment, thankful even when there are apparent
difficulties in our pathway. [Review and Herald 06-02-10
para. 7] p. 108, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Sing Praises.--Let praise and thanksgiving be expressed in
song. When tempted, instead of giving utterance to our
feelings, let us by faith lift up a song of thanksgiving to
God. [Review and Herald 06-02-10 para. 8] p. 108, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 Song is a weapon that we can always use against
discouragement. As we thus open the heart to the sunlight
of the Saviour's presence, we shall have health and his
blessing. "Give thanks unto the Lord, for he is good: For
his mercy endureth forever. Let the redeemed of the Lord
say so, Whom he hath redeemed from the hand of the enemy."
"Sing unto him, sing psalms unto him: Talk ye of all his
wondrous works. Glory ye in his holy name: Let the heart of
them rejoice that seek the Lord." [Review and Herald 06-02-
10 para. 9] p. 108, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "In everything give thanks: for this is the will of God in
Christ Jesus concerning you." 1 Thess. 5:18. This command
is an assurance that even the things which appear to be 



against us will work for our good. God would not bid us be
thankful for that which would do us harm. Mrs. E. G. White. 
[Review and Herald 06-02-10 para. 10] p. 108, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 June 9, 1910 Christ Our Helper.--The only begotten Son of
God came to this world to redeem the fallen race. He has 
given us evidence of his great power. He will enable those
who receive him to build up characters free from all the
tendencies that Satan reveals. We can resist the enemy and
all his forces. The battle will be won, the victory gained,
by him who chooses Christ as his leader, determined to do
right because it is right. [Review and Herald 06-09-10
para. 1] p. 109, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Our divine Lord is equal to any emergency. With him
nothing is impossible. He has shown his great love for us
by living a life of self-denial and sacrifice, and by dying
a death of agony. Come to Christ just as you are, weak,
helpless, and ready to die. Cast yourself wholly on his
mercy. There is no difficulty within or without that can
not be surmounted in his strength. Some have stormy
tempers; but he who calmed the stormy Sea of Galilee will
say to the troubled heart, "Peace, be still." There is no
nature so rebellious that Christ can not subdue it, no
temper so stormy that he can not quell it, if the heart is
surrendered to his keeping. [Review and Herald 06-09-10
para. 2] p. 109, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 He who commits his soul to Jesus need not despond. We have
an all-powerful Saviour. Looking to Jesus, the author and
finisher of your faith, you can say, "God is our refuge and
strength, a very present help in trouble. Therefore will we
not fear, though the earth be removed, and though the
mountains be carried into the midst of the sea; though the
waters thereof roar and be troubled, though the mountains
shake with the swelling thereof." [Review and Herald 06-09-
10 para. 3] p. 109, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Do not think that the Christian life is free from 
temptation. Temptations will come to every Christian. Both
the Christian and the one who does not accept Christ as his
leader will have trials. The difference is that the latter 
is serving a tyrant, doing his mean drudgery, while the
Christian is serving the One who died to give him eternal
life. Do not look upon trial as something strange, but as
the means by which we are to be purified and strengthened. 



"Count it all joy when ye fall into divers temptations,"
James admonishes, "knowing this, that the trying of your
faith worketh patience." [Review and Herald 06-09-10 para.
4] p. 109, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 In the future life we shall understand things that here
greatly perplex us. We shall realize how strong a helper we
had, and how angels of God were commissioned to guard us as
we followed the counsel of the Word of God. [Review and
Herald 06-09-10 para. 5] p. 109, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 To all who receive him, Christ will give power to become
the sons of God. He is a present help in every time of
need. Let us be ashamed of our wavering faith. Those who
are overcome have only themselves to blame for their
failure to resist the enemy. All who choose can come to
Christ and find the help they need. [Review and Herald 06-
09-10 para. 6] p. 109, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 There stands among you the mighty Counselor of the ages,
inviting you to place your confidence in him. Shall we turn
away from him to uncertain human beings, who are as wholly
dependent on God as we ourselves are? Have we fallen so far
below our privileges? Have we not been guilty of expecting
so little that we have not asked for what God is longing to
give? [Review and Herald 06-09-10 para. 7] p. 109, Para.
7, [1910MS].

 "I will mention the lovingkindnesses of the Lord, and the
praises of the Lord, according to all that the Lord hath
bestowed on us, and the great goodness toward the house of
Israel, which he hath bestowed on them according to his
mercies, and according to the multitude of his
lovingkindnesses. For he said, Surely they are my people,
children that will not lie: so he was their Saviour. In all 
their affliction he was afflicted, and the angel of his
presence saved them: in his love and in his pity he
redeemed them; and he bare them, and carried them all the
days of old." [Review and Herald 06-09-10 para. 8] p. 110,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Let us have more confidence in our Redeemer. Turn not from 
the waters of Lebanon to seek refreshment at broken 
cisterns, which can hold no water. Have faith in God.
Trustful dependence on Jesus makes victory not only
possible, but certain. Though multitudes are pressing on in
the wrong way, though the outlook be ever so discouraging, 



yet we may have full assurance in our Leader; for "I am
God," he declares, "and there is none else." He is infinite
in power, and able to save all who come to him. There is no
other in whom we can safely trust. Mrs. E. G. White.
[Review and Herald 06-09-10 para. 9] p. 110, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 June 23, 1910 The Test of Faith and Sincerity.--
Righteousness is right doing, and it is by their deeds that
all will be judged. Our characters are revealed by what we
do. The works show whether the faith is genuine. [Review
and Herald 06-23-10 para. 1] p. 110, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 It is not enough for us to believe that Jesus is not an
impostor, and that the religion of the Bible is no
cunningly devised fable. We may believe that the name of
Jesus is the only name under heaven whereby man may be
saved, and yet we may not through faith make him our
personal Saviour. It is not enough to believe the theory of
the truth. It is not enough to make a profession of faith
in Christ and have our names registered on the church roll.
"He that keepeth his commandments dwelleth in him, and he
in him. And hereby we know that he abideth in us, by the
Spirit which he hath given us." "Hereby we do know that we
know him, if we keep his commandments." This is the genuine
evidence of conversion. Whatever our profession, it amounts
to nothing unless Christ is revealed in works of
righteousness. [Review and Herald 06-23-10 para. 2] p.
110, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 In the sermon on the mount Christ said, "Not every one
that saith unto me, Lord, Lord, shall enter into the
kingdom of heaven; but he that doeth the will of my Father
which is in heaven." The test of sincerity is not in words,
but deeds. Christ does not say to any man, "What say ye
more than others?" but "What do ye more than others?" Full
of meaning are his words, "If ye know these things, happy
are ye if ye do them." Words are of no value unless they
are accompanied by appropriate deeds. [Review and Herald
06-23-10 para. 3] p. 110, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Saying and Doing.--This is the lesson taught in the
parable of the two sons. In the parable the son who said,
"I go, sir," represented himself as faithful and obedient,
but time proved that his profession was not real. He had no
true love for his father. So the Pharisees prided
themselves on their holiness, but when tested, it was found 



wanting. Of them Christ declared, "Do not ye after their
works: for they say, and do not." [Review and Herald 06-23-
10 para. 4] p. 110, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Self-righteousness is not true righteousness, and those
who cling to it will be left to take the consequences of
holding a fatal deception. Many today claim to obey the
commandments of God, but they have not the love of God in
their hearts to flow forth to others. Christ calls them to 
unite with him in his work for the saving of the world, but
they content themselves with saying, "I go, sir." They do
not cooperate with those who are doing God's service. They
are idlers. Like the unfaithful son, they make false
promises to God. In taking upon themselves the solemn
covenant of the church, they have pledged to receive and
obey the Word of God, to give themselves to God's service;
but they do not do this. In profession they claim to be
sons of God, but in life and character they deny the
relationship. They do not surrender the will to God. They
are living a lie. [Review and Herald 06-23-10 para. 5] p.
111, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 In the command, "Go work today in my vineyard," the test
of sincerity is brought to every soul. Will there be deeds
as well as words? Will the one called put to use all the
knowledge he has, working faithfully, disinterestedly, for
the Owner of the vineyard? [Review and Herald 06-23-10
para. 6] p. 111, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The Heavenly Ladder.--The apostle Peter instructs us as to
the plan on which we must work. "Grace and peace be
multiplied unto you," he says, "through the knowledge of
God, and of Jesus our Lord, according as his divine power
hath given unto us all things that pertain unto life and
godliness, through the knowledge of him that hath called us
to glory and virtue: whereby are given unto us exceeding
great and precious promises: that by these ye might be
partakers of the divine nature, having escaped the
corruption that is in the world through lust. "And besides
this, giving all diligence, add to your faith virtue; and
to virtue knowledge; and to knowledge temperance; and to
temperance patience; and to patience godliness; and to
godliness brotherly kindness; and to brotherly kindness
charity." [Review and Herald 06-23-10 para. 7] p. 111,
Para. 3, [1910MS].

 If you cultivate faithfully the vineyard of your soul, God 



will make you a laborer together with himself. And you will
have a work to do not only for yourself, but for others. In
representing the church as the vineyard, Christ does not
teach that we are to restrict our sympathies and labors to
our own numbers. The Lord's vineyard is to be enlarged. In
all parts of the earth he desires it to be extended. As we
receive the instruction and grace of God, we should impart
to others a knowledge of how to care for the precious
plants. Thus we may extend the vineyard of the Lord. God is
watching for evidences of our faith, love, and patience. He
is looking to see if we are using every spiritual advantage
to become skilful workers in his vineyard on earth, that we
may enter the paradise of God, that Eden home from which
Adam and Eve were excluded by transgression. [Review and
Herald 06-23-10 para. 8] p. 111, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Service to Our Father.--God stands toward his people in
the relation of a father, and he has a father's claim to
our faithful service. Consider the life of Christ. Standing
at the head of humanity, serving his Father, he is an
example of what every son should and may be. The obedience
that Christ rendered, God requires from human beings today.
He served his Father in love, with willingness and freedom.
"I delight to do thy will, O my God," he declared; "yea,
thy law is within my heart." Christ counted no sacrifice
too great, no toil too hard, in order to accomplish the
work which he came to do. At the age of twelve he said,
"Wist ye not that I must be about my Father's business?" He
had heard the call, and had taken up the work. "My meat,"
he said, "is to do the will of him that sent me, and to
finish his work." [Review and Herald 06-23-10 para. 9] p.
111, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Thus we are to serve God. He only serves who acts up to
the highest standard of obedience. All who would be sons
and daughters of God must prove themselves coworkers with
Christ and God and the heavenly angels. This is the test
for every soul. Of those who faithfully serve him, the Lord
says, "They shall be mine, . . . in that day when I make up
my jewels; and I will spare them, as a man spareth his own
son that serveth him." [Review and Herald 06-23-10 para.
10] p. 112, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Opportunity to Develop Character.--God's great object in
the working out of his providences is to try men, to give
them opportunity to develop character. Thus he proves
whether they are obedient or disobedient to his commands. 



Good works do not purchase the love of God, but they reveal
that we possess that love. If we surrender the will to God,
we shall not work in order to earn God's love. His love as 
a free gift will be received into the soul, and from love
to him we shall delight to obey his commandments. [Review
and Herald 06-23-10 para. 11] p. 112, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 There are only two classes in the world today, and only
two classes will be recognized in the Judgment,--those who
violate God's law, and those who obey it. Christ gives the
test by which we prove our loyalty or disloyalty. "If ye
love me," he says, "keep my commandments. . . . He that
hath my commandments, and keepeth them, he it is that
loveth me: and he that loveth me shall be loved of my
Father, and I will love him, and will manifest myself to
him. . . . He that loveth me not keepeth not my sayings;
and the word which ye hear is not mine, but the Father's
which sent me." "If ye keep my commandments, ye shall abide
in my love; even as I have kept my Father's commandments,
and abide in his love." Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and
Herald 06-23-10 para. 12] p. 112, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 June 30, 1910 Lessons From the First Epistle of John.--The
knowledge that men and women must have in order to be
"followers of God, as dear children," is clearly defined in
the Holy Scriptures. "That which was from the beginning,"
writes John, the beloved disciple, "which we have heard,
which we have seen with our eyes, which we have looked
upon, and our hands have handled, of the Word of life; . .
. that which we have seen and heard declare we unto you,
that ye also may have fellowship with us: and truly our
fellowship is with the Father, and with his Son Jesus
Christ." [Review and Herald 06-30-10 para. 1] p. 112,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 "This then is the message which we have heard of him, and
declare unto you, that God is light, and in him is no
darkness at all. If we say that we have fellowship with
him, and walk in darkness, we lie, and do not the truth:
but if we walk in the light, as he is in the light, we have
fellowship one with another, and the blood of Jesus Christ
his Son cleanseth us from all sin." The apostle here refers
to that which every soul may experience. "These things
write we unto you," he declares, "that your joy may be
full." [Review and Herald 06-30-10 para. 2] p. 112, Para.
5, [1910MS]. 



 What is sin? John tells us in plain, decided language:
"Sin is the transgression of the law. And ye know that he
was manifested to take away our sins; and in him is no sin.
Whosoever abideth in him sinneth not: whosoever sinneth 
hath not seen him, neither known him. Little children, let
no man deceive you: he that doeth righteousness is
righteous, even as he is righteous. He that committeth sin
is of the devil; for the devil sinneth from the beginning.
For this purpose the Son of man was manifested, that he
might destroy the works of the devil." [Review and Herald
06-30-10 para. 3] p. 112, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 The apostle thus refers to our union and communion with
God. Communion with God is the life of the soul. It is not 
a something which we can interpret, a something which we
can clothe with beautiful words, but which does not give us
the genuine experience that makes our words of real value.
Communion with God gives us a daily experience that does
indeed make our joy full. [Review and Herald 06-30-10 para.
4] p. 113, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Those who have this union with Christ, will declare it in
spirit and word and work. Profession is nothing unless, in
word and work, good fruit is manifest. Unity, fellowship
with one another and with Christ,--this is the fruit borne
on every branch of the living vine. The cleansed soul, born
again, has a clear, distinct testimony to bear. With
unfaltering accents he bears the message, We "declare unto
you, that God is light, and in him is no darkness at all."
[Review and Herald 06-30-10 para. 5] p. 113, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 "If we say that we have no sin, we deceive ourselves, and
the truth is not in us. If we confess our sins, he is
faithful and just to forgive us our sins, and to cleanse us
from all unrighteousness. If we say that we have not
sinned, we make him a liar, and his word is not in us."
[Review and Herald 06-30-10 para. 6] p. 113, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 He who lives a cold, selfish, halfhearted life, reveals
that he is not walking in the light. He knows not the
truth; he does not practise its principles. Deceived by the
enemy, he leads others out of the right way. If the truth
interferes with the promptings of an unsanctified heart, he
does not hesitate to disobey it. He does not make it his
rule of conduct in all his dealings. Kindness and unity and 



love are not the fruit that he bears. His defects are 
plainly condemned in the Word of God. Plain reproofs come
to him, but he justifies his course of action, and denies
his wrong. Such a man lies against the truth. He will not
humble his heart to confess his sin. [Review and Herald 06-
30-10 para. 7] p. 113, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 This is the course that Satan followed in the heavenly
courts. He justified every movement that he made. There are
those who, though they know that they are wrong, will throw
over themselves the robe of righteousness. Such ones use
Scriptures when they see a possibility that it will cover
up misleading statements. [Review and Herald 06-30-10 para.
8] p. 113, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "He that committeth sin is of the devil; for the devil
sinneth from the beginning. For this purpose the Son of God
was manifested, that he might destroy. Whosoever is born of
God doth not commit sin; for his seed remaineth in him: and
he can not sin, because he is born of God." [Review and
Herald 06-30-10 para. 9] p. 113, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 To know God is, in the Scriptural sense of the term, to be
one with him in heart and mind, having an experimental
knowledge of him, holding reverential communion with him as
the Redeemer. Only through sincere obedience can this
communion be obtained. Where this communion is lacking, the
heart is not in any sense a temple of God, but is
controlled by the foe, who is working out his own purposes
through the human agency. Such a man, whatever his
profession or claims, is not a temple of the Holy Spirit.
[Review and Herald 06-30-10 para. 10] p. 113, Para. 7,
[1910MS].

 The experience is perfected by fruitbearing. He who does
not bear good fruit in words and deeds, in the strength of
elevated, ennobling principle, is like a bad tree. The
fruit that he bears is unpalatable to God. His professed
knowledge of Christ is a falsehood, a deception. [Review
and Herald 06-30-10 para. 11] p. 114, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "Whosoever is born of God doth not commit sin; for his
seed remaineth in him: and he can not sin, because he is
born of God. In this the children of God are manifest, and
the children of the devil: whosoever doeth not 
righteousness is not of God, neither he that loveth not his
brother." [Review and Herald 06-30-10 para. 12] p. 114, 



Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The light is all contained in the great commandment of
love. In the light of the love of Christ, the gospel is an
open book. This is the true light, which Christ came to
bring to the world. The Saviour's true disciples have
received this love, and they do not perform one deceptive
action. They do not, to gain advantage for themselves, make
movements that would place others in a position of sore
trial. [Review and Herald 06-30-10 para. 13] p. 114, Para.
3, [1910MS].

 From the light that God has given me, I know that one
great danger of those who claim to be followers of Christ,
is in being self-deceived. Satan is watching his chance. He
will come to men in human form, and will speak to them most
entrancing words. He will bring against them the same
temptations that he brought against Christ. Unless their
minds and hearts are filled with the pure, unselfish,
sanctified love that Christ revealed, they will fall under
Satan's power, and will do and say and write strange
things, to deceive, if it were possible, the very elect.
[Review and Herald 06-30-10 para. 14] p. 114, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 "He that hateth his brother is in darkness, and walketh in
darkness, and knoweth not whither he goeth, because that
darkness hath blinded his eyes." Not long before his
crucifixion, Christ said to his disciples, "A new
commandment I give unto you, That ye love one another; as I
have loved you, that ye also love one another. By this
shall all men know that ye are my disciples, if ye have
love one to another." [Review and Herald 06-30-10 para. 15]
p. 114, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Why was this called "a new commandment"? The disciples had
not loved one another as Christ had loved them. They had
not yet seen the fulness of the love that he was to reveal
in man's behalf. They were yet to see him dying on the
cross for their sins. Through his life and death they were
to receive a new conception of love. The command to "love
one another" was to gain a new meaning in the light of his
self-sacrifice. In the light shining from the cross of
Calvary they were to read the meaning of the words, "As I
have loved you, that ye also love one another." [Review and
Herald 06-30-10 para. 16] p. 114, Para. 6, [1910MS]. 



 Following Christ's example of unselfish service, trusting
like little children in his merits, and obeying his
commands, we shall receive the approval of God. Christ will
abide in our hearts, and our influence will be fragrant
with his righteousness. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and
Herald 06-30-10 para. 17] p. 114, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 July 7, 1910 Be Watchful.--We are pilgrims and strangers
in this world, traveling a path beset with dangers from
those who have rejected the only One who could save them.
Ingenious subterfuges and scientific problems will be held
out before us, to tempt us to swerve from our allegiance;
but we are not to heed them. [Review and Herald 07-07-10
para. 1] p. 115, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Let every soul be on the alert. The adversary is on your
track. Be vigilant, watching carefully lest some masterly
snare shall take you unaware. Let the careless and the
indifferent beware lest the day of the Lord come upon them
as a thief in the night. Many will wander from the path of
humility, and, casting aside the yoke of Christ, will walk
in strange paths. Blinded and bewildered, they will leave
the narrow path that leads to the city of God. [Review and
Herald 07-07-10 para. 2] p. 115, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 A man can not be a happy Christian unless he is a watchful
Christian. He who overcomes must watch; for with worldly
entanglements, error, and superstition, Satan strives to
win Christ's followers from him, and to keep their minds
employed with his devices. It is not enough that we avoid
glaring dangers and perilous, inconsistent moves. We are to
keep close by the side of Christ, walking in the path of
self-denial and self-sacrifice. We are not to allow our 
spiritual perceptions to be blinded, as they often are, by
a strong, determined will. And in order to detect the
artifices of Satan and to withstand his unexpected attacks,
we must have the grace of Christ and the impartation of his
Spirit. We are in an enemy's country. He who was cast out
of heaven has come down with great power. With every
conceivable artifice and device he is seeking to take souls
captive. Unless we are constantly on guard, we shall fall
an easy prey to his unnumbered deceptions. [Review and
Herald 07-07-10 para. 3] p. 115, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 We are stewards, entrusted by our absent Lord with the
care of his household and his interests, which he came to
this world to serve. He has returned to heaven, leaving us 



in charge, and he expects us to watch and wait, and prepare
for his coming. Let us be faithful to our trust, lest
coming suddenly, he find us sleeping. [Review and Herald
07-07-10 para. 4] p. 115, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 God's Word warns us that we have manifold enemies, not
open and avowed, but enemies who come with smooth words and
fair speeches, and who would deceive if possible the very
elect. Thus Satan comes. And again, when it suits his
purpose, he goes about as a roaring lion, seeking whom he
may devour. Man's will, unless kept in subjection to the
will of God, is as often on the enemy's side as on the
Lord's side. Therefore watch unto prayer; watch and pray
always. [Review and Herald 07-07-10 para. 5] p. 115, Para.
5, [1910MS].

 The experience of the disciples in the garden of
Gethsemane contains a lesson for the Lord's people today.
Taking with him Peter, James, and John, Christ went to
Gethsemane to pray. He said to the disciples: "My soul is
exceeding sorrowful unto death: tarry ye here, and watch.
And he went forward a little, and fell on the ground, and
prayed that, if it were possible, the hour might pass from
him. And he said, Abba, Father, all things are possible
unto thee; take away this cup from me: nevertheless not
what I will, but what thou wilt. And he cometh, and findeth
them sleeping, and saith unto Peter, Simon, sleepest thou?
couldest not thou watch one hour? Watch ye and pray, lest
ye enter into temptation." [Review and Herald 07-07-10
para. 6] p. 115, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 He went a little distance from them,--not so far but that
they could both see and hear him,--and fell prostrate upon
the ground. He felt that by sin he was being separated from
his Father. The gulf was so broad, so black, so deep, that
his spirit shuddered before it. This agony he must not
exert his divine power to escape. As One who had taken upon
himself the nature of man, he must suffer the consequences
of man's sin; he must endure the wrath of God against
transgression. [Review and Herald 07-07-10 para. 7] p.
116, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The human heart longs for sympathy in suffering. This
longing Christ felt to the very depths of his being. In the
supreme agony of his soul, he came to his disciples with a
yearning desire to hear some words of comfort from those
whom he had so often blessed and comforted, and shielded in 



sorrow and distress. The One who had always had words of
comfort for them was now suffering superhuman agony, and he
longed to know that they were praying for him and for
themselves. How dark seemed the malignity of sin! Terrible
was the temptation to let the human race bear the
consequences of its own guilt, while he stood innocent
before God. If he could only know that his disciples
understood and appreciated the intensity of his agony, he
would be strengthened. [Review and Herald 07-07-10 para. 8]
p. 116, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Rising with painful effort, he staggered to the place
where he had left his disciples; but he "findeth them
sleeping." Had he found them praying, he would have been
comforted. Had they been seeking refuge in God, in order
that satanic agencies might not prevail over them, he would
have been strengthened by their steadfast faith. But they
had not heeded the repeated warning, "Watch and pray." At
first they had been much troubled to see their Master,
usually so calm and dignified, wrestling with a sorrow that
was beyond comprehension. They had prayed as they heard the
strong cries of the divine-human Sufferer. They did not
intend to forsake their Lord, but they seemed paralyzed by
a stupor which they might have shaken off if they had
continued pleading with God. They did not realize the
necessity of watchfulness and earnest prayer in order to
withstand temptation. [Review and Herald 07-07-10 para. 9]
p. 116, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Many today are fast asleep, as were the disciples. They
are not watching and praying lest they enter into
temptation. Let us often read and give careful study to
those portions of God's Word that have special reference to
these last days, pointing out the dangers that will
threaten God's people. We need keen, sanctified perception.
This perception is not to be used in criticizing and
condemning one another, but in discerning the signs of the
times. We are to keep our hearts with all diligence, that
we may not make shipwreck of faith. Those who neglect to
watch and pray, in these days of peril; those who neglect
to unite with their brethren in seeking the Lord, but who
stand aloof from God's appointed agencies in the church,
are in grave danger of strengthening themselves in their
own way, following the impulses of their own minds, and
refusing to heed the admonitions of the Lord. There are
those who once were firm believers in the truth, but who
have become careless in regard to their spiritual welfare, 



and are yielding, without the slightest opposition, to
Satan's well-laid plots. [Review and Herald 07-07-10 para.
10] p. 116, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Let every believer closely examine himself, to ascertain
what are his weak points. Let him cherish a spirit of
humility, and plead with the Lord for grace and wisdom, and
for the faith that works by love and purifies the soul. Let
him cast away all self-confidence. God has no place for it
in his work. Many have so high an opinion of their own
abilities and attainments, and so firm a reliance on their
own judgment, that they believe themselves capable of
bearing responsibilities in any emergency. But too often
they leave their appointed work, forget the precautions
that God has enjoined upon them, and entangle themselves in
difficulty. They turn aside from wise counselors, and incur
the displeasure of God. [Review and Herald 07-07-10 para.
11] p. 117, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 To all, and especially to those in positions of trust, is
given the warning, "Let him that thinketh he standeth take
heed lest he fall." Self-confidence leads to a lack of 
watchfulness, to perplexity, and to the doing of a work
that the Lord never requires of those connected with his
cause in the earth. [Review and Herald 07-07-10 para. 12]
p. 117, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The dangers thickening around us demand from those who
have had an experience in the things of God, a watchful
supervision. Those who walk humbly before God, distrustful
of their own wisdom, will realize their danger, and will
know the power of God's keeping care. Those who do not
realize their danger because they do not watch, will pay,
with the loss of their souls, the penalty of their
presumption and their wilful ignorance of Satan's devices.
[Review and Herald 07-07-10 para. 13] p. 117, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 Let us trust in God. We are his little children, and thus
he deals with us. When we draw near to him, he mercifully
preserves us from the assaults of the enemy. Never will he
betray one who trusts in him as a child trusts in its
parents. He sees the humble, trusting souls drawing near to
him, and in pity and love he draws near to them, and lifts
up for them a standard against the enemy. Touch them not,
he says, for they are mine. I have graven them upon the
palms of my hands. He teaches them to exercise 



unquestioning faith in his power to work in their behalf.
With assurance they say, "This is the victory that
overcometh the world, even our faith." Mrs. E. G. White.
[Review and Herald 07-07-10 para. 14] p. 117, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 July 14, 1910 Effectual Prayer.--The disciples were
unacquainted with the Saviour's unlimited resources and
power. He said to them, "Hitherto have ye asked nothing in
my name." John 16:24. He explained that the secret of their
success would be in asking for strength and grace in his
name. He would be present before the Father to make
requests for them. The prayer of the humble suppliant he
presents as his own desire in that soul's behalf. Every
sincere prayer is heard in heaven. It may not be fluently
expressed; but if the heart is in it, it will ascend to the
sanctuary where Jesus ministers, and he will present it to
the Father without one awkward, stammering word, beautiful
and fragrant with the incense of his own perfection.
[Review and Herald 07-14-10 para. 1] p. 117, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 The path of sincerity and integrity is not a path free
from obstruction; but in every difficulty we are to see a
call to prayer. There is no one living who has any power
that he has not received from God, and the source whence it
comes is open to the weakest human being. "Whatsoever ye
shall ask in my name," said Jesus, "that will I do, that
the Father may be glorified in the Son. If ye shall ask
anything in my name, I will do it." [Review and Herald 07-
14-10 para. 2] p. 117, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 "In my name" Christ bade his disciples pray. In Christ's
name his followers are to stand before God. Through the
value of the sacrifice made for them, they are of value in
the Lord's sight. Because of the imputed righteousness of
Christ they are accounted precious. For Christ's sake the
Lord pardons those that fear him. He does not see in them
the vileness of the sinner. He recognizes in them the
likeness of his Son, in whom they believe. [Review and
Herald 07-14-10 para. 3] p. 118, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The Lord is disappointed when his people place a low
estimate upon themselves. He desires his chosen heritage to
value themselves according to the price he has placed upon
them. God wanted them, else he would not have sent his Son
on such an expensive errand to redeem them. He has a use 



for them, and he is well pleased when they make the very
highest demands upon him, that they may glorify his name.
They may expect large things if they have faith in his
promises. [Review and Herald 07-14-10 para. 4] p. 118,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 But to pray in Christ's name means much. It means that we
are to accept his character, manifest his spirit, and work
his works. The Saviour's promise is given on condition. "If
ye love me," he says, "keep my commandments." He saves men,
not in sin, but from sin; and those who love him will show
their love by obedience. [Review and Herald 07-14-10 para.
5] p. 118, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 All true obedience comes from the heart. It was heart-work 
with Christ. And if we consent, he will so identify himself
with our thoughts and aims, so blend our hearts and minds
into conformity to his will, that when obeying him we shall
be but carrying out our own impulses. The will, refined and
sanctified, will find its highest delight in doing his
service. When we know God as it is our privilege to know
him, our life will be a life of continual obedience.
Through an appreciation of the character of Christ, through
communion with God, sin will become hateful to us. [Review
and Herald 07-14-10 para. 6] p. 118, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 As Christ lived the law in humanity, so we may do if we
will take hold of the Strong for strength. But we are not
to place the responsibility of our duty upon others and
wait for them to tell us what to do. We can not depend for
counsel upon humanity. The Lord will teach us our duty just
as willingly as he will teach somebody else. If we come to
him in faith, he will speak his mysteries to us personally.
Our hearts will often burn within us as One draws nigh to
commune with us as he did with Enoch. Those who decide to 
do nothing in any line that will displease God, will know,
after presenting their case before him, just what course to
pursue. And they will receive not only wisdom, but
strength. Power for obedience, for service, will be
imparted to them, as Christ has promised. Whatever was
given to Christ,--the "all things" to supply the need of
fallen men,--was given to him as the head and
representative of humanity. And "whatsoever we ask, we
receive of him, because we keep his commandments, and do
those things that are pleasing in his sight." 1 John 3:22.
Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 07-14-10 para. 7] p.
118, Para. 5, [1910MS]. 



 July 21, 1910 The Brotherhood of Man.--From age to age the
Lord has been striving to awaken in the minds of men a
sense of brotherhood. Thus he seeks to establish order and 
harmony in the world. "Glory to God in the highest, and on
earth peace, good will toward men,"--this is the message
his children are to proclaim by lives of unselfish
endeavor. [Review and Herald 07-21-10 para. 1] p. 119,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 It is upon Christlike love that brotherhood depends.
Without this love nothing can be done toward fulfilling
God's purpose for humanity. Without it all effort is
without avail. Paul declares: "If I speak with the tongues
of men and of angels, but have not love, I am become
sounding brass, or a clanging cymbal. . . . And if I bestow
all my goods to feed the poor, and if I give my body to be
burned, but have not love, it profiteth me nothing. . . .
Love never faileth: but whether there be prophecies, they
shall be done away; whether there be tongues, they shall
cease; whether there be knowledge, it shall be done away. .
. . But now abideth faith, hope, love, these three; and the
greatest of these is love." [Review and Herald 07-21-10
para. 2] p. 119, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 In the life of Christ this love found perfect expression.
He loved us in our sin and degradation. He reached to the
very depths of woe to uplift the erring sons and daughters
of earth. There was no wearying of his patience, no
lessening of his zeal. The waves of mercy, beaten back by
proud, impenitent, unthankful hearts, ever returned in a
stronger tide of love. [Review and Herald 07-21-10 para. 3]
p. 119, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 He who is constrained by the love of Christ, goes forth
among his fellow men to help the helpless and encourage the
desponding, to point sinners to God's ideal for his
children, and to lead them to him who alone can enable them
to reach this ideal. Divested of selfishness and filled 
with divine benevolence and tender affection, Christians
are drawn out to work for Christ by helping those for whom
he gave his life. They hold communion with the Saviour, and
his love is revealed in all they do and say. Angry words
die unspoken. Unchristlike actions are checked. God accepts
such ones as his instruments, and through them works for
the fulfilling of his purpose. [Review and Herald 07-21-10
para. 4] p. 119, Para. 4, [1910MS]. 



 Never are we to be cold and unsympathetic, especially when
dealing with the poor. Courtesy, sympathy, and compassion
are to be shown to all. Partiality for the wealthy is
displeasing to God. Jesus is slighted when his needy
children are slighted. They are not rich in this world's
goods, but they are dear to his heart of love. God
recognizes no distinction of rank. With him there is no
caste. In his sight, men are simply men, good or bad. In
the day of final reckoning, position, rank, or wealth will
not alter by a hair's breadth the case of any one. By the
all-seeing God, men will be judged by what they are in
purity, in nobility, in love for Christ. [Review and Herald
07-21-10 para. 5] p. 119, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 God lets his sun shine on the just and on the unjust. This
sun represents Christ, the Sun of Righteousness, who shines
on all alike, high and low, rich and poor. This principle
is to guide those who work for him. From it no one can
deviate, and be successful in his efforts to help his
fellow beings. [Review and Herald 07-21-10 para. 6] p.
119, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Christ declared that the gospel is to be preached to the
poor. Never does God's truth put on an aspect of greater
loveliness than when brought to the needy and destitute.
Then it is that the light of the gospel shines forth in its
most radiant clearness, lighting up the hut of the peasant
and the rude cottage of the laborer. Angels of God are
there, and their presence makes the crust of bread and the
cup of water a banquet. Those who have been neglected and
abandoned by the world are raised to be sons and daughters
of the Most High. Lifted above any position that earth can
give, they sit in heavenly places in Christ Jesus. They may
have no earthly treasure, but they have found the pearl of
great price. [Review and Herald 07-21-10 para. 7] p. 120,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The triumph of Christianity is dependent upon the
influence of its adherents. Manfully the Christian is to
fight the good fight of faith. Lawfully he is to strive,
never relaxing his efforts, day by day seeking for greater
power to help those around him. His words are to be right
words, pure and true, fraught with sympathy and love; his
actions, right actions, a help and blessing to the weak.
Never is he to grow weary in his work. He will meet with
trials, but he must always be brave and cheerful, bringing 



joy and courage into other lives. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review
and Herald 07-21-10 para. 8] p. 120, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 July 28, 1910 Home Training.--God has given to every man
and woman talents to be used to his name's glory. All have
not the same gifts; all are not called to do the same work;
but to each God has given the ability to do the work
appointed him. There are some who think that unless they
are directly connected with public religious work, they are
not doing the will of God; but this is a mistake. Every one
has a work to do for the Master. Just as verily as the
minister has his appointed work, the mother has hers. By
educating their children to love God, and to fear to offend
him, parents can just as surely serve God as can the
minister in the pulpit. [Review and Herald 07-28-10 para.
1] p. 120, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 It is a wonderful work to make home pleasant, and all that
it ought to be. If the heart is given to God, the humblest
talents will make the home life all that God would have it. 
In the home a bright light will shine forth as the result
of wholehearted service to God. The mother is to bring her
children to Jesus for his blessing. She is to cherish the
words of Christ and teach them to her children. From their 
babyhood she is to discipline them to self-restraint and
self-denial, to habits of neatness and order. The mother
can bring her children up so that they will come with open,
tender hearts to hear the words of God's servants. The Lord 
has need of mothers who in every line of the home life will
improve their God-given talents, and fit their children for
the family of heaven. [Review and Herald 07-28-10 para. 2]
p. 120, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The Lord is served as much, yes, more, by the faithful
home worker as by the one who preaches the Word. Fathers
and mothers should realize that they are the educators of
their children. Children are the heritage of the Lord, and
they should be trained and disciplined to form characters
that the Lord can approve. When this work is carried on
judiciously, and with faithfulness and prayer, angels of
God will guard the family, and the most commonplace life
will be made sacred. All heaven recognized Abraham's
faithfulness in this respect; and he who blesses the
habitation of the righteous said: I know Abraham. He is the
priest of his household, and patriarch in his home. He will
command his children and his household after him, to keep
the way of the Lord, to do justice and judgment. [Review 



and Herald 07-28-10 para. 3] p. 120, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Symmetry of character is to be restored in men and women,
and God calls upon parents with all their capabilities to
cooperate with him in this work of restoration. Uncleanness
in the home is a great mistake; for it is educating in its
effects, and casts its influence abroad. Even in babyhood a
right direction should be given to the habits of children.
Teach them to keep their bodies clean by bathing at morning
and at night. Show them that uncleanness, whether in body
or dress, is offensive to God. Constant vigilance must be
exercised, that these habits may become second nature to
the youth. There must be no lax methods in the home; for
the children will never outgrow what they become familiar
with in their childhood. If they have been trained to
habits of neatness and order, untidiness and slackness will
be offensive to them; and impurity will be despised, as it
should be. [Review and Herald 07-28-10 para. 4] p. 121,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The Lord commanded the children of Israel to wash their 
clothes, and put away all impurity from their encampment,
lest, in passing by, he should see their uncleanness. God
is passing by our homes today, and he sees the unsanitary
conditions and lax methods of families. Should we not 
reform, and that without delay? Parents, God has made you
his agents, that you may instil right principles into the
minds of your children. You have in trust the Lord's little
ones, and that God who was so particular that the children
of Israel should grow up with habits of cleanliness will
not sanction any impurity in the home today. In training
your children in habits of cleanliness, you are teaching
them spiritual lessons. They see that God would have them
clean in heart as well as in body, and will be led to
understand pure principles, which God designs should prompt
every act of our lives. [Review and Herald 07-28-10 para.
5] p. 121, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 O, that all would understand that these apparently small
duties are not to be neglected! Children are peculiarly
susceptible to impressions; and the lessons which they
receive in early years, they will carry with them through
life. All the learning they may acquire will never undo the
evil resulting from lax discipline in childhood. One
neglect, often repeated, forms habit. One wrong act
prepares the way for another. That act, repeated, forms
habit. Bad habits are more easily formed than good ones, 



and are given up with more difficulty. It takes far less
time and pains to spoil the disposition of a child than it
does to imprint principles and habits of righteousness upon
the tablets of the soul. It is only by constantly watching
and counterworking the wrong that we can hope to make the
disposition right. The Lord will be with you, mothers, as
you try to form right habits in your children. But you must
begin the training process early, or your future work will
be very difficult. Teach them line upon line, precept upon
precept, here a little, and there a little. Bear in mind
that your children belong to God, and are to become his
sons and daughters. He designs that the families on earth
shall be samples of the family in heaven. [Review and
Herald 07-28-10 para. 6] p. 121, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Children should be clad in plain garments, without ruffles
or ornaments. The time spent in needless sewing, God would
have devoted to educating them, or in devotional exercises.
That garment you are sewing on, that extra dish you plan to
prepare, let it be neglected rather than the education of
your children. The labor due to your child during the first
years of his life will admit of no neglect. No time in his
life should the rule be forgotten, Line upon line, precept
upon precept, here a little, and there a little. Parents,
the Lord knows what kind of work you are doing in the
formation of the characters of your children. Will you
consider the responsibilities resting upon you as their
natural guardians? [Review and Herald 07-28-10 para. 7] p.
121, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Overindulgence always proves an injury to children. It is
the veriest cruelty to allow wrong habits to be formed, to
give the lines of control into the hands of the child, and
let him rule. Children are not to be taught that everything
in the house is their plaything, to do with as they please.
Instruction in this line should be given even to the
smallest children. God designs that the perversities
natural to childhood shall be rooted out before they become
habit. In the discipline of your children, do not release
them from that which you have required them to do. Do not
allow yourself to be so absorbed in other things as to
become careless. And do not become weary in your
guardianship, because your children forget, and do that
which you have forbidden. If you lose your temper, you
forfeit that which no mother or father can afford to lose--
the respect of your children. Never scold, nor permit
scolding, in the home. Never give your child a passionate 



blow, unless you wish him to learn to quarrel and fight. As
parents, you stand in the place of God to your children,
and you are to be on guard. [Review and Herald 07-28-10
para. 8] p. 122, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Parents, never act from impulse. Never correct your child
when you are angry; for if you do this, you will mold him
after your own image--to be impulsive, passionate, and
unreasonable. You can be firm without violent threatenings
or scoldings. I have seen a mother snatch from the hand of
her child something that was giving it special pleasure.
The child did not know the reason for this, and naturally
felt abused. Then followed a quarrel between parent and
child, and a sharp chastisement ended the scene as far as
outward appearance were concerned. But that battle left on
the tender mind an impression that could not be easily
effaced. I said to the mother: "You have wronged your child
deeply; you have hurt his soul, and lost his confidence.
How this will be restored I know not." This mother acted 
unwisely. She did not reason from cause to effect. Her
harsh, injudicious management stirred up the worst passions
in the heart of her child, and on every similar occasion
these passions are aroused and strengthened. This is the
worst policy that can be used in family government,--
advanced age and maturity of strength warring against a
helpless, ignorant little child confirms rebellion in the
heart. [Review and Herald 07-28-10 para. 9] p. 122, Para.
2, [1910MS].

 But, you ask, shall I never punish my child? Whipping may
be essential when every other resort fails; but before you
cause your child pain, you will, if you are a Christian
father or mother, let your erring little one see that you
love him. You will manifest real sorrow because you are
compelled to cause him suffering. You will bow before God
with your child, and with a heart full of sorrow ask the
Lord to forgive. You will pray that Satan may not have
control of his mind. You will present before the
sympathizing Redeemer his own words, "Suffer little
children, and forbid them not, to come unto me: for of such
is the kingdom of heaven." That prayer will bring angels to
your side, and your child's heart will be broken in
penitence. [Review and Herald 07-28-10 para. 10] p. 122,
Para. 3, [1910MS].

 It is a very nice work to deal with human minds. All
children can not be treated in the same way; for that 



restraint which must be kept on one would crush out the
life of another. Study the minds and characters of your
children. During the first years of their lives is the time
to work and watch and pray and encourage every good
inclination. This work must go on without interruption. You
may be urged to attend mother's meetings and sewing-
circles, that you may do missionary work; but unless there
is a faithful, understanding instructor to be left with
your children, it is your duty to reply, "The Lord has
committed to me another work, which I can in no wise
neglect." You can not overwork in any line without becoming
disqualified for the work of training your little ones, and
making them what God would have them be. As Christ's
coworker, you must bring them to him, and ask for grace to
discipline and train them for the kingdom of heaven.
[Review and Herald 07-28-10 para. 11] p. 122, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 Both parents and children should be under the government
of God. They are to be ruled by him. By combining the
influences of authority and affection, parents can rule in
their homes after the order God has given in his Word.
There should be no ruling by impulse, no parental
oppression; but at the same time no disobedience is to be
overlooked. We are not to reach the standard of worldlings,
but the standard which God himself has erected. We are 
diligently to inquire, What hath God said? God's holy Word
is to be our rule, and from this we must never turn aside.
No waywardness must be permitted on the part of the
children, no disregard of obligations on the part of the
parents. Our motto must be, "As for me and my house, we
will serve the Lord." Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald
07-28-10 para. 12] p. 123, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 August 4, 1910 Unholy Knowledge.--Satan works in many ways
where he is not discerned, even through men and women who
are in positions of trust. He will suggest to their minds
plausible errors of thought and action and speech, that
will create doubt, and work distrust where they think there
is assurance of safety. He will work upon dissatisfied
elements, to put them in active operation. There will be a
desire for greatness and honor. Envy will be excited in
minds where it is not supposed to exist, and circumstances
will not be wanting to call it into action. Doubts will be
raised, and flattering promises of gain will be offered, if
the cross is not made so prominent. Satan will tempt some
to think that our faith stands as a barrier to great 



advancement, and bars the way to reaching a high worldly
position, and being called remarkable men and women.
[Review and Herald 08-04-10 para. 1] p. 123, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 In his first display of disaffection, Satan was very
cunning. All he claimed was that he wanted to bring in a
better order of things, to make great improvements. [Review
and Herald 08-04-10 para. 2] p. 123, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 He led the holy pair away from God, away from their
allegiance to his commandments, on the same point where
thousands are tempted today, and where thousands fall; that
is, by their vain imaginings. True knowledge is divine.
Satan insinuated into the minds of our first parents a
desire for a speculative knowledge, whereby he declared
they would greatly improve their condition; but in order to
gain this, they must take a course contrary to God's holy
will; for God would not lead them to the greatest heights.
It was not God's purpose that they should obtain knowledge
that had its foundation in disobedience. This was a broad 
field into which Satan was seeking to lead Adam and Eve,
and it is the same field that he opens for the world today
by his temptations. [Review and Herald 08-04-10 para. 3]
p. 123, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 God did not create evil. He only made the good, which was
like himself. But Satan would not be content to know the 
will of God and do it. His curiosity was on the stretch to
know that which God had not designed he should know. Evil,
sin, and death were not created by God; they are the result
of disobedience, which originated in Satan. But the
knowledge of evil now in the world was brought in through
the cunning of Satan. These are very hard and expensive
lessons; but men will learn them, and many will never be
convinced that it is bliss to be ignorant of a certain kind
of knowledge, which arises from unsatisfied desires and
unholy aims. The sons and daughters of Adam are fully as
inquisitive and presumptuous as was Eve in seeking
forbidden knowledge. They gain an experience, a knowledge,
which God never designed they should have; and the result
will be, as it was to our first parents, the loss of their
Eden home. When will human beings learn that which is
demonstrated so thoroughly before them? [Review and Herald
08-04-10 para. 4] p. 123, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The history of the past shows an active, working devil. He 



can no more be idle than harmless. Satan was found in only
one tree to endanger the safety of Adam and Eve. He planned
to attract the holy pair to that one tree, that they might
do the very thing God had said they should not do--eat of
the tree of knowledge. There was no danger to them in
approaching any other tree. How plausible his speech! He
laid hold of the very arguments which he uses today,--
flattery, envy, distrust, questioning, and unbelief. If
Satan was so cunning at first, what must he be now, after
gaining an experience of many thousands of years? Yet God
and holy angels, and all those who abide in obedience to
all the Lord's will, are wiser than he. The subtlety of
Satan will not decrease, but the wisdom given to men
through a living connection with the Source of all light
and divine knowledge will be proportionate to his arts and
wiles. [Review and Herald 08-04-10 para. 5] p. 124, Para.
1, [1910MS].

 If men would stand the test which Adam failed to endure,
and would, in the strength of Jesus, obey all the
requirements of God, because they are righteousness, they
would never become acquainted with the objectionable
knowledge. God never designed that men should have this
knowledge which comes of disobedience, and which, carried
into practise, ends in eternal death. When men almost
invariably choose the knowledge that Satan presents, when
their taste is so perverted that it craves that knowledge
as if it were a fountain of supreme wisdom, then they give
evidence that they are separated from God, and are in
rebellion against Christ. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and
Herald 08-04-10 para. 6] p. 124, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 August 11, 1910 Asking to Give.--Christ was continually
receiving from the Father, that he might communicate to us.
"The word which ye hear," he said, "is not mine, but the
Father's which sent me." "The Son of man came not to be 
ministered unto, but to minister." Not for himself, but for
others, he lived and thought and prayed. From hours spent
with God he came forth morning by morning, to bring the
light of heaven to men. Daily he received a fresh baptism
of the Holy Spirit. In the early hours of the new day the
Lord awakened him from his slumbers, and his soul and his
lips were anointed with grace, that he might impart to
others. His words were given him fresh from the heavenly
courts, words that he might speak in season to the weary
and oppressed. "The Lord God hath given me," he said, "the
tongue of the learned, that I should know how to speak a 



word in season to him that is weary: he wakeneth morning by
morning, he wakeneth mine ear to hear as the learned."
[Review and Herald 08-11-10 para. 1] p. 124, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 Christ's disciples were much impressed by his prayers and
by his habit of communion with God. One day after a short
absence from their Lord, they found him absorbed in
supplication. Seemingly unconscious of their presence, he
continued praying aloud. The hearts of the disciples were
deeply moved. As he ceased praying, they exclaimed, "Lord,
teach us to pray." [Review and Herald 08-11-10 para. 2] p.
124, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 In answer, Christ repeated the Lord's prayer, as he had
given it in the sermon on the mount. Then in a parable he
illustrated the lesson he desired to teach them. [Review
and Herald 08-11-10 para. 3] p. 124, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "Which of you," he said, "shall have a friend, and shall
go unto him at midnight, and say unto him, Friend, lend me
three loaves; for a friend of mine in his journey is come
to me, and I have nothing to set before him? And he from
within shall answer and say, Trouble me not: the door is
now shut, and my children are with me in bed; I can not
rise and give thee. I say unto you, Though he will not rise
and give him, because he is his friend, yet because of his
importunity he will rise and give him as many as he
needeth." [Review and Herald 08-11-10 para. 4] p. 125,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Here Christ represents the petitioner as asking that he
may give again. He must obtain the bread, else he can not
supply the necessities of a weary, belated wayfarer. Though
his neighbor is unwilling to be troubled, he will not
desist his pleading; his friend must be relieved. At last
his importunity is rewarded, and his wants are supplied.
[Review and Herald 08-11-10 para. 5] p. 125, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 In like manner the disciples were to seek blessings from
God. In the feeding of the multitude and in the sermon on
the bread from heaven, Christ had opened to them their work
as his representatives. They were to give the bread of life
to the people. He who had appointed their work, saw how
often their faith would be tried. Often they would be
thrown into unexpected positions, and would realize their 



human insufficiency. Souls that were hungering for the
bread of life would come to them, and they would feel
themselves to be destitute and helpless. They must receive
spiritual food, or they would have nothing to impart. But
they were not to turn one soul away unfed. Christ directs
them to the source of supply. The man whose friend came to
him for entertainment, even at the unseasonable hour of
midnight, did not turn him away. He had nothing to set
before him, but he went to one who had food, and pressed
his request, until the neighbor supplied his need. And
would not God, who had sent his servants to feed the
hungry, supply their need for his own work? [Review and
Herald 08-11-10 para. 6] p. 125, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 But the selfish neighbor in the parable does not represent
the character of God. The lesson is drawn, not by
comparison, but by contrast. A selfish man will grant an
urgent request, in order to rid himself of one who disturbs
his rest. But God delights to give. He is full of
compassion, and he longs to grant the requests of those who
come unto him in faith. He gives to us that we may minister
to others, and thus become like himself. [Review and Herald
08-11-10 para. 7] p. 125, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Christ declares: "Ask, and it shall be given you; seek,
and ye shall find; knock, and it shall be opened unto you.
For every one that asketh receiveth; and he that seeketh
findeth; and to him that knocketh it shall be opened." Mrs.
E. G. White. [Review and Herald 08-11-10 para. 8] p. 125,
Para. 5, [1910MS].

 August 18, 1910 God's Rest Day.--The Sabbath was hallowed
at the creation. As ordained for man, it had its origin
when "the morning stars sang together, and all the sons of
God shouted for joy." Peace brooded over the world; for
earth was in harmony with heaven. "God saw everything that
he had made, and, behold, it was very good;" and he rested
in the joy of his completed work. [Review and Herald 08-18-
10 para. 1] p. 125, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Because he had rested upon the Sabbath, "God blessed the
seventh day and sanctified it,"--set it apart to a holy
use. He gave it to Adam as a day of rest. It was a memorial
of the work of creation, and thus a sign of God's power and
his love. The Scripture says, "He hath made his wonderful
works to be remembered." "The things that are made,"
declare "the invisible things of him since the creation of 



the world," "even his everlasting power and divinity."
[Review and Herald 08-18-10 para. 2] p. 126, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 All things were created by the Son of God. "In the
beginning was the Word, and the Word was with God. . . .
All things were made by him; and without him was not
anything made that was made." John 1:1-3. And since the
Sabbath is a memorial of the work of creation, it is a
token of the love and power of Christ. [Review and Herald
08-18-10 para. 3] p. 126, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The Sabbath calls our thoughts to nature, and brings us
into communion with the Creator. In the song of the bird,
the sighing of the trees, and the music of the sea, we
still may hear his voice who talked with Adam in Eden in
the cool of the day. And as we behold his power in nature,
we find comfort, for the word that created all things is
that which speaks life to the soul. He "who commanded the
light to shine out of darkness, hath shined in our hearts,
to give the light of the knowledge of the glory of God in
the face of Jesus Christ." [Review and Herald 08-18-10
para. 4] p. 126, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 It was this thought that awoke the song,--"Thou, Lord,
hast made me glad through thy work; I will triumph in the
works of thy hands. O Lord, how great are thy works! And
thy thoughts are very deep." [Review and Herald 08-18-10
para. 5] p. 126, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 And the Holy Spirit through the prophet Isaiah declares:
"To whom then will ye liken God? or what likeness will ye
compare unto him? . . . Have ye not known? have ye not
heard? hath it not been told you from the beginning? have
ye not understood from the foundations of the earth? It is
he that sitteth upon the circle of the earth, and the
inhabitants thereof are as grasshoppers; that stretcheth
out the heavens as a curtain, and spreadeth them out as a
tent to dwell in. . . . To whom then will ye liken me, or
shall I be equal? saith the Holy One. Lift up your eyes on
high, and behold who hath created these things, that
bringeth out their host by number: he calleth them all by
names, by the greatness of his might, for that he is strong
in power; not one faileth. Why sayest thou, O Jacob, and
speakest, O Israel, My way is hid from the Lord, and my
judgment is passed over from my God? Hast thou not known?
hast thou not heard, that the everlasting God, the Lord, 



the Creator of the ends of the earth, fainteth not, neither
is weary? . . . He giveth power to the faint; and to them
that have no might he increaseth strength." "Fear thou not;
for I am with thee: be not dismayed; for I am thy God: I
will strengthen thee; yea, I will help thee: yea, I will
uphold thee with the right hand of my righteousness." "Look
unto me, and be ye saved, all the ends of the earth: for I
am God, and there is none else." This is the message
written in nature, which the Sabbath is appointed to keep
in memory. When the Lord bade Israel hallow his Sabbaths,
he said, "They shall be a sign between me and you, that ye
may know that I am Jehovah your God." [Review and Herald
08-18-10 para. 6] p. 126, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The Sabbath was embodied in the law given from Sinai; but
it was not then first made known as a day of rest. The
people of Israel had a knowledge of it before they came to
Sinai. On the way thither the Sabbath was kept. When some
profaned it, the Lord reproved them, saying, "How long
refuse ye to keep my commandments and my laws?" [Review and
Herald 08-18-10 para. 7] p. 127, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The Sabbath was not for Israel merely, but for the world.
It had been made known to man in Eden, and, like the other
precepts of the decalogue, it is of imperishable
obligation. Of that law of which the fourth commandment
forms a part, Christ declares, "Till heaven and earth pass,
one jot or one tittle shall in no wise pass from the law."
So long as the heavens and the earth endure, the Sabbath
will continue as a sign of the Creator's power. And when
Eden shall bloom on earth again, God's holy rest day will
be honored by all beneath the sun. "From one Sabbath to
another" the inhabitants of the glorified new earth shall
"come to worship before me, saith the Lord." Mrs. E. G.
White. [Review and Herald 08-18-10 para. 8] p. 127, Para.
2, [1910MS].

 August 25, 1910 Separation From the World.--Christ never
leads his followers to take upon themselves vows that will
unite them with those who have no connection with God,
those who are not under the controlling influence of the
Holy Spirit. The only correct standard of character is the
law of God; and it is impossible for those who make that
law their rule of life, to unite in confidence and
brotherhood with those who turn the truth of God into a 
lie, and regard divine authority as a thing of naught.
[Review and Herald 08-25-10 para. 1] p. 127, Para. 3, 



[1910MS].

 Between the worldly man and the one who is faithfully
serving God, there is a great gulf fixed. Upon the most
momentous subjects,--God and truth and eternity,--their
thoughts and sympathies and feelings are not in harmony.
One class is ripening as wheat for the garner of God, the
other as tares for the fires of destruction. How can there 
be unity of purpose or action between them? "Know ye not
that the friendship of the world is enmity with God?
whosoever therefore will be a friend of the world is the 
enemy of God." "No man can serve two masters." [Review and
Herald 08-25-10 para. 2] p. 127, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 We are to beware of indulging a spirit of bigotry and
intolerance. We are not to stand aside from others in a 
spirit that seems to say, "Come not near to me; for I am
holier than thou." We are not to shut ourselves away from
our fellow human beings, but are to seek to impart to them
the precious truth that has blessed our own hearts. We are
to let it be seen that ours is the religion of love. "Let
your light so shine before men, that they may see your good
works, and glorify your Father which is in heaven." [Review
and Herald 08-25-10 para. 3] p. 127, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 But if we are Christians, having the Spirit of him who
died to save men from their sins, we shall love the souls
of our fellow men too well to countenance their sinful 
pleasures by our presence and our influence. We can not
sanction their course by assembling with them at their
feasts and their councils, where God does not preside. Such
a course, so far from benefiting them, would only cause
them to doubt the reality of our religion. We should be
false lights, by our course leading souls to ruin. [Review
and Herald 08-25-10 para. 4] p. 127, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Christians who connect themselves with worldly
associations are injuring themselves as well as misleading
others. Those who fear God can not choose the ungodly for
companions, and remain themselves unharmed. In worldly
societies they are brought under the influence of worldly
principles and customs, and through the power of
association and habit the mind becomes more and more 
conformed to the worldling's standard. Their love for God
grows cold, and they have no desire for communion with him.
They become spiritually blind. They can see no particular
difference between the transgressor of God's law and those 



who fear God and keep his commandments. They call evil good
and good evil. The brightness of eternal realities fades
away. The truth may be presented in ever so forcible a
manner, but they do not hunger for the bread of life, nor
thirst for the waters of salvation. They are drinking at
broken cisterns, which can hold no water. O, it is an easy
thing, by association with the world, to catch the spirit
of the world, to be molded by a false view of things, so
that the preciousness of Jesus and the truth is not
discerned! And just to the degree that the spirit of the
world dwells in the heart, to just that degree will it
control the life. [Review and Herald 08-25-10 para. 5] p.
128, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 When men are under the control of the world and not of the 
Spirit of God, they are captives of Satan, and we know not
to what lengths he may lead them in sin. The patriarch
Jacob, inspired by the Holy Spirit, beheld those who take
pleasure in wickedness. He saw what would be the result of
associating with them, and he exclaimed, "O my soul, come
not thou into their secret; unto their assembly, mine
honor, be not thou united." He lifts up a danger signal, to
warn every soul against such associations. The apostle Paul
echoes the warning: "Have no fellowship with the unfruitful
works of darkness." "Be not deceived: evil communications 
corrupt good manners." [Review and Herald 08-25-10 para. 6]
p. 128, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 We can not swerve from the truth, we can not depart from
right principles, without forsaking him who is our
strength, our righteousness, our sanctification. We should
be firmly rooted in the conviction that whatever in any
sense turns aside from truth and justice in our association
and partnership with men, can not benefit us, and greatly
dishonors God. [Review and Herald 08-25-10 para. 7] p.
128, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The work of God for the salvation of the human family is
the one work of supreme importance to be carried forward in
our world. When men are willing to count all things but
loss that they may win Christ, their eyes will be open to
see things as they really are. Then they will turn away
from the earthly attractions to the heavenly. They will see
the true nature of the worldly, selfish enjoyments that
they now value so highly, and the things that they now hold
so dear will be given up. [Review and Herald 08-25-10 para.
8] p. 128, Para. 4, [1910MS]. 



 All heaven is looking upon those who profess to believe
the most sacred truths ever committed to mortals. Angels
are waiting, longing to cooperate with you in working for
the salvation of souls. Will you refuse this heavenly
alliance in order to obtain worldly advantage, withholding
your means and your talent of influence from the service of
God? [Review and Herald 08-25-10 para. 9] p. 128, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 "They shall be mine, saith the Lord of hosts," of the
obedient, "in that day when I make up my jewels; and I will
spare them, as a man spareth his own son that serveth him.
Then shall ye return, and discern between the righteous and
the wicked, between him that serveth God and him that
serveth him not. For, behold, the day cometh, that shall
burn as an oven; and all the proud, yea, and all that do
wickedly, shall be stubble: and the day that cometh shall
burn them up, saith the Lord of hosts, that it shall leave
them neither root nor branch." [Review and Herald 08-25-10
para. 10] p. 129, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 While temporal honor and riches and power are the great
objects of ambition with the men of this world, the Lord
points out to us something more worthy of our highest
aspirations. "Thus saith the Lord, Let not the wise man
glory in his wisdom, neither let the mighty man glory in
his might, let not the rich man glory in his riches: but
let him that glorieth glory in this, that he understandeth
and knoweth me, that I am the Lord which exercise
lovingkindness, judgment, and righteousness in the earth;
for in these things I delight, saith the Lord." Mrs. E. G.
White. [Review and Herald 08-25-10 para. 11] p. 129, Para.
2, [1910MS].

 September 1, 1910 The Treasure and the Heart.--"Lay not up
for yourselves treasures upon earth, where moth and rust
doth corrupt, and where thieves break through and steal:
but lay up for yourselves treasures in heaven, where
neither moth nor rust doth corrupt, and where thieves do
not break through nor steal: for where your treasure is,
there will your heart be also." [Review and Herald 09-01-10
para. 1] p. 129, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Mark these words of the Great Teacher, who spake as never
man spake. He sets before you the course to pursue if you
would serve your best interests in this life, and lay up 



for yourselves an eternal treasure,--"Lay not up for
yourselves treasures upon earth." There is danger of losing
all in the pursuit of worldly gain; for in the feverish
eagerness for earthly treasure, higher interests are
forgotten. The care and perplexity that are involved in
laying up treasures upon the earth, leave no time nor
desire to estimate the value of eternal riches. The glory
of the world to come is eclipsed by the corruptible things
of earth. "For where your treasure is, there will your
heart be also." Your thoughts, your plans, your motives,
will have an earthly mold, and your soul will be defiled
with covetousness and selfishness. "What shall it profit a
man, if he gain the whole world, and lose his own soul?"
The day is coming when the idols of silver and gold will be
cast to the moles and to the bats, and the rich men will
weep and howl for the miseries that shall come upon them.
[Review and Herald 09-01-10 para. 2] p. 129, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 Christ entreats, "Lay up for yourselves treasures in
heaven." This work of transferring your possessions to the
world above, is worthy of your best energies. It is of the
highest importance, and involves your eternal interests.
That which you bestow in the cause of God is not lost. All
that is given for the salvation of souls and the glory of
God, is invested in the most successful enterprise in this
life and in the life to come. Your talents of gold and
silver, if given to the exchangers, are gaining continually
in value, which will be registered to your account in the
kingdom of heaven. You are to be the recipients of the
eternal wealth that has increased in the hands of the 
exchangers. In giving to the work of God, you are laying up
for yourselves treasures in heaven. All that you lay up
above is secure from disaster and loss, and is increasing
to an eternal, an enduring substance. [Review and Herald
09-01-10 para. 3] p. 129, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 It should be your determined purpose to bring every power
of your being into the service of Christ. His service is
profitable for the life that now is, and for that which is
to come. If your thoughts, your plans, your purposes, are
all directed toward the accumulation of the things of
earth, your anxiety, your study, your interests, will all
be centered upon the world. The heavenly attractions will
lose their beauty. The glories of the eternal world will
cease to have the force of reality to you. Your heart will
be with your treasure, and every faculty of your mind will 



be so concentrated on the work you have chosen, that you
will not heed the warnings and entreaties of the Word and
Spirit of God. You will have no time to devote to the study
of the Scriptures and to earnest prayer that you may escape
the snares of Satan, and render intelligent obedience to
your Heavenly Father. [Review and Herald 09-01-10 para. 4]
p. 130, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Satan has nets and snares, like the snares of the fowler,
all prepared to entrap souls. It is his studied purpose
that men shall employ their God-given powers for selfish
ends rather than yield them to glorify God. God would have
men engage in a work that will bring them peace and joy,
and will render them eternal profit; but Satan wants us to
concentrate our efforts for that which profiteth not, for
the things that perish with the using. The service of Satan
is one of care, perplexity, anxiety, and wearing labor, and
the treasure men toil to accumulate on earth is only for a
season. The greatest caution is exercised in the worldly
investment of means, that the expenditure may yield a good
profit; but in things of eternal concern the utmost
indifference is displayed. O that the great interests of
the world to come were appreciated! Why is it that men are
so unconcerned about the salvation of the soul when it was 
purchased at such cost by the Son of God? [Review and
Herald 09-01-10 para. 5] p. 130, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The heart of man may be the abode of the Holy Spirit. The
peace of Christ, which passeth understanding, may rest in
your soul; and the transforming power of his grace may work
in your life, and fit you for the courts of glory. But if
brain and nerve and muscle are all employed in the service
of self, you are not making God and heaven the first
consideration of your life. It is impossible to be weaving
the graces of Christ into your character while you are
putting all your energies on the side of the world. You may
be successful in heaping up treasure on the earth, for the
glory of self; but "where your treasure is, there will you
heart be also." Eternal considerations will be made of 
secondary importance. You may take part in the outward
forms of worship; but your service will be an abomination
to the God of heaven. You can not serve God and mammon. You 
will either yield your heart and put your will on the side
of God, or you will give your energies to the service of
the world. God will accept no halfhearted service.
(Concluded next week.) Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald
09-01-10 para. 6] p. 130, Para. 3, [1910MS]. 



 September 8, 1910 The Treasure and the Heart. (Concluded)-
-"The light of the body is the eye: if therefore thine eye
be single, thy whole body shall be full of light." If the
eye is single, if it is directed heavenward, the light of
heaven will fill the soul, and earthly things will appear
insignificant and uninviting. The purpose of the heart will
be changed, and the admonition of Jesus will be heeded. You
will lay up your treasure in heaven. Your thoughts will be
fixed upon the great rewards of eternity. All your plans
will be made in reference to the future, immortal life. You
will be drawn toward your treasure. You will not study your
worldly interest; but in all your pursuits the silent
inquiry will be, "Lord, what wilt thou have me to do?"
Bible religion will be woven into your daily life. [Review
and Herald 09-08-10 para. 1] p. 130, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The true Christian does not allow any earthly
consideration to come in between his soul and God. The 
commandment of God wields an authoritative influence over 
his affections and actions. If every one seeking the
kingdom of God and his righteousness would be always ready
to work the works of Christ, how much easier would become
the path to heaven! The blessings of God would flow into
the soul, and the praises of the Lord would be on your lips
continually. You would then serve God from principle. Your
feelings might not always be of a joyous nature; clouds
would at times shadow the horizon of your experience; but
the Christian's hope does not rest upon the sandy
foundation of feeling. Those who act from principle will
behold the glory of God beyond the shadows, and rest upon
the sure word of promise. They will not be deterred from
honoring God, however dark the way may seem. Adversity and
trial will only give them an opportunity to show of the
sincerity of their faith and love. When depression settles
upon the soul, it is no evidence that God has changed. He
is "the same yesterday, and today, and forever." You are
sure of the favor of God when you are sensible of the beams
of the Sun of Righteousness; but if the clouds sweep over
your soul, you must not feel that you are forsaken. Your
faith must pierce the gloom. Your eye must be single, and
your whole body will be full of light. The riches of the
grace of Christ must be kept before the mind. Treasure up
the lessons that his love provides. Let your faith be like
Job's, that you may declare, "Though he slay me, yet will I
trust in him." Lay hold on the promises of your Heavenly
Father, and remember his former dealing with you, and with 



his servants; for "all things work together for good to
them that love God." [Review and Herald 09-08-10 para. 2]
p. 131, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The most trying experiences in the Christian's life may be
the most blessed. The special providences of the dark hours
may encourage the soul in future attacks of Satan, and
equip the servant of God to stand in fiery trials. The
trial of your faith is more precious than gold. You must
have that abiding confidence in God that is not disturbed
by the temptations and arguments of the deceiver. Take the
Lord at his word. You must study the promises, and
appropriate them as you have need. "Faith cometh by
hearing, and hearing by the word of God." Become rooted and
grounded in God's Word, and then you will not renounce the
important truths for this time, which are to exert a
sanctifying influence upon your life and character. [Review
and Herald 09-08-10 para. 3] p. 131, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 It is faith that familiarizes the soul with the existence 
and presence of God; and when we live with an eye single to
his glory, we discern more and more the beauty of his
character. Our souls become strong in spiritual power; for
we are breathing the atmosphere of heaven, and, realizing
that God is at our right hand, we shall not be moved. Faith
sees that God witnesses every word and action, and that
everything is manifest to him with whom we have to do. We
should live as in the presence of the infinite One. [Review
and Herald 09-08-10 para. 4] p. 131, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 "God so loved the world, that he gave his only begotten
Son," that the lost might be reclaimed. The sacrifice and
mediation of Christ have brought the repentant soul into
sacred relations with the Eternal Father. He who has tasted 
and found that the Lord is good, can not bear the thought
of following in the path of transgression. It is pain to
him to violate the law of that God who has so loved him. He 
avails himself of the help which God has promised, ceases
his disobedience, flees to Christ, and, through faith in
his blood, receives remission of sin. The divine hand is
reached to the aid of every repentant soul. Divine wisdom
will order the steps of those who put their trust in the
Lord. Divine love will encircle them, and they will realize
the presence of the Comforter, the Holy Spirit. [Review and
Herald 09-08-10 para. 5] p. 131, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 If the eye is single to the glory of God, the treasure 



will be laid up above, safe from all corruption or loss;
and "where your treasure is, there will your heart be
also." Jesus will be the pattern that you will seek to
imitate. The law of the Lord will be your delight, and at
the day of final reckoning you will hear the glad words,
"Well done, thou good and faithful servant: thou hast been
faithful over a few things, I will make thee ruler over
many things: enter thou into the joy of thy Lord." Mrs. E.
G. White. [Review and Herald 09-08-10 para. 6] p. 132,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 September 15, 1910 The Faith That Will Stand the Test.--
The time has fully come when darkness is called light, and
light is called darkness. We are living in an age when sham
liberality is extolled; when those who scatter falsehood,
false doctrines, and soul-destroying heresies are received
and exalted by society; and when the most terrible deeds of
iniquity are glossed over and excused on the plea of
charity. Even the voices from the pulpits of our land are
saying, "It shall be well with the transgressor." Sin is
not dealt with as a thing of fearful consequence, destined
to bring inevitable ruin upon those who persist in its
indulgence. It is not pictured in its abhorrent character
before the people of the world. Smooth things are
prophesied by false teachers, and the multitudes are
resting in their sin, unmindful of the solemn warnings and
examples of the Word of God. The time has come when we
should "sigh and . . . cry for all the abominations" that
are done in the land. [Review and Herald 09-15-10 para. 1]
p. 132, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 While the law of God is being made void in our world,
there is a decided testimony to be borne. The truth is to
be presented in its native force and clearness, whether men
will hear or whether they will forbear. This can not be
done without exciting opposition. Those who refuse to
receive the love of truth will not rest without attempting
to retard its progress. They have been turned unto fables,
and will unite with the great adversary of souls to bring
the message of Heaven into contempt. [Review and Herald 09-
15-10 para. 2] p. 132, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The apostle Paul warns us that "some shall depart from the
faith, giving heed to seducing spirits, and doctrines of
devils." This is what we may expect. Our greatest trials
will come because of that class who have once advocated the 
truth, but who turn from it to the world, and trample it 



under their feet in hate and derision. God has a work for 
his faithful servants to do. The attacks of the enemy must
be met with the truth of his Word. Falsehood must be 
unmasked, its true character must be revealed, and the
light of the law of Jehovah must shine forth into the moral
darkness of the world. We are to present the claims of his
Word. We shall not be held guiltless if we neglect this
solemn duty. But while we stand in defense of the truth,
let us not stand in defense of self, and make a great ado
because we are called to bear reproach and
misrepresentation. Let us not pity ourselves, but be very
jealous for the law of the Most High. [Review and Herald
09-15-10 para. 3] p. 132, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Says the apostle, "The time will come when they will not
endure sound doctrine; but after their own lusts shall they
heap to themselves teachers, having itching ears; and they
shall turn away their ears from the truth, and shall be
turned unto fables." On every side we see men easily led
captive by the delusive imaginations of those who make void
the Word of God; but when the truth is brought before them,
they are filled with impatience and anger. But the
exhortation of the apostle to the servant of God is, "Watch
thou in all things, endure afflictions, do the work of an
evangelist, make full proof of thy ministry." In his day
some left the cause of the Lord. He writes, "Demas hath
forsaken me, having loved this present world;" and again he
says, "Alexander the coppersmith did me much evil: the Lord
reward him according to his works: of whom be thou ware
also; for he hath greatly withstood our words." [Review and
Herald 09-15-10 para. 4] p. 132, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Prophets and apostles experienced similar trials of
opposition and reproach, and even the spotless Lamb of God
was tempted in all points like as we are. He bore the
contradiction of sinners against himself. [Review and
Herald 09-15-10 para. 5] p. 133, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Every warning for this time must be faithfully delivered;
but "the servant of the Lord must not strive; but be gentle
unto all men, apt to teach, patient, in meekness
instructing those that oppose themselves." We must cherish
carefully the words of our God lest we be contaminated by
the deceptive workings of those who have left the faith. We
are to resist their spirit and influence with the same
weapon our Master used when assailed by the prince of
darkness,--"It is written." We should learn to use the Word 



of God skilfully. The exhortation is, "Study to show
thyself approved unto God, a workman that needeth not to be
ashamed, rightly dividing the word of truth." There must be
diligent work and earnest prayer and faith to meet the
error of false teachers and seducers; for "in the last days
perilous times shall come. For men shall be lovers of their
own selves, covetous, boasters, proud, blasphemers,
disobedient to parents, unthankful, unholy, without natural
affection, trucebreakers, false accusers, incontinent,
fierce, despisers of those that are good, traitors, heady,
highminded, lovers of pleasures more than lovers of God;
having a form of godliness, but denying the power thereof:
from such turn away." These words portray the character of
the men the servants of God will have to meet. "False 
accusers," "despisers of those that are good," will attack
those who are faithful to their God in this degenerate age.
But the ambassador of heaven must manifest the spirit that
was displayed in the Master. In humility and love he must
labor for the salvation of men. [Review and Herald 09-15-10
para. 6] p. 133, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Paul continues concerning those who oppose the work of
God, comparing them to the men who made war against the
faithful in the time of ancient Israel. He says: "Now as
Jannes and Jambres withstood Moses, so do these also resist
the truth: men of corrupt minds, reprobate concerning the
faith. But they shall proceed no further: for their folly
shall be manifest unto all men, as theirs also was." We
know that the time is coming when the folly of warring
against God will be revealed. We can afford to wait in calm
patience and trust, no matter how much maligned and
despised; for "there is nothing hid, which shall not be
manifested," and those who honor God will be honored by him
in the presence of men and angels. We are to share in the
sufferings of the Reformers. It is written, "The reproaches
of them that reproached thee fell on me." Christ
understands our grief. Not one of us is called to bear the
cross alone. The suffering Man of Calvary is touched with
the feeling of our woes, and as he has suffered being
tempted, he is able to succor them that are in sorrow and
trial for his sake. "Yea, and all that will live godly in
Christ Jesus shall suffer persecution. But evil men and
seducers shall wax worse and worse, deceiving, and being
deceived. But continue thou in the things which thou hast
learned." [Review and Herald 09-15-10 para. 7] p. 133,
Para. 3, [1910MS]. 



 God has provided abundant means for successful warfare
with principalities and powers and spiritual wickedness in
high places; for "all Scripture is given by inspiration of
God, and is profitable for doctrine, for reproof, for
correction, for instruction in righteousness; that the man
of God may be perfect, thoroughly furnished unto all good
works." The Bible is the armory where we may equip for the
struggle. Our loins must be girt about with truth. Our
breastplate must be righteousness. The shield of faith must
be in our hands, the helmet of salvation shine on our
brows, and the sword of the Spirit, which is the Word of
God, be wielded to cut our way through the ranks of our
bitter foes. We must be ready at the command of our Captain
to follow where he may lead. We must be doers of his Word,
not deceiving our own selves. (Concluded next week.) Mrs.
E. G. White. [Review and Herald 09-15-10 para. 8] p. 133,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 September 22, 1910 The Faith That Will Stand the Test.
(Concluded).--If we look to self, and trust in self, we
shall surely fall from our steadfastness. The terrible
tempest that is gathering will sweep away our sandy
foundation, and leave our house a wreck on the shores of
time; but the house that is built upon the rocks will stand
forever. We must be "kept by the power of God through faith
unto salvation." The apostle spoke some plain words to his
Hebrew brethren, that meet the condition of many of those
who profess the truth for this time. "We have many things
to say, and hard to be uttered, seeing ye are dull of
hearing. [They were not quick to discern the things of the
Spirit of God.] For when for the time ye ought to be
teachers, ye have need that one teach you again which be
the first principles of the oracles of God; and are become
such as have need of milk, and not of strong meat. For
every one that useth milk is unskilful in the word of
righteousness: for he is a babe. But strong meat belongeth
to them that are of full age, even those who by reason of
use have their senses exercised to discern both good and
evil." It is positively necessary for those who believe the
truth to be making continual advancement, growing up unto
the full stature of men and women in Christ Jesus. There is 
no time for backsliding and indifference. Each one must
have a living experience in the things of God. Have root in
yourselves. Become grounded in the faith, so that, having
done all, you may stand with unwavering confidence in God
through the time that will try every man's work and
character. Exercise your powers in spiritual things, till 



you can appreciate the deep things of God's Word, and go on
from strength to strength. [Review and Herald 09-22-10
para. 1] p. 134, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 There are thousands who claim to have the light of truth
who take no steps in advance. They have no living
experience, notwithstanding they have had every advantage.
They do not know what consecration means. Their devotions
are formal and hollow, and there is no depth to their
piety. The Word of God offers spiritual liberty and
enlightenment to those who study it earnestly. Those who
accept the promises of God, and act on them with living
faith, will have the light of heaven in their lives. They
will drink of the fountain of life, and lead others to the
waters that have refreshed their own souls. We must have 
that faith in God that takes him at his word. We can have 
no victory without cloudless confidence; for "without faith
it is impossible to please him." It is faith that connects
us with the power of heaven, and that brings us the
strength for coping with the powers of darkness. "This is
the victory that overcometh the world, even our faith."
"Faith cometh by hearing, and hearing by the word of God."
In order to exercise intelligent faith, we should study the
Word of God. The Bible, and the Bible alone, communicates a
correct knowledge of the character of God, and of his will
concerning us. The duty and the destiny of man are defined
in its pages. The conditions on which we may hope for
eternal life are explicitly stated, and the doom of those
who neglect so great salvation is foretold in the most
forcible language. [Review and Herald 09-22-10 para. 2] p.
134, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Had the Bible been received as the voice of God to man, as
the Book of books, as the one infallible rule of faith and
practise, we should not have seen the law of Heaven made
void, and the swelling tide of iniquity devouring our land.
[Review and Herald 09-22-10 para. 3] p. 134, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 As men wander away from the truth into skepticism,
everything becomes uncertain and unreal. No thorough
conviction takes hold of the soul. No faith is exercised in 
the Scripture as the revelation of God to man. There is
nothing authoritative in its commands, nothing terrifying
in its warnings, nothing inspiring in its promises. To the
skeptic it is meaningless and contradictory. [Review and
Herald 09-22-10 para. 4] p. 135, Para. 1, [1910MS]. 



 There are many among us who are not cultivating faith.
They have a vacillating experience. They are "like a wave
of the sea driven with the wind and tossed." Sometimes they
seem strong in faith; then a blast of unbelief sweeps over
them, and they are filled with gloom and doubt. They make
no decided effort to recover themselves out of the snare of 
the devil, but are taken captive by him at his will. There
are others, who, when assailed by temptations of unbelief,
flee to the Word of God and to earnest prayer, and they are
not left to the power of the enemy. [Review and Herald 09-
22-10 para. 5] p. 135, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 If men could realize the blighting influence of doubt upon
their minds, if they could but see into the future, they
would realize the imperative need of cultivating firm trust
in God and implicit confidence in his promises. They would
not sow one grain of unbelief; for every single grain
blossoms and bears fruit. Satan is a living, active agent.
It is his business to encourage skepticism. Every word of
doubt is carefully nourished by the adversary of souls.
While men sleep in indifference, suggestions that weaken
faith are insinuated into the heart. Influences that 
confuse the perception of truth are brought to bear upon
the life. In every way possible, Satan strives to turn
souls from the narrow path that leads to heaven; and
because men love darkness, they follow the voice of
strangers, and reject the call of the Good Shepherd, who
gave his life for the sheep. The plain, authoritative "Thus
saith the Lord," is refused for some winding sophistry of
errors. Infidelity has increased in proportion as men have
questioned the Word and requirements of their Maker. They
have taken up the work of cheapening character, and
lessening faith in the inspiration of the Bible. Men
claiming great wisdom have presumed to criticize and cut
and cull the words of the living God, and have started
questions to make shipwreck of the happiness of their
fellow men and to ruin their hopes of heaven. This is a
work that is pleasing to the enemy of all righteousness.
The arguments that men bring against the Bible are the
result of the counsels of the evil one. The door of their 
minds was opened to his suggestions; and the more they
drifted into error, the greater grew their desire to draw
other souls into the same channel of darkness. [Review and
Herald 09-22-10 para. 6] p. 135, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Many claim to believe the Bible, and their names are 



enrolled on the church records, who are among the most
influential agents of Satan. The work they are doing they
will not consider an honor to them in the day of judgment.
It will then be seen that every effort that weakened faith
was made at a terrible loss. The tremendous price that must
be paid will sink them into everlasting shame and ruin. The
only safety is in rejecting instantly every suggestion of
unbelief. Do not open your mind to entertain doubts, even
for an instant; bid them a decided refusal as they come to
you for admission. Fasten the mind upon the promises of
God. Talk of them, rejoice in them; and the peace of God
will rule in your hearts. [Review and Herald 09-22-10 para.
7] p. 135, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The fruits of doubt are not desirable. Look around you,
and see what havoc has been wrought by the machinations of
the evil one. Error and falsehood and heresy have held high
carnival in the deceived hearts of men. From century to
century the adversary has repeated his experiments with
growing success; for in spite of the sad records of lives
that have gone out in darkness, as moths flee to the fire,
so men rush on into the ruinous deceptions that he has
prepared to entrap them. If you desire salvation, I entreat
you to shun his insinuations concerning the truth of God's
Word. Come to the "sure word of prophecy; whereunto ye do
well that ye take heed, as unto a light that shineth in a
dark place." If that is not authoritative, what is it? If
the word of the Lord of heaven and earth is not solid rock 
upon which to build, then it is in vain to look for sure
foundations. "Heaven and earth shall pass away," but "the
word of the Lord endureth forever." Unwavering faith in his
word is the only faith that will endure through the perils
of the last days. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 09-
22-10 para. 8] p. 136, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 October 20, 1910 The Treasure and the Heart.--"Lay not up
for yourselves treasures upon earth, where moth and rust
doth corrupt, and where thieves break through and steal:
but lay up for yourselves treasures in heaven, where
neither moth nor rust doth corrupt, and where thieves do
not break through nor steal: for where your treasure is,
there will your heart be also." [Review and Herald 10-20-10
para. 1] p. 136, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Mark these words of the Great Teacher, who spake as never
man spake. He sets before you the course to pursue if you
would serve your best interests in this life, and lay up 



for yourselves an eternal treasure. "Lay not up for
yourselves treasures upon earth." There is danger of losing
all in pursuit of worldly gain; for in the feverish
eagerness for earthly treasure, higher interests are
forgotten. The care and perplexity that are involved in
laying up treasures upon the earth, leave no time nor
desire to estimate the value of eternal riches. The glory
of the world to come is eclipsed by the corruptible things
of earth. "For where your treasure is, there will your
heart be also." Your thoughts, your plans, your motives,
will all have an earthly mold, and your soul will be
defiled with covetousness and selfishness. "What shall it 
profit a man, if he shall gain the whole world, and lose
his own soul?" The day is coming when the idols of silver
and gold will be cast to the moles and to the bats, and the
rich men will weep and howl for the miseries that shall
come upon them. [Review and Herald 10-20-10 para. 2] p.
136, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Christ entreats, "Lay up for yourselves treasures in
heaven." This work of transferring your possessions to the
world above, is worthy of all your best energies. It is of
the highest importance, and involves your eternal
interests. That which you bestow in the cause of God is not
lost. All that is given for the salvation of souls and the
glory of God is invested in the most successful enterprise
in this life and in the life to come. Your talents of gold
and silver, if given to the exchangers, are gaining
continually in value, which will be registered to your
account in the kingdom of heaven. You are to be the
recipients of the eternal wealth that has increased in the
hands of the exchangers. In giving to the work of God, you
are laying up treasures for yourselves in heaven. All that
you lay up above is secure from disaster and loss, and is
increasing to an eternal, an enduring substance. [Review
and Herald 10-20-10 para. 3] p. 136, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 It should be your determined purpose to bring every power
of your being into the service of Christ. His service is
profitable for the life that now is, and for that which is
to come. If your thoughts, your plans, your purposes, are
all directed toward the accumulation of the things of the
earth, your anxiety, your study, your interests, will all
be centered upon the world. The heavenly attractions will
lose their beauty. The glories of the eternal world will
cease to have the force of reality to you. Your heart will
be with your treasure, and every faculty of your mind will 



be so concentrated on the work you have chosen, that you
will not heed the warnings and entreaties of the Word and
Spirit of God. You will have no time to devote to the study
of the Scriptures and to earnest prayer, that you may
escape the snares of Satan, and render intelligent
obedience to your Heavenly Father. [Review and Herald 10-
20-10 para. 4] p. 137, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Satan has nets and snares, like the snares of the fowler,
all prepared to entrap souls. It is his studied purpose
that men shall employ their God-given powers for selfish
ends rather than yield them to glorify God. God would have
men engage in a work that will bring them peace and joy,
and will render them eternal profits; but Satan wants us to
concentrate our efforts for that which profiteth not, for
things that perish with the using. The service of Satan is
one of care, perplexity, anxiety, and wearing labor, and
the treasure men toil to accumulate on earth is only for a
season. The greatest caution is exercised in the worldly
investment of means, that the expenditure may yield a good
profit; but in things of eternal concern the utmost
indifference is displayed. O, that the great interests of
the world to come were appreciated! Why is it that men are
so unconcerned about the salvation of the soul, when it was
purchased at such a cost by the Son of God? [Review and
Herald 10-20-10 para. 5] p. 137, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The heart of man may be the abode of the Holy Spirit. The
peace of Christ that passeth all understanding may rest in
your soul, and the transforming power of his grace may work
in your life, and fit you for the courts of glory. But if
brain and nerve and muscle are all employed in the service
of self, you are not making God and heaven the first
consideration of your life. It is impossible to be weaving
the graces of Christ into your character while you are
putting all your energies on the side of the world. You may
be successful in heaping up treasure on the earth, for the
glory of self; but "where your treasure is, there will your
heart be also." Eternal considerations will be made of 
secondary importance. You may take part in the outward
forms of worship; but your service will be an abomination
to the God of heaven. You can not serve God and mammon. You 
will either yield your whole heart and put your will on the
side of God, or you will give your energies to the service
of the world. God will accept no halfhearted service.
[Review and Herald 10-20-10 para. 6] p. 137, Para. 3,
[1910MS]. 



 "The light of the body is the eye: if therefore thine eye
be single, thy whole body shall be full of light." If the
eye is single, if it is directed heavenward, the light of
heaven will fill the soul, and earthly things will appear
insignificant and uninviting. The purpose of the heart will
be changed, and the admonition of Jesus will be heeded. You
will lay up your treasure in heaven. Your thoughts will be
fixed upon the great rewards of eternity. All your plans
will be made in reference to the future immortal life. You 
will be drawn toward your treasure. You will not study your
worldly interest; but in all your pursuits the silent
inquiry will be, "Lord, what wilt thou have me to do?"
Bible religion will be woven into your daily life. [Review
and Herald 10-20-10 para. 7] p. 137, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The true Christian does not allow an earthly consideration
to come in between his soul and God. The commandment of God 
wields an authoritative influence over his affections and 
actions. If every one seeking the kingdom of God and his
righteousness would be always ready to work the works of
Christ, how much easier would become the path to heaven!
The blessings of God would flow into the soul, and the
praises of the Lord would be on your lips continually. You
would then serve God from principle. Your feelings might
not always be of a joyous nature; clouds would at times
shadow the horizon of your experience; but the Christian's
hope does not rest upon the sandy foundation of feeling.
Those who act from principle, will behold the glory of God
beyond the shadows, and rest upon the sure word of promise.
They will not be deterred from honoring God, however dark
the way may seem. Adversity and trial will only give them
an opportunity to show the sincerity of their faith and
love. When depression settles upon the soul, it is no
evidence that God has changed. He is "the same yesterday,
and today, and forever." You are sure of the favor of God
when you are sensible of the beams of the Sun of
Righteousness; but if the clouds sweep over your soul, you
must not feel that you are forsaken. Your faith must pierce
the gloom. Your eye must be single, and your whole body
will be full of light. The riches of the grace of Christ
must be kept before the mind. Treasure up the lessons that
his love provides. Let your faith be like Job's, that you
may declare, "Though he slay me, yet will I trust in him."
Lay hold on the promises of your Heavenly Father, and
remember his former dealings with you and with his
servants; for "all things work together for good to them 



that love God." [Review and Herald 10-20-10 para. 8] p.
138, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The most trying experiences in the Christian's life may be
the most blessed. The special providences of the dark hours
may encourage the soul in future attacks of Satan, and
equip the servant of God to stand the fiery trials. The
trial of your faith is more precious than gold. You must
have that abiding confidence in God that is not disturbed
by the temptations and arguments of the deceiver. Take the
Lord at his word. You must study the promises, and
appropriate them as you have need. "Faith cometh by
hearing, and hearing by the word of God." Become rooted and
grounded in the Word; then you will not renounce the
important truths for this time, which are to exert a
sanctifying influence upon your life and character. [Review
and Herald 10-20-10 para. 9] p. 138, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 It is faith that familiarizes the soul with the existence 
and presence of God; and when we live with an eye single to
his glory, we discern more and more the beauty of his
character. Our souls become strong in spiritual power; for
we are breathing the atmosphere of heaven, and realizing
that God is at our right hand, that we shall not be moved.
Faith sees that God witnesses every word and action, and
that everything is manifest to him with whom we have to do.
We should live as in the presence of the infinite One.
[Review and Herald 10-20-10 para. 10] p. 138, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 "God so loved the world, that he gave his only begotten
Son," that the lost might be reclaimed. The sacrifice and
mediation of Christ have brought the repentant soul into
sacred relations with the eternal Father. He who has tasted 
and found that the Lord is good, can not bear the thought
of following in the path of transgression. It is pain to
him to violate the law of that God who has so loved him. He 
avails himself of the help which God has promised, ceases
his disobedience, flees to Christ, and, through faith in
his blood, receives remission of sin. The divine hand is
reached to the aid of every repentant soul. Divine wisdom
will order the steps of those who put their trust in the
Lord. Divine love will encircle them, and they will realize
the presence of the Comforter, the Holy Spirit. [Review and
Herald 10-20-10 para. 11] p. 138, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 If the eye is single to the glory of God, the treasure 



will be laid up above, safe from all corruption or loss;
and "where your treasure is, there will your heart be
also." Jesus will be the pattern that you will seek to
imitate. The law of the Lord will be your delight, and at
the day of the final reckoning you will hear the glad
words, "Well done, thou good and faithful servant: thou
hast been faithful over a few things, I will make thee
ruler over many things: enter thou into the joy of thy
Lord." Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 10-20-10 para.
12] p. 139, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 October 27, 1910 The Commission.--Just before his
ascension, Christ gave his disciples their commission,
declaring: "All power is given unto me in heaven and in
earth. Go ye therefore, and teach all nations, baptizing
them in the name of the Father, and of the Son, and of the
Holy Ghost: teaching them to observe all things whatsoever
I have commanded you: and, lo, I am with you alway, even
unto the end of the world." [Review and Herald 10-27-10
para. 1] p. 139, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 This commission is the great missionary charter of
Christ's kingdom. In this gift to his disciples, the
Saviour made them his ambassadors, and gave them their
credentials. If, afterward, they should be challenged, and
asked by what authority they, unlearned fishermen, went
forth as teachers and leaders, they could reply: "He whom
you crucified, but who rose from the dead, appointed us to
the ministry of his word, declaring, All power is given
unto me." [Review and Herald 10-27-10 para. 2] p. 139,
Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Christ appointed his disciples as his architects, who were
to lay the foundation of his church. He opened the door of
the world before them, bidding them enter and proclaim the
gospel. He laid upon them, and upon all who should succeed
them as his ministers, the charge of handing his gospel
down from generation to generation, from age to age.
[Review and Herald 10-27-10 para. 3] p. 139, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 Notice this point: The disciples were not to wait for the
people to come to them and ask for light. They were to go
to the people, hunting for souls perishing out of Christ,
as the shepherd hunts for the sheep that has strayed from
the fold. His life of unselfishness and love was to be 
copied by them. In his name they were to give the world 



unselfish service. The knowledge of his suffering on
Calvary and of his unchanging love for mankind was to be
made known to all people. And Christ further declared, "Ye
shall receive power, after that the Holy Ghost is come upon
you: and ye shall be witnesses unto me both in Jerusalem,
and in all Judea, and in Samaria, and unto the uttermost
part of the earth." "But tarry ye in the city of Jerusalem,
until ye be endued with power from on high." [Review and
Herald 10-27-10 para. 4] p. 139, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Workers for God are to be constantly reaching up to him in
prayer. It was after the disciples had spent ten days in
supplication, after all differences had been put away, and
they had united in deep heart-searching, drawing together
in holy fellowship, that the Spirit came upon them, and
Christ's promise was fulfilled. Then there was a wonderful
outpouring of the Holy Spirit. Suddenly there came from
heaven a sound as of a rushing mighty wind, and it filled
all the house where they were sitting. And the same day
there were added unto them about three thousand souls. 
[Review and Herald 10-27-10 para. 5] p. 139, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 The disciples did not confine themselves to any class of
people or to any place. "They went forth and preached
everywhere, the Lord working with them, and confirming the
word with signs following." Notwithstanding the fierce
opposition that they met, in a short time the gospel of the
kingdom had been sounded to all the inhabited parts of the
world. [Review and Herald 10-27-10 para. 6] p. 140, Para.
1, [1910MS].

 The commission given to the first disciples is given also
to those who in these last days have received increased
light from heaven. "Go ye into all the world, and preach
the gospel to every creature." This is to be our watchword.
To all nations and kindreds and tongues and peoples the
message of saving grace is to sound forth. A crucified and
risen Saviour is to be uplifted before those in the home
field and those in far-off lands who have not heard the 
truth. God calls for pastors and teachers and evangelists.
From door to door his servants are to proclaim the gospel
message. The knowledge of present truth is not to lead
those who receive it to settle down and colonize; it is to
lead them into new places. Many are to work just where they
are, winning men and women to the truth by a faithful
presentation in the daily life of the gospel of salvation. 



[Review and Herald 10-27-10 para. 7] p. 140, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 Not all can fill the same place; but every one who yields
himself to the consecrating influence of the Holy Spirit
will be under the control of Christ, and for consecrated
men and women God has made full provision. He will carry on
his work by a variety of ways and instruments. It is not
alone the most talented, not alone those who hold high
positions of trust, or are the most highly educated, that
the Lord will use in his work of soul-saving. He will use
many who have had few advantages. By the use of simple
means he will bring those who own property and land to a
belief of the truth; and these will become God's helping
hand in the advancement of his work. It is not always the
brightest talent that accomplishes the most for God. The
Lord can speak through any one who is consecrated to his
service. [Review and Herald 10-27-10 para. 8] p. 140,
Para. 3, [1910MS].

 When we catch the spirit of the message that is to lead
souls to choose between life and death, we shall see a work
done that we do not now dream of. Once let the missionary
spirit take hold of men and women, young and old, and we
shall see many going into the highways and hedges, and
compelling the honest in heart to come in. [Review and
Herald 10-27-10 para. 9] p. 140, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Let those who labor for souls remember that they are
pledged to cooperate with Christ, to obey his directions,
to follow his guidance. Every day they are to ask for and
receive power from on high. They are to cherish a constant
sense of the Saviour's love, his efficiency, his
watchfulness, his tenderness. They are to look to him as
the shepherd and bishop of their souls. Then they will have
the sympathy and support of the heavenly angels. Christ
will be their joy and crown of rejoicing. Their hearts will
then be controlled by the Holy Spirit. They will go forth
clothed with holy zeal, and their efforts will be
accompanied by a power proportionate to the importance of
the message they proclaim. [Review and Herald 10-27-10
para. 10] p. 140, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "Comfort ye, comfort ye my people, saith your God. Speak
ye comfortably to Jerusalem, and cry unto her that her
warfare is accomplished, that her iniquity is pardoned; for
she hath received of the Lord double for all her sins. The 



voice of him that crieth in the wilderness, Prepare ye the
way of the Lord, make straight in the desert a highway for
our God." [Review and Herald 10-27-10 para. 11] p. 141,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 We must continue to press into regions beyond, where
people are in spiritual darkness. In such places the Lord
has a work to be done. "Every valley shall be exalted, and
every mountain and hill shall be made low: and the crooked
shall be made straight, and the rough places plain: and the
glory of the Lord shall be revealed, and all flesh shall
see it together; for the mouth of the Lord hath spoken it."
[Review and Herald 10-27-10 para. 12] p. 141, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 Every obstacle to the redemption of sinners is to be
removed by the opening of God's Word, and by the
presentation of a plain "Thus saith the Lord." Truth is to
shine forth; for darkness has covered the earth and gross
darkness the people. The time has come when the Word of the
living God is to appear in contrast with error. Proclaim
the glad tidings, We have a Saviour who has given his life,
that all who believe in him should not perish, but have
everlasting life. Let the Word of the Lord become
assurance, and obstacles will be removed that have hindered
the work. To the omnipotence of the King of kings, our
covenant-keeping God unites the gentleness and care of a
tender shepherd. Nothing can bar his way. His power is
absolute, and is to be the pledge of the sure fulfilment of
his promises to his people. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and
Herald 10-27-10 para. 13] p. 141, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 November 10, 1910 Lights in the World.--It is impossible
for man to measure the ingenuity shown by Satan in
deceiving human minds. Christ saw the working out of
Satan's plans to deceive man. He saw that the world was
being captivated by the delusive power exercised through
commercialism of various kinds, and he volunteered to take
human nature, and come to this earth to live among men, to
meet the wily foe in every stage of human life, and to
counterwork the wiles of Satan. [Review and Herald 11-10-10
para. 1] p. 141, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Thus was laid the plan for Christ to act his part as a
Saviour. He came to our world to live, and suffer, and die,
that he might win to God the souls deceived by Satan. He
came to stay the overwhelming tide of deception that was 



carrying souls on to ruin. He is wise in an understanding
of the tempter's plans, and he can teach men and women how
to become wise to discern and escape the snares that Satan
is constantly laying. [Review and Herald 11-10-10 para. 2]
p. 141, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Christ declared, I have pledged myself, as the only
begotten Son of the Lord God Almighty, to carry out God's
plan to win souls from Satan. The Saviour alone can defeat
the enemy. He works in man's behalf to uncover his plans,
that souls may be led to turn from the archdeceiver.
[Review and Herald 11-10-10 para. 3] p. 141, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 The Prince of heaven, he who was one with the Father, gave
himself to redeem the fallen race. Satan is actively and
untiringly at work to defeat the Saviour's purpose. But
Christ says, Where Satan has set his throne, there will I
establish my cross. The prince of evil shall be cast out,
and I will become the center of a world redeemed. [Review
and Herald 11-10-10 para. 4] p. 142, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 In his life on this earth, Christ lived the law of God,
thus making it possible for men of every nation and every
clime to live, under the sorest temptation, a life of true
obedience. Those who accept God as their Creator and Christ
as their Redeemer, receive the spirit of obedience that was
revealed in the life of him who came to make known to men 
the Father. O the depth of the riches both of the wisdom
and love of God! [Review and Herald 11-10-10 para. 5] p.
142, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Christ came to give to men the wealth of eternity, and
this wealth, through connection with him, we are to receive
and impart. Not to ministers only, but to every believer,
Christ says, The world is enshrouded in darkness. Let your
light so shine before men, that they may see your good
works, and glorify your Father which is in heaven. Every
one who truly loves God will be a light in the world.
[Review and Herald 11-10-10 para. 6] p. 142, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 He who is a citizen of the heavenly kingdom will be
constantly looking at things not seen. The power of earth
over the mind and character is broken. He has the abiding
presence of the heavenly Guest, in accordance with the
promise, "I will love him, and will manifest myself to 



him." He walks with God as did Enoch, in constant
communion. [Review and Herald 11-10-10 para. 7] p. 142,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The ministry of the word rests not merely upon those who
preach the word, but upon all who hear and receive the
word. God calls upon his people to break the bands of their
precise, indoor service. He would have hundreds in our
cities doing the work that Christ did while on this earth,-
-cheering the sorrowful, strengthening the weak, comforting
the mourners, preaching the gospel to the poor. In many of
the large cities scarcely anything has been done to
proclaim the message of warning. Our brethren and sisters
living in these crowded centers should let their light
shine forth. You may think that your light is too small to
do any good, but remember that it is what God has given
you, and that you are held responsible to let it shine
forth. Some one else may light his taper from it, and his
light may be the means of leading others out of darkness.
[Review and Herald 11-10-10 para. 8] p. 142, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 The Saviour allowed nothing to interfere with the
accomplishment of his work. He declared, "My meat is to do
the will of him that sent me, and to finish his work." He
mingled constantly with men, not to encourage them in
anything that was not in accordance with God's will, but to
uplift and ennoble them. "I sanctify myself," he declared,
"that they also might be sanctified." No other teacher ever
placed such signal honor upon men as did Christ. He was
known as the friend of publicans and sinners. He mingled
with all classes of society, that all, high and low, rich
and poor, might share in the blessings he came to impart.
[Review and Herald 11-10-10 para. 9] p. 142, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 Daily beset by temptation, constantly opposed by the
leaders of the people, Christ knew that he must strengthen
his humanity by prayer. In order to be a blessing to men,
he must commune with God, pleading for energy,
perseverance, and steadfastness. Thus he showed his
disciples where his strength lay. Without this daily
communion with God, no human being can gain power for
service. It is the privilege of every one to commit
himself, with all his trials and temptations, his sorrows
and disappointments, to the loving Heavenly Father. No one
who does this, who makes God his confidant, will fall a 



prey to the enemy. [Review and Herald 11-10-10 para. 10]
p. 143, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "We have not an high priest which can not be touched with
the feeling of our infirmities; but was in all points
tempted like as we are, yet without sin. Let us therefore
come boldly unto the throne of grace, that we may obtain
mercy, and find grace to help in time of need." [Review and
Herald 11-10-10 para. 11] p. 143, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 There is a great work to be done. God's servants are to go
from house to house, watching for opportunities to sow the
seeds of truth. But many of God's people act as if he
desired them to hide their light under a bushel. The Lord
says, Bring forth your light. Set it on a candlestick, that
it may give light to all that are in the house. Wake up, my
brethren and sisters, wake up, and work for the conversion
of souls. Do not find fault and criticize. Thus you spend
your energies in Satan's cause. Do not give way to anger
because you think that you are misunderstood. Was not your
Master misunderstood? Speak no word of doubt or unbelief.
The more you talk of the difficulties in the way, the
larger will they appear. Do not accuse your brethren.
Rather accuse yourselves. An untold amount of mischief is
done by words of faultfinding and slander. Never tear down
the reputation of a fellow being. [Review and Herald 11-10-
10 para. 12] p. 143, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The Lord is grieved when his people stand aloof from one
another. Thus they show their weakness, and range
themselves on the enemy's side. Let no one weaken the hands
of another. Let every man do what he can to build up, not
to tear down. [Review and Herald 11-10-10 para. 13] p.
143, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Guard jealously your hours for prayer and self-
examination. Set apart some portion of each day for a study
of the Scriptures and communion with God. Thus you will
obtain spiritual strength, and grow in grace and favor with
God. He alone can direct our thoughts aright. He alone can
give us noble aspirations, and fashion our characters after
the divine similitude. If we draw near to him in earnest 
prayer, he will fill our hearts with high and holy
purposes, and with deep, earnest longing for purity and
cleanness of thought. [Review and Herald 11-10-10 para. 14]
p. 143, Para. 5, [1910MS]. 



 Moses prayed to God, saying, "I beseech thee, show me thy
glory." And God said, "I will make all my goodness pass
before thee. . . . And the Lord passed by before him, and
proclaimed, The Lord, The Lord God, merciful and gracious,
longsuffering, and abundant in goodness and truth, keeping
mercy for thousands, forgiving iniquity and transgression
and sin, and that will by no means clear the guilty;
visiting the iniquity of the fathers upon the children, and
upon the children's children, unto the third and to the
fourth generation." [Review and Herald 11-10-10 para. 15]
p. 143, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 In this representation the Lord desired to teach the
lesson that he requires in his people purity of character
and holiness of life. He desires to see revealed in them 
mercy, lovingkindness and longsuffering, that they may
demonstrate that "the law of the Lord is perfect,
converting the soul." He imparts the richest blessings to
those who serve him with a pure heart. He teaches each one
who opens the heart to his instruction and obeys his voice.
Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 11-10-10 para. 16] p.
144, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 November 17, 1910 Go, Preach the Gospel.--(Reading for
Sabbath, December 10.)--When I think of the history of our
work during the past ten years, I can but say, See what the
Lord hath wrought. Mercifully he has been working to shed
light upon the pathway of his people. In spite of the
hindrances that have been met with in the work, we need not
feel sadness, except as we see a failure on the part of
God's people to follow their Leader step by step. [Review
and Herald 11-17-10 para. 1] p. 144, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 It is God's purpose that his people shall be a sanctified,
purified, holy people, communicating light to all with whom
they come in contact. It is his purpose that by
exemplifying the truth in their lives, they shall be a
praise in the earth. The grace of Christ is sufficient to
bring this about. But let God's people remember that only
as they believe and work out the principles of the gospel,
can he make them a praise in the earth. Only as they yield
their God-given capabilities to his service, will they
enjoy the fulness and the power of the promise whereon the
church has been called to stand. If those who profess to
believe in Christ as their Saviour reach only the low
standard of worldly measurement, the church fails to bear
the rich harvest that God expects. "Found wanting" is 



written upon her record. [Review and Herald 11-17-10 para.
2] p. 144, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 A great work is before us,--the closing work of this
world's history. Solemn indeed is the time in which we are
living, and heavy are the responsibilities resting upon us
as a people. The third angel's message is now to be
proclaimed, not only in far-off lands, but in neglected
places close by, where multitudes dwell unwarned and
unsaved. Our cities everywhere are calling for earnest,
wholehearted labor from the servants of God. The message
for this time is now to be proclaimed earnestly in the
great business world. Day after day the centers of commerce
and trade are thronged with men and women who need the
truth for this time, but who gain no saving knowledge of
its precious principles, because earnest, persevering
efforts are not put forth to reach them where they are.
[Review and Herald 11-17-10 para. 3] p. 144, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 The spiritual darkness that covers the whole world is
intensified in the crowded centers of population. It is in
the cities of the nations that the gospel worker finds the
greatest impenitence and the greatest need. And in these
same cities are presented to soul-winners some of the
greatest opportunities. Mingled with the multitudes who
have no thought of God and heaven, are many who long for
light and for purity of heart. Even among the careless and
indifferent there are not a few whose attention may be
arrested by a revelation of God's love for the human soul.
[Review and Herald 11-17-10 para. 4] p. 144, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 The conditions that face Christian workers in the great
cities constitute a solemn appeal for untiring effort in
behalf of the millions living within the shadow of
impending doom. Men will soon be forced to great decisions,
and they must have opportunity to hear and to understand
Bible truth, in order that they may take their stand
intelligently on the right side. God is now calling upon
his messengers, in no uncertain terms, to warn the cities
while mercy still lingers, and while multitudes are yet
susceptible to the converting influence of Bible truth.
Often the needs of the cities have appealed to those who
understand by the prophecies what is coming upon the earth,
and yet comparatively little has been done to enter these
cities with the warning message of present truth. The 



Spirit of the Lord is still urging men to undertake this
work with new courage and zeal, and never cease the effort
until a thorough work is done. [Review and Herald 11-17-10
para. 5] p. 145, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 For years the pioneers in our work struggled against
poverty and manifold hardships in order to place the cause
of present truth on vantage ground. With meager facilities
they labored untiringly, and the Lord blessed their humble
efforts. The laborers of today may not have to endure all
the hardships of those early days. The change of
conditions, however, should not lead to any slackening of
effort; and now, when the Lord bids us proclaim the message
with power in the crowded centers of population, shall we
not respond as one man, and do his bidding? Shall we not
plan to send messengers all through these fields, and
support them liberally? Shall not the ministers of God go
to these crowded centers, and there lift up their voices in
warning to the multitudes? [Review and Herald 11-17-10
para. 6] p. 145, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 In the cities are people of all nationalities, many of
whom, if earnest effort is put forth, will accept the
truth. These will be specially qualified to carry the
message to their own countrymen. How long shall these
teeming centers of population be neglected? If our brethren
will use their God-given ability in this work, angels of
heaven will go before them, to make an impression on the
hearts of the people for whom they labor. The Lord has many
who have not yet bowed the knee to Baal. [Review and Herald
11-17-10 para. 7] p. 145, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 I appeal to those who for many years have known the truth.
It is time to wake up the watchmen. I have expended my
strength in giving the message that the Lord has given me.
The burden of our cities has rested so heavily upon me that
it has sometimes seemed that I should die. The work in the 
cities is the essential work for this time, and is now to
be taken hold of in faith. When the cities are worked as 
God would have them, the result will be the setting in
operation of a mighty movement, such as we have not yet
witnessed. May the Lord give wisdom to our brethren, that
they may know how to carry forward the work in harmony with
his will. With mighty power the cry is to be sounded in our
large centers of population, "Behold, the Bridegroom
cometh; go ye out to meet him." [Review and Herald 11-17-10
para. 8] p. 145, Para. 4, [1910MS]. 



 Individual Effort.--The ordained minister alone is not 
equal to the task of warning the world. God is calling, not
only upon ministers, but also upon physicians, nurses,
canvassers, Bible workers, and other consecrated laymen of
varied talents, who have a knowledge of present truth, to
consider the needs of the unwarned cities. There should be 
one hundred workers actively engaged in personal missionary
work where now there is but one. Time is rapidly passing.
There is much work to be done before Satanic opposition
shall close up the way. Every agency must be set in
operation, that present opportunities may be wisely
improved. [Review and Herald 11-17-10 para. 9] p. 146,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The Lord is calling upon the men and women who have the
light of truth for this time to engage in genuine, personal
missionary work. Especially are the church members living
in the cities to exercise, in all humility, their God-given
talents in laboring with those who are willing to hear the
message that should come to the world at this time. There
are great blessings in store for those who fully surrender
to the call of God. As such workers undertake to win souls 
for Jesus, they will find that many who never could be
reached in any other way will respond to intelligent,
personal effort. [Review and Herald 11-17-10 para. 10] p.
146, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 A working church is a living church. Church members, let
the light shine forth. Let your voices be heard in humble
prayer, in witness against the intemperance, the folly, and
the amusements of this world, and in the proclamation of
the truth for this time. Your voice, your influence, your
time,--all these are gifts from God, and are to be used in
winning souls to Christ. Visit your neighbors, and show an
interest in the salvation of their souls. Arouse every
spiritual energy to action. Tell those whom you visit that
the end of all things is at hand. The Lord Jesus Christ
will open the door of their hearts, and will make lasting
impressions upon their minds. [Review and Herald 11-17-10
para. 11] p. 146, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Strive to arouse men and women from their spiritual
insensibility. Tell them how you found Jesus, and how
blessed you have been since you gained an experience in his
service. Tell them what blessing comes to you as you sit at
the feet of Jesus, and learn precious lessons from his 



Word. Tell them of the gladness and joy that are found in
the Christian life. Your warm, fervent words will convince
them that you have found the pearl of great price. Let your
cheerful, encouraging words show that you have certainly
found the higher education. This is genuine missionary
work, and as it is done, many will awake as from a dream. 
[Review and Herald 11-17-10 para. 12] p. 146, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 The Nearness of the End.--Listen to the voice of Jesus, as
it comes sounding down along the line to our time,
addressing the professed Christian who stands idle in the
marketplace, "Why stand ye here all the day idle? . . . Go
ye also into the vineyard." Work while it is day; for the
night cometh, in which no man can work. [Review and Herald
11-17-10 para. 13] p. 146, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The Saviour declared that before his second coming, there
would be wars and rumors of wars, and earthquakes in divers
places. The reports that reached us of the terrible
earthquakes in Italy and Sicily tell of another fulfilment
of the signs of the end. These calamities are becoming more
and more frequent, and each report of calamity by land or
sea is a testimony to the fact that the end of all things
is near. The world is filled with iniquity, and the Lord is
punishing it for its wickedness. As crimes and iniquities
increase, these judgments will become more frequent, until
the time shall come when the earth shall no more cover her 
slain. [Review and Herald 11-17-10 para. 14] p. 146, Para.
6, [1910MS].

 The judgments of God are hanging over our cities. We know
not how soon they will be visited by just such a calamity
as recently befell Italy. I pray for the deep movings of
the Holy Spirit on the hearts of God's people, that this
message,--the last message of warning, -- may be given
without delay. The day of the Lord is hasting greatly. The
end is nearer than when we first believed. [Review and
Herald 11-17-10 para. 15] p. 147, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Everything in this world is in an unsettled state. The
nations are angry, and preparations for war are being made.
But though there is among the nations an increasing unrest,
though they are mustering their forces, they are as if held
back from action by an unseen power. The angels are holding
the four winds until the servants of God are sealed in 
their foreheads. [Review and Herald 11-17-10 para. 16] p. 



147, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Soon strife among the nations will break out with an
intensity that we do not now anticipate. The present is a
time of overwhelming interest to all living. Rulers and
statesmen, men who occupy positions of trust and authority,
thinking men and women of all classes, have their attention
fixed upon the events taking place about us. They are
watching the strained, restless relations that exist among
the nations. They observe the intensity that is taking
possession of every earthly element, and they realize that
something great and decisive is about to take place, that
the world is on the verge of a stupendous crisis. [Review
and Herald 11-17-10 para. 17] p. 147, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 A moment of respite has been graciously given us of God.
Every power lent us of Heaven is now to be used in working
for those perishing in ignorance. There must be no delay.
The truth must be proclaimed in the dark places of the
earth. Obstacles must be met and surmounted. A great work
is to be done, and to those who know the truth for this
time, this work has been entrusted. [Review and Herald 11-
17-10 para. 18] p. 147, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 As a Lamp that Burneth.--I am instructed to speak words to
our people that will give them courage to do diligently the
work that shall come to them in this their day of
opportunity. I am instructed to urge the necessity of
personal consecration, and the sanctification of the whole
being to God. Let each one inquire, Lord, what wouldst thou
have me to do, that the vigilance of Christ may be seen in
my life, that his example may be followed by me, that I may
speak sincere words, which will help souls in darkness? O
how I long to see church members clothed with their
beautiful garments, and prepared to go forth to meet the
Bridegroom! Many are expecting to sit down to the marriage
supper of the Lamb, who are unprepared for the coming of
the King. They are like the blind; they do not seem to
discern their danger. [Review and Herald 11-17-10 para. 19]
p. 147, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The Lord calls upon you, O church that has been blessed
with the truth! to give a knowledge of this truth to those
who know it not. From one end of the world to the other 
must the message of Christ's soon coming be proclaimed. The
third angel's message--the last message of mercy to a
perishing world--is so precious, so glorious. Let the truth 



go forth as a lamp that burneth. Mysteries into which
angels desire to look, which prophets and kings and
righteous men desired to know, the church of God is to make
known. [Review and Herald 11-17-10 para. 20] p. 147, Para.
6, [1910MS].

 It is our privilege to see the work of God advancing in
the cities. Christ is waiting, waiting, for places to be
entered. Who are preparing for this work? We shall not say
that we are destitute of laborers. There are some workers,
and for this we are glad. But there is a greater, a far
greater work to be done in our cities. Far greater self-
denial is to be practised in order that the word of life
may be carried from place to place, and from house to
house. More and more, men and women are going forth with
the gospel message. We thank God for this. But we need a
greater awakening. We slide back into self-indulgence; we
do not exercise to the utmost the virtues that Christ has 
promised if we ask in faith. That which we receive from
Christ we must give to others. Just as surely as we
receive, so surely must we give. None who receive the grace
of Christ can keep it to themselves. As soon as Christ
becomes an abiding presence in the heart, we shall not be
able to see souls perishing in ignorance of the truth and
be at rest. We shall make any sacrifice that we may reach
them; and none of us are so poor that we can not make daily
sacrifices for Christ. [Review and Herald 11-17-10 para.
21] p. 148, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The influence of the work we are doing will be felt
through all eternity. If we will work in harmony with one
another and with heaven, God will demonstrate his power in
our behalf as he did for the disciples on the day of
Pentecost. Those days of preparation, in which the
disciples prepared themselves by prayer and a putting away
of all disunion, brought them into such close relation to
God that he could work for them and through them in a
marvelous manner. Today God desires to accomplish great
things through the faith and works of his believing people.
But we must stand in right relation to him, that when he
speaks to us, we may hear and understand his voice. [Review
and Herald 11-17-10 para. 22] p. 148, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Let not unbelief come in; for God's work is to go from
city to city, from country to country. The plans of the
enemies of God may be laid to defeat his work; but have
faith that Jehovah will remove all obstructions to its 



progress. Talk faith, work in faith, and advance in faith.
Obstacles will be removed as we lay hold of the promises of
God. Let the Lord's people go forward, and their hearts
will be made strong. [Review and Herald 11-17-10 para. 23]
p. 148, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 What is the promise to those living in these last days?--
"Turn you to the stronghold, ye prisoners of hope: even
today do I declare that I will render double unto thee. . .
. Ask ye of the Lord rain in the time of the latter rain;
so the Lord shall make bright clouds, and give them showers
of rain." Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 11-17-10
para. 24] p. 148, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 November 24, 1910 The Workers Needed.--God has a much
higher standard for his people to reach than they have
reached in the past. What can I say that will give them a
consciousness of the responsibility resting on them to be
Christlike in word and deed? The lack of Bible religion
necessitates much talk about what ought to be done. Did we
live the words of Christ, we should be brought into such
close contact with him that we should know what to do in 
order to advance the work of God. When we take Christ as 
our example in character building, we shall make decided
progress. When we are filled with a desire to be like our
Saviour, when we refuse to weave self into the work that we
do for the Lord, when we look away from finite counsel to
the One who is too wise to err and too good to do us harm,
we shall be strong in the strength of the Lord. [Review and
Herald 11-24-10 para. 1] p. 148, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 In order to see God, we must humble ourselves. When we
accept Christ's words and Christ's plans, we shall not
place self where Christ should be. We shall not think of
going contrary to his plain directions. We shall shun even
the thought of self-exaltation. [Review and Herald 11-24-10
para. 2] p. 149, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 We need to feel our obligation to the higher Power. That
presence is ever with us, asserting supreme authority, and
taking account of the service that we render or withhold.
There is altogether too little reverence and sincere love
for God, and altogether too much self-seeking. "Thou shalt
have no other gods before me." This command must be
sacredly observed if we would fulfil the purpose of God for
us in our creation and redemption. We must rise heavenward,
making God first and last and best in everything. He is our 



sole, supreme, and everlasting good. Before we are ready to
enter his kingdom, self must be crucified. When self is
made first, God is put aside, and the sweet sense of his
presence and love is lost. [Review and Herald 11-24-10
para. 3] p. 149, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 God points out the path of duty, saying, "This is the way,
walk ye in it." In that path lie self-denial and the cross,
but it is only path of peace and safety. But there are many
who are turning their backs on this path, and are walking
in the companionship of self,--a companionship that they
have every reason to dread. [Review and Herald 11-24-10
para. 4] p. 149, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The divine revelation and commission given to Moses made
him great. He would not cease pleading, "Show me thy
glory." And the Lord made his glory pass before him. Moses
talked with God face to face, as a man talketh with a
friend. The realization of his inability to do the work
given him, drove him to God, to plead for the people under
his leadership. Naturally he was diffident slow of speech,
hesitating, self-distrustful; but he was eloquent as he
besought the Lord in behalf of his people. He presented
them before God, saying, "O, this people have sinned a
great sin, and have made them gods of gold. Yet now, if
thou wilt forgive their sin--; and if not, blot me, I pray
thee, out of thy book which thou hast written." [Review and
Herald 11-24-10 para. 5] p. 149, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 It was mercy that ruled in the leadership of Moses. It was
mercy that spoke through the words and deeds of Christ. Not
one thread of selfishness was drawn into the web. To those 
who today move forward under the command of Christ, God
will give kindness, patience, longsuffering, and
gentleness, with a trusting heart. [Review and Herald 11-
24-10 para. 6] p. 149, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The representatives of Christ are to rely constantly on
his wisdom. This is necessary for the safe guidance of
those whom they lead. It is a sacred, solemn work, to be in
charge of and to lead the Lord's people. In this work there
is need of constant watchfulness and prayer; and those
engaged in it need daily to receive the gift of God's
grace, that they may have wherewith to impart to others.
[Review and Herald 11-24-10 para. 7] p. 149, Para. 6,
[1910MS]. 



 The Lord chooses men to do his will, and he keeps them in
his service until they begin to feel a sense of self-
importance, and do not lean their whole weight upon the
wisdom of the Master worker. Then he leaves them to walk 
alone; for in his work self-exaltation has no place.
[Review and Herald 11-24-10 para. 8] p. 149, Para. 7,
[1910MS].

 God asks of his workers a humble, trusting, obedient
heart, and the willing service of the whole being. "Thus
saith the high and lofty One that inhabiteth eternity,
whose name is Holy: I dwell in the high and holy place,
with him also that is of a contrite and humble spirit, to
revive the spirit of the humble, and to revive the heart of
the contrite ones." Increase of worldly power is
nothingness. The only power that is of worth in God's sight
comes through the meekness and lowliness of Christ. [Review
and Herald 11-24-10 para. 9] p. 150, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Every day God's workers are to be partakers of the divine
nature, having overcome the corruption that is in the world
through lust. Then God will work through them and with
them, enabling them to scatter blessings wherever they go,
and to build up the work where Christ is building,
strengthening the hands of his laborers, and discerning
with clear perception what needs to be done. They are
colaborers with Christ, representing his character in
goodness and compassion and love. They have a high and holy
work to do, in union with the great Sin Bearer. [Review and
Herald 11-24-10 para. 10] p. 150, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The stubborn and hardhearted, unless they reform, will be
separated from the work. The Lord Jesus can not accept the
labors of any man who has lost his first love. Such a man
may have the knowledge and capabilities essential for the
work; but unless the love of Christ fills his heart, the
lack of this love will be seen in all his plans and in all
his work, and the Saviour will be misrepresented. Courage
and self-reliance are necessary in the work of God; but
without the love of Christ, they are as a sounding brass
and a tinkling cymbal. [Review and Herald 11-24-10 para.
11] p. 150, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 All along the path we travel we are to leave waymarks of
the love of Christ. This love, acted out in the life,
always brings a response. It causes offerings of gratitude
to be brought to God by those who appreciate his goodness. 



God's workers will be acknowledged as their efforts to
forward his cause are made in harmony with the plan of the
Saviour. [Review and Herald 11-24-10 para. 12] p. 150,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Those who are connected with God as his colaborers can 
reveal greatness of soul only as they hide the life in the
life of Christ, and strive to comprehend the exalted
character of the work in which they are engaged. A true
estimate of the sacredness of this work can be gained only
as we behold it in the light of the sacrifice that Christ
made in order that men and women might be saved from sin.
[Review and Herald 11-24-10 para. 13] p. 150, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 Christ expects each of his followers to do his work. This
he has commanded in his Word. "Follow me," is his call to
them. He came to our world to give men an example of a
perfect life. He who in God's service sacrifices all of
self, finds his reward in the work of seeking to save the
lost, and in the joy that he feels in seeing sinners
brought to the Saviour. God wants men to forget themselves
in the effort to save souls. He calls for lightbearers, who
will fill the world with the light and peace and joy that
come from Christ. He will use humble men, men who cherish a
sense of their weakness, who do not think that the success
of the work depends on them. He will use men who will
remember what the service of God demands,--the
Christlikeness of word and deed that God calls for. Such 
ones will reveal that Christ dwells in the heart, imparting
purity to the whole life. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and
Herald 11-24-10 para. 14] p. 150, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 December 1, 1910 How Lay Members May Help.--Every one who
has eaten of the bread which came down form heaven should 
break this bread to others. On this the spiritual growth of
the believers depends. There are many who are not growing
in grace, and who, because of this, are often in an
unpleasant, complaining frame of mind. Those who are not
doing their duty, who are not helping others to see the
importance of the truth for this time, must feel
dissatisfied with themselves. Satan takes advantage of this
feature in their experience, and leads them to criticize
and find fault. If they were busily engaged in seeking to
know and do the will of God, they would feel such a burden
for perishing souls, such an unrest of mind, that they
could not be restrained from fulfilling the commission, "Go 



ye into all the world, and preach the gospel to every
creature," "teaching them to observe all things whatsoever
I have commanded." [Review and Herald 12-01-10 para. 1] p.
151, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Even while engaged in their daily employment, men and
women can lead others to Christ. And while doing this, they
will have the precious assurance that the Saviour is close
beside them. They are not left alone. Christ will give them
words to speak that will encourage and strengthen souls
struggling in darkness. Their own faith will be
strengthened as they realize that the promise of Christ's
abiding presence is being fulfilled. Not only are they a
blessing to others, but the work they do for Christ also
brings blessings to themselves. [Review and Herald 12-01-10
para. 2] p. 151, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 There are many who should be working for the Master. My
brother, my sister, what are you doing for Christ? Are you
seeking to be a blessing to others? Are your lips uttering
words of kindness, sympathy, and love? Are you putting
forth earnest efforts to win others to the Saviour? Are 
your hearts filled with a determination to work for your
neighbors? Visit those who live near you, and by sympathy
and kindness reach their hearts. Let your efforts remove
prejudice. Remember that those who know the truth for this
time, and yet confine their efforts to their own church,
will be called to account for unfulfilled duties. [Review
and Herald 12-01-10 para. 3] p. 151, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Lend your neighbors some of our smaller books. If you thus
succeed in awakening their interest, take them the larger
books. If possible, secure an opportunity for telling them
about the truth. Beside all waters the worker for Christ is 
to sow the seeds of truth, not knowing which shall prosper,
this or that, but ever walking in humility and trust beside
the One who declares, "Lo, I am with you alway, even unto
the end." [Review and Herald 12-01-10 para. 4] p. 151,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Economy in Dress.--God's people should practise strict
economy in their outlay of means, that they may have
something to bring to him, saying, "Of thine own have we
given thee." Thus they are to offer God thanksgiving for
the blessings received from him. Thus, too, they are to lay
up for themselves treasure beside the throne of God.
[Review and Herald 12-01-10 para. 5] p. 151, Para. 5, 



[1910MS].

 Worldlings spend upon dress large sums of money that ought
to be used to feed and clothe those suffering from hunger
and cold. Many for whom Christ gave his life have barely
sufficient of the cheapest, most common clothing, while
others spend thousands of dollars in the efforts to satisfy
the never-ending demands of fashion. [Review and Herald 12-
01-10 para. 6] p. 151, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 The Lord has charged his people to come out from the
world, and be separate. Gay or expensive clothing is not
becoming to those who believe that we are living in the
last days of probation. "I will therefore," the apostle
Paul writes, "that men pray everywhere, lifting up holy
hands, without wrath and doubting. In like manner also,
that women adorn themselves in modest apparel, with
shamefacedness and sobriety; not with broided hair, or
gold, or pearls, or costly array; but (which becometh women
professing godliness) with good works." [Review and Herald
12-01-10 para. 7] p. 152, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Even among those who profess to be children of God, there
are those who spend more than is necessary upon dress. We
should dress neatly and tastefully, but, my sisters, when
you are buying and making your own and your children's
clothing, think of the work in the Lord's vineyard that is
still waiting to be done. It is right to buy good material,
and have it carefully made. This is economy. But rich
trimmings are not needed, and to indulge in them is to
spend for self-gratification money that should be put into
God's cause. [Review and Herald 12-01-10 para. 8] p. 152,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 It is not your dress that makes you of value in the Lord's
sight. It is the inward adorning, the graces of the Spirit,
the kind word, the thoughtful consideration for others,
that God values. Do without the unnecessary trimmings, and
lay aside for the advancement of the cause of God the means
thus saved. Learn the lesson of self-denial, and teach it
to your children. All that can be saved by self-denial is
needed now in the work to be done. The suffering must be
relieved, the naked clothed, the hungry fed; the truth for
this time must be told to those who know it not. By denying
ourselves of that which is not necessary, we may have a
part in the great work of God. [Review and Herald 12-01-10
para. 9] p. 152, Para. 3, [1910MS]. 



 We are Christ's witnesses, and we are not to allow worldly
interests so to absorb our time and attention that we pay
no heed to the things that God has said must come first.
There are higher interests at stake. "Seek ye first the
kingdom of God and his righteousness." Christ gave his all
to the work that he came to do, and his word to us is, "If
any man will come after me, let him deny himself, and take
up his cross, and follow me." "So shall ye be my
disciples." Willingly and cheerfully Christ gave himself to
the carrying out of the will of God. He became obedient
unto death, even the death of the cross. Shall we feel it a
hardship to deny ourselves? Shall we draw back from being
partakers of his sufferings? His death ought to stir every
fiber of the being, making us willing to consecrate to his
work all that we have and are. As we think of what he has 
done for us, our hearts should be filled with love. [Review
and Herald 12-01-10 para. 10] p. 152, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 When those who know the truth practise the self-denial
enjoined in God's Word, the message will go with power. The
Lord will hear our prayers for the conversion of souls.
God's people will let their light shine forth, and
unbelievers, seeing their good works, will glorify our
Heavenly Father. [Review and Herald 12-01-10 para. 11] p.
152, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Let us relate ourselves to God in self-sacrificing
obedience. Christ died to redeem us from all iniquity, and
to purify unto himself a peculiar people, zealous of good
works. In thought, word, and deed we are to be perfectly
conformed to the will of God. Heaven is only for those who
have purified their souls through obeying the truth. It is
a place where unsullied purity alone can dwell. [Review and
Herald 12-01-10 para. 12] p. 153, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 In perfect obedience there is perfect happiness. "These
things have I spoken unto you," Christ said, "that my joy
might remain in you, and that your joy may be full." May
God strengthen our faith, and lead us to heights which we
have not yet reached. He gave Christ to die for us, that we
might be purified from all iniquity. He has promised to
pour out his Spirit upon us. He has given us his Word, that
through obedience to its teachings we may be made holy. It
is our privilege, our duty, to grow in grace. (To be
concluded.) Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 12-01-10
para. 13] p. 153, Para. 2, [1910MS]. 



 December 8, 1910 How Lay Members May Help (Concluded).--
Children to Be Missionaries.--Children can be acceptable
missionary workers in the home and in the church. God
desires them to be taught that they are in this world for
useful service, not merely for play. In the home they can
be trained to do missionary work that will prepare them for
wider spheres of usefulness. Parents, help your children to
fulfil God's purpose for them. Train them to be an honor to
the One who died to gain for them eternal life in the
kingdom of glory. Teach them that God has a part for them
in his great work. The Lord will bless them as they work
for him. They can be his helping hand. As they do their
work in the home with fidelity, learning to be burden
bearers, they are working with Christ for the formation of
Christlike characters. [Review and Herald 12-08-10 para. 1]
p. 153, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Let parents and children work earnestly to help others.
Those whom they help will be led by their example to help
still others. Thus the good work will deepen and broaden.
Higher education is that education which leads men and
women to be laborers together with God, practising self-
denial and self-sacrifice. Those with such an education 
will be acknowledged by God in the heavenly courts, in the
presence of Christ and the angels. [Review and Herald 12-
08-10 para. 2] p. 153, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Willing to Spend and Be Spent.--Every true servant of God
is willing to spend and be spent for the sake of others.
"He that loveth his life shall lose it," Christ says; "and
he that hateth his life in this world shall keep it unto
life eternal." By earnest efforts to help wherever help is
needed, he shows his love for God and his fellow beings. He
may lose his life in service; but when Christ comes to
gather his jewels to himself, he will find it again.
[Review and Herald 12-08-10 para. 3] p. 153, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 God has provided for every one pleasure that may be
enjoyed by rich and poor alike,--the pleasure found in
cultivating pureness of thought and unselfishness of
action, the pleasure that comes from speaking sympathizing
words and doing kindly deeds. In order to find this
pleasure, it is not necessary to have a supply of ready
money. Through those who perform such service, the light of
Christ shines to brighten lives darkened by many shadows. 



[Review and Herald 12-08-10 para. 4] p. 153, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 Christ draws aside the veil that conceals from our view 
the glory of God, and reveals him, not in a state of
silence and idleness, but surrounded by ten thousand times
ten thousands of the heavenly host, every one awaiting his
orders, waiting to reveal the God of heaven in
communication with every part of his kingdom. The Lord is
bound up with the interests of the human family. He listens
to every cry of oppression, observes every individual
action, approving every deed of mercy and condemning every
act of oppression. He sets his angels at work to relieve
the oppressed, the discouraged, the suffering. He sends his
message of mercy to tempted ones. He gives men
opportunities to acknowledge him, that he may teach them
how to withstand the evil of the world, and perfect
Christlike characters. [Review and Herald 12-08-10 para. 5]
p. 154, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 There must be no pretense in the lives of those who have
so sacred and solemn a message as we have been given to
bear. The world is watching Seventh-day Adventists, because
it knows something of their beliefs and of the high
standard they have; and when it sees those who do not live
up to their profession, it points at them with scorn. God's
people should now make mighty intercession to him for help.
It is the privilege of every believer, first to talk with
God, and then, as God's mouthpiece, to talk with others. In
order that we may have something to impart, we must daily
receive light and blessing. Men and women who commune with
God, who have an abiding Christ, who cooperate with holy
angels, are needed at this time. The cause needs those who
have power to draw with Christ, power to express the love
of God. With wonderful, ennobling grace the Lord sanctifies
the humble petitioner, giving him power to perform the most
difficult duties. All that is undertaken is done as to the 
Lord, and this elevates and sanctifies the lowliest
calling. It invests with new dignity every word and act,
and links the humblest worker, the poorest of God's
servants, with the highest of the angels in the heavenly
courts. Mrs. E. G. White. [Review and Herald 12-08-10 para.
6] p. 154, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 December 15, 1910 Let Your Light So Shine Before Men.--The
enemy is just as perseveringly at work now as he was before
the flood. By the use of various enterprises and inventions 



he is diligently working to keep the minds of men engrossed
in the things of this world. He is employing all his
ingenuity to lead men to act foolishly, to keep them
absorbed in commercial enterprises, and thus to imperil
their hope of eternal life. He devises the inventions that
imperil human life. Under his leadership, men carry through
that which he devises. They become so absorbed in the
pursuit of wealth and worldly power that they give no heed
to a "Thus saith the Lord." [Review and Herald 12-15-10
para. 1] p. 154, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Satan exults as he sees that he is successful in keeping
minds from a consideration of the solemn, important matters
that have to do with eternal life. He seeks to crowd the 
thought of God out of the mind, and to put worldliness and
commercialism in its place. He desires to keep the world in
darkness. It is his studied purpose to lead men to forget
God and heaven, to bring all the souls that he can under
his own jurisdiction. And to this end he brings forward
enterprises and inventions that will so occupy men's
attention that they will have no time to think of heavenly
things. [Review and Herald 12-15-10 para. 2] p. 154, Para.
4, [1910MS].

 The people of God must now awake and do their neglected
work. Into our planning for this work, we must put all the
powers of the mind. We should spare no effort to present
the truth as it is in Jesus, so simply and yet so forcibly
that minds will be strongly impressed. We must plan to work
in a way that will consume as little means as possible; for
the work must extend into the regions beyond. [Review and
Herald 12-15-10 para. 3] p. 155, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Those who have received the light of truth are to speak
the truth, and pray the truth, and live the truth. They are
not to depart from the Word of God, as some are doing, in
order to follow their own devisings. The Word that the Lord
has given is spirit and life, and works for the saving of
souls. It is the only Word in which we may safely trust.
[Review and Herald 12-15-10 para. 4] p. 155, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 Our ministers are not to permit their minds and their
means to be converted into commercial enterprises. They are
to use all that they have and are in the Lord's service.
They are not to work in accordance with their individual
impressions, striking out into new lines, in accordance 



with strange human ideas. This has been the danger in the
past. The mind of man deviseth many things. Unless the mind
of the worker is sanctified, he will follow another leader
instead of Christ, showing a preference for the methods
that the enemy has devised. He will be led to try to show
his own superiority. [Review and Herald 12-15-10 para. 5]
p. 155, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Every capability that God has given us we are to use in
letting the light of truth shine forth. The cities are to
be warned. The time of the end is near. We can see that the 
signs of Christ's coming are rapidly fulfilling. "Say not
ye, There are yet four months, and then cometh harvest?
behold, I say unto you, Lift up your eyes, and look on the
fields; for they are white already to harvest. And he that
reapeth receiveth wages, and gathereth fruit unto life
eternal: that both he that soweth and he that reapeth may
rejoice together. And herein is that saying true, One
soweth, and another reapeth. I sent you to reap that
whereon ye bestowed no labor: other men labored, and ye are
entered into their labors." [Review and Herald 12-15-10
para. 6] p. 155, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Read the whole of the fourth chapter of John, and seek the
Lord with earnest prayer. Perilous times are upon us. It
does not become any man or woman to be regardless of the
working of the Holy Spirit upon human hearts. [Review and
Herald 12-15-10 para. 7] p. 155, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "And Jesus, walking by the sea of Galilee, saw two
brethren, Simon called Peter, and Andrew his brother,
casting a net into the sea; for they were fishers. And he
saith unto them, Follow me; and I will make you fishers of
men. And they straightway left their nets, and followed
him. And going on from thence, he saw other two brethren,
James the son of Zebedee, and John his brother, in a ship
with Zebedee their father, mending their nets; and he
called them. And they immediately left the ship and their
father, and followed him. [Review and Herald 12-15-10 para.
8] p. 155, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 "And Jesus went about all Galilee, teaching in their
synagogues, and preaching the gospel of the kingdom, and
healing all manner of sickness, and all manner of disease
among the people. And his fame went throughout all Syria:
and they brought unto him all sick people that were taken
with divers diseases and torments, and those which were 



possessed with devils, and those which were lunatic, and
those which had the palsy; and he healed them. And there
followed him great multitudes of people from Galilee, and
from Decapolis, and from Jerusalem, and from Judea, and
from beyond Jordan." (Concluded next week.) Mrs. E. G.
White. [Review and Herald 12-15-10 para. 9] p. 156, Para.
1, [1910MS].

 December 22, 1910 Let Your Light So Shine Before Men
(Concluded).--Every believer is now to be wide-awake and
intensely in earnest; for we are near the close of this
earth's history. We have no time now to act as worldlings.
We are to seek and to save those who are lost. My brethren
and sisters, take your candle out from under the bushel,
and set it where its rays will shine forth to give light to
those who are in ignorance of what is coming upon our
world. There are special things to be done in making
special efforts to let the light shine forth from the
Scriptures in clear, distinct rays. [Review and Herald 12-
22-10 para. 1] p. 156, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 A great work is to be done in foreign fields, and just as
verily a great work is to be done in the home field. Why do
we keep ourselves so much shut away from unbelievers? How
much good would be accomplished if all who know the truth
would make it known in every possible way and on every
possible occasion! How many would be brought to Christ if
all of God's people would work for those who need so much
to understand Bible truth! Heavenly angels, unseen, would
help those to whom we speak, to hear and understand the
things of God. [Review and Herald 12-22-10 para. 2] p.
156, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The word comes to me, Let those who understand the truth
find opportunities to speak to others the words of Christ.
Many places in many fields are destitute of workers. There
are many in the crowded cities who know not the truth. In
every city, in every town, in every village, there is a
work to be done. How can we feel clear before God unless we 
do our part to make the truth known to those perishing in
darkness? [Review and Herald 12-22-10 para. 3] p. 156,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 In the day of judgment, when every one will be rewarded
according to his works, many of the lost will charge their
neighbors with neglect, saying, You knew the truth
regarding the requirements of the Bible, but you did not 



stop to think that close beside your own door there were
souls who were in error, and who needed to be given
instruction. [Review and Herald 12-22-10 para. 4] p. 156,
Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The judgment will reveal sins of omission as well as sins
of commission. When Seventh-day Adventists know that the
world is perishing in ignorance of Bible truth, why do they
not go forth to hunt and fish for souls? If they do not do
this, how will they be able to answer the question that in
the great day of reckoning will be put to them by the lost,
"Why did you not give to us the warning regarding God's
requirements?" [Review and Herald 12-22-10 para. 5] p.
156, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Let every Sabbath-keeping family awake, and take upon
their souls the work of making the truth known to those who
are transgressing God's requirements. [Review and Herald
12-22-10 para. 6] p. 157, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Not only are our ministers and other workers to heed and
practise the lessons of Christ, but fathers and mothers are
also to learn lessons from the Word of God, and these
lessons they are to teach their children. In a Christlike
manner they are to educate and train their children.
[Review and Herald 12-22-10 para. 7] p. 157, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 "God so loved the world, that he gave his only begotten
Son, that whosoever believeth in him should not perish, but
have everlasting life. For God sent not his Son into the
world to condemn the world; but that the world through him
might be saved." [Review and Herald 12-22-10 para. 8] p.
157, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Parents, will you awake to the God-given responsibility
resting upon you? Never speak harshly or angrily to your
children or to each other. God expects you, in spirit and
word and act, to be representatives of him. He expects you
to do what Christ would do were he in your place. Your
words are to be well chosen, never showing impatience. You
are to keep the tongue under restraint. Your lives are to
reveal the sanctification of true godliness. Do not let
Satan control your tongue. Be true missionaries in the
home. Remember that the training you are giving your
children is making them either Christlike in word and deed,
or like the fallen angel, Lucifer, who, because he was 



determined to have his own way and be above Christ, was
cast out of heaven. [Review and Herald 12-22-10 para. 9]
p. 157, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 My brethren and sisters, as you read this article, will
you determine to take heed to the lessons given in the
Scriptures? Satan is striving to mold all into his
likeness. Christ came to our world to give human beings
power to resist the enemy's temptations. Fathers and
mothers, in the little time you have left,--for the end of
all things is at hand,--will you be daily converted, that
you may be the Saviour's helpers, speaking and acting in
such a way that the enemy can obtain no advantage in your
family? Remember that if henceforth you work wisely,
striving earnestly to glorify God, many of your neighbors
will, by your example, be won to Christ. [Review and Herald
12-22-10 para. 10] p. 157, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Among us as a people a great neglect of opportunities has
become common. In your association with unbelievers, do you
keep your lips closed regarding the truth for this time? Do
they receive no light from you as to the best means of
serving and glorifying God? There is a world to be warned.
Will those who in the past have felt no responsibility
resting upon them now realize that they are working either
for or against Christ? Will you not let your light so shine
before men that they, seeing your good works, may be led to
glorify the One who gave his life in order that you might
not perish, but have everlasting life? The Lord will help
you if you will act your part intelligently. Mrs. E. G.
White. [Review and Herald 12-22-10 para. 11] p. 157, Para.
6, [1910MS].

 December 29, 1910 Words to Our Workers.--"What things were
gain to me," Paul declares, "these have I counted loss for
Christ. Yea verily, and I count all things to be loss for
the excellency of the knowledge of Christ Jesus my Lord:
for whom I suffered the loss of all things, and do count
them but refuse, that I may gain Christ, and be found in
him, not having a righteousness of mine own, even that
which is of the law, but that which is through faith in
Christ, the righteousness which is from God by faith: that
I may know him, and the power of his resurrection, and the
fellowship of his sufferings, becoming conformed unto his
death; if by any means I may attain unto the resurrection
from the dead." [Review and Herald 12-29-10 para. 1] p.
158, Para. 1, [1910MS]. 



 "I count not myself yet to have laid hold: but one thing I
do, forgetting the things which are behind, and stretching
forward to the things which are before, I press on toward
the goal unto the prize of the high calling of God in
Christ Jesus." [Review and Herald 12-29-10 para. 2] p.
158, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "This one thing I do." Paul did many things. He was a wise
teacher. His letters to the different churches are full of 
instructive lessons. He worked with his hands at his trade,
in this way earning his daily bread. "These hands," he
said, "have ministered unto my necessities." He carried a
heavy burden for the churches, and sought earnestly to lead
them in the right way. But Paul allowed nothing to divert
him from the one ruling purpose of his life. In all its
busy activities, he never lost sight of his one great
purpose,--to press on toward the prize of his high calling.
One aim he kept steadfastly before him,--to be faithful to
Christ, who, when Paul was blaspheming his name, and using
every power within his reach to make others blaspheme it,
had revealed himself to him. The one great object of Paul's
life was to serve him whose name had once filled him with 
contempt, to win souls to the Saviour. Jew and Gentile
might oppose and persecute him, but nothing could turn Paul
from his purpose. [Review and Herald 12-29-10 para. 3] p.
158, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 My dear fellow workers, let the great purpose that
constrained Paul to press forward in the face of hardship
and difficulty lead you to consecrate yourselves wholly to
God's service. Worldly attractions will be presented to
draw your attention from the Lord Jesus; but laying aside
every weight, and the sin that so easily besets, press on
toward the heavenly goal, showing to the world, to angels,
and to men that the hope of seeing the face of God is worth
all the effort and the sacrifice that the attainment of the 
hope demands. [Review and Herald 12-29-10 para. 4] p. 158,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 How to Solve Perplexing Problems.--Into the daily life
there come many perplexing problems that we can not solve.
There are those who wish to adjust every difficulty, and to
settle every question before they begin to work. Such will
surely fail. In the end, the future will be just as
indistinct, and the problems just as perplexing, as when
they began to speculate about them. It is in following 



light given that we receive greater light. Those who go
forward in faith will find the solution of the problems
that perplex them. Light will shine on the pathway of the
workers who go forward without questioning. God will go
before them, giving them skill and understanding to do that
which needs to be done. Having committed themselves to the
work, and having asked wisdom from God, let them trust in
him. They can not carry the burden of their responsibility
alone. This Christ does not ask them to do. He will carry,
not a part, but the whole of the weight of their burden;
for he is a mighty Saviour. [Review and Herald 12-29-10
para. 5] p. 158, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Move, forward at the call of God. When he points out a
work to be done, in his name and with full faith take up
that work. You may not see the end from the beginning.
Perplexities may surround you. Others may tell you of the
lions in the way. But nevertheless go forward, saying, The
Lord wants this work done, and I will act my part
faithfully. I will not fail nor be discouraged. [Review and
Herald 12-29-10 para. 6] p. 159, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 At times the arm of faith seems too short even to touch 
the Saviour's garment, but there stands the promise, with
God behind it: "Then shalt thou call, and the Lord shall
answer; thou shalt cry, and he shall say, Here I am. If
thou take away from the midst of thee the yoke, the putting
forth of the finger, and speaking vanity; and if thou draw
out thy soul to the hungry, and satisfy the afflicted soul;
then shall thy light rise in obscurity, and thy darkness be
as the noonday: and the Lord shall guide thee continually,
and satisfy thy soul in drought, and make fat thy bones:
and thou shalt be like a watered garden, and like a spring
of waters, whose waters fail not." [Review and Herald 12-
29-10 para. 7] p. 159, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 It is not our efforts that bring victory; it is seeing God
behind the promise, and believing and trusting him. Grasp
by faith the hand of infinite power. The Lord is faithful
who has promised. [Review and Herald 12-29-10 para. 8] p.
159, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Questions will arise that can not be settled by any amount
of thinking. Do not spend time trying to settle them. Take
up the work waiting to be done, trusting in God. His
righteousness will go before you, and the questions that
have troubled you will answer themselves. [Review and 



Herald 12-29-10 para. 9] p. 159, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The voice of duty is the voice of God,--an inborn, heaven-
sent guide. Whether it be pleasing or unpleasing, we are to
do the duty that lies directly in our pathway. If the Lord
would have us bear a message to Nineveh, it will not be
pleasing to him for us to go to Joppa or Capernaum. God has
reasons for sending us to the place to which our feet are
directed. There may be souls pleading with God for light in
the very place to which God calls you,--souls to whom you
can make plain the way of salvation. [Review and Herald 12-
29-10 para. 10] p. 159, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Little Things.--It is the little foxes that spoil the
vines; the little neglects, the little deficiencies, the
little dishonesties, the little departures from principle,
that blind the soul and separate it from God. [Review and
Herald 12-29-10 para. 11] p. 159, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 It is the little things of life that develop the spirit
and determine the character. Those who neglect the little
things will not be prepared to endure severe tests when
they are brought to bear upon them. Remember that the
character building is not finished till life ends. Every
day a good or a bad brick is placed in the structure. You
are either building crookedly or with the exactness and
correctness that will make a beautiful temple for God.
Therefore, in looking for great things to do, neglect not
the little opportunities that come to you day by day. He
who neglects the little things, and yet flatters himself
that he is ready to do wonderful things for the Master, is
in danger of failing altogether. Life is made up, not of
great sacrifices and wonderful achievements, but of little
things. (Concluded next week.) Mrs. E. G. White. [Review
and Herald 12-29-10 para. 12] p. 159, Para. 7, [1910MS]. 

AUSTRALASIAN UNION CONFERENCE RECORD

 March 21, 1910 The Work Before Us.--The important truth
that is presented before the people by the living preacher,
should be published in as compact a form as possible, and
circulated widely. Thus the truth which was placed before a
limited number, may find access to many minds. But let no
extravagant expressions be used; do not present the most
startling points of truth before the people are prepared to
receive them; for all this would give occasion for the
enemies of truth to misconstrue and misrepresent it. Those 



who have become interested are compelled to meet sophistry
and misrepresentation from popular ministers, and they know
not how to answer these things. Satan is wide-awake; he
never gives himself a vacation, but is on the track of
every soul who is convicted of the truth. Therefore let the
reasons of our faith, which have been presented to the
people in clear lines, be furnished them in printed form,
so that they can read what the minister has said, and give
it to their friends. Let these publications be widely
scattered. Truth has been strangely perverted, all evil
influences are at work, and we must work with persevering,
determined effort, for "we wrestle not against flesh and
blood, but against principalities, against powers, against
the rulers of the darkness of this world, against spiritual
wickedness in high places." Then "quit you like men, be
strong." [Australasian Union Conference Record 03-21-10
para. 01] p. 160, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 After the five thousand had been fed, there were twelve
baskets of food gathered up; the one basketful had
increased to twelve. So when our means are wholly
inadequate for the needs of the work, let none of the
Lord's workers become discouraged at the situation. To
depend upon what we can see is not faith. Faith depends
upon God's promises. It is "the substance of things hoped
for, the evidence of things not seen." The precious things
of God, if appreciated and imparted, will be more
abundantly bestowed. The Lord is not pleased with our
unbelief. If those upon whom rests the management of the
great interests of the cause speak uncertainly,
unbelievingly, the Lord is grieved, for they are robbing
themselves of the rich treasures of His grace. When one
refuses to move unless he can walk by sight, his faith
amounts to nothing. If we were placed in a position similar
to that of the disciples, with the great multitude and the
five little barley loaves, would it be hard for us to
believe, hard to trust in God? [Australasian Union
Conference Record 03-21-10 para. 02] p. 160, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 The Lord expects His agents to do their best. The
fragments are to be gathered up; all needless expenditures
for selfish gratification are to be cut off. Let self-
denial and the cross become a portion of our individual
experience. The Lord Jesus would have us study His Word
faithfully. The unbelieving will not be quick to discern
the movings of Providence, but we should cultivate faith, 



and use every talent that can be employed in dispensing to
others the bread of life. We can never be better employed
than in imparting the light received. By every whole-
hearted, earnest sacrifice we make for the Master's
service, our talents will be increased. But we are to be
only the instruments for the Holy Spirit's working. Thus
the grace of God will work in us to form new habits, to
overcome powerful propensities, and to deny old
inclinations. [Australasian Union Conference Record 03-21-
10 para. 03] p. 160, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Unbelief regards the precious light, the precious
evidences which God gives, as a matter of no special
importance. This is why the Lord can do nothing for those
who have not faith; the Holy Spirit would be treated by
them as a common thing. Thus unbelief will bind about the
work of God. [Australasian Union Conference Record 03-21-10
para. 04] p. 160, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Oh, there is too much arguing on the side of unbelief!
When a worker loses his faith, he needs to take a vacation,
have little or nothing to do, until the Lord shall work in
his behalf, and imbue him with the Holy Spirit. He needs to
have his perceptive faculties sharpened that he may discern
the works and ways of God. He has received an education of
an objectionable character, and he needs reshaping. The
light of heaven must shine upon him. [Australasian Union
Conference Record 03-21-10 para. 05] p. 161, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 Christ says to His disciples, "Cast the net on the right
of the ship, and ye shall find." We must work on the faith
side. The proper enlargement of the work is an
impossibility unless we dare to press our way against
forbidding circumstances. Those who fear to risk something
will never attain an experience of the greatness, value,
and security of the unfailing resources of heaven.
[Australasian Union Conference Record 03-21-10 para. 06]
p. 161, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The Lord has thrown open before us the door of heavenly
commerce. We are to trade on our Lord's goods. He Himself
is our security if we walk and work by faith. The humblest
believer may trade upon the entrusted capital; he may
employ all his powers to the glory of God; and the one
talent, thus consecrated to the Master's use, will increase
unto precious treasures. Mrs. E. G. White. [Australasian 



Union Conference Record 03-21-10 para. 07] p. 161, Para.
3, [1910MS]. 

ATLANTIC UNION GLEANER

 June 8, 1910 An Appeal to Our Brethren in the Atlantic
Union Conference.--It is important that we all realize that
there is a great work to be done quickly, the work of
giving to the world the message of present truth.
Instruction has been given me by the Lord that the work for
the cities should now be carried forward with increasing
earnestness. Instruction regarding this work has been
before our people for many years, and yet this work is
largely left undone. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-08-10 para.
01] p. 161, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 In Portland, Maine, where the Advent message was given in
1844 in the power of the Spirit of God, a good work is
going forward. The camp-meeting there was an intensely
interesting one. There were large congregations, and the
best class of people were in attendance. [Atlantic Union
Gleaner 06-08-10 para. 02] p. 161, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The city of Portland was greatly moved by the proclamation
of the message in the early days; a great work was
accomplished, and the glory of the Lord was reveled in a
remarkable manner. Now, the third angel's message is to go
forth again with power; the city is to be supplied with
laborers. New, strong workers must come in to do wise,
thorough work. Let no forbiddings be raised to hinder the
work that should be done in this place. Portland has been
specially noticed by the Lord God of Israel. Should we not
have there a house of worship that is worthy of the notice
of the people? [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-08-10 para. 03]
p. 161, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 In Rochester and Buffalo, N. Y., and in other places our
brethren need encouragement and help to pay for suitable
meeting houses. Wake up, brethren. The work of lifting the
banner of truth must now go forward with new power. The
Lord has shown me that the efforts of many laborers must
now turn eastward, and be a help in the Eastern, unworked
fields. Wide-awake, strong, healthy workmen are to break up
new ground. This will bring encouragement to the hearts of
those who have sacrificed in the past until means and
health have been given to the cause. Let the vigor of
healthful, devoted labor be brought into these cities where 



the first and second angels' messages went with power, and
where many of our faithful workers have fallen at their
posts of duty. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-08-10 para. 04]
p. 161, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 The principles of health reform are to be promulgated as a
part of the work in these cities. The voice of the third
angel's message is to be heard with power. Let the
teachings of health reform be brought into every effort
made to get the light of truth before the people. Let
workers be selected who are qualified to teach wisely in
clear, simple lines. Let us not wait before beginning this
work until all the way is made clear. Faith says, Move
forward. Christ says, "Lo, I am with you alway, even unto
the end of the world." Go on, step by step, departing not
from the spirit of sanctification through the truth which
the presence of the Spirit of God and obedience to the
truth will give. Let none who have accepted this blessed
faith and hope be found lacking in the spirit of self-
sacrifice as they engage in the sacred work of preaching to
the people, the truth in its simplicity. [Atlantic Union
Gleaner 06-08-10 para. 05] p. 162, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 I am instructed to say, Lower not the standard set for the
minister of Christ in the life and labors of the Son of 
God. Cherish a Christlike simplicity. Study the
requirements of the word of God. Buckle on the armor of
warfare, remembering that the reward will be given to every
humble believer who labors in faith and love. [Atlantic
Union Gleaner 06-08-10 para. 06] p. 162, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 All should be interested in doing their utmost, not
boastingly, but with earnestness and a fervent spirit.
Teach the people to sense their accountability to God.
Ellen G. White. [Atlantic Union Gleaner 06-08-10 para. 07]
p. 162, Para. 3, [1910MS]. 

FIELD TIDINGS

 June 8, 1910 Work in the South.--[In a talk given by
Sister White at College View, Nebr., September 25, 1904,
she made the following significant statements regarding the
work in the South.] [Field Tidings 06-08-10 para. 01] p.
162, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 "I must speak in behalf of the work in the Southern field. 



The message of a soon coming Saviour must go to all its
cities. We must wake up and consider what this means to us
individually in the matter of consecrated effort. [Field
Tidings 06-08-10 para. 02] p. 162, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "Some have been working and stirring continually to learn
how we should enter the various and important fields, and
how the work can be done to the glory of God. But I can
assure you that we have put none too much labor into this
field. We have given none too much money to it. We have put
none too much talent into it. [Field Tidings 06-08-10 para.
03] p. 162, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 "There are many present who have been much interested in
missionary work in the South. To these I say, "Rejoice that
the Southern field is being worked. Today I desire to leave
this impression upon the mind of every one that is here,
that the Southern field is to be thoroughly worked. This
burden, as God has laid it upon us as a people, has been
kept before us for many years. And the question for each
individual is, What am I to do? To every man God has
appointed his work. If we would only remember this, and
seek humbly and perseveringly to know and to do our
appointed work, guidance and grace would be given us to
meet the trials and hardships of the way. [Field Tidings
06-08-10 para. 04] p. 162, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 "When the Jews asked Jesus 'What shall we do, that we
might work the works of God?' He replied, 'This is the work
of God, that ye believe on Him whom He hath sent.' His
disciples are commissioned to 'Go into all the world and
preach the gospel to every creature.' [Field Tidings 06-08-
10 para. 05] p. 163, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "You have neighbors. Will you give them the message? You
may never have had the hands of ordination laid upon you,
but you can humbly carry the message. You can testify that
God has ordained that all for whom Christ died shall have 
everlasting life if they believe on Him." [Field Tidings
06-08-10 para. 06] p. 163, Para. 2, [1910MS]. 

THE GOSPEL HERALD

 May 1, 1910 Self-Denial Boxes.--My Dear Brethren and
Sisters everywhere: I wish to ask if you would not regard
it as a privilege to lay aside a certain sum weekly for the
Southern field? Will you not put in a prominent place in 



your home a box with the inscription, "For the Work Among
the Colored People of the South?" Will you not ask your
children to put into this box the money that they would
otherwise spend for candy and other needless things? When
visitors come to your home, they will see the box, and will
ask in regard to it. Let the children tell the story of
their effort to help a needy missionary field by denying
self. [The Gospel Herald 05-01-10 para. 01] p. 163, Para.
3, [1910MS].

 Every church-member should cherish a spirit of sacrifice.
In every home there should be taught lessons of self-
denial. Keep in your homes a self-denial box into which you
can put the money saved by little acts of self-denial. [The
Gospel Herald 05-01-10 para. 02] p. 163, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 Many should become interested in the work of placing these
boxes in homes. Ask old and young to aid the work for the
colored people by placing these boxes in every home
possible. A blessing will surely follow the gifts of self-
denial thus brought to the Master. Mrs. E. G. White. [The
Gospel Herald 05-01-10 para. 03] p. 163, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 August 1, 1910 Watch.--We are in the waiting time; let
your loins be girded about, and your lights shining, that
you may wait for the Lord when he returns from the wedding,
that when he comes and knocks you may open unto him
immediately. [The Gospel Herald 08-01-10 para. 01] p. 163,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Watch, brethren, the first dimming of your light, the
first neglect of prayer, the first symptom of spiritual
slumber. "He that endureth to the end shall be saved." It 
is by the constant exercise of faith and love that
believers are made to shine as lights in the world. We are
making but poor preparation for the Master's coming if we
are serving mammon while professedly serving God. When he
appears, you must then present to him the talents you have
buried in the earth, talents neglected, abused, misused,--a
divided love. [The Gospel Herald 08-01-10 para. 02] p.
163, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 Watch and pray, that ye enter not into temptation. There
are stern battles to be fought. We should put on the whole
armor of righteousness, and prove our selves strong and 



true in our Redeemer's service. God wants no idlers in his 
fields, but colaborers with Christ, vigilant sentinels at
their posts, valiant soldiers of the cross, ready to do and
dare all things for the cause in which they are enlisted.
[The Gospel Herald 08-01-10 para. 03] p. 163, Para. 8,
[1910MS].

 In this age of corruption, when our adversary, the devil,
as a roaring lion, walketh about seeking whom he may
devour, I see the necessity of lifting my voice in warning.
"Watch and pray, lest ye enter into temptation." There are
many who possess brilliant talents, who wickedly devote
them to the service of Satan. What warning can I give to a
people who profess to have come out from the world, and to
have left its works of darkness? to a people whom God has
made the repositories of his law, but who like the
pretentious fig-tree, flaunt their apparently flourishing
branches in the very face of the Almighty, yet bear no
fruit to the glory of God. Many of them cherish impure
thoughts, unholy imaginations, unsanctified desires, and
base passions. God hates the fruit borne on such a tree.
Angels, pure and holy, look upon the course of such with
abhorrence, while Satan exults. Oh, that men and women
would consider what is to be gained by transgression of
God's law. Under any and every circumstance, transgression
is a dishonor to God and a curse to man. We must regard it
thus, however fair its guise, and by whomsoever committed.
[The Gospel Herald 08-01-10 para. 04] p. 164, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 God is leading his people out from the abominations of the
world, that they may keep his law; and because of this, the
rage of "the accuser of our brethren" knows no bounds. "The
devil is come down unto you, having great wrath, because he
knoweth that he hath but a short time". The antitypical
land of promise is just before us, and Satan is determined
to destroy the people of God, and cut them off from their
inheritance. The admonition, "Watch ye and pray, lest ye
enter into temptation," was never more needed than now. We
are now living in the great day of atonement. In the
typical service, while the high priest was making the
atonement for Israel, all were required to afflict their
souls by repentance of sin and humiliation before the Lord,
lest they be cut off from among the people. In like manner,
all who would have their names retained in the book of 
life, should now, in the few remaining days of their
probation, afflict their souls before God by sorrow for 



sin, and true repentance. There must be deep, faithful
searching of heart. The light, frivolous spirit indulged by
so many of professed Christians must be put away. There is
earnest warfare before all who would subdue the evil 
tendencies that strive for the mastery. The work of
preparation is an individual work. We are not saved in
groups. The purity and devotion of one will not offset the
want of these qualities in another. Though all nations are
to pass in judgment before God, yet he will examine the
case of each individual with as close and searching
scrutiny as if there were not another being upon the earth.
Everyone must be tested, and found without spot or wrinkle
or any such thing. [The Gospel Herald 08-01-10 para. 05]
p. 164, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Solemn are the scenes connected with the closing work of
the atonement. Momentous are the interests involved 
therein. The judgment is now passing in the sanctuary
above. For more than sixty years this work has been in
progress. Soon--none know how soon--it will pass to the
cases of the living. In the awful presence of God our lives
are to come up in review. At this time above all others it
behooves every soul to heed the Saviour's admonition,
"Watch and pray: for ye know not when the time is." "If
therefore thou shalt not watch, I will come on thee as a
thief, and thou shalt not know what hour I will come upon
thee." [The Gospel Herald 08-01-10 para. 06] p. 164, Para.
3, [1910MS].

 When the work of the investigative judgment closes, the
destiny of all will have been decided for life or death.
Probation is ended a short time before the appearing of the
Lord in the clouds of heaven. Christ in the Revelation,
looking forward to that time, declares: " He that is
unjust, let him be unjust still; and he which is filthy,
let him be filthy still, and he that is righteous, let him
be righteous still; and he that is holy, let him be holy
still. And, behold, I come quickly; and my reward is with
me, to give every man according as his work shall be." [The
Gospel Herald 08-01-10 para. 07] p. 164, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 The righteous and the wicked will still be living upon the
earth in their mortal state--men will be planting and
building, eating and drinking, all unconscious that the
final, irrevocable decision has been pronounced in the
sanctuary above. Before the flood, after Noah entered the 



ark, God shut him in, and shut the ungodly out; but for
seven days the people, knowing not that their doom was
fixed, continued their careless, pleasure-loving life, and
mocked the warnings of impending judgment. "So," says the
Saviour, "shall also the coming of the Son of man be."
Silently, unnoticed as the midnight thief, will come the
decisive hour which marks the fixing of every man's
destiny, the final withdrawal of mercy's offer to guilty
man. [The Gospel Herald 08-01-10 para. 08] p. 165, Para.
1, [1910MS].

 "Watch ye therefore, . . . lest coming suddenly he find
you sleeping." Perilous is the condition of those who,
growing weary of their watch, turn to the attractions of
the world. While the man of business is absorbed in the 
pursuit of gain, while the pleasure-lover is seeking
indulgence, while the daughter of fashion is arranging her
adornments,--it may be in that hour the Judge of all the
earth will pronounce the sentence, "Thou art weighed in the
balances and art found wanting." [The Gospel Herald 08-01-
10 para. 09] p. 165, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "And what I say unto you I say unto all. Watch." Mrs. E.
G. White. [The Gospel Herald 08-01-10 para. 10] p. 165,
Para. 3, [1910MS]. 

THE MEDICAL EVANGELIST

 Sanitarium, Cal., March 24, 1908. I feel a deep interest
that careful study shall be given to the needs of our
institutions at Loma Linda, and that the right moves be
made. In the carrying forward of the work at this place,
men of talent and of decided spirituality are needed. [The
Medical Evangelist 01-01-10 para. 01] p. 165, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 We may, in the work of educating our nurses, reach a high
standard in the knowledge of the true science of healing.
That which is of most importance is that the students be
taught how to truly represent the principles of health
reform. Teach the students to pursue this line of study
faithfully, combined with other essential lines of
education. The grace of Jesus Christ will give wisdom to
all who will follow the Lord's plan of true education. [The
Medical Evangelist 01-01-10 para. 02] p. 165, Para. 5,
[1910MS]. 



 Let the students follow closely the example of the One who
purchased the human race with the costly price of his own
life. Let them appeal to the Savior, and depend upon Him as
the One who heals all manner of diseases. The Lord would 
have the workers make special efforts to point the sick and
suffering to the great Physician who made the human body.
He would have all become obedient children to the faith,
that they may come with confidence and ask for bodily
restoration. Many who come to our sanitariums will be
blessed as they learn the truth concerning the Word of God,
many who would never learn it through any other medium.
[The Medical Evangelist 01-01-10 para. 03] p. 165, Para.
6, [1910MS].

 It is well that our training schools for Christian workers
should be established near to our health institutions, that
the students may be educated in the principles of healthful
living. Institutions that send forth workers who are able
to give a reason for their faith, and who have that faith
that works by love and purifies the soul, are of great
value. [The Medical Evangelist 01-01-10 para. 04] p. 165,
Para. 7, [1910MS].

 I have clear instructions that wherever it is possible,
schools should be established near to our sanitariums, that
each institution may be a help to the other. But I dare not
advise that steps be taken at this time to branch out so
largely in the educational work at Loma Linda that a great
outlay of means will be required to erect new buildings.
Our faithful workers at Loma Linda must not be overwhelmed 
with such great responsibilities that they will be in
danger of becoming worn and discouraged. [The Medical
Evangelist 01-01-10 para. 05] p. 166, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 I am charged to caution you against building extensively
for the accommodation of students. It would not be wise to 
invest at this time so large a capital as would be required
to equip a medical college that would properly qualify
physicians to stand the test of the medical examinations of
the different states. [The Medical Evangelist 01-01-10
para. 06] p. 166, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 A movement should not now be inaugurated that would add
greatly to the investment upon the Loma Linda property.
Already there is a large debt resting upon the institution,
and discouragement and perplexity would follow if this
indebtedness were to be greatly increased. As the work 



progresses new improvements may be added from time to time
as they are found necessary. An elevator should soon be
installed in the main building. But there is need of strict
economy. Let our brethren move cautiously and wisely, and
plan no larger than they can handle without being
overburdened. [The Medical Evangelist 01-01-10 para. 07]
p. 166, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 In the work of the school maintain simplicity. No argument
is so powerful as is success founded on simplicity. And you
may attain success in the education of students as medical
missionaries without a medical school that can qualify
physicians to compete with the physicians of the world.
[The Medical Evangelist 01-01-10 para. 08] p. 166, Para.
4, [1910MS].

 Let the students be given a practical education. And the
less dependent you are upon worldly methods of education,
the better it will be for the students. Special
instructions should be given in the art of treating the
sick without the use of poisonous drugs, and in harmony
with the light God has given. Students should come forth
from the school without having sacrificed the principles of
health reform. [The Medical Evangelist 01-01-10 para. 09]
p. 166, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The education that meets the world's standard is to be 
less and less valued by those who are seeking for
efficiency in carrying the medical missionary work in
connection with the work of the third angel's message. They
are to be educated from the standpoint of conscience: and
as they conscientiously and faithfully follow right methods
in their treatment of the sick, these methods will come to
be recognized as preferable to the methods of nursing to
which many have become accustomed, which demands the use of
poisonous drugs. [The Medical Evangelist 01-01-10 para. 10]
p. 166, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 We should not at this time seek to compete with worldly
medical schools. Should we do this, our chances of success
would be small. We are not now prepared to carry out
successfully the work of establishing large medical
institutions of learning. Moreover should we follow the
world's methods of medical practice, exacting the large
fees that worldly physicians demand for their services, we
would work away from Christ's plan for our ministry to the
sick. [The Medical Evangelist 01-01-10 para. 11] p. 167, 



Para. 1, [1910MS].

 There should be at our sanitariums intelligent men and
women who can instruct in Christ's methods of ministry
Under the instruction of competent, consecrated teachers
the young may become partakers of the divine nature, and
learn how to escape the corruptions that are in the world
through lust. I have been shown that we should have many
more women who can deal especially with the diseases of
women, many more lady nurses who will treat the sick in a
simple way and without the use of drugs. [The Medical
Evangelist 01-01-10 para. 12] p. 167, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 There are many simple herbs which, if our nurses would
learn the value of, they could use in the place of drugs,
and find very effective. Many times I have been applied to
for advice as to what should be done in cases of sickness 
or accident, and I have mentioned some of these simple
remedies, and they have proved helpful. [The Medical
Evangelist 01-01-10 para. 13] p. 167, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 I write these things that you may know that the Lord has
not left us without the use of simple remedies which when
used will not leave the system in the weakened condition in
which the use of drugs so often leaves it. We need well
trained nurses who can understand how to use the simple
remedies that nature provides for restoration to health,
and who can teach those who are ignorant of the laws of
health how to use these simple but effective cures. [The
Medical Evangelist 01-01-10 para. 14] p. 167, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 He who created men and women has an interest in those who 
suffer. He has directed in the establishment of our 
sanitariums and in the building up of schools close to our
sanitariums, that they may become efficient mediums in
training men and women for the work of ministering to
suffering humanity. In the treatment of the sick poisonous
drugs need not be used. Alcohol or tobacco in any form must
not be recommended, lest some soul be led to imbibe a taste
for those evil things. There will be no excuse for the
liquor-dealers in that day when every man shall receive
according to his works. Those who have destroyed life, will
by their own life have to pay the penalty. God's law is
holy and just and good. [The Medical Evangelist 01-01-10
para. 15] p. 167, Para. 5, [1910MS]. 



 We have seen the poor wrecks of humanity come to our
sanitariums to be cured of the liquor habit. We have seen
those who have ruined their health by wrong habits of diet,
and by the use of flesh meats. This is why we need to lift
up the voice like a trumpet, and show "My people their
transgressions, and the house of Jacob their sins." [The
Medical Evangelist 01-01-10 para. 16] p. 167, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 The Lord will judge according to their works those who are
seeking to establish a law of the nations that will cause
men to violate the law of God. In proportion to their guilt
will be their punishment. The Lord would have us lift up
the Sabbath of the Lord our God. We have a sacred work to 
do in opening blind eyes in regard to the day that the Lord
has set apart and sanctified as the rest day of mankind. He
declares, "The seventh day is the Sabbath of the Lord thy
God." He has placed His own signature upon that day that He
has set apart to be observed as long as time shall last. We
should have much to say upon this subject just now. [The
Medical Evangelist 01-01-10 para. 17] p. 168, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 Let Seventh-day Adventist medical workers remember that
the Lord God Omnipotent reigneth. Christ was the greatest
Physician that ever trod this sin-cursed earth. The Lord
would have His people come to Him for their power of
healing. He will baptize them with His Holy Spirit, and fit
them for a service that will make them a blessing in
restoring the spiritual and physical health of those who
need healing. Mrs. E. G. White. [The Medical Evangelist 01-
01-10 para. 18] p. 168, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 April 1, 1910 Dependence Upon God.--Sanitarium, Cal.,
April 27, 1910. I wish to express to you some thoughts that
should be kept before the sanitarium workers. That which
will make them a power for good is the knowledge that the
great Medical Missionary has chosen them to this work, that
He is their chief instructor and that it is ever their duty
to recognize Him as their teacher. [The Medical Evangelist
04-01-10 para. 01] p. 168, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The Lord has shown us the evil of depending upon the
strength of earthly organizations. He has instructed us
that the commission of the medical missionary is received
from the very highest authority. He would have us
understand that it is a mistake to regard as most essential 



the education given by physicians who reject the authority
of Christ, the greatest Physician who ever lived upon the
earth. We are not to accept and follow the view of men who
refuse to recognize God as their teacher, but who learn of
men, and are guided by man-made laws and restrictions. [The
Medical Evangelist 04-01-10 para. 02] p. 168, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 During the night of April 26 many things were opened
before me. I was shown that now in a special sense we as a
people are to be guided by divine instruction. Those
fitting themselves for medical missionary work should fear
to place themselves under the direction of worldly doctors,
to imbibe their sentiments and peculiar prejudices and to
learn to express their ideas and views. They are not to
depend for their influence upon worldly teachers. They
should be "looking unto Jesus, the author and finisher of
our faith." [The Medical Evangelist 04-01-10 para. 03] p.
168, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The Lord has instructed us that in our institutions of 
education we should ever be striving for the perfection of
character to be found in the life of Christ, and in His
instruction to His disciples. Having received our
commission from the highest authority, we are to educate,
educate, educate in the simplicity of Christ. Our aim must
be to reach the highest standard in every feature of our
work. He who healed thousands with a touch and a word is 
our physician. The precious truths contained in His
teachings are to be our front guard and our rereward. [The
Medical Evangelist 04-01-10 para. 04] p. 168, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 The standard set for our sanitariums and schools is a high
one, and a great responsibility rests upon the physicians
and teachers connected with these institutions. Efforts 
should be made to secure teachers who will instruct after 
Christ's manner of teaching, regarding this of more value
than any human method. Let them honor the educational
standards established by Christ, and following His
instruction, give their students lessons in faith and in
holiness. [The Medical Evangelist 04-01-10 para. 05] p.
169, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Christ was sent of the Father to represent His character
and will. Let us follow His example in laboring to reach
the people where they are. Teachers who are not particular 



to harmonize with the teaching of Christ, and who follow
the customs and practices of worldly physicians, are out of
line with the charge that the Saviour has given us. [The
Medical Evangelist 04-01-10 para. 06] p. 169, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 It is not necessary that our medical missionaries follow
the precise track marked out by the medical men of the
world. They do not need to administer drugs to the sick.
They do not need to follow drug medication in order to have
influence in their work. The message was given me that if
they would consecrate themselves to the Lord, if they would
seek to obtain under men ordained of God a thorough
knowledge of their work, the Lord would make them skillful.
Connected with the divine Teacher, they will understand
that their dependence is upon God and not upon the
professedly wise men of the world. [The Medical Evangelist
04-01-10 para. 07] p. 169, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Some of our medical missionaries have supposed that a
medical training according to the plans of worldly schools
is essential to their success. To those who have thought
that the only way to success is by being taught by worldly
men and by pursuing a course that is sanctioned by worldly
men, I would now say, put away such ideas. This is a
mistake that should be corrected. It is a dangerous thing
to catch the spirit of the world; the popularity which such
a course invites will bring into the work a spirit which
the Word of God can not sanction. The medical missionary
who would become efficient, if he will search his own heart
and consecrate himself to Christ, may be diligent in study
and faithful in service, learn how to grasp the mysteries
of his sacred calling. [The Medical Evangelist 04-01-10
para. 08] p. 169, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 At Loma Linda, at Washington, at Wahroonga, Australia, and
in many other sanitariums established for the promulgation
of the work of the third angel's message there are to come
to the physicians and to the teachers new ideas, a new
understanding of the principles that must govern the
medical work. An education is to be given that is
altogether in harmony with the teachings of the Word of
God. [The Medical Evangelist 04-01-10 para. 09] p. 169,
Para. 5, [1910MS].

 In the first chapter of Ephesians, verse 2, we read:
"Grace be to you, and peace, from God our Father, and from 



the Lord Jesus Christ. Blessed be the God and Father of our 
Lord Jesus Christ, who hath blessed us with all spiritual
blessings in heavenly places in Christ; according as He
hath chosen us in Him before the foundation of the world: 
that we should be holy and without blame before Him in
love; having predestinated us unto the adoption of children
by Jesus Christ to Himself, according to the good pleasure
of His will, to the praise of the glory of His grace,
wherein He hath made us accepted in the beloved. In whom we
have redemption through His blood, the forgiveness of sins,
according to the riches of His grace; wherein He hath
abounded toward us in all wisdom and prudence; having made
known unto us the mystery of His will, according to His
good pleasure which He hath purposed in Himself." Study the
whole of this chapter, and grasp the assurances that are
given again and again for your acceptance. [The Medical
Evangelist 04-01-10 para. 10] p. 169, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 It is a lack of faith in the power of God that leads our
physicians to lean so much upon the arm of the law, and to
trust so much to the influence of worldly powers. The truly
converted man or woman who will study these words of
inspiration spoken by the apostle Paul may learn to claim
in all their depth and fullness the divine promises. [The
Medical Evangelist 04-01-10 para. 11] p. 170, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 I am charged to present these Scriptures to our people,
that they may understand that those who do not believe the
Word of God can not possibly present to those who desire to
become acceptable medical missionaries the way by which
they will become most successful. Christ was the greatest
physician the world has ever known; His heart was ever
touched with human woe. He has a work for those to do who 
will not place their dependence upon worldly powers. [The
Medical Evangelist 04-01-10 para. 12] p. 170, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 God's true commandment-keeping people will be instructed
by Him. The true medical missionary will be wise in the
treatment of the sick, using the remedies that nature
provides. And then he will look to Christ as the true
Healer of diseases. The principles of health reform brought
into the life of the patient, the use of nature's remedies,
and the co-operation of divine agencies in behalf of the
suffering, will bring success. [The Medical Evangelist 04-
01-10 para. 13] p. 170, Para. 3, [1910MS]. 



 Satan will try to place barriers in the way of the true
medical missionary. He will seek to bring discouragement
upon those who recognize the commandments of God, and are
determined to obey them. We must be careful not to carry
our views of health reform to extreme, thus making it
"health deform." Our food should be plain and free from all
objectionable elements, but let us be careful that it is
always palatable and good. [The Medical Evangelist 04-01-10
para. 14] p. 170, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 A time will come when medical missionaries of other 
denominations will become jealous and envious of the
influence exerted by Seventh-day Adventists who are working
in these lines. They will feel that influence is being
secured by our workers which they ought to have. We should
have in various places, men of extraordinary ability, who
have obtained their diplomas in medical schools of the best
reputation, who can stand before the world as fully
qualified and legally recognized physicians. Let God-
fearing men be wisely chosen to go through the training
essential in order to obtain such qualifications. They
should be prudent men who will remain true to the
principles of the message. [The Medical Evangelist 04-01-10
para. 15] p. 170, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 These should obtain the qualifications and the authority
to conduct an educational work for our young men and our
young women who desire to be trained for medical missionary
work. [The Medical Evangelist 04-01-10 para. 16] p. 170,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Now while the world is favorable toward the teaching of
the health reform principles, moves should be made to
secure for our own physicians the privilege of imparting
medical instruction to our young people who would otherwise
be led to attend the worldly medical colleges. The time
will come when it will be more difficult than it now is to 
arrange for the training of our young people in medical
missionary lines. [The Medical Evangelist 04-01-10 para.
17] p. 171, Para. 1, [1910MS]. 

NORTH PACIFIC UNION GLEANER

 March 9, 1910 A Promise of Life Eternal. [PORTION OF A
TALK BEFORE THE PACIFIC UNION CONFERENCE, MOUNTAIN VIEW,
CAL., JAN. 29, 1910.]--In the first chapter of second Peter 



there are many precious assurances, which, if often read
and meditated upon, will prove a source of great comfort
and constant encouragement to every follower of Christ.
Upon those who are of like precious faith with himself,
through the righteousness of God and our Saviour Jesus
Christ," the apostle pronounces a blessing; and he also
exhorts the believers to continued advancement in the 
Christian virtues. He writes: [North Pacific Union Gleaner
03-09-10 para. 01] p. 171, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "Grace and peace be multiplied unto you through the
knowledge of him that hath called us to glory and virtue;
whereby are given unto us exceeding great and precious
promises; that by these ye might be partakers of the divine
nature, having escaped the corruption that is in the world
through lust. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-09-10 para.
02] p. 171, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 "And beside this, giving all diligence, add to your faith
virtue; and to virtue knowledge; and to knowledge
temperance; and to temperance patience; and to patience
godliness; and to godliness brotherly kindness, and to
brotherly kindness charity. For if these things be in you,
and abound, they make you that ye shall neither be barren
nor unfruitful in the knowledge of our Lord Jesus Christ.
But he that lacketh these things is blind, and can not see
afar off, and hath forgotten that he was purged from his
old sins. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-09-10 para. 03]
p. 171, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 "Wherefore the rather, brethren, give diligence to make
your calling and election sure; for if ye do these things,
ye shall never fall; for so an entrance shall be ministered
unto you abundantly into the everlasting kingdom of our
Lord and Saviour Jesus Christ." [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 03-09-10 para. 04] p. 171, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 These assurances constitute an eternal life assurance 
policy to those who, in the strength of their divine Lord,
advance grace to grace, and give diligence to make their
calling and election sure. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-
09-10 para. 05] p. 171, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 The terms with which the follower of Christ is to comply,
are plainly stated. No one need make any mistake regarding
the course he is to pursue in order to make sure of life
eternal. The way has been made plain. As he follows on to 



know the Lord, he will learn that the goings forth of his
Redeemer are prepared as the morning, and the light shining
on his pathway will ever grow brighter. [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 03-09-10 para. 06] p. 171, Para. 7,
[1910MS].

 "Wherefore," the apostle Peter continues, "I will not be
negligent to put you always in remembrance of these things,
though ye know them, and be established in the present
truth." No matter how long the Christian pilgrim may have
been traveling in the way of life eternal, he needs often
to recount the mercies of his heavenly Father, and gather
hope and courage from the promises of the Word. Daily he is
to remember that an eternal life insurance policy is
offered to every one who gives diligence to do those things
that will bring growth in grace and in a knowledge of the
truth. Laying aside all manner of foolishness and
unprofitable conversation, he is to seek to come into right
relationship with God, that he may reveal the fruits of the
Spirit. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-09-10 para. 07] p.
171, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 The apostle Peter realized the value of constant vigilance
in the Christian life, and he felt impelled by the Holy
Spirit to urge upon the believers the importance of
exercising great carefulness in the daily life. "Yea," he
writes, "I think it meet, as long as I am in this
tabernacle, to stir you up by putting you in remembrance,
knowing that shortly I must put off this my tabernacle,
even as our Lord Jesus Christ hath showed me. Moreover I 
will endeavor that ye may be able after my decease to have
these things always in remembrance." [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 03-09-10 para. 08] p. 172, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "Always in remembrance." O, if those who claim to be
Christians would always keep before their minds those
things that pertain to their eternal welfare, they would
not engage in any foolishness or idle speaking! Their life-
work is set before them with unmistakable clearness. It is 
for them to give diligence to make their calling and
election sure, by giving heed to the plain instruction
contained in God's holy Word. [North Pacific Union Gleaner
03-09-10 para. 09] p. 172, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 There are many wrong things that are often allowed to pass
by unnoticed, when by a godly conversation the people of
God might set an example of right-doing that would be a 



standing rebuke to evil-doers. None can afford, by unwise
actions, even to seem to sanction wrong-doing. There is a
heaven to win, and a hell to shun. In large churches of
believers, especially in connection with important
institutions maintained for the advancement of the cause of 
God, there is a special danger of lowering the standard.
Where many are gathered in one place, some are more liable
to grow careless and indifferent than they would be if
isolated and made to stand alone. But even under 
circumstances more or less adverse to spiritual
development, the child of God may watch unto prayer, and
set an example in godly conversation that will be a
powerful testimony for the right. [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 03-09-10 para. 10] p. 172, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 "He that lacketh these things is blind." Unless
transformed in character, from grace to grace, there are
many who will be unable to discern the needs of a dying
world. May God help those who are now indifferent to be
reconverted, and to realize their responsibilities in these
times of well-nigh universal apostasy, when so many know
not that the time of their visitation is near. [North
Pacific Union Gleaner 03-09-10 para. 11] p. 172, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 Brethren and sisters, Christ is soon coming in the clouds
of heaven, with power and great glory. He desires us to act
our part faithfully in the closing work of warning the
world. But unbelief is heavy; it presses upon the soul; and
having been received and cherished, it is revealed in our
apathy and indifference toward those who are as yet
unwarned. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-09-10 para. 12]
p. 172, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Let us put away our unbelief. Let us humble ourselves
before God, and with sanctified tongue begin to witness for
him wherever we are. Thus we shall give proof to the world
that we are indeed followers of Jesus. Our words and 
actions should be of a character that will win souls to the 
One whom we have professed to love and obey. O, we must
have more of the love of Jesus in the soul. We must dwell 
more on the things that have to do with our eternal destiny
and the salvation of precious souls all about us. We must
seek to come into harmony with the mind of God, as revealed
in his Word. We need to feel intensely over these matters,
and look constantly to Jesus, the author and finisher of
our faith. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-09-10 para. 13] 



p. 172, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 O that we might allow our minds to dwell on the rich
promises, the comforting assurances, set before us in the
Holy Scriptures! I desire an inheritance among the
sanctified. I desire to share with you the reward of the
faithful. I long to do all I can, while in this world of
sin and darkness, to enlighten those who as yet have no
hope of heaven and of life eternal. Mrs. E. G. White [North
Pacific Union Gleaner 03-09-10 para. 14] p. 173, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 March 16, 1910 A Call to Consecrated Effort. [PORTION OF A
TALK BEFORE THE PACIFIC UNION CONFERENCE MOUNTAIN VIEW,
CAL., JAN. 29, 1910.]--Upon every believer to whom has come
the light of the third angel's message, there rests a
solemn responsibility to let the light of truth shine forth
clearly. The commission that Christ has given his followers
is unmistakably plain. It bids them go into all the world,
bearing to every nation, tongue, and people the saving
message of Present Truth. They are now to take hold of this
work as it has never been taken hold of before, and do
their best. There is no time now for controversy. A world
is perishing for the bread of eternal life. [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 03-16-10 para. 01] p. 173, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 Christ has given his life, in order that lost humanity
might be redeemed, to live with him in glory. Throughout
eternity he will bear in his hands the prints of the cruel
nails by which he was transfixed to the cross on Calvary.
These will ever bear witness to the sufferings he endured
in order that penitent sinners might have life eternal. But
those that claim to be followers of the Lamb of God, who
taketh away the sin of the world, will never be permitted
to live with their Saviour in the earth made new, if in
this life they labor not for souls as they that must give
an account. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-16-10 para. 02]
p. 173, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 There are many, many believers who carry too light a
burden in behalf of souls unsaved. There never was a time 
when the world was in greater need of the light of heavenly
truth, than it is at the present time. On every hand are
cities unwarned. Souls are perishing, and what are the
light-bearers doing? There needs to be manifested a burden
for souls, such as many have never yet realized. In self-



denial and self-sacrifice, with Bible in hand, God's chosen
messengers are to search out the honest in heart, and
reveal to them the way of life everlasting. Many who have
never been specially set apart as gospel laborers, should
engage in this work. All who have received in their own
hearts the light of heaven, are to let this light shine to
those about them. May God help his people to be aroused to
a realization of their duty toward those who have never
been enlightened regarding the truth for this time. [North
Pacific Union Gleaner 03-16-10 para. 03] p. 173, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 There are some now claiming to be followers of Christ who
in the judgment will be confronted by their friends and
neighbors to whom they might have pointed out the way of
salvation, but whom they allowed to remain unwarned. Then
will they hear the terrible words: "Why did you not tell us
the things you claimed to believe? Why did you not seek to
help us understand the truths of God's Word? Why did you
not do all in your power to warn us, before it was
everlastingly too late? You never told us these things that
would have helped us to prepare to meet our God in peace.
You allowed us to come up to the judgment, unwarned,
unsaved." [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-16-10 para. 04]
p. 173, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 There is a world to be saved. This is why I am so anxious
that every believer in the Lord Jesus shall live on the
plan of addition, adding grace to grace, and becoming
established in the most holy faith. Those who are diligent
to make their own calling and election sure, will also be
found seeking in every way possible to win many souls to
the truth for this time. God is now calling for more
earnestness, for greater zeal, on the part of those to whom
have been entrusted the most sacred truths ever committed 
to mortals. He is calling for earnest prayer, and for
increased diligence of effort in carrying these truths to
the inhabitants of the earth. He is calling especially at
this time for a strong work to be done in the cities.
[North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-16-10 para. 05] p. 173,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 The truth is to go forth as a lamp that burneth in the
cities of the East. The stronger conferences of the Middle
West and of the Pacific Coast now have the privilege of
advancing the cause of God in that portion of the field
where the third angel's message was first proclaimed. 



Something has been done, it is true; but God requires of
his people a far greater work than has been done in years
past. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-16-10 para. 06] p.
174, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 I have been through many of these cities, and have had
opportunity to visit them again recently. I have seen New
York, and Boston, and Portland, and Buffalo, and other
cities of the East that are waiting to be worked. What I
have seen of these unwarned places brings sorrow to my
heart. Often I have lain upon my bed in an agony of
distress over the situation, and then I have attempted to
write out the presentations that have been made before me
distinctly, that there are not seen in some of our larger
churches the reformations that should be taking place. Many
of our brethren are not carrying the burden they should in
behalf of the unworked cities. They have not been making
decided movements to send strong laborers into these
cities. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-16-10 para. 07] p.
174, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Some have hesitated, because they feared that the work
outlined would require more means than was at their
command. But I have urged our brethren to step forward by
faith, and follow the leadings of divine Providence. Christ
has bidden his servants go out into all parts of the field.
He will sustain every laborer who, in obedience to the
command of our Leader, seeks to warn the inhabitants of the
cities. Angels will prepare the way before every such
worker. God's messengers need to arouse themselves from
their lethargy, and lay aside everything that may hinder
them from doing the work that God is now calling upon them
to do in behalf of the great cities of our land. As they
advance in faith, the salvation of God will be revealed,
and prosperity will attend their efforts. The name of God
will be magnified, and the coming of Christ will be
hastened. Mrs. E. G. White [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-
16-10 para. 08] p. 174, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 March 23, 1910 [PORTION OF A TALK BEFORE THE PACIFIC UNION
CONFERENCE, MOUNTAIN VIEW, CAL., JAN. 27, 1910.] "Come into
Line".--Last night I seemed to be standing before a large
number of people who were not united. One would stand back
while another desired to go forward. They were not standing
in unity one with another. I saw a heavenly being appear
before them, and heard him say: "Come into line! No one is
fighting a battle on his own charges. The Master of 



assemblies says, Come into line!" [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 03-23-10 para. 01] p. 174, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 After this I did not go to sleep again. I wondered whether
in this meeting our brethren were coming into line. It is
often very difficult for a large group of workers to come
into full harmony one with another; but every one is to
come into line, and fill his appointed place. May God help
his servants to do this, is my prayer. [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 03-23-10 para. 02] p. 174, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Although some may have followed their own way for a time,
it is possible for them to return and get into line. The
Lord sees that it is not best for his children to be 
allowed to do as they please, and refuse to unite with
their brethren who view matters somewhat differently from
the way in which they may view them. He invites those who
claim to believe the truths of his Word, to come into line
while they still have opportunity to harmonize with their
brethren. "Seek ye the Lord while he may be found, call ye
upon him while he is near; let the wicked forsake his way,
and the unrighteous man his thoughts; and let him return
unto the Lord, and he will have mercy upon him; and to our
God, for he will abundantly pardon." [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 03-23-10 para. 03] p. 174, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 There are some who do not readily respond to the
invitation to forsake their own way, and come into harmony
with God's way. They prefer to follow a way of their own
choosing. Those who wish to do so, have the privilege of
continuing to walk in their own unconsecrated way, but the
end of that way is sorrow and destruction. [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 03-23-10 para. 04] p. 175, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 The Lord has men of his appointment whom he will use in
his work so long as they allow themselves to be used in
accordance with his good pleasure. He can never use any one
who is seeking to humble some one else. Humble yourselves,
brethren. When you do this, it is possible for holy angels
to communicate with you, and place you on vantage ground.
Then your experience, instead of being faulty, will be
filled with happiness. Seek to relate yourselves in harmony
with God's leadings, and then you will be susceptible to
the moving of his Holy Spirit. [North Pacific Union Gleaner
03-23-10 para. 05] p. 175, Para. 2, [1910MS]. 



 The Lord is coming. The end of all things is at hand.
There remains but little time in which to develop
character. Our experience, our testimony, our daily
conduct, are having an influence either for good or for
evil. What shall it be, henceforth? Shall we choose to
humble our hearts before God? Those who constantly advance
in Christian perfection, from grace to grace, are a mighty,
moving force for good in this world. [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 03-23-10 para. 06] p. 175, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Often in the silent watches of the night I think of the
sufferings of Christ in our behalf. Behold the Redeemer in
the Garden of Gethsemane. The thought of being separated
from his Father was the burden pressing so heavily upon his
soul. He felt as if he might be unable to pass through such
an experience. "If it be possible," he prayed, "let this
cup pass from me." So great was his agony that "his sweat
was as it were great drops of blood falling down to the
ground." It was for the sake of ransoming a lost world that
he passed through this agony. [North Pacific Union Gleaner
03-23-10 para. 07] p. 175, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 While the Saviour was in the garden, the cup trembled in
his hand. Should he refuse to drink? Only through his
sacrifice could the sinner be saved. Should the divine 
Sufferer refuse to drink of that cup trembling in his hand?
It was then that a mighty angel came to strengthen him, and
he prayed, "Nevertheless not as I will, but as thou wilt."
[North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-23-10 para. 08] p. 175,
Para. 5, [1910MS].

 At times, when in great trial or pain, I think, What is
the use of continuing to work as I do? But I am ashamed of
myself as soon as such a thought as this passes through my
mind. I see Jesus, my Redeemer, suffering in Gethsemane; I
see trembling in his hand the cup that is to separate him
for a time, as it were, from his Father; I see him
suffering at the hands of cruel men; I see him smitten in
the face; and suffering every indignity, and then mockingly
commanded to show by a sign that he is the Saviour. O, what
if he had refused to drink the cup of bitter agony he
endured! What if his prayer had been answered? But God knew
best, and strengthened his only-begotten Son to endure the
agony and the shame, and become a propitiation for the sins
of a lost world. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-23-10
para. 09] p. 175, Para. 6, [1910MS]. 



 In view of the infinite sacrifice made by the Son of God,
what sacrifices are his followers making to-day? There must
be more Christ-likeness revealed in the daily life
practice. All are to be laborers together with God. There
is a world to be warned, and all who name the name of
Christ need to bring themselves into line with his divine
purposes, that they may be prepared to co-operate with
heavenly intelligences in giving the last warning message
to the world. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-23-10 para.
10] p. 176, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 As the believers in the Seventh-day Adventist church come
into line, laboring faithfully in neighboring towns and in
country districts, and bearing a decided message in the
great cities, they will see the fruit of their labors. The
truth will go forth as a lamp that burneth. Many will unite
with them in seeking diligently to do those things that are
in accordance with the eternal purposes of God. They will
move in harmony with his opening providences, and will
labor unitedly for the advancement of his precious cause in
the earth. Soon, if faithful, they will see the gates of
the city of our God swing back on their glittering hinges,
that the nations who have kept the truth may enter in to
their eternal inheritance. Mrs. E. G. White [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 03-23-10 para. 11] p. 176, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 March 30, 1910 The East and the West.--During the early
days of the advent movement, prior to the passing of the
time in 1844, the first and second angels' messages were
proclaimed with power throughout the Eastern States. Many
cities were deeply stirred. Men in positions of
responsibility,--ministers, educators, and those connected
with the courts,--came out to hear, and listened
attentively to the truths presented. Many who came to scoff
returned home to pray. At times, appointments were made for
meetings to be held in churches and halls in various parts
of a city, in order that as many as possible might hear. A
knowledge of these appointments extended to the communities
round about, and in some instances many came long distances
to attend the meetings. Wonderful reformations were
wrought, and the glory of God was revealed. [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 03-30-10 para. 01] p. 176, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 After the disappointment, when light was given on the
sanctuary question, the Sabbath truth, and the three 



angels' messages of Revelation 14, the cities of the East
were given the light of present truth. The third angel's
message was carried from city to city, and from town to
town. Light shone on the pathway of the scattered believers
concerning the near advent of their Lord, and some received
the message gladly. Others turned from the light, and lost
their hold on God and his truth. [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 03-30-10 para. 02] p. 176, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Portland, Maine is one of the places where the third
angel's message was faithfully proclaimed after the passing
of the time. My first experiences as a public worker in the
cause of God were gained in connection with these early
efforts to warn the people in the East. Thorough work was
done, but the people were slow to accept the straight
truths presented. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-30-10
para. 03] p. 176, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 As the cause developed, the laborers pushed westward, and
met with increasing success. Many openings for public work
were found in the Central States, and many of those who had
been laboring in the East were transferred to these more
promising fields. Appeals were made to the brethren and
sisters in the East to support this work in the Western
mission fields, and thus extend the message into Illinois,
Iowa, Minnesota, and neighboring States. [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 03-30-10 para. 04] p. 176, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 In a vision published in 1856, I was shown some things in
regard to the meaning of the success of the messengers in
the Western fields, as pointed out in the following
quotation: [North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-30-10 para. 05]
p. 177, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "I saw that special efforts should be made in the West
with tents; for the angels of God are preparing minds there
to receive the truth. This is why God has moved on some in
the East to move to the West. Their gifts can accomplish
more in the West than in the East. The burden of the work 
is in the West, and it is of the greatest importance that
the servants of God should move in his opening providence.
[North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-30-10 para. 06] p. 177,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "I saw that when the message shall increase greatly in
power, then the providence of God will open and prepare the 



way in the East for much more to be accomplished than can
be done at the present time. God will then send some of his
servants in power to visit places where little or nothing
can be done; and some who are now indifferent will be
aroused, and will take hold of the truth." [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 03-30-10 para. 07] p. 177, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 "Testimonies for the Church," Vol. 1, pp. 148, 149. [North
Pacific Union Gleaner 03-30-10 para. 08] p. 177, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 During the General Conference held at Washington, D. C.,
in the spring of 1909, the Lord lifted me above my
infirmities, and enabled me to bear a decided message in
behalf of the unwarned cities of our land, and particularly
the cities where the advent message was first proclaimed.
For many years the Lord has been sending messages to his
people to enter the great cities, and labor for the
salvation of precious souls. A little has been done, but
nothing in comparison with the work that must be done in
order to meet the mind of the Master of the vineyard.
[North Pacific Union Gleaner 03-30-10 para. 09] p. 177,
Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Following the General Conference meeting, it was my
privilege to visit some of the scenes of our early labors.
En route to New England we stopped a few days at
Philadelphia and in New York. There we saw multitudes of
people, unwarned. Then we went on to places farther east,
including Boston, Mass., and Portland, Maine. [North
Pacific Union Gleaner 03-30-10 para. 10] p. 177, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 At Portland we attended the annual camp-meeting of our
brethren and sisters in Maine. There was a good attendance
of those not of our faith. Extra seats had to be provided
for those who came. The power of God rested upon the
speakers, and hearts were touched. The Lord blessed me as I
stood before the people to proclaim the same message of
mercy that I had proclaimed to the people of Portland half
a century ago, and at various public gatherings through the
years that followed. The Lord gave me ready utterance. At
the close of the discourse, I asked all who would pledge
themselves to carry on a personal study of the Scriptures,
in order to find out whether or not the truths presented
were in accordance with the Word, to rise to their feet. 



Nearly every one in that large congregation arose. The
Spirit of God was present in a marked manner. [North
Pacific Union Gleaner 03-30-10 para. 11] p. 177, Para. 7,
[1910MS].

 When I think of the opportunity we now have to work
Portland, Maine, and many other cities in the East, I can
not hold my peace. The believers in that part of the field
are comparatively few in number, and have but little means
with which to carry on aggressive work. Unless they receive
help from some of the sister conferences farther west, the
work is liable to be seriously retarded. [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 03-30-10 para. 12] p. 178, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 God is now placing upon the more prosperous parts of his
vineyard the responsibility of doing a faithful work in the
cities of the East, where the third angel's message had its
rise. Churches are to be raised up in many places; meeting-
houses are to be erected; and in some places of special
importance, there will be opportunities to establish and
maintain small medical institutions. The providence of God
is going before the messengers, preparing the way, as it
now devolves upon those in responsibility in the more
prosperous conferences to plan with largeness of heart, not
only to warn the cities within their own borders, but also
to extend a helping hand to their sister conferences in the
East, where so many millions dwell in the cities, and where
the laborers are few and the resources limited. [North
Pacific Union Gleaner 03-30-10 para. 13] p. 178, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 This burden rests also upon large churches in connection
with our institutions. In such places as Mountain View,
Cal., where many believers are brought together, a special
study should be made of the advantages to be gained by
manifesting liberality toward the support of the cause of
God in the East. The blessing of the Lord will be bestowed
richly on those who rally to the support of enterprises
demanding help in places in the East where, in the early
days of the message, the believers sacrificed for the
extension of present truth into the West. [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 03-30-10 para. 14] p. 178, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 As God's people take steps to advance his work rapidly in
the East, the blessing of heaven will rest on their 



efforts, and they will see memorials for God established,
as centers of influence, in many places now unworked. The
cause of God will be strengthened in all its departments,
and a mighty impetus will be given to the movement now in
progress to warn the world. Mrs. E. G. White [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 03-30-10 para. 15] p. 178, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 April 6, 1910 In Humility of Heart. [PORTION OF A TALK
BEFORE THE PACIFIC UNION CONFERENCE, MOUNTAIN VIEW, CAL.,
JAN. 27, 1910.]--"What doth the Lord require of thee, but
to do justly, and to love mercy, and to walk humbly with
thy God?" [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-06-10 para. 01]
p. 178, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "And I, brethren, when I came to you, came not with
excellency of speech or of wisdom, declaring unto you the
testimony of God. For I determined not to know anything
among you, save Jesus Christ, and him crucified." [North
Pacific Union Gleaner 04-06-10 para. 02] p. 178, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 In these perilous times, when the forces of evil are
marshalling their hosts to thwart, if possible, the efforts
of God's servants in the earth, it is vitally necessary for
every laborer to walk humbly with God. Daily he is to
maintain a close connection with heavenly agencies. Light
has been coming to me that unless the workers lean heavily
on the divine Source of their strength, many will be
overcome by the power of the enemy. Satanic agencies will
surround the soul of him who cherishes a spirit of
independence and self-exaltation, and will seek to destroy
his influence for good. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-06-
10 para. 03] p. 178, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 Christ is the example of every believer. While in the
heavenly courts, he chose to lay aside his royal robe and
his kingly crown, and come to this earth as one among men,
to live a life of poverty and self-denial. When on one
occasion during his earthly ministry a certain man said, "I
will follow thee whithersoever thou goest," Christ
answered, "Foxes have holes, and the birds of the air have
nests; but the Son of man hath not where to lay his head."
Night after night he would pray for his flock,--pray that
God would give them strength to obey; and then he would lie
down upon the ground, as that was sometimes the only place
he had to rest for the night. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 



04-06-10 para. 04] p. 179, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 When a worker is tempted to think that he is having a hard
time, O, let him think of his divine Redeemer, and humble
his heart before God! Then he may come to the Source of all
strength, and plead for power to bear the burdens that are
resting upon him. Those who claim to be laborers together
with God are to learn to throw their helpless souls upon
the One mighty to save. He is willing to give every humble
worker an experience that is of more value than gold or
silver or precious stones. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-
06-10 para. 05] p. 179, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The One who was exalted above all others in the heavenly
courts, as the Son of the Highest, is the One whose hands
were nailed to the cross of Calvary. He it is who was
mocked and derided by those who would not receive him.
There was one poor thief on a cross beside him, who said,
"Lord, remember me when thou comest into thy kingdom." To
this earnest plea the Saviour responded, "Verily I say unto
thee to-day,"--while hanging on this cross,--"thou shalt be
with me in paradise." [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-06-10
para. 06] p. 179, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 There are some who are seeking to understand, in a
measure, how God worked through his son; but there are many
others who do not begin to appreciate his infinite
sacrifice in their behalf. Those who have been so 
indifferent, need to humble their hearts before God. Unless
they do this, they will keep exalting themselves in their
own estimation, until Christ will be compelled to say: "You
can not be with me in my kingdom. You would lead others
astray if you were there." [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-
06-10 para. 07] p. 179, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 God's servants should be very careful that their influence
is sacredly kept on the side of truth and righteousness.
The Lord Jesus has promised to clothe with the robe of his
righteousness those who choose to walk in humility. God
expects right-doing and humility of heart from every one
who claims to be a follower of the meek and lowly Jesus.
[North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-06-10 para. 08] p. 179,
Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Those who are standing in responsible positions should
understand clearly that they are not rulers over their
fellow-workers. Men in responsibility should be Christ-like 



in deportment. They need to be leaders in every reformatory
movement for the purification of the church. They are to
reveal that angels of God are constantly round about them,
and that they are laboring under the influence of the Holy
Spirit. Carefully are they to avoid everything that savors
of a spirit of selfishness and self-esteem; for in meekness
and humility of heart they are to be ensamples to the
flock. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-06-10 para. 09] p.
179, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 God will work with those who will work with him. My very
soul goes out after God, and I desire that every one who
stands in an important position shall learn of the great
teacher, who is our Leader. In all their dealings with
God's heritage, they are to avoid ruling arbitrarily. We
are thankful that such manifestations of arbitrary dealings
one with another as have been seen in years past are not
seen so often now. Those who are placed in positions of
responsibility are to feel that unless God shall help them
it will be impossible for them to carry the
responsibilities placed upon them. It is so easy for man to
become exalted; but God will guide the meek in judgement.
He will co-operate with those who remain lowly of heart,
and sit at the feet of Jesus. [North Pacific Union Gleaner
04-06-10 para. 10] p. 180, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Brethren and sisters, will we covenant with God at this
meeting that we will not seek for the highest place, and
make that the burden of our thoughts? We are to seek to be
meek and lowly of heart. Christ can then abide with us by
his Holy Spirit. If we have with us the divine Presence, if
angels are round about us, then, as we stand before
unbelievers, and present the sacred truths of God's Word, a
solemn impression will be made upon the minds of those who
hear, and souls will be won to the truth. [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 04-06-10 para. 11] p. 180, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 "Put on, therefore, as the elect of God, holy and beloved,
. . . humbleness of mind, meekness." "Neither as being
lords over God's heritage, but being ensamples to the
flock. Ye younger, submit yourselves unto the elder. Yea,
all of you be subject one to another, and be clothed with
humility; for God resisteth the proud, and giveth grace to
the humble. Humble yourselves therefore, under the mighty
hand of God, that he may exalt you in due time." Mrs. E. G.
White [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-06-10 para. 12] p. 



180, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 April 13, 1910 [PORTION OF A TALK BEFORE THE PACIFIC UNION
CONFERENCE, MOUNTAIN VIEW, CAL., JAN. 28, 1910.] Mission
Fields at Home.--Some have expressed a desire during this
conference to send a large amount of means to China for the
support of the work in that country. It is right and proper
that means be sent to China. God's people are to act their
part faithfully in warning that field, and many other
fields in various parts of the earth. Already a beginning
has been made in many important mission fields in the
regions beyond, and God is giving his servants some measure
of success in winning souls. As the workers advance in
faith, they will find that the Lord is going before them by
his Holy Spirit, preparing the hearts of many to listen to
the truths presented. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-13-10
para. 01] p. 180, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 But while plans are being carried out to warn the
inhabitants of various nations in distant lands, what is
being done in behalf of the foreigners who have come to the
shores of our own land? Are the souls in China any more
precious than the souls within the shadow of our doors?
God's people are to labor faithfully in distant lands, as
his providence may open the way; and they are also to
fulfill their duty toward the foreigners of various
nationalities in the cities close by. [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 04-13-10 para. 02] p. 180, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Those in responsibility must now plan wisely to proclaim
the third angel's message to the hundreds of thousands of
foreigners in the cities of America. [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 04-13-10 para. 03] p. 180, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 God desires his servants to do their full duty toward the
unwarned inhabitants of the cities, and especially toward
those who have come to these cities from the various 
nations of the earth. Many of these foreigners are here in
the providence of God, that they may have opportunity to
hear the truth for this time, and receive a preparation
that will fit them to return to their own lands as bearers 
of precious light shining direct from the throne of God.
[North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-13-10 para. 04] p. 181,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Although the needs of the great centers of population have
been presented before our people over and over again, yet 



comparatively little has been done. Who is answerable for
this neglect? Brethren, consider how you can ever expect to
be clear in the sight of a just and holy God if you leave
these cities unwarned? Very few of the ministers are
carrying forward strong, aggressive work in these large
centers where so many thousands are in need of the saving
truths we have to proclaim. The means that should be used
to carry the message to the cities, seems to be taken away
and used where it perhaps ought not to be used. But where
is seen a burden in behalf of these cities that have long
been pointed out as places that must be worked without
delay? Who will take up the burden of this work? Who will
labor faithfully to set a right example before the
inhabitants of our centers of population? [North Pacific
Union Gleaner 04-13-10 para. 05] p. 181, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 It almost seems as if scarcely any one dare ask a worker
to go into the cities, because of the means that would be
required to carry on a strong, solid work. It is true that
much means will be required in order to do our duty toward
the unwarned in these places; and God desires us to lift
our voices and our influence in favor of using means wisely
in this special line of effort. Over and over again has
been repeated the message, "Go out into the highways and
the byways, and compel them to come in, that my house may
be filled." This is a work God's people must take hold of;
for it is a work that must be done. [North Pacific Union
Gleaner 04-13-10 para. 06] p. 181, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 In this effort in behalf of the cities, all classes of
laborers may co-operate to advantage. Especially valuable
is the help that the physician may render as an evangelist.
If ministers and physicians will plan to unite in an effort
to reach the honest-hearted one in the cities, the
physicians, as well as the ministers, will be placed on
vantage ground. As they labor in humility, God will open
the way before them, and many will receive a saving
knowledge of the truth. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-13-
10 para. 07] p. 181, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Great benefits would come to the cause of God in the 
regions beyond if faithful efforts were put forth in behalf
of the cities in America. Among the foreigners of various
nationalities who would accept the truth, there are some
who might soon be fitted to labor among those of their own
native land. Many would return to the places from which 



they came, that they might win their friends to the truth.
They would search out their kinsfolk and neighbors, and
communicate to them a knowledge of the third angel's
message. [North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-13-10 para. 08]
p. 181, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 In New York City, in Chicago, and in other great centers
of population, there is a large foreign element--multitudes
of various nationalities, and all practically unwarned.
Among Seventh-day Adventists there is a great zeal--and I
am not saying there is any too much--to work in foreign
countries; but it would be pleasing to God if a
proportionate zeal were manifested to work the cities close
by. His people need to move sensibly. They need to set
about this work in the cities with serious earnestness. Men 
of consecration and talent are to be sent into these 
cities, and set at work. Many classes of laborers are to
unite in conducting these efforts to warn the people.
[North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-13-10 para. 09] p. 181,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 When God's chosen messengers recognize their
responsibility toward the cities, and in the spirit of the
Master-Worker labor untiringly for the conversion of
precious souls, those who are enlightened will desire to
give freely of their means to sustain the work done in
their behalf. The newly converted believers will respond
liberally to every call for help, and the Spirit of God
will move upon their hearts to sustain not only the work
being carried forward in the cities where they may be
living, but in the regions beyond. Thus strength will come
to the working forces at home and abroad, and the cause of
God will be advanced in his appointed way. Mrs. E. G. White
[North Pacific Union Gleaner 04-13-10 para. 10] p. 182,
Para. 1, [1910MS]. 

PACIFIC UNION RECORDER

 February 3, 1910 Words of Counsel.--"Sanitarium, Cal.,
"Oct. 11, 1909. "Elder J. A. Burden: "Dear Brother,--"I am
instructed to say that in our educational work, there is to
be no compromise in order to meet the world's standards.
God's commandment-keeping people are not to unite with the
world, to carry various lines of work according to worldly
plans and worldly wisdom. [Pacific Union Recorder 02-03-10
para. 01] p. 182, Para. 2, [1910MS]. 



 "Our people are now being tested as to whether they will
obtain their wisdom from the greatest Teacher the world
ever knew, or seek to the god of Ekron. Let us determine
that we shall not be tied by so much as a thread to the
educational policies of those who do not discern the voice
of God, and who will not harken to his commandments.
[Pacific Union Recorder 02-03-10 para. 02] p. 182, Para.
3, [1910MS].

 "We are to take heed to the warning: 'Enter ye in at the
strait gate: for wide is the gate, and broad is the way,
that leadeth to destruction, and many there be which go in
thereat: because strait is the gate, and narrow is the way,
which leadeth unto life, and few there be that find it.'
Those who walk in the narrow way are following in the
footprints of Jesus. The light from heaven illuminates
their path. [Pacific Union Recorder 02-03-10 para. 03] p.
182, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 "Shall we represent before the world that our physicians
must follow the pattern of the world before they can be
qualified to act as successful physicians? This is the
question that is now testing the faith of some of our
brethren. Let not any of our brethren displease the Lord by
advocating in their assemblies the idea that we need to
obtain from unbelievers a higher education than that
specified by the Lord. [Pacific Union Recorder 02-03-10
para. 04] p. 182, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "The representation of the great Teacher is to be
considered an all-sufficient revelation. Those in our ranks 
who qualify as physicians are to receive only such
education as is in harmony with these divine truths. Some
have advised that students should, after taking some work
at Loma Linda, complete their medical education in worldly
colleges. But this is not in harmony with the Lord's plan.
God is our wisdom, our sanctification, and our
righteousness. Facilities should be provided at Loma Linda,
that the necessary instruction in medical lines may be
given by instructors who fear the Lord, and who are in
harmony with his plans for the treatment of the sick.
[Pacific Union Recorder 02-03-10 para. 05] p. 182, Para.
6, [1910MS].

 "I have not a word to say in favor of the world's ideas of
higher education in any school that we shall organize for
the training of physicians. There is danger in their 



attaching themselves to worldly institutions, and working
under the ministrations of worldly physicians. Satan is
giving his orders to those whom he has led to depart from
the faith. I would now advise that none of our young people
attach themselves to worldly medical institutions in the
hope of gaining better success, or stronger influence as
physicians. . . . "(Signed) Ellen G. White." [Pacific Union
Recorder 02-03-10 para. 06] p. 182, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 August 18, 1910 The Family as an Educational Agency.--In
His wisdom the Lord has decreed that the family shall be
the greatest of all educational agencies. The education of
the child is to be begun in the home. In the home the child
is to learn the lessons that are to guide it through life.
From infancy lessons of honor and obedience to parents are
to be taught. Never should their children be allowed to
show them disrespect. Self-will and hasty words should not
be allowed to go unrebuked. [Pacific Union Recorder 08-18-
10 para. 01] p. 183, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Parents should realize the sacredness of family
discipline. They have been entrusted with a most important
stewardship, a sacred charge. They are to make their family
a symbol of the family in heaven, of which they hope to
become members when their day of test and trial here below
shall have ended. The children are to be taught to respect
themselves, because they are the Lord's property, bought
with an infinite price. [Pacific Union Recorder 08-18-10
para. 02] p. 183, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The influence exerted in the home must be Christlike. This 
is the most effective ministration in the character-
building of the child. The words spoken are to be pleasant.
No boisterous, arbitrary, masterful spirit is to be allowed
to come into the family. Every member is to be taught that
he is to prepare to be a member of the royal family.
[Pacific Union Recorder 08-18-10 para. 03] p. 183, Para.
3, [1910MS].

 The father and the mother are to place themselves
decidedly on the Lord's side. It is their privilege to
bring light and joy and peace into the home circle. They
are to exert an influence which shows that they are guided
and controlled by the principles of heaven. They are to
draw in even cords. Their every act is to be in harmony
with heaven. [Pacific Union Recorder 08-18-10 para. 04] p.
183, Para. 4, [1910MS]. 



 The parents in the home and the teacher in the school are
to cooperate. The instruction given the child in the home
is to be such as will help the teacher. In the home the
child is to be taught the importance of neatness, order,
and thoroughness, and these lessons are to be repeated in
the school. [Pacific Union Recorder 08-18-10 para. 05] p.
183, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Our schools are to be built up. They are to be as the
schools of the prophets. We are to expect that angels of
God will be the helpers of the teachers in all the service
that is done to the glory of God. But the child's first
school is the home. There it is to learn lessons of the 
highest importance. [Pacific Union Recorder 08-18-10 para.
06] p. 183, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Parents, remember that your home is a training school, in
which your children are to be prepared for the home above.
Deny them anything rather than the education that they
should receive in their earliest years. Allow no word of
pettishness. Teach your children to be kind and patient.
Teach them to be thoughtful of others. Thus, you are
preparing them for higher ministry in religious things.
[Pacific Union Recorder 08-18-10 para. 07] p. 183, Para.
7, [1910MS].

 The history of every one is written in the books of
heaven, that all may know that their reward or punishment
is according to their works,--their service in this life.
Let parents remember that every day makes part of their
history, and that no neglect must be permitted in the home,
because they can not know how soon sickness and death may
come to them or to their children. [Pacific Union Recorder
08-18-10 para. 08] p. 183, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 In the home church, children are to learn to pray and to
trust in God. They are to learn that they are to prepare to
become members of the family of heaven, and that they must,
therefore, be kind and dutiful to their parents, faithfully
respecting their wishes. [Pacific Union Recorder 08-18-10
para. 09] p. 184, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The father and mother should work together, in full
sympathy with each other. They should make themselves
companions to their children. [Pacific Union Recorder 08-
18-10 para. 10] p. 184, Para. 2, [1910MS]. 



 When children reach a suitable age, they should be
provided with tools. If their work is made interesting,
they will be found apt pupils in the use of tools. If the
father is a carpenter, he should give his boys lessons in
house-building, ever bringing into his instruction lessons
from the Bible, the words of Scripture in which the Lord
compares human beings to His building. [Pacific Union
Recorder 08-18-10 para. 11] p. 184, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 As much as possible, let the homes of our people be out of
the cities, that the children may have ground to cultivate.
It is well to let each have a piece of ground as his own.
As you teach them how to prepare a garden, how to prepare
the soil for the seed, and the importance of keeping the
garden free from weeds, teach them how important it is to
keep unsightly, injurious practises out of the life. Teach
them to keep down wrong habits as they keep down the weeds
in their gardens. It will take time to teach these lessons,
but it will pay, yes, greatly pay. [Pacific Union Recorder
08-18-10 para. 12] p. 184, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 God demands of parents a faithful study of His word, and a
determined effort to make a success of the church in the 
home. The parents with their converted children--the result
of their obedience to God--can carry into the church their
self-denial and sacrifice and their spiritual strength.
Mrs. E. G. White. [Pacific Union Recorder 08-18-10 para.
13] p. 184, Para. 5, [1910MS]. 

SOUTHERN FIELD ECHO

 April 1, 1910 To the Students of the Oakwood School.--Are
you daily preparing for graduation into the higher school?
Are you daily becoming better fitted for entrance into the
heavenly courts? Are you making the most of your
privileges, seeking earnestly to overcome all evil habits?
At the great examination day, one wrong habit unconquered,
will keep you from receiving the overcomer's reward. Do not
let sin obtain the victory over you. Strive to enter in at
the strait gate. "Wide is the gate, and broad is the way,
that leadeth to destruction, and many there be that go in
thereat." "Strait is the gate, and narrow is the way, which
leadeth to life, and few there be that find it." [Southern
Field Echo 04-01-10 para. 01] p. 184, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 There is a special and important work for you to 



accomplish. Clear directions are given in the word of God
regarding the part that you are to act. "If ye then be
risen with Christ, seek those things which are above, where
Christ sitteth on the right hand of God. Set your
affections on things above, not on things on the earth. For
ye are dead and your life is hid with Christ in God."
[Southern Field Echo 04-01-10 para. 02] p. 184, Para. 7,
[1910MS].

 "When Christ, who is our life, shall appear, then shall ye
also appear with Him in glory. . . . Put on therefore, as
the elect of God, holy and beloved, bowels of mercies,
kindness, humbleness of mind, meekness, long-suffering;
forbearing one another, and forgiving one another, if any
man have a quarrel against any; even as Christ forgave you,
so, also do ye. And above all these things, put on charity,
which is the bond of all perfectness. And let the peace of
God rule in your hearts, to the which also ye are called in
one body: and be ye thankful. Let the word of Christ dwell
in you richly in all wisdom; teaching and admonishing one
another in psalms and hymns and spiritual songs, singing
with grace in your hearts to the Lord. And whatsoever ye do
in word or deed, do all in the name of the Lord Jesus,
giving thanks to God and the Father by Him." [Southern
Field Echo 04-01-10 para. 03] p. 185, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 I would urge upon you the importance of determination to
honor God by consecrating to him the power of mind and
body. It is your privilege to give yourselves to God. In
word and deed seek to honor Him. Set your mark high, and by
constant watchfulness gain decided victories. [Southern
Field Echo 04-01-10 para. 04] p. 185, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Be kind in all you do and say. If any one speaks harsh,
irritating words to you, do not retaliate. Speak gently,
and thus help those around you to bear the cross after
Jesus. In every perplexity ask God for advice and counsel,
and it will be given. When your mind is troubled, go to the
Lord Jesus and ask him to give you His grace. Cast all your
care upon Him who cares for you. "In everything by prayer
and supplication with thanksgiving let your requests be
made known unto God." Mrs. E. G. White. (To be concluded.)
[Southern Field Echo 04-01-10 para. 05] p. 185, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 May 1, 1910 The Huntsville School.--I have been writing
for our papers on the needs of the Southern field. This is 



a living subject with me. I hope that our people will not
stop to question about everything that does not exactly
meet their ideas before giving to the work that needs their
help so much. I have tried to bring before our people the
needs of the training school at Huntsville. This school
should have special advantages, and our people should
understand that liberal gifts made to this enterprise will
be money well invested. [Southern Field Echo 05-01-10 para.
01] p. 185, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 At the Huntsville school a thorough work is to be done in
training men to cultivate the soil and to grow fruits and
vegetables. Let no one despise this work. Agriculture is
the A. B. C. of industrial education. Let the erection of 
the buildings for the school and the sanitarium be an
education to the students. Help the teachers to understand
that their perceptions must be clear, their actions in
harmony with the truth; for it is only when they stand in
right relation to God that they will be able to work out
His plan for themselves, and for the souls with whom, as
instructors, they are brought in contact. [Southern Field
Echo 05-01-10 para. 02] p. 186, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Let us encourage all Seventh-day Adventists to have a deep
interest in the work that is being done at Huntsville for
the education of men and women to be laborers among the
colored people. The preparations for a sanitarium for these
people should go forward at Huntsville without delay. If we
will move forward with faith in God, He will fulfill His
word to us. We have no time to lose; for wickedness in the
cities is reaching a terrible pass. The night is coming in
which no man can work. Let us not grudge the colored people
a well-equipped sanitarium in connection with the
Huntsville school. The building should not be restricted.
It should be made roomy enough to accommodate with comfort
those who shall come to it. [Southern Field Echo 05-01-10
para. 03] p. 186, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "Ye are laborers together with God," the apostle Paul
declares. We are a part of God's great plan, bound up with
Christ in God. The greatness of our work is to be measured
by the power of the grace of Christ to enable us to perform
it. We are to be the means of concentrating the light of
heaven upon souls; we should therefore pray earnestly that
the bright beams of the sun of Righteousness may shine
forth. By faith we are to present Christ as a personal
Saviour; then Christ will prepare the mind and heart to 



receive the truth as it is in Jesus. [Southern Field Echo
05-01-10 para. 04] p. 186, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The first and great commandment is, "Thou shalt love the
Lord thy God with all thy heart, and with all thy soul, and
with all thy strength, and with all thy mind. And the
second is like unto it, Thou shalt love thy neighbor as
thyself." [Southern Field Echo 05-01-10 para. 05] p. 186,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The Gospel of Christ embraces the world. Christ purchased
the human race at a price that was infinite. The ransom
embraced every nationality, every color. We should think of
this when we consider the colored people in our own land
who are so greatly in need of our help. These men and women
should not receive the impression that because of the color
of their skin they are excluded from the blessings of the
gospel. [Southern Field Echo 05-01-10 para. 06] p. 187,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Let those who have known of the faithfulness of the 
laborers, and of the progress of the work in the Southern
States, testify to all our people of what they have seen
and heard. I am satisfied that those who are carrying the
burden of the work at Huntsville are doing their best to
carry on the work of education for the colored people
acceptably, and to provide increased facilities. The white
teachers who are acting a part in the school, should be
encouraged. The colored youth are there to be educated to
labor for their own people as teachers, nurses, and Bible
workers. [Southern Field Echo 05-01-10 para. 07] p. 187,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 My brethren, I entreat you not to let the work for the
colored people be longer neglected. Meeting-houses, simple,
but convenient, should be built for them, where they can
come together to study the word of God. God gave to you the
greatest Gift that Heaven could bestow. "Freely ye have
received, freely give." [Southern Field Echo 05-01-10 para.
08] p. 187, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Let our ministers say to the people, Our time to work is
short. You who have land that you can dispose of, use it to
advance the cause of truth. Make it possible to secure
places from which the work for the colored people can be
carried on. As the Lord's stewards we are responsible for
the welfare of the needy. Mrs E. G. White. [Southern Field 



Echo 05-01-10 para. 09] p. 187, Para. 4, [1910MS]. 

THE YOUTH’S INSTRUCTOR

 January 25, 1910 Decision of Character.--Every youth needs
to cultivate decision. A divided state of the will is a 
snare, and has been the cause of ruin to many. [The Youth's
Instructor 01-25-10 para. 01] p. 187, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 In Bunyan's "Pilgrim's Progress" there is a character
called Pliable. Youth, shun this character. Those
represented by it are very accommodating but they are as a
reed shaken by the wind. They possess no will power. Be
firm, else you will find your house--your character--built
upon a sandy foundation. [The Youth's Instructor 01-25-10
para. 02] p. 187, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Those who would keep in the path cast up for the ransomed
of the Lord, must not be swayed in matters of conscience.
They must show moral decision, and must not be afraid of
being thought singular. [The Youth's Instructor 01-25-10
para. 03] p. 188, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Many there are who are changed by every current. They wait
to hear what someone else thinks, and his opinion is often
accepted as altogether true. They do not say to the Lord,
"Lord, I can not make any decision until I know thy will."
If these youth would lean wholly upon God, they would grow
strong in his strength. [The Youth's Instructor 01-25-10
para. 04] p. 188, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 We are not to fashion ourselves by the world's criterion
or after the world's type. "Dare to be a Daniel; dare to
stand alone." Thus, as did Moses, you will endure as seeing
him who is invisible. A cowardly and silent reserve before
evil associates, makes you one with them. [The Youth's
Instructor 01-25-10 para. 05] p. 188, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Have courage to do the right. Possess an individuality of
your own. If you would succeed in anything that is
elevating and ennobling, you must cultivate firmness for
the right. [The Youth's Instructor 01-25-10 para. 06] p.
188, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Jesus has revealed to you your value by the price he has
paid for your redemption. Your salvation has been purchased
with agony and blood. You have everything in your favor. 



Everything has been done that God could do. In giving Jesus
to be the propitiation for your sins, God gave you power to
resist and to overcome evil. [The Youth's Instructor 01-25-
10 para. 07] p. 188, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 You can be resolute if you will. It will require higher
help than any human friend can give you, but that help is
promised, if you yourself will consent to form new habits.
This will require effort on your part, persistent effort;
for if Satan sees you taking a step decidedly for Christ,
he will employ every ingenious method to deceive and ruin
you. But Christ has provided a refuge for the weak and
tempted. His angels will help, shield, and guide every
trusting soul. [The Youth's Instructor 01-25-10 para. 08]
p. 188, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 You have within your reach more than finite possibilities.
A man, as God applied the term, is a son of God. "Now are
we the sons of God, and it doth not yet appear what we
shall be: but we know that, when he shall appear, we shall
be like him; for we shall see him as he is. And every man
that hath this hope in him purifieth himself, even as he is
pure." It is your privilege to turn away from that which is
cheap and inferior, and rise to a high standard, to be
respected by men and beloved by God. [The Youth's
Instructor 01-25-10 para. 09] p. 188, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 The religious work which the Lord gives to young men, and
to men of all ages, shows his respect for them as his
children. He gives them the work of self-government. He
calls them to be sharers with him in the great work of
redemption and uplifting. As a father takes his son into
partnership in his business, so the Lord takes his children
into partnership with himself. We are made laborers
together with God. Jesus says, "As thou hast sent me into
the world, even so have I also sent them into the world."
Would you not rather choose to be a child of God than a
servant of Satan and sin, having your name registered as an
enemy of Christ? [The Youth's Instructor 01-25-10 para. 10]
p. 188, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 Young men and women need more of the grace of Christ, that
they may bring the principles of Christianity into the
daily life. The preparation for Christ's coming is a
preparation made through Christ for the exercise of our
highest qualities. It is the privilege of every youth to
make of his character a beautiful structure. But there is a 



positive need of keeping close to Jesus. He is our strength
and efficiency and power. We can not depend on self for one
moment. [The Youth's Instructor 01-25-10 para. 11] p. 189,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Young men and young women, exercise your ability with
faithfulness, generously imparting the light that God gives
you. Study how best to give to others peace, and light, and
truth, and the many rich blessings of heaven. Constantly
improve. Keep reaching higher and still higher. It is the
ability to put to the tax the powers of mind and body, ever
keeping eternal realities in view, that is of value now.
Seek the Lord most earnestly, that you may become more and
more refined, more spiritually cultured. [The Youth's
Instructor 01-25-10 para. 12] p. 189, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 However large, however small, your talents, remember that
what you have is yours only in trust. Thus God is testing
you, giving you opportunity to prove yourself true. To him
you are indebted for all your capabilities. To him belong
your powers of body, mind, and soul, and for him these
powers are to be used. Your time, your influence, your
capabilities, your skill, all must be accounted for to him
who gives all. He uses his gifts best who seeks by earnest
endeavor to carry out the Lord's great plan for the
uplifting of humanity. [The Youth's Instructor 01-25-10
para. 13] p. 189, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Persevere in the work that you have begun, until you gain
victory after victory. Educate yourselves for a purpose.
Keep in view the highest standard that you may accomplish
greater and still greater good, thus reflecting the glory
of God. Mrs. E. G. White [The Youth's Instructor 01-25-10
para. 14] p. 189, Para. 4, [1910MS]. 

SERMONS AND TALKS, VOLUME 2

 [An address to the workers at the Pacific Union Conference
session, Mountain View, California, January 28, 1910. At
the beginning of the morning hour set apart for devotional
exercises, Mrs. E. G. White read a communication addressed
to the president of the Union Conference, then made the
following remarks.] I desire to say a few words to the
workers assembled at this conference. I have been passing
through a serious experience. Since I spoke to you on the
opening day of the meeting, I have been writing out the
things that I was required to write; for the end desired 



could not be accomplished unless matters were brought
before you plainly and decidedly, so that you might
understand clearly that on the part of some there has been
a disposition to go contrary to the light that God has
given. This situation has brought distress to my soul, and
I have been sorely perplexed. I must meet these things in
the fear of God. When messages come to me for the people of
God, I must not conceal them but must write them out and
speak of them. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 322 para.
01] p. 189, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 A few days ago, in the evening, Brother Evans came to see
me. We had only a few words together, as he was called
away. I presented before him the great necessity of our
people giving much careful consideration to the work that
must be done in the great cities. Notwithstanding the fact
that the needs of these cities have been brought to the
attention of our people over and over again, yet there are
very few who seem willing to move forward along the lines
indicated by our heavenly Instructor. Every obstacle to
progress must be removed, and we must come into a position
of harmony as laborers together with God. Unless we can
have unity and harmony, there will be a retarding of the
work continually. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 322 para.
02] p. 190, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 During our conversation, Elder Evans called my attention
to the fact that considerable means is now being used in
bringing the message of present truth to the knowledge of
those who are living in the cities. Something has been
done, it is true; but God requires of His people a far
greater work than anything that has been done in years
past. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 322 para. 03] p.
190, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 I have been through many of these cities. I have seen New
York and other cities of the East that are to be worked. 
What I have seen of these unwarned places brings sorrow to
my heart, and I cannot sleep. Often I have lain upon my bed
in an agony of distress over the situation, and then I have
attempted to write out the representations that have been
made before me distinctly that there is not seen in the
East the reformation that should be taking place in our
churches. Our brethren are not carrying the burden they
should in behalf of the unworked cities. They have not been
making decided movements to send men into these cities.
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 322 para. 04] p. 190, 



Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Some have hesitated because they feared that the work
outlined would require more means than was at their
command. But I have urged our brethren to step forward by
faith and follow the leadings of divine providence. Christ
has bidden His servants go out into all parts of the field,
and angels will prepare the way before them as they advance
in faith. God's messengers need to awake from their
lethargy and lay aside everything that may hinder the free
course of the Holy Spirit in connection with their labors.
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 323 para. 01] p. 191,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Especially in places where our people have gathered around
a large institution, as here at Mountain View, constant
vigilance should be exercised in order that every advance
movement may be in accordance with the will of God.
Thorough consecration should mark the lives of those who
are called to labor in our institutions, that right steps
may be taken and that all may do everything in their power
to save souls. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 323 para.
02] p. 191, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Since coming to this meeting I have passed through a
strange experience. One day, after appearing before the
conference to read some matter to you, the burden that was
upon my soul continued to press upon me after I returned to
my room. I was in distress of mind. That night I could not
seem to lose myself in sleep. It seemed as if evil angels
were right in the room where I was. And while I was
suffering in mind, it seemed as if I was suffering great
bodily pain. My right arm, which through the years has
nearly always been preserved from disease and suffering,
seemed powerless. I could not lift it. Then I had a most
severe, excruciating pain in the ear; then most terrible
suffering in the jaw. It seemed as if I must scream. But I
kept saying, "Lord, You know all about it." [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 2 p. 323 para. 03] p. 191, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 I was in perfect agony. It seemed that my brain and every
part of my body was suffering. At times I would rise up and
think, "I will not lie here another moment." Then I would
think, "You will only arouse those who are in the house,
and they can- not do anything for you." And so I kept
looking to the Lord, and saying, "Lord, You know all about 



this pain." The suffering continued, at times in the jaw,
then in the brain, and then in other members of the body,
until nearly daylight. Just before the break of day I fell
asleep for about an hour. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p.
323 para. 04] p. 192, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 My arm is all right this morning. Legions of evil angels
were in that room, and if I had not clung by faith to the
Lord, I do not know what might have become of me. I would
not call anyone. I said, "This must be between me and these
evil spirits." I would find myself at times rising up in
bed, crying to the Lord to give me relief. But no genuine
relief came to me. A sense of relief from the presence of
those evil angels came to me, but no relief from pain and
suffering came to me, until I stood here upon this platform
with a manuscript in my hand and began to read what I had
to read to you. As soon as I stood up here with that
manuscript in my hand, every pain left me. My right side
was just as strong as it had been before. [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 2 p. 324 para. 01] p. 192, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 I shall never be able to give you a description of the
satanic forces that were at work in that room. I shall 
never be able to tell it in a way that will enable you to
comprehend it. I wondered what it meant; I could not
understand it; but since standing before you the next
morning, I have had no suffering. [Sermons and Talks,
Volume 2 p. 324 para. 02] p. 192, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Light has been coming to me that unless we have more
evident movings of the Spirit of God, and greater
manifestations of divine power working in our midst, many
of God's people will be overcome. Satanic agencies will
come in, as they came to me. But we cannot afford to yield
to the power of the enemy. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p.
324 para. 03] p. 192, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Brethren, God is in earnest with us. He does not desire
Brother Cottrell to take a position that will lead both him
and many others to make wrong decisions. Some may think it
cruel to speak thus plainly; but it would be very cruel to
allow our brother to cherish his natural tendency to think
that when he takes a position he has to hold to this
position without changing his view. [Sermons and Talks,
Volume 2 p. 324 para. 04] p. 193, Para. 1, [1910MS]. 



 Over and over again, in the night season, One with arms
outstretched has instructed me, "Tell My people to come
into line. Tell My people to unite with Jesus Christ in
doing a work that they have not yet done." [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 2 p. 324 para. 05] p. 193, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 God desires His people to take steps forward and upward,
ever advancing. They are not half awake. They do not seem
to understand that the way before them will be blocked by
the enemy more and still more, and that now is the time for
the cities to be entered. God desires His people to do all
they can to give the message of warning to the cities.
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 324 para. 06] p. 193,
Para. 3, [1910MS].

 As I journeyed through the East this past summer, and saw
Philadelphia, New York, Boston, Portland, Buffalo, and
other large cities, all of them practically unworked,
unwarned, I thought, How can God excuse His people of this
neglect? We must arouse to a realization of our present
duty. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 324 para. 07] p.
193, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Some in Mountain View may say, "There is a large debt on
the Pacific Press Office." Well, brethren, I, too, am in
debt--perhaps more so than many others--and yet I keep at
work, and when a necessity for help presents itself I try
to meet it by appropriating means. I do not always stop to
inquire whether or not I can afford it. [Sermons and Talks,
Volume 2 p. 325 para. 01] p. 193, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 A short time ago, when in Mountain View, I presented
before the brethren the needs of the work in Portland,
Maine. The believers in that beautiful city are trying to
build a meetinghouse there. When we attended their camp
meeting last summer, we encouraged them to go forward with
this enterprise, and promised to appeal to our churches
elsewhere for funds to assist those who were bearing the
burden of the work in Portland. I expected to see the
church at Mountain View respond liberally to an invitation
to give to that enterprise, but was disappointed. [Sermons
and Talks, Volume 2 p. 325 para. 02] p. 194, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 During the [early] days of the Advent Movement, the first
and the second angels' messages were proclaimed with power 



in Portland, Maine. And after the disappointment, when
light shone upon the sanctuary question and the three
messages of Revelation fourteen, the third angel's message
was preached faithfully in that place and throughout the
East. In times past we have attended camp meetings in that
city that have been well attended. The power of God has
been manifested. Those connected with the courts, and
others high in office, have come out to hear. [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 2 p. 325 para. 03] p. 194, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 Before the disappointment in 1844, the city was stirred
deeply. From one end of the city to the other, appointments
for meetings were filled, and the halls were crowded. On
one occasion, when there was not even standing room in the
aisles, the people feared the foundations might give away;
but the builders were present and assured the congregation
that they need have no fear, that the building was amply
strong and safe. For miles around the message extended, and
many came to hear. The doors of many churches were thrown
open to those who desired to speak. [Sermons and Talks,
Volume 2 p. 325 para. 04] p. 194, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 At the present time, but very little is being done in
Portland. There are three aged ministers living there
because the climate is favorable for their health, but they
are unable to do much aggressive work. At the camp meeting
held there last summer, there was a good attendance of
unbelievers. Our brethren had to provide extra seats to
accommodate those that came. The power of God rested upon
the speakers. I know it rested upon me, as I gave to the
people a message of mercy. I did not stand before them
because I felt able; I stood there because of the
opportunity to let them hear the message of mercy that is
being given to the world. The power of God came upon me,
and gave me utterance, as it did during the recent General
Conference held at Washington, D. C. At the close of my
discourse I asked all who would pledge themselves to carry
on a personal study of the Scriptures to find out whether
the truths presented before them that day were in
accordance with the Word, to rise to their feet. [Sermons
and Talks, Volume 2 p. 325 para. 05] p. 195, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 You can imagine my feelings as I saw nearly everyone in
that large congregation standing on their feet, thus
pledging themselves before God to search the Scriptures to 



find out whether these things were so. The Spirit of God
was present in that meeting in marked measure, and we had a
wonderful meeting. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 326
para. 01] p. 195, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 When I think of the opportunity we now have to work
Portland, Maine, and many other cities in the East, I
cannot hold my peace. This is why I have appealed to the
church at Mountain View and to churches in several other 
places, to help our brethren in Portland to erect a
meetinghouse. Because of their poverty they cannot advance
as rapidly as they desire, and unless someone helps, the
work is liable to be greatly retarded. We believe that many
will respond to this appeal. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2
p. 326 para. 02] p. 195, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 In New York and in many other cities, there are multitudes
of people unwarned. Among our people there is great zeal--
and I do not say there is any too much--to work the foreign
countries; but it would be more consistent if we could see
a proportionate zeal to work the cities close by. We need
to move sensibly. We need to plan to warn the cities in
America. We must set about this work in earnestness, and do
it. Laying aside our peculiarities and our own ideas, we
are to preach Bible truth. Men of consecration and talent
are to be sent into these cities and set to work. Oh, why
are so many seemingly indifferent and self-centered? Why do
so many take an interest chiefly in the place where they
are laboring, and lose sight of the fact that there is a
world to be warned, and that these cities must hear the
message? [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 326 para. 03] p.
196, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 I have been seeking to arouse our people. I have
encouraged Dr. and Mrs. Kress and Elder and Mrs. G. B.
Starr to labor earnestly in the cities, and I understand
that they are now in Boston. In the 1844 movement the
message went through Boston like a lamp that burneth. I was
in that message. They sent for me to come to speak to the
people in large halls. There was an intense interest.
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 326 para. 04] p. 196,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 When a true missionary spirit takes hold of the hearts of
believers, the Bible will be studied more diligently than
it is now, and many will understand that the cities are not
being worked as they should be. Many will then take hold of 



this work. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 327 para. 01]
p. 196, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 During the General Conference held at Washington in 1909,
the Lord lifted me above my infirmities, and I was enabled
to speak to large congregations, and make all hear the
words spoken. From Washington we visited several cities,
where we saw multitudes of people who, I suppose, have
never heard the warning message. When I saw these people, I
pledged myself before God that I would remain silent no
longer. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 327 para. 02] p.
196, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Here at Mountain View there are advantages, great
advantages, and the believers should make the most of these
advantages. Let nothing be allowed in the life-practice
that might prove a hindrance. Let none manifest a
disposition to make his fellow men come to his personal
ideas of doing this and that. Let none say, I cannot do
this, when the providence of God indicates that something
should be done. Let all seek to come into line. [Sermons
and Talks, Volume 2 p. 327 para. 03] p. 197, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 The salvation of God is to be revealed in the great cities
of the land. Ministers often visit companies of believers
in the different conferences; and this is a work that has
its place; but the ministers have a solemn work to perform
in the great cities. As God's people take up this
responsibility and discharge it in His fear, those who are
enlightened as the result of faithful labor will give
freely of their means to sustain the work in their cities
and in other places as well. As the laborers go to the new
converts, and in the spirit and power of God ask them for
help, the Spirit of God will move upon their hearts.
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 327 para. 04] p. 197,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 It has been said, "We should like to send a large amount
of money to China." Are the souls in China any more
precious than the souls within the shadow of our doors? We
are to act our part in warning China, but we also are to
act our part in warning the cities close by where we live.
Here are foreigners of various nationalities in our cities,
and they are to be reached with the message of present
truth. When they accept the message they will begin working
at once, and many will return to the places from which they 



came, that they may win their people to the truth. We are
to search out these people, and teach them the way of life.
As I think of these things, I cannot hold my peace.
[Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 327 para. 05] p. 197,
Para. 3, [1910MS].

 I have tried to arouse you to a realization of what it
means to be missionaries. Many of our people have lost the
sense of what it means to carry the truth to places where
it has not yet been proclaimed. I have seen city after
city, the inhabitants of which have no knowledge of what we
believe. [Sermons and Talks, Volume 2 p. 327 para. 06] p.
198, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Means must be sent to China; this is right and proper; but
why not also warn the various nationalities in the cities
close by? Why not plan wisely to reach the hundreds of
thousands of foreigners in the cities of America? God
desires us to awake from our slumbers. He desires us to do 
our duty. He desires to endue us with His Spirit and lift
us up onto a higher platform. Everyone who will come into
line will understand what the will of God is. Then no one 
will set his stakes to follow a certain way of his own
choosing, irrespective of the counsels of his brethren; but
all will have the faith that works by love and purifies the
soul. When God's people understand what Bible religion is,
there will be coming into the ranks of believers more new
converts than are seen today. We are to awake and do our
duty toward the unwarned inhabitants of the cities and of
many out-of-the-way places, and then we shall see of the
salvation of God.--Ms 25, 1910 (MR 900.59) [Sermons and
Talks, Volume 2 p. 328 para. 01] p. 198, Para. 2,
[1910MS]. 

THE KRESS COLLECTION

 In a letter dated January 15th, 1910, she said: "My mind
has been burdened in behalf of the large cities of the
East, like New York City, where you labored last summer.
There is the important city of Boston, near which is
situated the Melrose Sanitarium. I know of no place where
there is greater need of rebuilding of the first works than
in Boston, and in Portland, Maine, where the first messages
were given in power, but where now there is but a little
handful of our people. . . . I have not a word to say to
hinder you from following the guiding hand of God, but I
beg of you to bear in mind the neglected cities. The Lord 



God of Israel is calling for these cities now to be worked.
Results will be seen as an interest is created." [The Kress
Collection p. 168 para. 02] p. 198, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 I must admit that I felt rather perplexed in knowing just
how to arrange my work in the Sanitarium so that I could
engage in this city work with freedom. [The Kress
Collection p. 168 para. 03] p. 198, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Before graduating from the University of Michigan, during
the last year I spent three months in the city of Chicago,
where we opened up a medical mission and aimed to help the
outcasts and neglected, known as the down-and-outs in the
worst part of the city of Chicago. I enjoyed this work, and
in my perplexity I thought possibly I should take up that
work again. I wrote Sister White telling her of what I had
been thinking, and in reply she said, (Nov. 18, 1909) "In
your letter you speak of the rescue work in the poorer
parts of the city. I am glad that you feel a burden to help
the very ones that need help. Christ desires His work to
become the light of the world. He Himself came to make
known to all classes the gospel of salvation. There may be
associated with you some who should work among the
unfortunate and the degraded, but you are especially fitted
to labor for the higher classes. Your influence with them
would be lessened should you be associated largely with the
rescue work for those who are generally regarded as
outcasts." [The Kress Collection p. 168 para. 04] p. 199,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Again, on February 9, 1910, in a communication, she said:
"The Lord will assuredly guide you if you will seek to do
His will, even though it should interfere with some of your
desires and plans. If you walk and work in the counsel of
God doors will be opened before you of opportunities for
uniting the work of the ministry and that of the
physician." "If in the city of Boston and other cities of
the East you and your wife will unite in medical
evangelistic work, your usefulness will increase; there
will open before you clearer views of duty." [The Kress
Collection p. 169 para. 01] p. 199, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 I am fully convinced that the medical work today would
advance more rapidly among our own people as well as on the
outside by placing it in its proper setting in the message.
[The Kress Collection p. 169 para. 02] p. 199, Para. 3,
[1910MS]. 



 Never has my confidence in the Spirit of prophecy been
more decided than it is at the present time. I have
witnessed to some extent the possibilities of our health
message, when combined with the Third Angel's Message of
which it is a vital part. D. H. Kress, M. D. [The Kress
Collection p. 169 para. 03] p. 199, Para. 4, [1910MS]. 

THE PAULSON COLLECTION

 Aug. 8, 1910 -6- K.64, '10 Sanitarium, Calif., July 16,
1910. Dear Brother and Sister Kress: I have received and 
read your letters. I will say that I have not received
light that your connection with the Sanitarium at Takoma
Park should be broken. This connection may be a special
advantage to you in your missionary work in the cities, and
you may also be a help to the health institution in
Washington. As the Lord's servant, set apart to the gospel
ministry, you should be fully qualified to speak the truth,
pointing sinners to the great Healer of both soul and body.
[Paulson Collection p. 42 para. 02] p. 199, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 I have had no light that you should wholly disconnect from
the Sanitarium. But it would not be consistent for you to
act as head physician; for your work in the cities will
lead to your absence from the institution a large part of
the time. Your ministerial labor will not disqualify you
for counseling with your brethren regarding the work of the
institution, nor for doing the work of a physician in the
Sanitarium while you are there. [Paulson Collection p. 42
para. 03] p. 199, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 You are both to be led and taught of God. If you
individually seek Him daily, you will have the Holy
Spirit's guidance. I can see that you greatly need divine
wisdom to enable you to serve in two positions of
responsibility,--as a skillful physician, and also as a
preacher of the gospel. There must be a daily conversion in
order to blend successfully the work for body and soul. I
can not tell you in detail just how this should be done,
but I know that you can do an important work in the
ministry of the Word, in instructing the souls for whom you
labor to believe in Jesus Christ. Encourage the suffering
ones to receive treatment from the great Physician, for the
healing of both body and soul. [Paulson Collection p. 42
para. 04] p. 200, Para. 1, [1910MS]. 



 A sanitarium is a most favorable place in which to set
forth convincing truths. I would that all our physicians
might have a living connection with the great Chief
Physician, that they might speak wisely to the suffering
sick. Those who minister in our sanitariums need to be 
sanctified, that they may speak words in season, presenting
Christ as the Healer of sin-sick souls, as well as of
afflicted and diseased bodies. [Paulson Collection p. 42
para. 05] p. 200, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Not a poisonous drug should be used. When you have a case
that does not respond to the use of simple remedies, take
it to the Lord in prayer. Talk to Him as the only one who
can help. Quote simple scripture with tenderness and faith.
As Christ's chosen physicians, speak His words, sometimes
to convince of sin, but always to inspire hope. When
laboring for the patients, consider that their
sensibilities must be awakened to the fact that Christ came 
to our world to save perishing souls. [Paulson Collection
p. 43 para. 01] p. 200, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 I am pained that there are not more decided efforts put
forth to win souls to a belief of the truth. I am pained at
the indifference manifested in our institutions established 
for the care of the sick, by many who know the truth. Many
who come to these institutions are ignorant of the great
life and death question, and they need to be enlightened.
But among those connected with our sanitariums there seems
to be a lack of earnest seeking after God, that they may
speak words that will exert an influence for the truth.
This is a work too often left undone in our churches and in 
our health institutions. Those connected with these 
institutions should be representatives of Christ. [Paulson
Collection p. 43 para. 02] p. 200, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 In your labors you are acting in Christ's stead. The mind
must be kept open to receive impressions from Him. If you
understand the gospel message, remember that you are
accountable, if, when you come in contact with those who
are unsaved, you do not represent the truth in its saving
influence. [Paulson Collection p. 43 para. 03] p. 200,
Para. 5, [1910MS].

 I am unable to describe to you the impression made upon my
mind when I realize that many, even among our brethren who
are teachers of the word, are not daily converted. Christ 



stands ready to impart wisdom and grace; but those in
important positions of responsibility can not guide others
in the right paths unless they are converted daily. If they
rely upon their own supposed wisdom, they will mislead
others who look to them believing that these ministers
understand the sacred work entrusted to them. Those who 
accept responsible charges need to be on their guard, and
by humble prayer to be sanctified, refined, and purified.
Unless they sense their true condition, and unless they
become Christlike, they can never reveal the truth as it is
in Jesus. [Paulson Collection p. 43 para. 04] p. 200,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 In the night seasons I seem to be addressing large
congregations in the words: [Paulson Collection p. 43 para.
05] p. 201, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "Cry aloud, spare not, lift up thy voice like trumpet, and
show My people their transgressions, and the house of Jacob
their sins. Yet they seek Me daily, and delight to know My
ways, as a nation that did righteousness, and forsook not
the ordinances of justice; they take delight in approaching
to God." [Paulson Collection p. 43 para. 06] p. 201, Para.
2, [1910MS].

 The Lord has a decided work to be done now. We need 
ministers of the gospel who are true to the knowledge of
the truth. Many fables of every character will be brought
in as subjects of discussion. We must have good,
sanctified, common sense in dealing with human minds. May
the Lord sanctify our hearts and minds that we may lay hold
upon the important work to be done. [Paulson Collection p.
43 para. 07] p. 201, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 I am writing to my brethren most earnestly; for I can not
hold my peace. Night after night I am in agony. There is a
world to be warned. The neglect to do work that should have
been started in various lines many years ago has made the
work much harder to plan for and to execute. May the Lord
now give wisdom. If the workers make a complete
consecration of soul, mind, and body, much may be
accomplished. [Paulson Collection p. 44 para. 01] p. 201,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 I have read letters telling of the meetings held in New
York City regarding the city work. As you see the magnitude
of the work that needs to be done, you can better 



understand why I have felt so keenly the necessity of
having our people arouse that that they may sense the
situation. May the Lord teach our ministers how to take up
the great work that should interest every worker. I have
more hope as I see that the situation is being sensed, and
that our leading brethren seem determined to take hold of
the work earnestly. I shall now feel more courage. [Paulson
Collection p. 44 para. 02] p. 201, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Sanitarium, California, September 16, 1910 An Appeal for
Labor in the Cities To Conference Presidents: During the
night of February 27, a representation was given me in
which the unworked cities were represented before me as a
living reality, and I was plainly instructed that there
should be a decided change from past methods of working.
For months the situation has been impressed on my mind, and
I urge that companies be organized and diligently trained
to labor in our important cities. These workers should
labor two and two, and from time to time all should meet
together to relate their experiences, to pray, and to plan
how to reach the people quickly, and thus if possible
redeem the time. [Paulson Collection p. 69 para. 01] p.
201, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 This is no time to colonize. From city to city the work is
to be carried quickly. The light that has been placed under
a bushel is to be taken out and placed on a candle stick,
that it may give forth light to all that are in the house.
[Paulson Collection p. 69 para. 02] p. 201, Para. 7,
[1910MS].

 Thousands of people in our cities are left in darkness,
and Satan is well pleased with the delay; for this delay
gives him opportunity to work in these fields with men of
influence to further his plans. Can we now depend upon our
men in positions of responsibility to act humbly and nobly
their part? Let the watchmen arouse. Let no one continue to
be indifferent to the situation. There should be a thorough
awakening among the brethren and sisters in all our
churches. [Paulson Collection p. 69 para. 03] p. 202,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 For years the work in the cities has been presented before
me and has been urged upon our people. Instruction has been
given to open new fields. There has sometimes been a
jealous fear lest some one who wished to enter new fields
should receive means from the people that they supposed was 



wanted for another work. Some in responsible positions have
felt that nothing should be done without their personal
knowledge and approval. Therefore efficient workers have
been sometimes delayed and hindered, and the carriage
wheels of progress in entering new fields have been made to
move heavily. [Paulson Collection p. 69 para. 04] p. 202,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 In every large city there should have been a strong force
of workers laboring earnestly to warn the people. Had this
been undertaken in humility and faith, Christ would have
gone before the humble workers and the salvation of God
would have been revealed. [Paulson Collection p. 69 para.
05] p. 202, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Let companies now be quickly organized to go out two and
two, and labor in the spirit of Christ, following His
plans. Even though some Judas may introduce himself into
the ranks of the workers, the Lord will care for the work.
His angels will go before and prepare the way. Before this
time, every large city should have heard the testing
message, and thousands should have been brought to a
knowledge of the truth. Wake up the churches. Take the
light from under the bushel. [Paulson Collection p. 69
para. 06] p. 202, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Where are the men who will work and study and agonize in
prayer as did Christ? We are not to confine our efforts to
a few places. If they shall persecute you in one city, flee
ye to another. Let Christ's plan be followed. He was ever
watching for opportunity to engage in personal labor, ever
ready to interest and draw men to a study of the
Scriptures. He labored patiently for men who had not an
intelligent knowledge of what is truth. While we are not
awake to the situation, and while much time is consumed in
planning how to reach perishing souls, Satan is busy
devising and blocking the way. [Paulson Collection p. 69
para. 07] p. 202, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 O, if I could but see the depth of experience coming to
our people which they must have before they can enter
heaven, then would I be filled with grateful thanksgiving
to God! I speak to our people, ministers, physicians, and
all who profess to believe the truth. A work of thorough
conversion needs to be done. Walk in the footsteps of
Christ Jesus. Why do we not take heed? The Lord has long
waited for us as a people who know the truth, to make that 



truth known to all possible who will hear and be converted.
(Signed) Ellen G. White [Paulson Collection p. 70 para. 01]
p. 202, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 A.-74-1910 Sanitarium, Napa Co., Cal., September 12, 1910
Mr. G. W. Amadon, Battle Creek, Michigan Dear Brother
Amadon: We have heard of the calamity that overtook you
during the Battle Creek camp meeting, in the wrecking of
the large tent. This news does not surprise us; for the
prince of the power of the air will do strange things in
his efforts to hinder God's people; and much more in the
future than he has in the past. [Paulson Collection p. 91
para. 01] p. 203, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 I have been surprised that we have seen so little of the
working and manifestation of his wrath. I have seen that
just such things as have happened at the Battle Creek camp
meeting will take place again. As Lucifer sees that we are
making efforts to work the cities as if we meant to give
the last message, his wrath will be aroused, and he will
employ every device in his power to hinder the work.
[Paulson Collection p. 91 para. 02] p. 203, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 Lucifer was cast out of heaven because he was fully
determined to have a position above that of Christ. He
could not obtain what he coveted, and there was war in
heaven, and he was cast out. [Paulson Collection p. 91
para. 03] p. 203, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Satanic agencies have held control at Battle Creek, and as
I read the account of your experience, I was not at all
surprised; for I realize that many more such things will
take place. As the cities are worked by the Lord's
messengers, there will be many strange revelations, but we
are to go straight forward, heeding them not. [Paulson
Collection p. 91 para. 04] p. 203, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Take the case of Job. See how Satan was permitted to show
himself and his indignation against God's servant. In the
future we shall see more of the violence described in the 
Bible. But we must not be surprised, as though some strange
thing happened unto us. As special victories are gained in
the work of arousing our people to a sense of their true
position, Satan will reveal himself. [Paulson Collection p.
91 para. 05] p. 203, Para. 5, [1910MS]. 



 We were greatly blessed during our camp meeting at
Berkeley. We had an exceptionally favorable location, and
this I appreciated. Sara and I had rooms in a house just
across the road from the campground. My room was opposite
the large pavilion. I had only to walk across the street,
go a short distance further, and I was in the tent. I was
thankful that it was so little trouble for me to get to the
speakers' stand. [Paulson Collection p. 91 para. 06] p.
203, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Brother Crisler and his family and Willie had a cottage in
the back yard of the house we occupied. It was very
favorable for me to be so near my workers. [Paulson
Collection p. 91 para. 07] p. 203, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 The camp meeting was carried through with success, and no
accidents occurred. The attendance at the meeting was
large. I solicited an opportunity to speak on the last day
of the meeting, when I read and explained some writings
that will be of great consequence to those who will accept
them. These writings I was deeply impressed to present. By
faith we must grasp more firmly the words unfailing truth.
[Paulson Collection p. 91 para. 08] p. 204, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 About a week after returning from the camp meeting, I
visited the Pacific Union College, where a special meeting
was then being held by the teachers of the church schools
in this conference. Sara and I left our home for the 
College on Friday morning, taking the longer route, because
the short one is rocky, and at this time of the year very
dusty. The long road is about ten miles, four miles farther
round than the short route, but it is an excellent road,
ascending the mountain gradually. We suffered little
annoyance from the dust, but it is a drive of two and a
half hours, and a continual ascent, and on reaching the
school I felt very weary. [Paulson Collection p. 92 para.
01] p. 204, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Notwithstanding my weariness, I spoke to a full house the
following morning. The Lord gave me freedom of speech, and
I spoke for about an hour, The following words, which were
on my mind. I spoke to the people: [Paulson Collection p.
92 para. 02] p. 204, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Entering the Cities: Again and again I am instructed to
present to our churches in every place the work that should 



be done, not only where we have churches already
established, but in new fields, where the truth has never
been fully established. In our cities, as verily as in far-
off lands, there are people of all nationalities, whose
souls are precious, and who must hear the message. The way
must be opened to reach those unworked fields. Decided work
must be done, openings must be made. [Paulson Collection p.
92 para. 03] p. 204, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Those of our ministers who, Sabbath after Sabbath, preach
to the same ones, accomplish very little. If they were wide
awake, their words would make a decided impression and
souls would be enlightened and led to accept the truth.
[Paulson Collection p. 92 para. 04] p. 204, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 It is impossible for man to measure the ingenuity shown by
Satan in deceiving human minds. As Christ saw the working
out of Satan's plans to deceive man in many ways, He gladly
came to our world as an infant, to live in this world, to
meet the wily foe in every stage of human life, and to
counterwork his Satanic wiles. No one could understand as 
Christ did the enemy's power of deception. He saw that the
world was being captivated by the delusive power exercised
through commercialism of various kinds. He came to take
human nature, and to stay this overwhelming power of
deception, which was leading souls to their ruin. [Paulson
Collection p. 92 para. 05] p. 204, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Thus was laid the plan for Christ to act His part as a
Saviour. He came to our world to live, and suffer, and die,
that He might win to God the souls deceived by Satan. He is
wise in an understanding of the tempter's plans, and He can
teach men and women how to become wise to discern and to 
escape the corruption that Satan is constantly inventing.
[Paulson Collection p. 92 para. 06] p. 205, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 Christ declared, I have pledged Myself, as the only
begotten Son of the Lord God Almighty, to carry out God's
plan to win souls from Satan to the Lord's side. Christ
alone can defeat the enemy. He works in man's behalf to
uncover his plans, that souls may be led to turn from the
arch-deceiver. (Signed) Ellen G. White [Paulson Collection
p. 92 para. 07] p. 205, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 January 27, 1910 Elder H. W. Cottrell -- Those who have 



the responsibility of locating and keeping in operation our
sanitariums and schools, are ever to bear in mind that
these institutions are to be regarded as divinely appointed
agencies for the restoration of the entire man, physical,
mental, and spiritual. In planning for the establishment of
sanitariums in places where God has designated we should do
a special work, we are to allow no selfishness, no personal
ambition to mar the work. Over and over again I have
repeated that the establishment and maintenance of
sanitariums is ordained of God for the advancement of His 
cause in the earth. While Christ was on this earth, He
ministered to the needs of suffering humanity. He is our
example. We are to labor intelligently; and in planning for
the extension of Sanitarium work, we are to seek to secure
the very places that God indicates are most suitable for
carrying forward this line of our work. [Paulson Collection
p. 305 para. 02] p. 205, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 In the providence of God, there come to His people, times
of need, favorable opportunities to secure valuable
facilities for the rapid advancement of the cause. At
times, the Lord has specified that we should come into
possession of properties in certain localities where we
needed to gain an entrance for the proclamation of the
third angel's message. The idea that we are not to purchase
any such properties, unless first the money is in hand, is
not in accordance with the mind of God. Again and again, in
years past, the Lord has tested our faith by opening the
way for us to secure places possessing advantages, at a
cost far below their real value, and at a time when we had
no money. We have, at such times, met the situation by
borrowing money on interest, and advancing in harmony with
the command of our divine Leader who made us advance in 
faith. These experiences have been attended with many
perplexing problems, but the Lord has helped us through
them all, and His name has been glorified. Had we
hesitated, the precious cause would have been retarded
rather than advanced, and, in many cases, opportunity would
have been given our enemies to triumph over our failure to
secure these advantages placed within our reach. In such
matters as these, we are to learn to walk by faith, when
necessary, as some have walked in the past. [Paulson
Collection p. 305 para. 03] p. 205, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Light has been given that it is best to establish our
sanitariums outside the cities. Some of our physicians have
spoken in favor of locating our sanitariums in the cities. 



It is difficult to understand why any one should plan to
establish a large sanitarium in a city. The very atmosphere
of the cities is objectionable. We must conduct our
sanitarium work in places suitable for the recovery of the
sick. The more attractive the surroundings, the better. In
the gardens of nature, the sick rapidly find something to
please. Their thoughts are uplifted to the Creator. Let us
thank God that so many of our sanitariums are established
in pleasing country locations, and yet within easy reach of
important centers of population where there are many people
to whom we are to communicate a knowledge of saving truth.
[Paulson Collection p. 306 para. 01] p. 206, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 It is the favorable situation of the property, that makes
Loma Linda an ideal place for the recovery of the sick, and
for the warning of many who might otherwise never hear the
truth for this time. It is God's plan that Loma Linda shall
be not only a sanitarium, but a special center for the
training of gospel medical missionary evangelists. [Paulson
Collection p. 306 para. 02] p. 206, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 B.-60-'10 Sanitarium, California June 28, 1910 April 27,
1910 Elder J. A. Burden Dear Brother: I wish to express to
you some thoughts that should be kept before the sanitarium
workers. That which will make them a power for good is the
knowledge that the great Medical Missionary has chosen them
to this work, that He is their chief instructor, and that
it is ever their duty to recognize Him as their Teacher.
[Paulson Collection p. 306 para. 03] p. 206, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 The Lord has shown us the evil of depending upon the
strength of earthly organizations. He has instructed us
that the commission of the medical missionary is received
from the very highest authority; He would have us
understand that it is a mistake to regard as most essential
the education given by physicians who reject the authority
of Christ, the greatest Physician who ever lived upon the
earth. We are not to accept and follow the views of men who
refuse to recognize God as their teacher, but who learn of
men, and are guided by man-made laws and restrictions.
[Paulson Collection p. 306 para. 04] p. 206, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 During the night of April 26, many things were opened
before me. I was shown that now in a special sense we as a 



people are to be guided by divine instruction. Those
fitting themselves for medical missionary work should fear
to place themselves under the direction of worldly doctors,
to imbibe their sentiments and peculiar prejudices, and to
learn to express their ideas and views. They are not to
depend for their influence upon worldly teachers. They
should be "looking unto Jesus, the author and finisher of
our faith." [Paulson Collection p. 307 para. 01] p. 206,
Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The Lord has instructed us that in our institutions of 
education, we should ever be striving for the perfection of
character to be found in the life of Christ, and in His
instruction to his disciples. Having received our
commission from the highest authority, we are to educate,
educate, educate, in the simplicity of Christ. Our aim must
be to reach the highest standard in every feature of our
work. He who healed thousands with a touch and a word is 
our Physicians. The precious truths contained in His
teachings are to be our front guard and our reward.
[Paulson Collection p. 307 para. 02] p. 207, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 The standard set for our sanitariums and schools is a high
one, and a great responsibility rests upon the physicians
and teachers connected with these institutions. Efforts 
should be made to secure teachers who will instruct after 
Christ's manner of teaching, regarding this of more value
than any human methods. Let them honor the educational
standards established by Christ, and following His
instruction give their students lessons in faith and in
holiness. [Paulson Collection p. 307 para. 03] p. 207,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Christ was sent of the Father to represent His character
and will. Let us follow His example in laboring to reach
the people where they are. Teachers who are not particular
to harmonize with the teachings of Christ, and who follow
the customs and practices of worldly physicians, are out of
line with the charge that the Saviour has given us.
[Paulson Collection p. 307 para. 04] p. 207, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 It is not necessary that our medical missionaries follow
the precise track marked out by medical men of the world.
They do not need to administer drugs to the sick. They do
not need to follow the drug medication in order to have 



influence in their work. The message was given me that if
they would consecrate themselves to the Lord, if they would
seek to obtain under men ordained of God, a thorough
knowledge of their work, the Lord would make them skilful.
Connected with the divine Teacher, they will understand
that their dependence is upon God and not upon the
professedly wise men of the world. [Paulson Collection p.
307 para. 05] p. 207, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Some of our medical missionaries have supposed that a
medical training according to the plans of worldly schools
is essential to their success. To those who have thought
that the only way to success is by being taught by worldly
men, and by pursuing a course that is sanctioned by worldly
men, I would now say, Put away such ideas. This is a
mistake that should be corrected. It is a dangerous thing
to catch the spirit of the world; the popularity which such
a course invites, will bring into the work a spirit which
the word of God cannot sanction. The medical missionary who
would become efficient, if he will search his own heart and
consecrate himself to Christ, may be diligent study and
faithful service, learn how to grasp the mysteries of his
sacred calling. [Paulson Collection p. 307 para. 06] p.
207, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 At Loma Linda, at Washington, at Wahroonga, Australia, and
in many other sanitariums established for the promulgation
of the work of the third angel's message, there are to come
to the physicians and to the teachers new ideas, a new
understanding of the principles that must govern the
medical work. An education is to be given that is
altogether in harmony with the teachings of the word of
God. [Paulson Collection p. 308 para. 01] p. 208, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 In the first chapter of Ephesians, beginning with verse 2,
we read: "Grace be unto you, and peace, from God our
Father, and from the Lord Jesus Christ. Blessed be the God
and Father of our Lord Jesus Christ, who hath blessed us
with all spiritual blessings in heavenly places in Christ:
according as he hath chosen us in Him before the foundation
of the world, that we should be holy and without blame
before Him in love: having predestinated us unto the
adoption of children by Jesus Christ to Himself, according
to the good pleasure of His will, to the praise of the
glory of His grace, wherein he hath made us accepted in the
beloved. In whom we have redemption through His blood, the 



forgiveness of sins, according to the riches of His grace,
wherein He hath abounded toward us in all wisdom and 
prudence; having made known unto us the mystery of His
will, according to His good pleasure which He hath purposed
in Himself." Study the whole of this chapter, and grasp the
assurances that are given again and again for your
acceptance. [Paulson Collection p. 308 para. 02] p. 208,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 It is a lack of faith in the power of God that leads our
physicians to lean so much upon the arm of the law, and to
trust so much to the influence of worldly powers. The truly
converted man and woman who will study these words of
inspiration spoken by the apostle Paul may learn to claim
in all their depths and fulness the divine promises.
[Paulson Collection p. 308 para. 03] p. 208, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 I am charged to present these scriptures to our people,
that they may understand that those who do not believe the
word of God cannot possibly present to those who desire to
become acceptable medical missionaries, the way by which
they will become most successful. Christ was the greatest
physician the world has ever known; His heart was ever
touched with human woe. He has a work for those to do who 
will not place their dependence upon worldly powers.
[Paulson Collection p. 308 para. 04] p. 208, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 God's true commandment-keeping people will be instructed
by Him. The true medical missionary will be wise in the
treatment of the sick, using the remedies that Nature
provides. And then he will look to Christ as the true
Healer of disease. The principles of health reform brought
into the life of the patient, the use of nature's remedies,
and the cooperation of divine agencies in behalf of the
suffering, will bring success. [Paulson Collection p. 308
para. 05] p. 208, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Satan will try to place barriers in the way of the true
medical missionary. He will seek to bring discouragement
upon those who recognize the commandments of God, and are
determined to obey them. We must be careful not to carry
our views of health reform to extremes, thus making it
"health deform." Our food should be plain and free from all
objectionable elements, but let us be careful that it is
always palatable and good. [Paulson Collection p. 309 para. 



01] p. 209, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 A time will come when medical missionaries of other 
denominations will become jealous and envious of the
influence exerted by Seventh-day Adventists who are working
in these lines. They will feel that influence is being
secured by our workers which they ought to have. We should
have in various places, men of extraordinary ability, who
have obtained their diplomas in medical schools of the best
reputation, who can stand before the world as fully
qualified and legally recognized physicians. Let God-
fearing men be wisely chosen to go through the training
essential in order to obtain such qualifications. They
should be prudent men who will remain true to the
principles of the message. [Paulson Collection p. 309 para.
02] p. 209, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 These should obtain the qualifications, and the authority
to conduct an educational work for our young men and women
who desire to be trained for medical missionary work.
[Paulson Collection p. 309 para. 03] p. 209, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 Now while the world is favorable toward the teaching of
the health reform principles, moves should be made to
secure for our own physicians the privileges of imparting
medical instruction to our young people who would otherwise
be led to attend the worldly medical colleges. The time
will come when it will be more difficult than it is now, to
arrange for the training of our young people in medical
missionary lines. [Paulson Collection p. 309 para. 04] p.
209, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 MS.-7-'10 A Statement Regarding the Training of Physicians
-- (The statement given below, was called forth by a
question submitted by Elders I. H. Evans, E. E. Andross,
and W. H. Cottrell, reading as follows: "Are we to
understand, from what you have written concerning the
establishment of a medical school at Loma Linda, that,
according from the light you have received from the Lord,
we are to establish a thoroughly equipped medical school,
and the graduates from which will be able to take State
Board examinations and become registered, qualified
physicians?") [Paulson Collection p. 304 para. 05] p. 209,
Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The light given me is, we must provide that which is 



essential to qualify our youth who desire to be physicians,
so that they may intelligently fit themselves to be able to
stand the examinations essential to prove their efficiency
as physicians. They are to be prepared to stand the
essential tests required by the law, and to treat
understandingly the cases of those who are diseased, so
that the door will be closed for any sensible physician to
fear that we are not giving in our school the instruction
essential for the proper qualification of a physician.
Continually the students who are graduated are to advance
in knowledge; for practice makes perfect. [Paulson
Collection p. 304 para. 06] p. 209, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 The medical school at Loma Linda is to be of the highest
order, because we have a living connection with the wisest
of all physicians, from which there is communicated
knowledge of a superior order. And whatever subjects are
required as essential in the schools conducted by those not
of our faith, we are to supply so that our youth need not
go to these worldly schools. Thus we shall close the door
that the enemy could be pleased to have left open; and our
young men and young women, whom the Lord would have us
guard religiously, will not then need to connect with
worldly medical schools conducted by unbelievers. [Paulson
Collection p. 305 para. 01] p. 210, Para. 1, [1910MS]. 

LOMA LINDA MESSAGES

 (27) This led to a review of the whole question at the
session of the Pacific Union Conference held at Mountain 
View, January 25-30, 1910. Especially thorough was the
questioning as to the character of the work to be done by
the College of Medical Evangelists. A committee consisting
of I. H. Evans, E. E. Andross, and H. W. Cottrell, was
appointed to interview Sister White. This committee
submitted to her in writing the following questions: [Loma
Linda Messages p. 18 para. 01] p. 210, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "Are we to understand, from what you have written
concerning the establishment of a medical school at Loma
Linda, that according to the light you have received from
the Lord, we are to establish a thoroughly equipped medical
school, the graduates from which shall be able to take
State Board examinations, and become registered, qualified
physicians?" [Loma Linda Messages p. 18 para. 02] p. 210,
Para. 3, [1910MS]. 



 In response to this question, Sister White wrote: [Loma
Linda Messages p. 18 para. 03] p. 210, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 "The light given me is, We must provide that which is
essential to qualify our youth who desire to be physicians,
so that they may intelligently fit themselves to be able to
stand the examinations essential to prove their efficiency
as physicians. They are to be prepared to stand the
essential tests required by law, and to treat
understandingly the cases of those who are diseased, so
that the door will be closed for any sensible physician to
fear that we are not giving in our school the instruction
essential for the proper qualification of a physician.
Continually, the students who are graduated are to advance
in knowledge; for practice makes perfect. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 18 para. 04] p. 210, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "The medical school at Loma Linda is to be of the highest
order, because we have a living connection with the wisest
of all physicians, from whom there is communicated
knowledge of a superior order. And whatever subjects are
required as essential in the schools conducted by those not
of our faith, we are to supply, so (28) that our youth need
not go to these worldly schools. Thus we shall close the
door that the enemy would be pleased to have left open; and
our young men and young women, whom the Lord would have us
guard religiously, will not need to connect with worldly
medical schools conducted by unbelievers." [Loma Linda
Messages p. 18 para. 05] p. 210, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 The foregoing statement was so definite and emphatic that
the Committee on Plans and Recommendations reported, and
the Conference passed, the following recommendations,
outlining a plan for the establishment of a medical school
on a broader and firmer basis: [Loma Linda Messages p. 18
para. 06] p. 211, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "We Recommend (1) That, in harmony with the above
instruction, we favor the establishment and maintenance of
a medical school at Loma Linda, California. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 18 para. 07] p. 211, Para. 2, [1910MS]. 

(2) "In order that this medical school may meet the mind of
the Lord in doing the work appointed for it by the Spirit
of Prophecy, we invite the General Conference of Seventh-
day Adventists, the Lake, Northern, Central, Southwestern,
and North Pacific Union Conferences, and the Southern 



California Conference, to unite with the Pacific Union
Conference in establishing and suitably equipping and
maintaining this school. [Loma Linda Messages p. 19 para.
01] p. 211, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 (3) "That a board of control, for directing the management
of the school, be appointed as follows: (a) Two members to
be appointed by the General Conference; (b) One member by
the Lake Union Conference, one by the Northern Union
Conference, one by the Central Union Conference, one by the
Southwestern Union Conference, one by the North Pacific
Union Conference, and one by the Pacific Union Conference;
(c) two members to be appointed by the Southern California
Conference. [Loma Linda Messages p. 19 para. 02] p. 211,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 (4) "That the school be maintained by Funds obtained as
follows: (a) Tuition; (b) Donations; (c) Deficit, if any,
to (page 29 begins) be met annually by the General
Conference, the Lake, Northern, Central, Southwestern,
North Pacific, and Pacific Union Conferences, and the
Southern California Conference, all sharing equally. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 19 para. 03] p. 211, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 (5) "That each of the above mentioned organizations be
requested to raise one thousand dollars, in behalf of the
equipment and maintenance of the school for the calendar
year 1910. [Loma Linda Messages p. 19 para. 04] p. 211,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 (6) "That a separate set of books be kept, carrying all
accounts of the school, so that the same can be audited,
and full knowledge of the cost of operating the school can
be submitted to the constituency annually. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 19 para. 05] p. 211, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 (7) "That a committee, consisting of the incoming
president of the Pacific Union Conference, the president of
the Southern California Conference, W. C. White, and J. A.
Burden, be asked to present this entire question to the
General Conference and the Union Conferences referred to,
and to lead out in the establishment of this medical 
school." [Loma Linda Messages p. 19 para. 06] p. 211,
Para. 8, [1910MS].

 The action of the Pacific Union Conference was 
communicated by the committee appointed for that purpose to 



the conferences mentioned in the recommendation. Each of 
these Union Conferences took the matter up and gave it
favorable consideration and appointed a person to represent
them on the board. The General Conference at their spring
council in Washington, in April, 1910, took the following
action on the invitation of the Pacific Union Conference: 
[Loma Linda Messages p. 19 para. 07] p. 212, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 "Whereas, It is advised that a medical school be equipped
and conducted at Loma Linda, Calif.; and, [Loma Linda
Messages p. 20 para. 01] p. 212, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "Whereas, The Pacific Union Conference of Seventh-day
Adventists had petitioned that the General Conference join
it in this undertaking; therefore; [Loma Linda Messages p.
20 para. 02] p. 212, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 "Resolved, (1) That the General Conference unite with the
Pacific Union Conference (and other union conferences) in
establishing a medical school at Loma Linda, California.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 20 para. 03] p. 212, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 (30) (2) "That we authorize the officers of the General
Conference to appropriate one thousand dollars, or any
fraction thereof, for the above purpose, during the year
1910. [Loma Linda Messages p. 20 para. 04] p. 212, Para.
5, [1910MS].

 (3) "That A. G. Daniells, W. A. Ruble, and H. R. Salisbury
be the General Conference members of the board of control 
of the said school." [Loma Linda Messages p. 20 para. 05]
p. 212, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 May 6 to 12, 1910, there was held at Loma Linda, Cal., a
council composed of the following: Three representatives
from the General Conference, one each from the Central,
Lake, Northern, North Pacific, Southwestern, and Pacific
Union Conferences, and two from the Southern California
Conference, besides the Executive Committees of the
Southern California Conference and the Pacific Union 
Conference and the incorporators of the Loma Linda
Sanitarium and of the College of Medical Evangelists. The
council was the outgrowth of an invitation extended by the
Pacific Union Conference at its session in January to these
conferences to join with it in establishing and suitably 



equipping and making provision for maintaining a
denominational medical school at Loma Linda, Cal. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 20 para. 06] p. 212, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 Early in the progress of the council it was made very
clear to all that it would be unwise to have two 
corporations operating upon the same ground and doing a
work that the testimonies clearly implied should be one.
For this reason, one of the first definite actions was the
passage of a resolution to consolidate the sanitarium
corporation and the college corporation into one, to be
known as the College of Medical Evangelists, thus making
the medical school the main feature, and the sanitarium
work a branch, or auxiliary of the same. By this action,
the whole of the sanitarium plant, with its facilities and
equipment, would become of great service to the medical
college, thus making it possible to begin at once to
operate a medical school, allowing (page 31 begins) the
work of providing other necessary appliances to follow
later, as the wants of the school should demand. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 20 para. 07] p. 212, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 By resolution of the council, the constituency of the new
corporation is composed of the following: [Loma Linda
Messages p. 20 para. 08] p. 213, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 (1) "The members of the executive committee of the
Southern Calif. Conference of Seventh-day Adventists. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 20 para. 09] p. 213, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 (2) "The members of the executive committee of the General
Conference of Seventh-day Adventists resident in the United
States. [Loma Linda Messages p. 21 para. 01] p. 213, Para.
3, [1910MS].

 (3) "The members of the executive committee of the Pacific
Union Conference of Seventh-day Adventists. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 21 para. 02] p. 213, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 (4) "The original incorporators." [Loma Linda Messages p.
21 para. 03] p. 213, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 The consolidation of these two corporations entailed some
minor changes in the articles of incorporation, and made it
necessary to elect a board of twenty-one members. The
following persons were elected to this board: A. G.
Daniells, G. W. Watson, J. R. Leadsworth, Allen Moon, G. A. 



Irwin, J. J. Wessels, R. A. Underwood, E. E. Andross, J. W.
Lindsay, E. T. Russell, W. C. White, W. A. Ruble, C. W.
Flaiz, Luther Warren, J. A. Burden, Q. K. Abbott, T. J.
Evans, R. S. Owen, Julia A. White, H. F. Rand, and F. G.
Lucas. [Loma Linda Messages p. 21 para. 04] p. 213, Para.
6, [1910MS].

 One third of this number serve for one year, one third for
two years, and one third for three years; so that at each
annual election, the members elected will serve for a term
of three years. This board was organized by the election of
the following persons as officers: [Loma Linda Messages p.
21 para. 05] p. 213, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 G. A. Irwin, President: John A. Burden, Vice-President;
Dr. W. A Ruble, Secretary; S. S. Merrill, Treasurer; John
J. Ireland, Auditor. [Loma Linda Messages p. 21 para. 06]
p. 213, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 (32) A curriculum, outlining the entrance requirements and
fees and courses of study, was, after very careful
consideration, adopted, and a faculty of teachers selected.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 21 para. 07] p. 213, Para. 9,
[1910MS].

 Looking forward to the needs of the college, it was voted
to authorize the expenditure of $25,000 in buildings and
appliances for the ensuing year, and to receive such
students as could furnish evidence of sufficient 
preliminary education to enter the course. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 21 para. 08] p. 213, Para. 10, [1910MS].

 The most pressing needs were found to be laboratory, and
dormitories for the young men and young women. Soon after
this meeting, work was begun on a dormitory for the ladies.
This is a four-story cement building, one hundred eight
feet long and thirty-six feet wide. It contains sixty
rooms, and will accommodate more than a hundred. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 21 para. 09] p. 214, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 With the opening of the College in the fall of 1910, the
most advanced class of medical students were to enter upon
their third year; and in order to conform to the
requirements of the State, it was necessary to provide them
facilities for thorough laboratory work. A laboratory
building was therefore erected and is well equipped with
the essential appliances. [Loma Linda Messages p. 21 para. 



10] p. 214, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 During the year 1911 steady progress was made in the work
at Loma Linda. The various departments were strengthened.
Twenty-four students entered the medical course, and twenty
the nurses' course. The patronage of the sanitarium
increased, and notwithstanding the expense of maintaining
the educational departments, there was a profit in the
operating expenses for the year, of $5,795.41. The expenses
of erecting the girls' dormitory and laboratory building,
and providing the facilities that were necessary, were
heavy; yet the present worth of the corporation increased
from $27,650.00 in 1910 to $61,892.34 in 1912. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 22 para. 01] p. 214, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 To this letter, we received the following reply: (Almost
identical with MS-7-1910). "A Statement Regarding the
Training of Physicians."--(The statement given below, was
called forth by a question submitted to Mrs. E. G. White by
Elders I. H. Evans, E. E. Andross, and H. W. Cottrell,
reading as follows: "Are we to understand, from what you
have written concerning the establishment of a medical
school at Loma Linda, that, according to the light you have
received from the Lord, we are to establish a thoroughly
equipped medical school, the graduates from which will be
able to take State Board examinations and become registered
qualified physicians?) [Loma Linda Messages p. 484 para.
01] p. 214, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 "The light given me is, We must provide that which is
essential to qualify our youth who desire to be physicians,
so that they may intelligently fit themselves to be able to
stand the examinations required to prove their efficiency
as physicians. They should be taught to treat
understandingly the cases of those who are (848) diseased,
so that the door will be closed for any sensible physician
to imagine that we are not giving in our school the
instruction necessary for properly qualifying young men and
young women to do the work of a physician. Continually the
students who are graduated are to advance in knowledge for
practice makes perfect. [Loma Linda Messages p. 484 para.
02] p. 214, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "The medical school at Loma Linda is to be the highest
order, because those who are in that school have the
privilege of maintaining a living connection with the
wisest of all physicians, from whom there is communicated 



knowledge of a superior order. And for the special
preparation of those of our youth who have clear
convictions of their duty to obtain a medical education
that will enable them to pass the examinations required by
law of all who practice as regularly qualified physicians,
we are to supply whatever may be required, so that these
youth need not be compelled to go to medical schools
conducted by men not of our faith. Thus we shall close a
door that the enemy would be pleased to have left open; and
our young men and young women, whose spiritual interests
the Lord desires to safeguard, will not feel compelled to
connect with unbelievers in order to obtain a thorough
training along medical lines. (Signed) Ellen G. White.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 484 para. 03] p. 215, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 (851) MS.-7-'10. Jan. 27, 1910 -4- A Statement Regarding
the Training of Physicians.--The statement given below, was
called forth by a question submitted to Elder I. H. Evans,
E. E. Andross and H. W. Cottrell, reading as follows: "Are
we to understand, from what you have written concerning the
establishment of a medical school at Loma Linda, that,
according to the light you have received from the Lord, we
are to establish a thoroughly equipped medical school, the
graduates from which will be able to take State Board
examinations and become registered, qualified physicians."-
-The light given me is, we must provide that which is
essential to qualify our youth who desire to be physicians,
so that they may intelligently fit themselves to be able to
stand the examinations essential to prove their efficiency
as physicians. They are to be prepared to stand the
essential tests required by law, and to treat
understandingly the cases of those who are diseased, so
that the door will be closed for any sensible physician to
fear that we are not giving in our school the instruction
essential for the proper qualification of a physician.
Continually the students who are graduated are to advance
in knowledge; for practice makes perfect. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 486 para. 01] p. 215, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The medical school at Loma Linda is to be of the highest
order, because we have a living connection with the wisest
of all physicians, from whom there is communicated
knowledge of a superior order. And whatever subjects are
required as essential in the school conducted by those not
of our faith, we are to supply so that our youth need not
go to those worldly schools. Thus we shall close the door 



that the enemy would be pleased to have left open; and our
young men and young women, whom the Lord would have us
guard religiously, will not then need to connect with
worldly medical schools conducted by unbelievers. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 487 para. 01] p. 215, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 (852) Mountain View, Calif., January 27, 1910. Dear
Brother:--. . . . No man's judgment is to be regarded as a
safe and infallible guide. There is a certainty in
sanctified submission to the will of God, and this is the
only certainty that any man has the right to stand by. Any
other position of certainty than this, of humble submission
to the will of God, is unsafe, and is liable to lead a man
to lose his hold on God, and mar his religious experience.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 487 para. 02] p. 215, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 Many trials come to all who are called to engage in the
work of God. Those who have the responsibility of locating
and fostering our sanitariums and training schools, need
the advice and counsel of men of sound judgment,--men who
trust not in their own supposed wisdom, but who stand ready
to advance by faith in the opening providences of God, and
who constantly look to the Lord for wisdom and guidance. .
. [Loma Linda Messages p. 487 para. 03] p. 216, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 In this our age of the world, we claim to be, in a special
sense, the Lord's chosen people, as did Israel of old. And
we are, indeed, the Lord's covenant-keeping people, pledged
by our baptismal vows to walk in newness of life, and in
obedience to all the commandments of Holy Writ. The Lord
God of Israel is our God, whom we serve. Throughout the
ages, the Sabbath of Jehovah has lost none of its meaning.
It is still a sign between God and His people, and will
ever remain a sign. [Loma Linda Messages p. 487 para. 04]
p. 216, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Those who have the responsibility of locating and keeping
in operation our sanitariums and schools, are ever to bear
in mind that those institutions are to be regarded as
divinely appointed (853) agencies for the restoration of
the entire man,--physical, mental, and spiritual. In
planning for the establishment of sanitariums in places
where God has designated we should do a special work, we
are to allow no selfishness, no personal ambition, to mar
the work. Over and over again I have repeated that the 



establishment and maintenance of sanitariums is ordained of 
God for the advancement of His cause in the earth. While 
Christ was on this earth, He ministered to the needs of
suffering humanity. He is our example. We are to labor
intelligently; and in planning for the extension of
sanitarium work, we are to seek to secure the very places
that God indicates are most suitable for carrying forward
this line of our work. [Loma Linda Messages p. 487 para.
05] p. 216, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 In the providence of God, there come to this people, in
time of need, favorable opportunities to secure valuable
facilities that can be utilized wisely for the rapid
advancement of the cause. At times, the Lord has specified
that we should come into possession of properties in
certain localities where we needed to obtain an entrance 
for the proclamation of the third angel's message. The idea
that we are not to purchase any such properties, unless
first the money is in hand, is not in accordance with the
mind of God. Again and again, in years past, the Lord has
tested our faith by opening the way for us to secure places
possessing advantages, at a cost far below their real value
and at a time when we had no money. We have at such times,
met the situation by borrowing money on interest, and
advancing in harmony with the command of our divine leader
who bade us advance in faith. These experiences have been
attended with many perplexing problems, but the Lord has
helped us through them all, and His name has been
glorified. Had we hesitated, the precious cause would have
been retarded rather than advanced, and, in many cases,
opportunity would have been given our enemies (854) to
triumph over our failures to secure these advantages placed
within our reach. In such matters as these, we are to learn
to walk by faith, when necessary, as some have walked in
the past. [Loma Linda Messages p. 488 para. 01] p. 216,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Light has been given that it is best to establish our
sanitariums outside the cities. Some of our physicians have
spoken in favor of locating our sanitariums in the cities.
It is difficult to understand why any one would plan to
establish a large sanitarium in a city. The very atmosphere
of the cities is objectionable. We must conduct our
sanitarium work in places suitable for the recovery of the
sick. The more attractive the surroundings, the better. In
the gardens of nature, the sick rapidly find something to
please. Their thoughts are uplifted to the Creator. Let us 



thank God that so many of our sanitariums are established
in pleasing country locations, and yet within easy reach of
important centers of population where there are many people
to whom we are to communicate a knowledge of saving truth.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 488 para. 02] p. 217, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 It is the favorable situation of the property, that makes
Loma Linda an ideal place for the recovery of the sick and
for the warning of many who might otherwise never hear the
truth for this time. It is God's plan that Loma Linda shall
be not only a sanitarium, but a special center for the
training of gospel medical missionary evangelists. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 489 para. 01] p. 217, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 (855) Interview Between Mrs. E. G. White and W. C. White,
Thursday morning, January 27, 1910.--When I called to see
how Mother was this morning, and to inquire if she was
willing to attend the half-past eight meeting, she began to
talk about her interview yesterday afternoon with Elder
Evans. Then she inquired about the meetings--how they were
progressing. I told her that one of the matters which was
delaying the progress of the meeting, was the question
which our brethren had submitted to her in writing, about
the Loma Linda Medical school. And as the document was 
lying on her table, I handed it to her, and she read it
again. [Loma Linda Messages p. 489 para. 02] p. 217, Para.
3, [1910MS].

 Then she began to repeat to me what she had said to Elder
Evans regarding the work that must be done for the sick by
nurses, and by intelligent people who are not physicians.
Then I said to her, Mother, there is quite a general
agreement on the part of our people that a great amount of
work of this kind ought to be done, and that the Loma Linda
School should train people to take a part in this work. But
the question which perplexes many, is this: There are some
among our young people who believe they ought to pursue a
full line of studies that will enable them to receive 
diplomas, and take State examinations, and be prepared to
meet all the requirements of a legalized physician. Shall
the Loma Linda school undertake to furnish them the 
education they require, notwithstanding the large expense
involved, or shall we permit the few who think they must
qualify to be regular physicians, to get their education
and qualification at the world's best colleges and
universities, as they are doing at the present time? [Loma 



Linda Messages p. 489 para. 03] p. 217, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The answer was: "Whatever education our young people
preparing to be physicians, require, that we must give."
[Loma Linda Messages p. 489 para. 04] p. 218, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 Afterward, she took pencil and paper, and wrote out a more
complete statement, and sent it to Brother Crisler to be
manifolded and placed in the hands of our brethren. W. C.
White. [Loma Linda Messages p. 489 para. 05] p. 218, Para.
2, [1910MS].

 (885) Talk to the Students at Loma Linda, Calif. April 5,
1910. By Mrs. E. G. White.--Luke 13: "And behold there was
a woman which had a spirit of infirmity eighteen years, and
was bowed together, and could in no wise lift herself up.
And when Jesus saw her He called her to him and said unto 
her, Woman, thou art loosed from thine infirmity. And he
laid his hands on her, and immediately she was made
straight and glorified God." [Loma Linda Messages p. 533
para. 01] p. 218, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Thank God for this! That we can have such manifestations! 
[Loma Linda Messages p. 533 para. 02] p. 218, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 "And the ruler of the synagogue answered with indignation
because that Jesus had healed on the Sabbath Day, and said
unto the people, There are six days in which men ought to
work; in them therefore, come and be healed and not on the
Sabbath Day. The Lord then answered him and said. Thou
hypocrite, doth not each one of you on the Sabbath Day
loose his ox or his ass from the stall, and lead him away
to the watering? And ought not this woman being a daughter
of Abraham, be loosed from this bond on the Sabbath day?"
[Loma Linda Messages p. 533 para. 03] p. 218, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 Consistency is a jewel and we all want it. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 533 para. 04] p. 218, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 "And when he had said all these things his adversaries
were ashamed"--and well might they be--"and all the people
rejoiced for all the glorious things that were done by him.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 533 para. 05] p. 218, Para. 7,
[1910MS]. 



 Then said he, what is the kingdom of God like, and
whereunto shall I resemble it? It is like a grain of
mustard seed, which a man took and cast into his garden;
and it grew and waxed a great tree; and the fowls of the
air lodged in the branches of it. And again he said
whereunto shall I liken the kingdom of God? It is like
leaven which a woman took and hid in three measures of meal 
till the whole was leavened. [Loma Linda Messages p. 533
para. 06] p. 218, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 (886) And He went through the cities and villages teaching
and journeying toward Jerusalem." [Loma Linda Messages p.
533 para. 07] p. 218, Para. 9, [1910MS].

 We want to have just such a work that we shall take up
after Christ's example. That is what we need. We need much
more of the baptism of the Holy Spirit of God than we now
manifest and it is our privilege to have it. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 533 para. 08] p. 219, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "And he went through the cities and villages teaching and
journeying toward Jerusalem. Then said one unto Him, Lord,
are there few that be saved? And he said unto them, Strive
to enter in at the straight gate; for many, I say unto you,
will seek to enter in, and shall not be able." [Loma Linda
Messages p. 534 para. 01] p. 219, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Why? Why, because they trust to uncertainties. They do not
read the Bible. They do not understand what the Word says.
When they read the Bible and understand what the Word says,
let me tell you, there will be a hundred fold more
accomplished by our churches, by the ministers, and by
those that are teachers, and by all men in office, and they
will then see of the salvation of our God. What is the 
matter with us? We haven't a love from above. We do not 
make a business of serving God. [Loma Linda Messages p. 534
para. 02] p. 219, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 "And he went through the cities and villages teaching and
journeying toward Jerusalem." [Loma Linda Messages p. 534
para. 03] p. 219, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Teaching on the way. He did not go right straight along.
He was teaching on the way and when He saw persons who
needed help he would take their cases and represent them in
his teaching. [Loma Linda Messages p. 534 para. 04] p. 



219, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 "Then said one unto him, Lord are there few that be saved?
He said unto them, Strive to enter in at the straight gate
for many I say unto you, will seek to enter in, and shall
not be able." [Loma Linda Messages p. 534 para. 05] p.
219, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 What is the matter? Why, they are not living their faith.
They seek to enter in but are not able because it requires
earnest effort for every one of us to walk in the narrow
path that leads to eternal life. [Loma Linda Messages p.
534 para. 06] p. 219, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 (887) "When once the Master of the house is risen up and
hath shut to the door, and ye begin to stand without, and
to knock at the door saying, Lord, Lord, open unto us; and
he shall answer and say unto you, I know ye not whence ye
are; Then shall ye begin to say, we have eaten and drunk in
thy presence, and thou hast taught in our streets, but he
shall say, I tell you I know you not whence ye are; depart
from me all ye workers of iniquity. And there shall be
weeping and gnashing of teeth, when ye shall see Abraham
and Isaac and Jacob, and all the prophets in the kingdom of
God, and you yourself thrust out. And they shall come from
East, and from the West and from the North and from the
South, and shall sit down in the kingdom of God. And behold
there are last which shall be first, and there are first
which shall be last. [Loma Linda Messages p. 534 para. 07]
p. 219, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 "The same day there came certain of the Pharisees, saying
unto him, Get thee out and depart hence for Herod will kill
thee. And He said unto them, Go ye and tell that fox,
Behold I cast out devils, and I do cures to-day and
tomorrow, and the third day I shall be perfected.
Nevertheless, I must walk to-day, and tomorrow, and the day
following; for it can not be that a prophet perish out of
Jerusalem." [Loma Linda Messages p. 534 para. 08] p. 220,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "O Jerusalem, Jerusalem, which killest the prophets, and
stonest them that are sent unto thee; how often would I
have gathered thy children together, as a hen doth gather
her brood under her wings and ye would not. Behold, your
house is left unto you desolate, and verily I say unto you,
Ye shall not see me, until the time when ye shall say, 



Blessed is he that cometh in the name of the Lord." [Loma
Linda Messages p. 535 para. 01] p. 220, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 We see there is a great work to be done and we want
everyone to be in the right position and do their part of
the work. We are laborers together with God. Now, here God
expects us to have a living experience as laborers together
with God and he wants every (888) one of us to be in
working order. We are careless, we are too indifferent; we
do not seem to know the plan being worked out. Now I see
when I go on the cars, there is one comes thru with a great
package of papers. We could read them, but what are they
good for? We may find a little news in them, but what we
need is the work of life and to have a missionary spirit
wherever we are. The world will never be warned if we take 
it so easy. We know how it was with the schools of the
prophets. We know that they were learning out of the
scriptures and that they were praising God; because they
understood the Scriptures, God was glorified. And as Saul
was searching for David he came right up to the school of
the Prophets and behold the first thing they knew he was
prophesying right with the prophets. The school of the
prophets was a special school to get the endowment of the
Holy Spirit of God and then go forth into the dark places
of the earth and seek for those who would listen to the 
testimony that they had to bring. [Loma Linda Messages p.
535 para. 02] p. 220, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 We are not half awake. . . . I was so astonished when I 
came back the first time after we had been gone nearly ten
years in Australia, to see nothing being done scarcely at
all in San Francisco and Oakland. There was so little being
done! Well, I tried to inquire into it,--what it meant.
"Oh, well" they said, they had men out. "How many have
you?" "How many will it take in the manner you are doing
the work?" Well, they said they had other duties to do, but
they did not tell me what they were doing, and there the
very work they ought to be doing-- there was only one man
going round and visiting, and he was not competent, he did
not have the experience he needed and was a man of
incompetency. But what right had that minister to do as he
did, unless he would take a company and with them get out
and hold meetings in different sections. God wants active
men. He wants men that will work. He wants men that will 
(889) understand that there is work for them to do. They
can go in and give Bible readings. We know, because we have
seen that accomplished. We have advised it and they have 



done it and the Spirit of the Lord has blessed their
labors, but not one thousandth part has been done in these
cities that ought to have been done. That is what is
presented to me. [Loma Linda Messages p. 535 para. 03] p.
220, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Now I want to tell our brethren that there is a work we 
are to do and they are to be interested in the cases of
others. There are cities all around us, and when I was in
Australia how glad I would have been, if we could have gone
right around where the people were (as you can here).
Christ said go everywhere preaching the word. It is the
Word they must have. It is the Scriptures they must have.
We do not need these papers that are coming into our
parlors. Those who have never been used to our house
sometimes don't know where to find their papers, but I say,
"If you miss your papers, you must find them where you can.
I do not take any charge of them whatever only to put them
out of sight. We may want to know the news of the day and
we may have some excuse to just run thru them and see what
it is. But I want to tell you there is a great work to be
done in our world and we feel intensely like doing our
part. [Loma Linda Messages p. 536 para. 01] p. 221, Para.
1, [1910MS].

 Rom. 14:1: "Him that is weak in the faith receive ye, but
not to doubtful disputations." . . . Verse 11. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 536 para. 02] p. 221, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "For it is written, As I live saith the Lord every knee
shall bow to me, and every tongue shall confess to God."
[Loma Linda Messages p. 536 para. 03] p. 221, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 "So then every one of us shall give account of himself to
God." [Loma Linda Messages p. 536 para. 04] p. 221, Para.
4, [1910MS].

 Are you prepared to do it? Are you preparing? Are you
preparing to give an account of yourself before you shall
go to rest in the night season? Have you called to mind
what you can do (890) to glorify God? Now, here is this
institution and we are glad we have it. It is just what we
wanted and now we want to act our individual part in it
every one of us. We believe in Jesus Christ that He is our
Saviour and that He will bear our sins and we want to 
glorify His name. But many who are coming into position 



just as soon as they consider that they are looked upon as
those who can help--they grow into such large proportions
that they cannot handle themselves nor anybody else. We
want to be humble workers for Jehovah. We have to face the 
future of this work; we have to face it. We want those who
come to this institution to obtain just as much blessing as
they possibly can obtain. We want them to receive
instruction, and light and physical health and
understanding, so that when they return to their homes they
can treat their own families and their own sick, and no
doubt many consider this a great advantage. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 536 para. 05] p. 221, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Now, every one of us can be workers with God and while we
are here we can watch to see if we can not speak a word in
season to this one and that one and the other one. And we 
shall have words enough to say. The blessing of the Lord
will rest upon us just as surely as we try to bring
ourselves in right relationship to God. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 537 para. 01] p. 221, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 "In our campmeeting services there should be singing and
instrumental music. Musical instruments were used in the 
religious services in ancient times. The worshippers
praised God upon the harp and cymbal. Music should have its
place in our services. It will add to the interest. And
every day a praise meeting should be held, a simple service
of thanksgiving to God. There would be much more power in
our campmeetings if we had a true sense of the goodness and
mercy and longsuffering of God, and if more praise went
forth from our lips to the honor and glory of His name.
(891) We need to cultivate more fervor of soul. The Lord
says whoso offereth praise glorifieth me. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 537 para. 02] p. 222, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 It is Satan's plan to talk about that which concerns
himself. He is delighted to have human beings talk of his
power, of his working thru the children of men, but by
indulgence in such conversation the mind becomes gloomy and
sour and disagreeable. We may become channels of
communication for Satan thru which words bring no sunshine
to the heart. But let us decide that this shall not be. Let 
us decide not to be channels thru which Satan shall send 
gloomy disagreeable thoughts. Let our words be not a savor
of death unto death, but of life unto life, in the words we
speak to the people and in the prayers we offer. God
desires us to give unmistakable evidences that we have a 



spiritual life. We do not enjoy the fulness of the blessing
which the Lord has prepared for us because we do not ask in
faith. If we would exercise faith in the word of the living
God, we should have the richest blessings. We dishonor God
by our lack of faith; therefore we can not impart life to
others unless we ourselves bear a living, uplifting
testimony. We cannot give that which we do not possess. If
we will walk humbly with God, if we will walk in the spirit
of Christ, none of us will carry heavy burdens. We shall
lay them on the great burden-bearer. Then we may expect
triumphs in the presence of God, in the communion of His
love. Every campmeeting may be a love feast from the
beginning to the end because God's presence is with His
people. All heaven is interested in our salvation. The
angels of God, thousands upon thousands, and ten thousand
times ten thousand are commissioned ministers to those who 
shall be heirs of salvation. They guard us against evil and
press back the powers of darkness that are seeking our
destruction. Have we not reason to be thankful every
moment; thankful even when there are apparent (892)
difficulties in our pathway. The Lord Himself is our
Helper." [Loma Linda Messages p. 537 para. 03] p. 222,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "Sing, O daughter of Zion; shout, O Israel; be glad and
rejoice with all the heart, O daughter of Jerusalem." [Loma
Linda Messages p. 537 para. 04] p. 222, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 "The Lord hath taken away thy judgments, he hath cast out
thine enemy; the King of Israel, even the Lord, is in the
midst of thee; thou shalt not see evil any more." [Loma
Linda Messages p. 538 para. 01] p. 222, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 "In that day it shall be said to Jerusalem, Fear thou not;
and to Zion, Let not thine hands be slack." [Loma Linda
Messages p. 538 para. 02] p. 223, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "The Lord thy God in the midst of thee is mighty; He will
save, He will rejoice over thee with joy; He will rest in
His love, He will joy over thee with singing." Zeph. 3:14-
17. [Loma Linda Messages p. 538 para. 03] p. 223, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 This is the testimony that the Lord desires to bear to the
world. His praise should be continually in our hearts and
upon our lips. Such testimonies will be an influence upon
others as we seek to turn men from their self-indulgent 



efforts to secure happiness. We must show them that we have
something better than that which they are seeking. When
Jesus talked to the Samaritan woman he did not reprove her
for coming to draw water from Jacob's well but he presented
something of far greater value. In comparison with Jacob's
well he presented the fountain of living waters. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 538 para. 04] p. 223, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 If we prayed as much as we ought to pray, if we realized
that there is an open communication between us and God, we
should be in an altogether different position than we are.
We should be cheerful, and we shall see that there are a
hundred blessings all around no matter whether we belong to
this institution or a different institution you will see
that you can speak a word for Christ in the different
places. We have a work to do, every one of us, and time is
short. We have but a little time now! And we want that 
Satan shall not take the victory of the whole world. He is
at work--the devil and the fallen angels. You remember
that. [Loma Linda Messages p. 538 para. 05] p. 223, Para.
4, [1910MS].

 They too, rebelled in heaven with Satan and were turned
out of (893) heaven. Now, they have the highest efficiency
and power. They have the highest efficiency and they want
to hinder every one of you from obeying the Lord. They want
to hinder every one of you that they can, in building up
coldness and indifference between you. Now, we have work to
do every one of us, and I need not tell you of it. But men
may be doing all they can and still there are many on the
lost side. In these books I have here--reads from Vol. 6: 
[Loma Linda Messages p. 538 para. 06] p. 223, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 "His praise should continually be in our hearts and upon
our lips. Now, as I read, in comparison with Jacob's well
He presented the fountain of living waters. "If thou
knewest the gift of God, and who it is that saith to thee,
Give me to drink thou wouldst have asked him, and He would
have given thee living waters." [Loma Linda Messages p. 538
para. 07] p. 223, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 We had to work wonderfully hard before our institutions
were established. We went from place to place giving
treatments. There are a great many who cannot go to the
sanitariums, but we may go right in where they are and see
the sick and tell them how to treat themselves. That is the 



way my husband and I would do, and we took them right into
our house, he would take the men and I the women and work
that way. What is Satan doing? He links himself with every
discordant spirit in the world. Satan and his vast, vast,
numbers who are disobedient to the heavenly commands, and
they will represent these things that are of great
importance and give all to understand that they know all
about it and that they can do thus and so. We are not
building up what we should outside of our churches, and
this is the very work the Lord wants carried forward. We
have every endowment and capability and every facility
provided for discharging the duties that devolve upon us.
We should be grateful to God for these advantages. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 538 para. 08] p. 223, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 When we went to Australia I cannot begin to tell you and
you can't understand how little were the advantages there,
(894) compared with the darkest places around here. It was
hard to gain a foothold for the work there. Here you are
better situated. Here are the sick and you can go into
their houses and take the Bible in your hand and take some
of our books along and read some of the comforting things
in these books and some of the encouraging things. We must
not give ourselves right up to ourselves. This institution
must spread as a great blessing. [Loma Linda Messages p.
539 para. 01] p. 224, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 This is a good school for children if you make it so; but
if you do not make it so, why then it is worse than if they
had not been here. We want to be in a position where we
will honor and glorify God every day. Why are we here? What
have we this institution for? To bring relief to the sick.
This is according to our mission and just the work which
should be carried on and the Lord wants every one of us to
be in working order. And if we will come under discipline
to God we will be as happy a people as you will wish to
see. Why? We see the devil working on one side, and that is
his side, and he can bring the most entrancing things of
heaven that he is acquainted with. He brings these things
into his work, but we can have a great deal more knowledge
in these things than we possess and we can be the happiest
people of any in the world. And right in this institution
we can be continually at work on the right side. And do not
let us look on the dark side. If you have children, here is
a good place for you to learn how to bring them up and how
to teach them and how to guide them. You can do this right
here. But that is not enough. There are other places and 



other towns. We have seen these places being worked and we
have felt thankful for it and we expect there is a work
being done more or less, all around. What you want every
one of you and every one of us is to keep the Saviour in
view. Jesus told His disciples just before He left them,
not to mourn about it, but he said "Let not your hearts be
troubled; ye believe in God believe also in me. (895) In my
Father's house are many mansions; if it were not so I would
have told you. I go to prepare a place for you and if I go
and prepare a place for you, I will come again and receive
you unto myself, that where I am there ye may be also."
[Loma Linda Messages p. 539 para. 02] p. 224, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 Well, now He tells them just what He is going to do. We
want to say we are a people now that have to have a
religious experience for ourselves, and we can never enter
heaven unless we have that experience. We may have our
names on the church books, but have we a daily experience
in the things of God? "Let not your hearts be troubled; ye
believe in God believe also in me." And thus He comforts 
and encourages them with the cross right in view. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 540 para. 01] p. 224, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Our dear Saviour says again, "I am the true vine and ye
are the branches and my Father is the husbandman. Every
branch in me that beareth not fruit He taketh away; and
every branch that beareth not fruit he taketh it away." Now
we want to know what fruit we are bearing. We want our
fruits shall be right before the world in the ministry of
Christ on the earth, and they can be if we will. We have
all these advantages and how thankful we should be. The
Lord brought this place right into our hands. What
advantages we have in this very place! But there are other
places where they need help, and let every one who can,
take his Bible in his hand and see what missionary work he
can do; carry with him some of the little books that we
have published, and if the people do not want to buy, leave
the books with them, and tell them to read them whether
they want to buy or not; and if any of you want to give
some away, just do that. There is a chance to let our light
shine and we want to do so. Now Satan has the advantage in
many things. He can quote those glories that he had in the
heavenly sanctuary just as though they belonged to him, and
he will quote these things. He is working upon human minds
and he will bring in all (896) the sophistries that he can
bring in, and mix it in with some of his wonderful learning 



and agency that he had in the heavenly courts. The world
will certainly think that he is excellent. We want all that
excellency and power, but we shall have the light of truth
which is to shine. But Satan will present that light that
he had in the heavenly courts, and many will think that it
must be the truth, and they are intelligent men and good
women, and he leads them right along to perdition. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 540 para. 02] p. 224, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 But we have a Saviour who wants to make this institution a 
perfect success; He wants us to do the work intelligently,
and He wants us to praise His holy name. We can do it if we
will. Satan grasps the minds every time we come into a
meeting where they have the love of the truth in its beauty
and its charms. We want to be full of usefulness every one
of us and God can make a success of this institution, but
it depends upon us to make this all and in all. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 540 para. 03] p. 225, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "Cry aloud, spare not, lift up thy voice like a trumpet
and show my people their transgressions, and the house of
Jacob their sins. Yet they seek me daily and delight to
know my ways as a nation that did righteousness and forsook
not the ordinance of their God." [Loma Linda Messages p.
541 para. 01] p. 225, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Well, now you see those who had not believed in the
commandments of God. They did not believe in the Sabbath
commandment. They did not obey this. We want to be in a
situation where we can live these commandments; so that our
lives will teach the people we believe just what we profess
to believe. I want to say that it will be well for you to
become acquainted with these books. (Vols. Test.) [Loma
Linda Messages p. 541 para. 02] p. 225, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 We have seen the application. We have been placed where we
had to see it. God meant we should see it. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 541 para. 03] p. 225, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 A lady was passing by--one of our highest teachers in
Battle Creek, and it was icy and she didn't know how to
drive and neither did her husband, and the sleigh slipped
and jerked the lines right out of their hands. "Jump,
jump," said the husband, and she jumped and was caught
right on the side of the sleigh and (897) struck her head
on the ice and the blood poured out of her ears and nose
and eyes and they thought it would be impossible to save 



her, but we gathered her up and took her into the house. We
said we will take care of her but it is a question of how
long she can live. There must be no noise around anywhere.
It may be possible we can save her life. The doctor was
sent for and when he said, "What are you doing?" We said,
giving her a hot foot bath right under the bed clothes.
Well, he said, you know better than I, and he turned on his
heel and walked off and that was the last we saw of the 
doctor. Well, we kept her for four weeks and we had all the
roosters removed from the neighborhood and every bit of
noise excluded. And we succeeded in saving her life. Five
years later in passing a woman who looked like this same
teacher, when she saw me she grasped me in her arms and
said, "You saved my life and the life of this child, the
only child I have, and I feel so grateful whenever I hear
the name of Ellen White mentioned. [Loma Linda Messages p.
541 para. 04] p. 225, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 From this beginning they founded the institution in Battle
Creek. It takes a great deal to break down prejudice. Tepid
water will not melt cold tallow. We can not make much 
impression on cold tallow with warm water. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 541 para. 05] p. 225, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Well, now I have talked with you long enough. We are
intensely interested. We have a grand review before us.
People are watching us everywhere and they are watching to
see how much higher our piety is than the piety of those
who have no connection with an institution. We want to be 
in a position where we can let our piety pour over the
outside when we can. There will be opportunities. You
cannot neglect things here; you cannot do that; but you can
find opportunities where you can let the light of this
institution shine forth. God wants you to do it. I believe
that you will try to do it. What we want is a greater work
of faith that we may show forth the praises of God in what
He is doing and what He will do for us. If we will show
this faith, it will have (898) as much influence as any
treatment you can give to those who are looking on to see
what we are doing. Let us get into the position where we
will lay all on Jesus Christ, for there is a grand review
to take place; only a little while and there is to be an
examination of what we believe and what we are. Are we 
prepared to be transferred to higher grades? To a higher
school where Christ will lead us to the tree of life and 
there will continue to teach us in regard to the ages of
the eternal life. Are we prepared for that grand review? 



Are we fashioning our characters to that divine similitude?
God help us that we may be Christians in every sense of the
word. If we will obey God let me tell you the way is
already open; the angels of God will be our representatives
wherever we go. The angels of God are round about us. Every
one is in communication with Jesus Christ; they are one
with Him and we want to do the works of God. We want to be 
wide awake, full of zeal, and live for God and advance step
by step heavenward. Are we prepared for the grand review?
It is coming on. Satan is gathering all of his beautiful
knowledge that he had when he was an angel of light and he
is coming in to deceive the very elect with that very
knowledge, and we want to be in a position where we can
work intelligently,--where we can work in faith and bring
souls to a knowledge of the truth of the grand review that
will take place when he tells them that he is going to have
the whole world as his subjects and they will gather under
his banner, but we must stand higher. Young men and young
women, teachers, doctors, do not put on pompous (manners)
positions, as tho you knew everything worth knowing, but
act as little children coming to ask God to let His
blessing rest upon you, that you may teach others; for if
you do that the will of God will be revealed and it will
follow you wherever you go. We have a whole Saviour. He is
not a piece of a Saviour. He will save every soul that
comes unto Him. Now, let us have that working faith, have
that believing faith, have that intelligent faith that it
is our privilege to have. [Loma Linda Messages p. 541 para.
06] p. 226, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 (899) June 28, 1910 -6- B.-60-1910. Sanitarium, Calif.,
April 27, 1910. Elder J. A. Burden, Dear Brother:--I wish
to express to you some thoughts that should be kept before
the sanitarium workers. That which will make them a power
for good is the knowledge that the great Medical Missionary
has chosen them to this work, that He is their chief
instructor, and that it is ever their duty to recognize Him
as their teacher. [Loma Linda Messages p. 542 para. 01] p.
226, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The Lord has shown us the evil of depending upon the
strength of earthly organizations. He has instructed us
that the commission of the medical missionary is received
from the very highest authority; He would have us
understand that it is a mistake to regard as most essential
the education given by physicians who reject the authority
of Christ, the greatest Physician who ever lived upon the 



earth. We are not to accept and follow the views of men who
refuse to recognize God as their teacher, but who learn of
men, and are guided by man-made laws and restrictions.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 543 para. 01] p. 227, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 During the night of April 26, many things were opened
before me. I was shown that now in a special sense we as a
people are to be guided by divine instruction. Those
fitting themselves for medical missionary work should fear
to place themselves under the direction of worldly doctors,
to imbibe their sentiments and peculiar prejudices, and to
learn to express their ideas and views. They are not to
depend for their influence upon worldly teachers. They
should be "looking unto Jesus, the author and finisher of
our faith." [Loma Linda Messages p. 543 para. 02] p. 227,
Para. 2, [1910MS].

 (900) The Lord has instructed us that in our institutions
of education, we should ever be striving for the perfection
of character to be found in the life of Christ, and in His
instruction to His disciples. Having received our
commission from the highest authority, we are to educate,
educate, educate, in the simplicity of Christ. Our aim must
be to reach the highest standard in every feature of our
work. He who healed thousands with a touch and a word is 
our Physician. The precious truths contained in His
teachings are to be our front guard and our rearward. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 543 para. 03] p. 227, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The standard set for our sanitariums and schools is a high
one, and a great responsibility rests upon the physicians
and teachers connected with these institutions. Efforts 
should be made to secure teachers who will instruct after 
Christ's manner of teaching, regarding this of more value
than any human methods. Let them honor the educational
standards established by Christ, and following His
instruction give their students lessons in faith and in
holiness. [Loma Linda Messages p. 543 para. 04] p. 227,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Christ was sent of the Father to represent His character
and will. Let us follow His example in laboring to reach
the people where they are. Teachers who are not particular
to harmonize with the teachings of Christ, and who follow
the custom and practices of worldly physicians, are out of
line with the charge that the Saviour has given us. [Loma 



Linda Messages p. 543 para. 05] p. 227, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 It is not necessary that our medical missionaries follow
the precise track marked out by medical men of the world.
They do not need to administer drugs to the sick. They do
not need to follow the drug medication in order to have
influence in their work. The message was given me that if
they would consecrate themselves to the Lord, if they would
seek to obtain under men ordained of God, a thorough
knowledge of their work, the Lord would make (901) them
skillful. Connected with the divine Teacher, they will
understand that their dependence is upon God and not upon
the professedly wise men of the world. [Loma Linda Messages
p. 543 para. 06] p. 227, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Some of our medical missionaries have supposed that a
medical training according to the plans of worldly schools
is essential to their success. To those who have thought
that the only way to success is by being taught by worldly
men, I would now say, Put away such ideas. This is a
mistake that should be corrected. It is a dangerous thing
to catch the spirit of the world the popularity which such
a course invites, will bring into the work a spirit which
the word of God cannot sanction. The medical missionary who
would become efficient, if he will search his own heart and
consecrate himself to Christ, may by diligent study and
faithful service, learn how to grasp the mysteries of his
sacred calling. [Loma Linda Messages p. 544 para. 01] p.
228, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 At Loma Linda, at Washington, at Wahroonga, Australia, and
in many other sanitariums established for the promulgation
of the work of the third angel's message there are to come
to the physicians and to the teachers new ideas, and a new
understanding of the principles that must govern the
medical work. An education is to be given that is
altogether in harmony with the teachings of the word of
God. [Loma Linda Messages p. 544 para. 02] p. 228, Para.
2, [1910MS].

 In the first chapter of Ephesians, beginning with vs. 2,
we read: "Grace be unto you, and peace, from God our
Father, and from the Lord Jesus Christ. Blessed be the God
and Father of our Lord Jesus Christ, who hath blessed us
with all spiritual blessings in heavenly places in Christ:
according as He hath chosen us in Him before the foundation
of the world, that we should be holy and without blame 



before Him in love: having predestinated us unto the
adoption of children by Jesus Christ to Himself, according
to the good pleasure of His will, to the praise of the
glory (902) of His grace, wherein He hath made us accepted
in the beloved. In whom we have redemption through His
blood, the forgiveness of sins, according to the riches of
His grace; wherein He hath abounded toward us in all wisdom
and prudence; having made known unto us the mystery of His
will, according to His good pleasure which He hath purposed
in Himself." Study the whole of this chapter, and grasp the
assurances that are given again and again for your
acceptance. [Loma Linda Messages p. 544 para. 03] p. 228,
Para. 3, [1910MS].

 It is a lack of faith in the power of God that leads our
physicians to lean so much upon the arm of the law, and to
trust so much to the influence of worldly powers. The truly
converted man and woman who will study these words of
inspiration spoken by the apostle Paul may learn to claim
in all their depth and fulness the divine promises. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 544 para. 04] p. 228, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 I am charged to present these Scriptures to our people,
that they may understand that those who do not believe the
word of God can not possibly present to those who desire to
become acceptable medical missionaries, the way by which
they will become most successful. Christ was the greatest
Physician the world has ever known; His heart was ever
touched with human woe. He has a work for those to do who 
will not place their dependence upon worldly powers. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 545 para. 01] p. 228, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 God's true commandment-keeping people will be instructed
by Him. The true medical missionary will be wise in the
treatment of the sick, using the remedies that Nature
provides. And then he will look to Christ as the true
Healer of disease. The principles of health reform brought
into the life of the patient, the use of Nature's remedies,
and the cooperation of divine agencies in behalf of the
suffering, will bring success. [Loma Linda Messages p. 545
para. 02] p. 229, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Satan will try to place barriers in the way of the true
(903) medical missionary. He will seek to bring
discouragement upon those who recognize the commandments of
God, and are determined to obey them. We must be careful
not to carry our views of health reform to extremes, thus 



making it "health deform." Our food should be plain and
free from all objectionable elements, but let us be careful
that it is always palatable and good. [Loma Linda Messages
p. 545 para. 03] p. 229, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 A time will come when medical missionaries of other 
denominations will become jealous and envious of the
influence exerted by Seventh-day Adventists who are working
in these lines. They will feel that influence is being
secured by our workers which they ought to have. We should
have in various places, men of extraordinary ability, who
have obtained their diplomas in medical schools of the best
reputation, who can stand before the world as fully
qualified and legally recognized physicians. Let God-
fearing men be wisely chosen to go through the training
essential in order to obtain such qualifications. They
should be prudent men who will remain true to the
principles of the message. [Loma Linda Messages p. 545
para. 04] p. 229, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 These should obtain the qualifications, and the authority
to conduct an educational work for our young men and our
young women who desire to be trained for medical missionary
work. [Loma Linda Messages p. 545 para. 05] p. 229, Para.
4, [1910MS].

 Now while the world is favorable toward the teaching of
the health reform principles, moves should be made to
secure for our own physicians the privilege of imparting
medical instruction to our young people who would otherwise
be led to attend the worldly medical colleges. The time
will come when it will be more difficult than it is now, to
arrange for the training of our young people in medical
missionary lines. [Loma Linda Messages p. 545 para. 06] p.
229, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 A Statement Regarding the Training of Physicians. "The
light given me is: We must provide that which is essential
to qualify our youth who desire to be physicians, so that
they may intelligently fit themselves to be able to stand
the examinations required to prove their efficiency as
physicians. They should be taught to treat understandingly
the cases of those who are diseased, so that the door will
be closed for any sensible physician to imagine that we are
not giving in our school the instruction necessary for
properly qualifying young men and young women to do the
work of a physician. Continually the students who are 



graduated are to advance in knowledge, for practice makes
perfect. [Loma Linda Messages p. 549 para. 01] p. 229,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 "The medical school at Loma Linda is to be of the highest
order, because those who are in that school have the
privilege of maintaining a living connection with the
wisest of all physicians from whom there is communicated
knowledge of a superior order. And for the special
preparation of these of our youth who have clear
convictions of their duty to obtain a medical education
that will enable them to pass the examinations required by
law of all who practice as regularly qualified physicians,
we are to supply whatever may be required so that these
youth need not be compelled to go to medical schools
conducted by men not of our faith. Thus we shall close a
door that the enemy would be pleased to have left open; and
our young men and women, whose spiritual interests the Lord
desires us to safeguard, will not feel compelled to connect
with unbelievers in order to obtain a thorough training
along medical lines. (Signed) "Ellen G. White." [Loma Linda
Messages p. 549 para. 02] p. 230, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 (915) In one of the most recent communications relative to
this work, these words occur, "We are not to accept and
follow the views of men who refuse to recognize God as
their teacher, but who learn of men and are guided by man-
made laws and restrictions. I was shown how that in a 
special sense we as a people are to be guided by divine
instruction. Those fitting themselves for medical
missionary work should fear to place themselves under
worldly doctors, to imbibe their sentiments and peculiar
prejudices, and to learn to express their ideas and views.
. . . It is not necessary that our medical missionaries
follow the precise track marked out by medical men of the
world. They do not need to administer drugs to the sick.
They do not need to follow the drug medication in order to
have influence in their work. The message was given me that
if they would consecrate themselves to the Lord, if they
would seek to obtain under men ordained of God, a thoro
knowledge of their work, the Lord would make them skillful.
. . . Some of our medical missionaries have supposed that a
medical training according to the plans of worldly schools
is essential to their success. To those who have thought
that the only way to success is by being taught by worldly
men and by pursuing a course that is sanctioned by worldly
men, I would now say, put away such ideas. This is a 



mistake that should be corrected. It is a dangerous thing
to catch the spirit of the world; the popularity which such
a course invites, will bring into the work a spirit which
the word of God cannot sanction. It is a lack of faith in 
the power of God that leads our physicians to lean so much
upon the arm of law, and to trust so much to the influence
of worldly powers. The true medical missionary will be wise
in the treatment of the sick, using the remedies that
nature provides. And then he will look to Christ as the
true healer of diseases. The principles of health (916)
reform brought into the life of the patient, the use of
nature's remedies and the cooperation of divine agencies in
behalf of the suffering, will bring success. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 554 para. 01] p. 230, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 I am instructed to say that in our educational work there
is to be no compromise in order to meet the world's
standards. God's commandment-keeping people are not to
unite with the world to carry various lines of work
according to worldly plans and worldly wisdom. [Loma Linda
Messages p. 555 para. 01] p. 230, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 "Our people are now being tested as to whether they will
obtain their wisdom from the greatest Teacher the world
ever knew, or seek to the god of Ekron. Let us determine
that we shall not be tied by so much as a thread to the
educational policies of those who do not discern the voice
of God, and who will not hearken to His commandments. [Loma
Linda Messages p. 555 para. 02] p. 231, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "Shall we represent before the world that our physicians
must follow the pattern of the world, before they can be
qualified to act as successful physicians? This is the
question that is now testing the faith of some of our
brethren. Let not any of our brethren displease the Lord by
advocating in their assemblies the idea that we need to
obtain from unbelievers a higher education than that
specified by the Lord. [Loma Linda Messages p. 555 para.
03] p. 231, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "The representation of the great Teacher is to be
considered an all-sufficient revelation. Those in our ranks 
who qualify as physicians are to receive only such
education as is in harmony with these divine truths. Some
have advised that students should, after taking some work
at Loma Linda, complete their medical education in worldly
colleges. But this is not in harmony with the Lord's plan. 



God is our wisdom, our sanctification and our
righteousness. Facilities should be provided at Loma Linda,
that the necessary instruction in medical lines may be
given by instructors (917) who fear the Lord, and who are
in harmony with His plans for the treatment of the sick.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 555 para. 04] p. 231, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 "I have not a word to say in favor of the world's ideas of
higher education in any school that we shall organize for
the training of physicians. There is danger in their
attaching themselves to worldly institutions, and working
under the ministrations of worldly physicians. Satan is
giving his orders to those whom he has led to depart from
the faith. I would now advise that none of our young people
attach themselves to worldly medical institutions in hope
of gaining better success, or stronger influence as
physicians." [Loma Linda Messages p. 556 para. 01] p. 231,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 (921) B.-76-1910. Sept. 4, 1910, Pacific Union College,
Calif. Elder J. A. Burden, Loma Linda, California. Dear
Brother Burden: I am at the Pacific Union College,
attending a council meeting of the church school teachers.
Yesterday, Sabbath, I spoke in the chapel. The room was
filled. A larger place will have to be provided in which to
hold meetings. I spoke from the fifty-eighth chapter of
Isaiah. I had some very important instruction to give to
those present regarding the necessity of our working
intelligently, and the Lord gave me strength to speak.
[Loma Linda Messages p. 558 para. 01] p. 231, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 Brother and Sister Burden, I am very anxious that you
should work with the best of courage. Notwithstanding that
there are those who do not speak to you the encouraging
words that for their own souls' good the Lord would have
them speak, yet I have this word for you: You are to press
on; still bearing the Lord's message for this time. There
is a great work that with the help of the Lord you can both
do. I wish that all those connected with you were united
heart and mind in assisting you in the right way by
speaking words of encouragement. But so long as you keep
the eye of faith fixed on your Leader, you are safe. Rest
in his hands. I am bidden to charge you not to fail or
become discouraged. Keep (922) your hearts filled with
courage. Talk faith. Some are ready to speak words of 



discouragement. The Lord says to you, Be of good courage.
Walk humbly, and work out the will of God. I am to say to
you, There are many words of an objectionable character
spoken by some who suppose that thus they can bring in
improvements. But go straight ahead, following the
instruction of Christ. [Loma Linda Messages p. 558 para.
02] p. 231, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 B-77-1910, Sept. 10, 1910, Sanitarium, Napa Co., Calif. To
Those in our Sanitariums.--I have decided words to speak to
all who shall act a part in bearing responsibilities in our
Sanitariums. We are intensely desirous that all connected
with our Sanitariums shall give evidence that they are men
and women who believe in Christ as the world's Redeemer. 
They are to show that they are laborers together with the
Saviour, seeking to save the souls of those who are not
truly converted, and working to save their own souls by
striving to exert a correct example. Do not gather to your
working forces men who, if they are tempted, give way to
their feelings; men who will not understand that if they
are influenced by wrong principles, they will be sure to
sow seeds of distrust in other minds. [Loma Linda Messages
p. 559 para. 01] p. 232, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Christ came to our world to set his followers an example
of perfection of character, that in his strength they might
become Christlike, building for time and for eternity. I am
bidden to give all our workers, men and women, a most
solemn charge; if you (923) are not truly converted, God
can not use you. In word, in spirit, and in all your works
you are to bear testimony to the truth, making straight
paths for your feet lest the lame be turned out of the way
by your walking in strange paths. [Loma Linda Messages p.
559 para. 02] p. 232, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "Beloved, I wish above all things that thou mayest prosper
and be in health, even as thy soul prospereth. I have no
greater joy than to hear that my children walk in truth.
Beloved, thou doest faithfully whatsoever thou doest to the
brethren and to strangers which have borne witness of thy
charity before the church, whom if thou bring forward on
thy journey after a godly sort, thou shalt do well, because
that for his name's sake they went forth, taking nothing of
the Gentiles. We therefore ought to receive such, that we
might be fellow-helpers to the truth." [Loma Linda Messages
p. 559 para. 03] p. 232, Para. 3, [1910MS]. 



 Read slowly the whole of the first chapter of second Peter
and grasp by faith the precious truths given for our
encouragement. Ellen G. White. [Loma Linda Messages p. 560
para. 01] p. 232, Para. 4, [1910MS]. 

NOTEBOOK LEAFLETS, VOLUME 2


 Our Attitude Toward Doctrinal Controversy.--I have words
to speak to my brethren east and west, north and south. I
request that my writings shall not be used as the leading
argument to settle questions over which there is now so
much controversy. I entreat of Elders ______, ______,
______, and others of our leading brethren, that they make
no reference to my writings to sustain their views, of the
daily." [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 159 para. 02] p.
232, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 It has been presented to me that this is not a subject of
vital importance. I am instructed that our brethren are
making a mistake in magnifying the importance of the
difference in the views that are held. I can not consent 
that any of my writings shall be taken as settling this
matter. The true meaning of "the daily" is not to be made a
test question. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 159 para.
03] p. 232, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 I now ask that my ministering brethren shall not make use
of my writings in their arguments regarding this question
["the daily"]; for I have had no instruction on the point
under discussion, and I see no need for the controversy.
Regarding this matter under present conditions, silence is
eloquence. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 159 para. 04]
p. 233, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The enemy of our work is pleased when a subject of minor
importance can be used to divert the minds of our brethren
from the great questions that should be the burden of our
message. As this is not a test question, I entreat of my
brethren that they shall not allow the enemy to triumph by
having it treated as such. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p.
159 para. 05] p. 233, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 The work that the Lord has given us at this time is to
present to the people the true light in regard to the
testing questions of obedience and salvation,--the
commandments of God and the testimony of Jesus Christ.
[Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 159 para. 06] p. 233, 



Para. 3, [1910MS].

 In some of our important books that have been in print for
years, and which have brought many to a knowledge of the
truth, there may be found matters of minor importance that
call for careful study and correction. Let such matters be
considered by those regularly appointed to have the
oversight of our publications. Let not these brethren, nor
our canvassers, nor our ministers magnify these matters in
such a way as to lessen the influence of these good soul
saving books. Should we take up the work of discrediting
our literature, we would place weapons in the hands of
those who have departed from the faith, and confuse the
minds of those who have newly embraced the message. The
less that is done unnecessarily to change our publications,
the better it will be. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 159
para. 07] p. 233, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 In the night seasons I seem to be repeating to my brethren
in responsible positions, words from the first epistle of
John. [Chapter 1 is quoted.] [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2
p. 159 para. 08] p. 233, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 Our brethren should understand that self needs to be 
humbled, and brought under the control of the Holy Spirit.
The Lord calls upon those of us who have had great light to
be converted daily. This is the message I have to bear to
our editors and to the presidents of all our conferences.
We must walk in the light while we have the light, lest
darkness come upon us. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 159
para. 09] p. 233, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 All who are led by the Holy Spirit of God will have a
message for this last time. With mind and heart they will
be carrying a burden for souls, and they will bear the
heavenly message of Christ to those with whom they
associate. Those who in speech act as the Gentiles act, can
not be introduced into the heavenly courts. My brethren,
receive the light, redeeming the time because the days are
evil. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 159 para. 10] p.
233, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 Satan is busily working with all who will give him
encouragement. Those who have the light, but refuse to walk
in it, will become confused, until darkness pervades their
souls, and shapes their whole course of action. But the
spirit of wisdom and goodness of God as revealed in His 



word, will become brighter and brighter as they follow on
in the path of true obedience. All the righteous demands of
God will be met through sanctification of the Holy Spirit
.... [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 160 para. 01] p. 233,
Para. 8, [1910MS].

 There are great privileges and blessings for all who will
humble themselves, and fully consecrate their hearts to
God. Great light will be given to them. When men are
willing to be transformed, then they will be exercised unto
godliness. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 160 para. 02]
p. 234, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "And of His fulness have all we received, and grace for
grace." "My grace is sufficient for thee: for My strength
is made perfect in weakness." Says the Saviour: "All power
is given unto Me in heaven and in earth. Go ye therefore,
and teach all nations, baptizing them in the name of the
Father, and of the Son, and of the Holy Ghost: teaching
them to observe all things whatsoever I have commanded you:
and lo, I am with you alway, even unto the end of the
world." [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 160 para. 03] p.
234, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Shall this wealth of grace and power for service continue
among us to be unappreciated and turned from, without
relish or appetite? [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 160
para. 04] p. 234, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The instruction I am bidden to give to our people now is
the same as I gave while in Washington. The Lord calls for
individual effort. One can not do the work of another. 
Great light has been shining, but it has not been fully
comprehended and received. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p.
160 para. 05] p. 234, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 If our brethren will now consecrate themselves,
unreservedly to God, He will accept them. He will give them
a transformation of mind, that they may be savors of life
unto life. Wake up, brethren and sisters, that you may
attain to your high calling through Christ Jesus our Lord.-
- MS-11-1910. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 160 para. 06]
p. 234, Para. 5, [1910MS]. 

Not a Test Question.--To My Brethren in the Ministry: Dear
Fellow workers,--I have words to speak to...all who have
been active in urging their views in regard to the meaning 



of "the daily" of Daniel 8. This is not to be made a test
question, and the agitation that has resulted from its
being treated as such has been very unfortunate. Confusion
has resulted, and the minds of some of our brethren have
been diverted from the thoughtful consideration that should
have been given to the work that the Lord has directed
should be done at this time in our cities. This has been 
pleasing to the great enemy of our work. [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 160 para. 07] p. 234, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 The light given me is that nothing should be done to
increase the agitation upon this question. Let it not be
brought into our discourses, and dwelt upon as a matter of
great importance. We have a great work before us, and we
have not an hour to lose from the essential work to be 
done. Let us confine our public efforts to the presentation
of the important lines of truth on which we are united, and
on which we have clear light. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2
p. 160 para. 08] p. 234, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 I would bring to your attention the last prayer of Christ,
as recorded in John 17. There are many subjects upon which
we can speak,--sacred, testing truths, beautiful in their
simplicity. On these you may dwell with intense
earnestness. But let not "the daily," or any other subject
that will arouse controversy among brethren, be brought in
at this time; for this will delay and hinder the work that
the Lord would have the minds of our brethren centered upon
just now. Let us not agitate questions that will reveal a
marked difference of opinion, but rather let us bring from
the Word the sacred truths regarding the binding claims of
the law of God. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 160 para.
09] p. 234, Para. 8, [1910MS].

 Our ministers should seek to make the most favorable 
presentation of truth. So far as possible, let all speak
the same things. Let the discourses be simple, and treating
upon vital subjects that can be easily understood. When all
our ministers see the necessity of humbling themselves,
then the Lord can work with them. We need now to be 
reconverted, that angels of God may co-operate with us,
making a sacred impression upon the minds of those for whom
we labor. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 161 para. 01] p.
235, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 We must blend together in the bonds of Christlike unity; 



then our labors will not be in vain. Draw in even cords,
and let no contentions be brought in. Reveal the unifying
power of truth, and this will make a powerful impression on
human minds. In unity there is strength. [Notebook
Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 161 para. 02] p. 235, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 This is not a time to make prominent unimportant points of
difference. If some who have not had a strong living
connection with the Master, reveal to the world their
weakness of Christian experience, the enemies of the truth
who are watching us closely will make the most of it, and
our work will be hindered. Let all cultivate meekness, and
learn lessons from Him who is meek and lowly in heart.
[Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 161 para. 03] p. 235,
Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The subject of "the daily" should not call forth such
movements as have been made. As a result of the way this
subject has been handled by men on both sides of the
question, controversy has arisen and confusion has
resulted.... While the present condition of difference of
opinion regarding this subject exists, let it not be made
prominent. Let all contention cease. At such a time silence
is eloquence. [Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 161 para. 04]
p. 235, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The duty of God's servants at this time is to preach the
Word in the cities. Christ came from the heavenly courts to
this earth in order to save souls, and we, as almoners of
His grace, need to impart to the inhabitants of the great
cities, a knowledge of His saving truth.-- Letter 62-1910. 
[Notebook Leaflets, Volume 2 p. 161 para. 05] p. 235,
Para. 5, [1910MS]. 

UNPUBLISHED MANUSCRIPTS

 Some in Mountain View may say "There is a large debt on
the Pacific Press Office." Well, brethren, I, too, am in
debt,--perhaps more so than many others and yet I keep at
work, and when a necessity for help presents itself, I try
to meet it by appropriating means. I do not always stop to
inquire whether or not I can afford it. Manuscript 25, 
1910. [Unpublished Manuscripts, Volume 1 p. 116 para. 4]
p. 235, Para. 6, [1910MS]. 



PAMPHLETS


 A Call to the Watchmen. Sanitarium, Cal., Aug. 8, 1910. I
have a special message to bear. The Lord is to be our
Light, and we are to reflect the light He gives us. We must
be sanctified, soul, body, and spirit. Every moment we must
be on our guard lest we be overcome by our adversaries.
[Pamphlet 020 p. 1 para. 01] p. 235, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 We have been made to feel very sad as we have seen some
who were formerly fellow-laborers yielding to the
deceptions of Satan, and turning away from the truth. But
we must be of good courage. God will help us if we put our
trust in Him. We must look to Him for wisdom, and not
become confused. [Pamphlet 020 p. 1 para. 02] p. 236,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 The brethren and sisters who know the truth are not to 
draw largely upon the ministers for help. Let the
messengers of God be left as free as possible to labor for
the multitudes who are unwarned. [Pamphlet 020 p. 1 para.
03] p. 236, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 To my brethren in positions of responsibility I would say,
the needs of the large cities have been kept before you.
You have had message after message concerning your duty.
And now what will you do that the charge of the Lord may be
obeyed? Upon all the Lord is calling: "And that, knowing
the time, that now it is high time to awake out of sleep:
for now is our salvation nearer than when we (first)
believed. The night is far spent, the day is at hand: let
us therefore cast off the works of darkness, and let us put
on the armor of light;" "redeeming the time, because the
days are evil." [Pamphlet 020 p. 1 para. 04] p. 236, Para.
3, [1910MS].

 As we begin active work for the multitudes in the cities,
the enemy will work mightily to bring in confusion, hoping
thus to break up the working forces. Some who are not
thoroughly converted, are in constant danger of mistaking
the suggestions of the enemy for leadings of the Spirit of
God. As the Lord has given us light, let us walk in the
light, We are not to be satisfied with a cheap experience.
We need to examine ourselves to see where we fail, that on
these points we may gain precious victories. [Pamphlet 020
p. 2 para. 01] p. 236, Para. 4, [1910MS]. 



 All boasting is sinful. Let us put away all self-
exaltation, and heed the invitation of Christ. He says,
Come unto Me; copy My character; take My yoke upon you, and
learn of Me; for I am meek and lowly in heart; and ye shall
find rest unto your souls. When professed Christians
manifest Christ-likeness by revealing his meekness, then
they will give evidence that they are born into the kingdom
of Christ. [Pamphlet 020 p. 2 para. 02] p. 236, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 The workers in the harvest field are the Lord's 
messengers, they are to help one another. May the Lord help
us that we may obtain great victories. Then, knowing the
source of our strength, let us hold fast, looking unto
Jesus the Author and the Finisher of our faith. [Pamphlet
020 p. 2 para. 03] p. 237, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Satan is at work with vehement power to divert the minds
of the multitudes, so that they shall not understand and
obey the truth. He will entangle them with every snare that
he can devise. The picture of his deceptive work has been
presented to me again and again for many years. [Pamphlet
020 p. 2 para. 04] p. 237, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 But his supreme effort is to ensnare and deceive church
members who have had long experience, and ministers of the
gospel of Christ. With all their ingenuity, Satan and the
armies under him are working with their superior knowledge
to deceive, if possible, the very elect. By self-exaltation
we become weak, and invite the temptations of the enemy.
Our safety is to practice heartily the truths of the Bible.
By humbling ourselves before God we invite His saving
power. [Pamphlet 020 p. 3 para. 01] p. 237, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 Let every minister standing in defense of the truth
realize that he is to do his work under the direction of 
the Lord Jesus Christ. We must remember that though they
have lost their first state, the fallen angels are wise
above the wisdom of earth; for they have been in the
councils of heaven. [Pamphlet 020 p. 3 para. 02] p. 237,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 I have felt a heavy burden that our leading ministers
shall be found faithful to their trust, wise, and
discriminating. If a wrong spirit is cherished by those who
are appointed to be light bearers, the carrying of the 



soul-saving messages to the multitude will be hindered, and
souls will be lost. What is needed now is thorough
conversion and whole-hearted consecration. He who is 
closely connected with Christ will be strengthened to
withstand human and satanic devisings. We are living in
perilous times, and it is not in the order of the Lord that
our ministers shall dwell upon questions about which there
is known to be a serious difference of opinion among
themselves. [Pamphlet 020 p. 3 para. 03] p. 237, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 Let nothing be done rashly, in a manner that will arouse
prejudice. Let no one act on impulse, putting forth
publications of such a nature as to weaken the hand of
God's messengers, and close doors to the entrance of the
truth. [Pamphlet 020 p. 3 para. 04] p. 238, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 Christ was the majesty of heaven, the only begotten Son of
God. Yet "God so loved the world that He gave His only
begotten Son, that whosoever believeth on Him should not
perish, but have everlasting life." [Pamphlet 020 p. 4
para. 01] p. 238, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Christ clothed His divinity with humanity, that He might
encircle humanity. Can not his followers be willing to
submit to some things that they can not clearly understand,
in order to be able to help those who need help? [Pamphlet
020 p. 4 para. 02] p. 238, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Our cities are to be worked. To devote our efforts to 
other worthy enterprises, and leave unworked our cities, in
which are large numbers of all nationalities, is not wise.
A beginning is now to be made, and means must be raised
that the work may go forward. With mighty power the cry is
again to be sounded in our large centers of population.
"Behold the Bridegroom cometh, go ye out to meet Him."
[Pamphlet 020 p. 4 para. 03] p. 238, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Money is needed for the prosecution of the work in New
York, Boston, Portland, Philadelphia, Buffalo, Chicago, St.
Louis, New Orleans, and many other cities. In some of these
places the people were mightily stirred by the message
given in 1842 to 1844, but of late years little has been
done compared to the great work that ought to be in
progress. And it seems difficult to make our people feel a
special burden for the work in the large cities. [Pamphlet 



020 p. 4 para. 04] p. 238, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 I appeal to our brethren who have heard the message for
many years. It is time to wake up the watchmen. I have
expended my strength in giving the message the Lord has
given me. The burden of the needs of our cities has rested
so heavily upon me that it has sometimes seemed that I
should die. May the Lord give wisdom to our brethren, that
they may know how to carry forward the work in harmony with
the will of the Lord. [Pamphlet 020 p. 4 para. 05] (Signed)
Ellen G. White. p. 238, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Our Attitude Toward Doctrinal Controversy. Sanitarium,
Calif., July 31, 1910. I have words to speak to my brethren
east and west, north and south. I request that my writings
shall not be used as the leading argument to settle
questions over which there is now controversy. I entreat of
Elder _____ _____, _____, _____, and others of our leading
brethren, that they make no reference to my writings to
sustain their views of "the daily." [Pamphlet 020 p. 5
para. 01] p. 239, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 It has been presented to me that this is not a subject of
vital importance. I am instructed that our brethren are
making a mistake in magnifying the importance of the
difference in the views that are held. I can not consent 
that any of my writings shall be taken as settling this
matter. The true meaning of "the daily" is not to be made a
test question. [Pamphlet 020 p. 5 para. 02] p. 239, Para.
2, [1910MS].

 I now ask that my ministering brethren shall not make use
of my writings in their arguments regarding this question;
for I have had no instruction on the point under
discussion, and I see no need for the controversy.
Regarding this matter, under present conditions, silence is
eloquence. [Pamphlet 020 p. 5 para. 03] p. 239, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 The enemy of our work is pleased when a subject or minor
importance can be used to divert the minds of our brethren
from the great questions that should be the burden of our
message. At this is not a test question, I entreat of my
brethren that they shall not allow the enemy to triumph by
having it treated as such. [Pamphlet 020 p. 6 para. 01] p.
239, Para. 4, [1910MS]. 



 The work that the Lord has given us at this time, is to
present to the people the true light in regard to the
testing questions of obedience and salvation,--the
commandments of God and the testimony of Jesus Christ.
[Pamphlet 020 p. 6 para. 02] p. 239, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 In some of our important books that have been in print for
years, and which have brought many to a knowledge of the
truth. there may be found matters of minor importance that
call for careful study and correction. Let such matters be
considered by those regularly appointed to have the
oversight of our publications. Let not these brethren, nor
our canvassers, nor our ministers magnify these matters in
such a way as to lessen the influence of these good, soul-
saving books. Should we take up the work of discrediting
our literature, we would place weapons in the hands of
those who have departed from the faith, and confuse the
minds of those who have newly embraced the message. The
less that is done unnecessarily to change our publications,
the better it will be. [Pamphlet 020 p. 6 para. 03] p.
239, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 In the night seasons I seem to be repeating to my brethren
in responsible positions, words from the first epistle of
John:-- [Pamphlet 020 p. 7 para. 01] p. 240, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 "That which was from the beginning, which we have heard,
which we have seen with our eyes, which we have looked
upon, and our hands have handled of the Word of life; (for
the life was manifested, and we have seen it, and bear
witness, and show unto you that eternal life, which was
with the Father, and was manifested unto us); that which we
have seen and heard declare we unto you, that ye also may
have fellowship with us: and truly our fellowship is with
the Father, and with His Son Jesus Christ." [Pamphlet 020
p. 7 para. 02] p. 240, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 "And these things we write unto you, that your joy may be
full. This then is the message which we have heard of Him,
and declare unto you, that God is light, and in Him is no
darkness at all. If we say that we have fellowship with
Him, and walk in darkness, we lie, and do not the truth,
but if we walk in the light, as He is the light, we have
fellowship one with another, and the blood of Jesus Christ
His Son cleanseth us from all sin. [Pamphlet 020 p. 7 para.
03] p. 240, Para. 3, [1910MS]. 



 "If we say that we have no sin, we deceive ourselves, and
the truth is not in us. If we confess our sins, He is
faithful and just to forgive us our sins and to cleanse us
from all righteousness. If we say that we have not sinned,
we make Him a liar, and His word is not in us." [Pamphlet
020 p. 7 para. 04] p. 240, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Our brethren should understand that self needs to be 
humbled, and brought under the control of the Holy Spirit.
The Lord calls upon those who have had great light to be
converted daily. This is the message I have to bear to our
editors and to the presidents of all our conferences. We
must walk in the light while we have the light, lest
darkness come upon us. [Pamphlet 020 p. 7 para. 05] p.
240, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 All who are led by the Holy Spirit of God will have a
message for this last time. With mind and heart they will
be carrying a burden for souls, and they will bear the
heavenly message of Christ to those with whom they
associate. Those who in speech act as the Gentiles act, can
not be introduced into the heavenly courts. My brethren,
receive the light, redeeming the time because the days are
evil. [Pamphlet 020 p. 8 para. 01] p. 240, Para. 6,
[1910MS].

 Satan is busily working with all who will give him
encouragement. Those who have the light, but refuse to walk
in it, will become confused, until darkness pervades their
souls, and shapes their whole course of action. But the
spirit of wisdom and goodness of God as revealed in His
word, will become brighter and brighter as they follow on
in the path of true obedience. All the righteous demands of
God will be met through sanctification of the Holy Spirit.
[Pamphlet 020 p. 8 para. 02] p. 241, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Will our brethren follow out the light given us at the
last General Conference? The words spoken did not then make
their full impression, because the hearts of many were not
prepared to receive them. It is not for lack of instruction
as to what should be done, that our cities have so long
been unwarned. Our brethren have failed to comprehend the
urgent importance of the work, and the instruction that was
given regarding it. The great blessing that might have come
to some at the last General Conference was not received,
because they had other plans which they wished to follow. 



[Pamphlet 020 p. 8 para. 03] p. 241, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Will our brethren now awake to their responsibility? Will
they be converted daily? Will they seek to know what it
means to serve God daily? Will the Israel of God now awake?
Will our church members now arise, and walk in the way of
the Lord? Will every one now seek to walk in humility
before God? Let the sacred work now be carried forward in 
whole-hearted consecration. There are great privileges and
blessings for all who will humble themselves, and fully
consecrate their hearts to God. Great light will be given
to them. When men are willing to be transformed, then they
will be exercised unto godliness. [Pamphlet 020 p. 9 para.
01] p. 241, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 "And of His fulness have we all received, and grace for
grace." "My grace is sufficient for thee: for My strength
is made perfect in weakness." Says the Saviour: "All power
is given unto Me in heaven and in earth. Go ye therefore,
and teach all nations, baptizing them in the name of the
Father, and of the Son, and of the Holy Ghost; teaching
them to observe all things whatsoever I have commanded you;
and, lo, I am with you alway, even unto the end of the
world." [Pamphlet 020 p. 9 para. 02] p. 241, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 Shall this wealth of grace and power for service continue
among us to be unappreciated and turned from without relish
or appetite? [Pamphlet 020 p. 9 para. 03] p. 242, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 The instruction I am bidden to give to our people now is
the same as I gave while in Washington. The Lord calls for
individual effort. One can not do the work of another. 
Great light has been shining, but it has not been fully
comprehended and received. [Pamphlet 020 p. 10 para. 01]
p. 242, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 If our brethren will now consecrate themselves 
unreservedly to God, He will accept them. He will give them
a transformation of mind, that they may be savors of life
unto life. Wake up, brethren and sisters, that you may
attain to your high calling through Christ Jesus our Lord.
(Signed) Ellen G. White. [Pamphlet 020 p. 10 para. 02] p.
242, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Sanitarium, Calif., August 3, 1910. To My Brethren in the 



Ministry: Dear Fellow-workers,--I have words to speak to
Brethren Butler, Loughborough, Haskell, Smith, Gilbert,
Daniells, Prescott, and all who have been active in urging
their views in regard to the meaning of "the daily" of
Daniel 8. This is not to be made a test question, and the
agitation that has resulted from its being treated as such
has been very unfortunate. Confusion has resulted, and the
minds of some of our brethren have been diverted from the 
thoughtful consideration that should have been given to the
work that the Lord has directed should be done at this time 
in our cities. This has been pleasing to the great enemy of
our work. [Pamphlet 020 p. 10 para. 03] p. 242, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 The light given me is that nothing should be done to
increase the agitation upon this question. Let it not be
brought into our discourses and dwelt upon as a matter of
great importance. We have a great work before us, and we
have not an hour to lose from the essential work to be 
done. Let us confine our public efforts to the presentation
of the important lines of truth on which we have clear
light. [Pamphlet 020 p. 11 para. 01] p. 242, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 I would bring to your attention the last prayer of Christ,
as recorded in John 17. There are many subjects upon which
we can speak,--sacred, testing truths, beautiful in their
simplicity. On these you may dwell with intense
earnestness. But let not "the daily," or any other subject
that will arouse controversy among brethren, be brought in
at this time; for this will delay and hinder the work that
the Lord would have the minds of our brethren centered upon
just now. Let us not agitate questions that will reveal a
marked difference of opinion, but rather let us bring from
the Word the sacred truths regarding the binding claims of
the law of God. [Pamphlet 020 p. 11 para. 02] p. 242,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Our ministers should seek to make the most favorable 
presentation of the truth. So far as possible, let all
speak the same things. Let the discourses be simple, and
treating upon vital subjects that can be easily understood.
When all our ministers see the necessity of humbling
themselves, then the Lord can work with them. We need now
to be reconverted, that angels of God may co-operate with
us, making a sacred impression upon the minds of those for
whom we labor. [Pamphlet 020 p. 11 para. 03] p. 243, Para. 



1, [1910MS].

 We must blend together in the bonds of Christlike unity;
then our labors will not be in vain. Draw in even cords,
and let no contentions be brought in. Reveal the unifying
power of truth, and this will make a powerful impression on
human minds. In unity there is strength. [Pamphlet 020 p.
12 para. 01] p. 243, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 This is not a time to make prominent unimportant points of
difference. If some who have not a strong living connection
with the Master, reveal to the world their weakness of
Christian experience, the enemies of the truth who are
watching us closely will make the most of it, and our work
will be hindered. Let all cultivate meekness, and learn
lessons from Him who is meek and lowly in heart. [Pamphlet
020 p. 12 para. 02] p. 243, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 The subject of "the daily" should not call forth such
movements as have been made. As a result of the way this
subject has been handled by men on both sides of the
question, controversy has arisen and confusion has
resulted. [Pamphlet 020 p. 12 para. 03] p. 243, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 The action of Brother ----- ----- in publishing a tract
containing condemnation of his brethren and of their
belief, was not endorsed by God. And to Elder ----- I will
say, The Lord has not placed upon you a burden regarding
this matter. [Pamphlet 020 p. 12 para. 04] p. 243, Para.
5, [1910MS].

 I was pained to hear that Elder -----, knowing that there
was a difference of opinion regarding this matter among our
leading brethren, should urge this matter to the front, as
was done in some places. [Pamphlet 020 p. 12 para. 05] p.
243, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Others of our brethren have not been guided by wisdom, and
have not reasoned clearly from cause to effect regarding
the results of their efforts to uphold their views
regarding the interpretation of "the daily." While the
present condition of difference of opinion regarding this
subject exists, let it not be made prominent. Let all
contention cease. At such a time silence is eloquence.
[Pamphlet 020 p. 13 para. 01] p. 244, Para. 1, [1910MS]. 



 The duty of God's servants at this time is to preach the
Word in the cities. Christ came to save souls, and we, as
almoners of His grace, need to impart to the inhabitants of
the great cities a knowledge of His saving truth. [Pamphlet
020 p. 13 para. 02] (Signed) Ellen G. White. p. 244, Para.
2, [1910MS].

 Extract from a Letter to Elder Burden, of Loma Linda, 
California. This morning, (Dec. 14, 1905), I could not
sleep after one o'clock, so I arose and dressed, and have
come to my office to complete the letter I began writing to
you two or three days ago. We are interested in every
movement made in Loma Linda. [Pamphlet 020 p. 13 para. 03]
p. 244, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Did not the Lord have oversight, I should not care to live
another day. [Pamphlet 020 p. 13 para. 04] p. 244, Para.
4, [1910MS].

 But this is a question settled in my mind, that we are
under a power which is beyond human control, and in that
power we can trust. . . . [Pamphlet 020 p. 13 para. 05] p.
244, Para. 5, [1910MS].

 I long daily to be able to do double duty. I have been
pleading with the Lord for strength and wisdom to reproduce
the writings of the witnesses who were confirmed in the
faith in the early history of the message. After the
passing of the time in 1844, they received the light and
walked in the light, and when the men claiming to have new
light would come in with their wonderful messages regarding
various points of Scripture, we had, through the moving of
the Holy Spirit, testimonies right to the point, which cut
off the influence of such message as Elder Ballenger has
been devoting his time to presenting. . . . [Pamphlet 020
p. 14 para. 01] p. 244, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 When the power of God testifies to what is truth, the
truth is to stand forever as the truth. No after 
suppositions, contrary to the light God has given are to be
entertained. Men will arise with interpretations of
Scripture which are to them truth, but which are not truth.
The truth for this time, God has given us as a foundation
for our faith. He Himself has taught us what is truth. One
will arise and still another with new light which
contradicts the light that God has given under the
demonstration of His Holy Spirit. A few are still alive who 



passed through the experience gained in the establishment
of this truth. God has graciously spared their lives to
repeat and repeat till the close of their lives, the
experience through which they passed even as did John the
apostle till the very close of his life. And the standard
bearers who have fallen in death, are to speak through the
reprinting of their writings. I am instructed that thus
voices are to be heard. They are to bear their testimony as
to what constitutes the truth for this time. We are not to 
receive the words of those who come with a message that
contradicts the special points of our faith. They gather
together a mass of Scripture, and pile it as proof around
their asserted theories. This has been done over and over 
again during the past fifty years. And while the Scriptures
are God's Word, and are to be respected, the application of
them, if such application moves one pillar of the
foundation that God has sustained these fifty years, is a
great mistake. He who makes such an application knows not
the wonderful demonstration of the Holy Spirit that gave
power and force to the past messages that have come to the
people of God. [Pamphlet 020 p. 14 para. 02] p. 245, Para.
1, [1910MS].

 Elder Ballenger's proofs are not reliable. If received
they would destroy the faith of God's people in the truth
that has made us what we are. [Pamphlet 020 p. 15 para. 01]
p. 245, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 We must be decided upon this subject; for the points he is
trying to prove by Scripture, are not sound. They do not
prove that the past experience of God's people was a
fallacy. We had the truth; we were directed by the angels
of God. It was under the guidance of the Holy Spirit that
the presentation of the sanctuary question was given. It is
eloquent for everyone to keep silence in regard to the
features of our faith, in which they acted no part. God
never contradicts Himself. Scripture proofs are misapplied
if forced to testify to that which is not true. Another and
still another will arise and bring in supposedly great
light, and make their assertions. But we stand by the old
land-marks. We are hindered in our work by men who are not
converted who seek their own glory. They wish to be thought
originators of new theories, which they present claiming
that they are truth. But if these theories are received
they will lead to a denial of the truth that for the past
fifty years God has been giving to this people,
substantiating it by the demonstration of the Holy Spirit. 



(Signed) Ellen G. White. [Pamphlet 020 p. 15 para. 02] p.
245, Para. 3, [1910MS]. 

BIBLE TRAINING SCHOOL

 February 1, 1910 How to Become Strong Christians.--Those
who are of the household of faith should never neglect the
assembling of themselves together; for this is God's
appointed means of leading His children into unity, in
order that in Christian love and fellowship they may help,
strengthen, and encourage one another. My brethren and
sisters, if you would come together for prayer-meetings,
if, after confession of sin and humiliation of soul, you
would have a love-feast,--every heart filled with true love
for his brethren,--you would see the salvation of God.
[Bible Training School 02-01-10 para. 01] p. 246, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 As brethren of our Lord, we are called with a holy calling
to a holy, happy life. Having entered the narrow path of
obedience, let us refresh our minds by communion with one
another and with God. As we see the day of God approaching,
let us meet often to study His Word and to exhort one
another to be faithful to the end. These earthly assemblies
are God's appointed means by which we have opportunity to
speak with one another and to gather all the help possible
to prepare, in the right way, to receive in the heavenly
assemblies the fulfillment of the pledges of our
inheritance. [Bible Training School 02-01-10 para. 02] p.
246, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Remember that in every assembly you meet with Christ, the
Master of assemblies. Encourage a personal interest in one
another, for it is not enough to simply know men. We must
know men in Christ Jesus. We are enjoined to "consider one
another." This is the key-note of the gospel. The key-note
of the world is self. [Bible Training School 02-01-10 para.
03] p. 246, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Christ declares to His disciples: "Ye are the light of the
world. A city that is set on a hill cannot be hid. . . Let
your light so shine before men, that they may see your good
works, and glorify your Father which is in heaven."
Christians are to reveal to the world that they are wearing
the yoke of the Great Teacher and learning of Him His
meekness and lowliness. As obedient sons and daughters of
God, they are to fulfill their obligations to Him, giving 



to the world a proper representation of His character. Thus
they become lights in the world. [Bible Training School 02-
01-10 para. 04] p. 246, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 The Christian pilgrim is not left to walk in darkness.
Jesus leads the way. Those who follow Him walk in the
sunshine of His presence. The path that the pilgrim treads
is clear and defined. Christ's righteousness goes before
him,--the righteousness that makes possible the good works
characterizing the life of every true Christian. God is his
rereward. He walks in the light as Christ is in the light.
As he travels onward in the Christian journey, he combines
faith with earnest endeavor to win others to accompany him.
Constantly receiving the light of Christ's presence, he
reflects this light to others in words of encouragement and
deeds of self-denial. He bears the sign of obedience to
God's law, which distinguishes him from those who are not
following the pathway that leads to life eternal. [Bible
Training School 02-01-10 para. 05] p. 246, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 The Christian pilgrim cannot be sour, gloomy, depressed.
It is a misrepresentation of the Christian faith to be
surly, unreasonable, or sour in spirit. My brethren and
sisters, no longer cherish such a spirit. Heed the
apostle's admonition to provoke one another unto love and
good works. How can you do this?--By conscientious,
consistent behavior. Occasionally pause to sum up the
results of such a course, to ascertain whether it is the
wisest course to pursue. You will find that careful regard
for one another's needs, kindly words of sympathy, and
thoughtful assistance in helping others in their work,
encourage not only them, but yourselves as well, because
you thus become laborers together with God. Mrs. E. G.
White. [Bible Training School 02-01-10 para. 06] p. 246,
Para. 6, [1910MS].

 May 1, 1910 The Secret of Success.--The Lord's servants
are merely stewards. The Lord will work through them when
they surrender themselves to Him to be worked by the Holy
Spirit. When by faith men place themselves in the Lord's
hands, saying, "Here am I: send me," He undertakes this
work. But men must get out of the Lord's way. They must not
hinder His purposes by their devising. For years the Lord
has had a controversy with His people because they have
followed their own judgment, and have not relied on divine
wisdom. If the workers get in the Lord's way, hindering the 



advancement of the work, thinking that their brain power is
sufficient for the planning and carrying forward of the
work, the Lord will correct their error. By His divine
Spirit he enlightens and trains every worker. He shapes His
own providence to carry forward His work according to His
mind and judgment. [Bible Training School 05-01-10 para.
01] p. 247, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 If men would only humble themselves before God, if they
would not exalt their judgment as the all-controlling
influence, if they would make room for the Lord to plan and
work, the Lord would use the qualifications He has given
them in a way that would glorify His name. He will purify
His workers from all selfishness, trimming down their
superfluous plans, cutting off the branches that would
entwine around this and that undesirable object, pruning
the vine so that it will produce fruit. God is the great
Husbandman. He will make everything in the lives of those
who are laborers together with Jesus Christ subservient to
His great purpose of growth and fruit-bearing. It is His
plan, by conforming His servants day by day to the image of
Christ, by making them partakers of the divine nature, to
cause them to bear fruit abundantly. He desires His people,
through actual experience in the truth of the gospel, to
become true, trustworthy, experimental missionaries. He
would have them show results far higher, holier, and more
definite than have been revealed in the last fifteen years.
[Bible Training School 05-01-10 para. 02] p. 247, Para. 2,
[1910MS].

 The potter takes the clay in his hands, and moulds and
fashions according to his own will. He kneads it, and works
it; he tears it apart, and then presses it together. He
wets it and then dries it. He lets it lie for awhile 
without touching it. When it is perfectly pliable, he
continues the work of making from it a vessel. He forms it
into shape, and on a wheel, trims and polishes it. He dries
it in the sun, and bakes it in the oven. Thus it becomes a
vessel unto honor, fit for his use. So the great Master
desires to mould and fashion us. And as the clay is in the
hands of the potter, so we are to be in His hands. We are
not to try to do the work of the potter. Our work is to
yield ourselves to the moulding of the Master-worker. It is
not a great number of institutions, large buildings, and
wonderful display that God requires, but the harmonious
action of a peculiar people, a people chosen by God and
precious, united with one another, their lives hid with 



Christ in God. The Lord will never place one man as a
controlling power over another man. Every man is to stand
in his lot and in his place, exerting a right influence in
thought, word, and judgment. When all God's workers do
this, and not till then, will the work be completed
symmetrically. Mrs. E. G. White. [Bible Training School 05-
01-10 para. 03] p. 247, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 June 1, 1910 Ministering to Christ.--Christ identifies His
interests with those of His people. He has plainly stated
that we can minister to Him by ministering to His suffering
ones. Words of encouragement and cheer spoken when the soul
is sick and the pulse of courage is slow,--these are
regarded by the Saviour as if spoken to Himself. The
heavenly angels look on in pleased recognition. In no
better way can we express our love to God than by
unselfish, self-sacrificing actions, performed because the
grace of God has been incorporated into our hearts. In all
our ways we are to reveal the Saviour. We can express
gratitude to God by reproducing the Christlikeness in our
lives. [Bible Training School 06-01-10 para. 01] p. 247,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 God has chosen human beings to co-operate with Him in
communicating His blessings to the world. As we take a
kindly interest in those who are members of the household
of faith, we are making God's goodness known. Christ sees
of the travail of His soul and is satisfied. Then let us do 
our best to help one another. Be assured that your labors
are not in vain in the Lord. God would have those who are 
leaders in His work first submit themselves to be led. 
[Bible Training School 06-01-10 para. 02] p. 248, Para. 1,
[1910MS].

 While on this earth, we are to bear witness to God's
goodness by our obedience to His commandments. The Lord
declares, "Ye shall keep my Sabbaths and reverence my
sanctuary: I am the Lord. If ye walk in my statutes and
keep my commandments and do them, then will I give you rain
in due season, and your land shall yield her increase, and
the trees of the field shall yield their fruit. And your
threshing shall reach unto the vintage, and the vintage
shall reach unto the sowing-time: and ye shall eat your
bread to the full, and dwell in your land safely." [Bible
Training School 06-01-10 para. 03] p. 248, Para. 2,
[1910MS]. 



 Let those who try to serve God and mammon remember the
warning given by Christ, "Ye cannot serve God and mammon."
The experiment has been tried and pronounced impossible.
Those who trust in God and serve God are not attracted by
the world. Those who substitute riches, property, earthly
treasure of any kind, for the Lord, will reap the sure
result,--separation from God and heaven. They lay their
souls upon the altar of mammon, placing gain where
godliness should be. [Bible Training School 06-01-10 para.
04] p. 248, Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Two ways are presented before every soul: the way of
obedience to God's commandments, which brings the rich
blessings of heaven; and the way of disobedience, which
brings death; for no sinner can inherit eternal life. Those
who are awakened by the message of warning have a serious
decision to make. They go to their pastors for instruction,
and he should never attempt to quench the spirit which is
leading his people to seek for more light. Mrs. E. G.
White. [Bible Training School 06-01-10 para. 05] p. 248,
Para. 4, [1910MS].

 July 1, 1910 The Power of God.--The angels of God, who
excel in wisdom and strength and in all efficiency, whether
for judgment or mercy, fulfill their mission in the world.
They are sent forth to minister to those who shall be heirs
of salvation. Those who are walking in the light of God's
commandments are very precious in His sight. He says,
"Touch not mine anointed, and do my prophets no harm." In
the last days Satan will use all his powers against God's
people, to afflict, to distress, to discourage them, and to
cause them all the trouble he possibly can. Those who know
the truth and yet unite with him in this work, have lost
their spiritual anointing. They are blinded by the
sophistry of the enemy, and cannot see afar off. They have
forgotten that they were purged from their old sins. [Bible
Training School 07-01-10 para. 01] p. 248, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 A single angel appeared to the Roman guard on his mission
from the heavenly courts, and lo, they lay as dead men!
What made the Roman soldiers quake and tremble and fall as
dead men to the ground?--The power of God. [Bible Training
School 07-01-10 para. 02] p. 248, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 In the protection of His people God has caused His army so
to deal with human powers that one hundred eighty-five 



thousand men were slain in one night. The thirty-seventh
chapter of Isaiah contains instruction of the highest
value. Read the prayer that Hezekiah offered to the Lord.
He received a threatening letter from the king of Assyria
which contained these words, "Thus shall ye speak to
Hezekiah, king of Judah, saying, Let not thy God, in whom
thou trustest, deceive thee, saying Jerusalem shall not be
given into the hands of the king of Assyria. Behold thou
hast heard what the kings of Assyria have done to all lands
by destroying them utterly; and shalt thou be delivered?"
[Bible Training School 07-01-10 para. 03] p. 248, Para. 7,
[1910MS].

 Hezekiah took the letter and went up to the house of God
and spread it before the Lord, saying, "Now, therefore, O
Lord our God, save us from his hand, that all the kingdoms
of the earth may know that thou art the Lord, even thou
only." [Bible Training School 07-01-10 para. 04] p. 249,
Para. 1, [1910MS].

 And God said, concerning the king of Assyria, "He shall
not come into this city, nor shoot an arrow here, nor come
before it with shields, nor cast a bank against it. By the
way that he came, by the same shall he return, and shall
not come unto this city, saith the Lord. For I will defend
this city, to save it for my own sake, and for my servant
David's sake. Then the angel of the Lord went forth, and
smote the camp of the Assyrians a hundred four score and
five thousand; and when they arose early in the morning,
behold, they were all dead corpses." [Bible Training School
07-01-10 para. 05] p. 249, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 Age, position, or influence, cannot save one of us from
sudden sickness or calamity, if the Lord says, "It is
done." Therefore, let not those who have the light of truth
be presumptuous. In the midst of cherished enterprises the
Lord may speak, and it will be done. It is the wisdom of
minister and people to hold themselves always in a
spiritual readiness for anything that may occur. Let all
follow the example of Hezekiah. Let us pour out the soul in
humiliation and fasting and prayer. Mrs. E. G. White.
[Bible Training School 07-01-10 para. 06] p. 249, Para. 3,
[1910MS].

 October 1, 1910 The Secret of the Christian Character.--
Just in proportion as we empty the soul temple of self-
sufficiency, self-dependence, and self-exaltation, will we 



realize the work that needs to be done to purify the soul,
body, and spirit before we can be filled with all the
fulness of God. When this work is done the power of God
will be revealed, and the truth will be a mighty power in
enlightening the mind, sanctifying the soul and spirit.
Then genuine conversions will be made to Bible truth.
[Bible Training School 10-01-10 para. 01] p. 249, Para. 4,
[1910MS].

 Who is willing to lay his finger upon his cherished idols
of sin, and allow Christ to purify the temple by casting
out the buyers and sellers? Who is prepared to allow Jesus
to enter the soul and cleanse it from everything that
tarnishes or corrupts? The standard is, "Be ye therefore
perfect, even as your Father which is in heaven is
perfect." God calls upon men and women to empty their
hearts of self. Then His Spirit can find an unobstructed
entrance. Stop trying to do the work yourself. Ask God to
work in and through you until the words of the apostle
become yours: "I live, yet not I, but Christ liveth in me."
[Bible Training School 10-01-10 para. 02] p. 249, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 The whole being must hunger and thirst after
righteousness. The soul's desire must be drawn to God, to
be in perfect conformity to His will. Then the cold, hard
heart will be melted away by the grace and love of God,
which will appear in power. God will be glorified through
the human instrumentalities. Self is the great hinderance
to this work. [Bible Training School 10-01-10 para. 03] p.
249, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 Just as soon as the men in positions of trust realize
their inability to do God's work, and submit to God's
wisdom, the Lord can work with them. He will supply all our
necessities if we will empty the soul of self. And when God
works, give His name the glory. Do not receive praise from
men. When self is abased God can work. Israel exalted 
herself, and the Lord abased her. [Bible Training School
10-01-10 para. 04] p. 249, Para. 7, [1910MS].

 "From whence come wars and fightings among you? Come they
not hence, even of your lusts that war in your members? Ye
lust, and have not; ye kill, and desire to have, and cannot
obtain; ye fight and war, yet ye have not, because ye ask
not. . . . Do ye think that the Scriptures sayeth in vain,
The spirit that dwelleth in us lusteth to envy? But He 



giveth more grace. Wherefore, He sayeth, God resisteth the
proud, but giveth grace to the humble. Submit yourselves
therefore to God. Resist the devil and he will flee from 
you. Draw nigh to God, and He will draw nigh to you.
Cleanse your hands, ye sinners; and purify your hearts, ye
double minded; be afflicted, and mourn, and weep; let your
laughter be turned to mourning, and your joy to heaviness.
Humble yourselves in the sight of the Lord, and He will
lift you up." [Bible Training School 10-01-10 para. 05] p.
250, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 "If ye have bitter envying and strife in your hearts,
glory not, and lie not against the truth. This wisdom
descendeth not from above, but is earthly, sensual,
devilish. For where envying and strife is, there is
confusion and every evil work. But the wisdom that is from
above is first pure, then peaceable, gentle, and easy to be
entreated, full of mercy and good fruits, without
partiality and without hypocrisy. But the fruits of
righteousness is sown in peace of them that make peace."
These lessons every church member should learn. There is
need of close self-examination in the light of the word of
God, that we may do the work essential to be done. Mrs. E.
G. White. [Bible Training School 10-01-10 para. 06] p.
250, Para. 2, [1910MS].

 December 1, 1910 Work While the Day Lasts.--Never did the
Lord Jesus confine His labors to one place. We read of Him
that "He went about all Galilee, teaching in their
synagogues, and preaching the gospel of the kingdom, and
healing all manner of sickness, and all manner of disease
among the people. And His fame went throughout all Syria,
and they brought unto Him all the sick people that were
taken with divers diseases and torments, and those that
were possessed with devils; and He healed them. And there
followed Him a great multitude of people from Galilee, and
from Decapolis, and from Jerusalem, and from beyond
Jordan." [Bible Training School 12-01-10 para. 01] p. 250,
Para. 3, [1910MS].

 Again we read, "When the sun was setting, all they that
had any sick with divers diseases brought them to Him, and
He laid His hands upon them and healed them. And devils
also came out of many, crying out, saying, Thou art Christ,
the Son of God. And He, rebuking them, suffered them not to
speak; for they knew that He was Christ. And when it was
day, He departed, and went into a desert place; and the 



people sought Him and came unto Him, and stayed Him, that
He should not depart from them. And He said unto them, I
must preach the kingdom of God to other cities also; for
therefore am I sent." [Bible Training School 12-01-10 para.
02] p. 250, Para. 4, [1910MS].

 Christian missionary work was to be done in all places.
The truth was to go from point to point. The disciples were
to leave an example of how to establish the chain of truth,
link after link. Christ worked as He desired them and all 
other laborers to work. The town and cities of Palestine 
resounded with the truths that fell from His lips. [Bible
Training School 12-01-10 para. 03] p. 250, Para. 5,
[1910MS].

 How essential it is that today the truth be proclaimed in
the same way! The world is our field of missionary toil.
Everywhere the light of truth is to shine forth, that
hearts, now in the sleep of ignorance, may be awakened and
converted. In all countries and cities the gospel is to be
proclaimed. [Bible Training School 12-01-10 para. 04] p.
250, Para. 6, [1910MS].

 The seed of truth must be sown in the soil of the heart,
in order that it may spring up and bear fruit. God's
servants are to be laborers in places nigh and afar off,
going to the regions beyond, even preparing to embrace a
larger circumference. They are to work while the day lasts;
for the night cometh in which no man can work. A Saviour
uplifted on the cross is to be presented; and from many
voices is to be heard the word, "Behold the Lamb of God,
which taketh away the sin of the world." [Bible Training
School 12-01-10 para. 05] p. 251, Para. 1, [1910MS].

 Churches are to be organized and plans laid for work to be
done by members of the newly organized churches. This
gospel missionary work is to keep reaching out and annexing
new territory, enlarging the cultivated portions of the
vineyard. The circle is to extend until it belts the world.
As workers go forth filled with earnest, happy zeal,
thrilling with the love of God, the whole church at home is
revived; for the success of the workers is regarded as a
subject of deep, personal concern to every member of the
church. Mrs. E. G. White. [Bible Training School 12-01-10
para. 06] p. 251, Para. 2, [1910MS]. 


